Inflammation and immunomodulation in cardiovascular remodeling

Edited by

Jacco Karper, Mark Ewing, Margreet R. De Vries and Paul H. A. Quax

Published in Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine





FRONTIERS EBOOK COPYRIGHT STATEMENT

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this ebook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this ebook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this ebook, and the ebook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this ebook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or ebook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source

acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-83251-196-1 DOI 10.3389/978-2-83251-196-1

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers journal series

The Frontiers journal series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of openaccess, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the *Frontiers journal series* operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews. Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the *Frontiers journals series*: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area.

Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers editorial office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

Inflammation and immunomodulation in cardiovascular remodeling

Topic editors

Jacco Karper — WZA, Netherlands Mark Ewing — Onze Lieve Vrouwe Gasthuis (OLVG), Netherlands Margreet R. De Vries — Leiden University Medical Center (LUMC), Netherlands Paul H. A. Quax — Leiden University, Netherlands

Citation

Karper, J., Ewing, M., De Vries, M. R., Quax, P. H. A., eds. (2023). *Inflammation and immunomodulation in cardiovascular remodeling*. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-83251-196-1



Table of contents

04 Editorial: Inflammation and immunomodulation in cardiovascular remodeling

Mark Ewing, Jacco C. Karper, Margreet R. de Vries and Paul H. A. Quax

08 Sex Differences in Inflammation During Venous Remodeling of Arteriovenous Fistulae

Shin Mei Chan, Gabe Weininger, John Langford, Daniel Jane-Wit and Alan Dardik

19 Bioinformatics and Immune Infiltration Analyses Reveal the Key Pathway and Immune Cells in the Pathogenesis of Hypertrophic Cardiomyopathy Xu-Zhe Zhang, Si Zhang, Ting-Ting Tang and Xiang Cheng

32 Molecular Interactions Between Vascular Smooth Muscle Cells and Macrophages in Atherosclerosis Jahnic Beck-Joseph and Stephanie Lehoux

46 Stimulation of the PD-1 Pathway Decreases Atherosclerotic Lesion Development in Ldlr Deficient Mice Hendrika W. Grievink, Virginia Smit, Robin A. F. Verwilligen, Mireia N. A. Bernabé Kleijn, Diede Smeets, Christoph J. Binder, Hideo Yagita, Matthijs Moerland, Johan Kuiper, Ilze Bot and Amanda C. Foks

58 Interfering in the ALK1 Pathway Results in Macrophage-Driven Outward Remodeling of Murine Vein Grafts

Alwin de Jong, Vincent Q. Sier, Hendrika A. B. Peters, Natalia K. M. Schilder, J. Wouter Jukema, Marie José T. H. Goumans, Paul H. A. Quax and Margreet R. de Vries

71 The Intriguing Role of TLR Accessory Molecules in Cardiovascular Health and Disease

Taisiya Bezhaeva, Jacco Karper, Paul H. A. Quax and Margreet R. de Vries

88 Association of Neutrophil to Lymphocyte Ratio With Plaque Rupture in Acute Coronary Syndrome Patients With Only Intermediate Coronary Artery Lesions Assessed by Optical Coherence Tomography

> Jintong Jiang, Huasu Zeng, Yang Zhuo, Changqian Wang, Jun Gu, Junfeng Zhang and Huili Zhang

95 Inflammatory Mediators in Atherosclerotic Vascular Remodeling

Bryce R. Evans, Anaïs Yerly, Emiel P. C. van der Vorst, Iris Baumgartner, Sarah Maike Bernhard, Marc Schindewolf and Yvonne Döring

121 Identifying novel mechanisms of abdominal aortic aneurysm *via* unbiased proteomics and systems biology

Stephanie Morgan, Lang Ho Lee, Arda Halu, Jessica S. Nicolau, Hideyuki Higashi, Anna H. Ha, Jennifer R. Wen, Alan Daugherty, Peter Libby, Scott J. Cameron, Doran Mix, Elena Aikawa, A. Phillip Owens, Sasha A. Singh and Masanori Aikawa Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED AND REVIEWED BY Masanori Aikawa, Brigham and Women's Hospital and Harvard Medical School, United States

*CORRESPONDENCE Mark Ewing markmewing@gmail.com

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Atherosclerosis and Vascular Medicine, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

RECEIVED 09 November 2022 ACCEPTED 24 November 2022 PUBLISHED 16 December 2022

CITATION

Ewing M, Karper JC, Vries MRd and Quax PHA (2022) Editorial: Inflammation and immunomodulation in cardiovascular remodeling. *Front. Cardiovasc. Med.* 9:1094094. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.1094094

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Ewing, Karper, Vries and Quax. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the **Creative Commons Attribution License** (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Editorial: Inflammation and immunomodulation in cardiovascular remodeling

Mark Ewing^{1*}, Jacco C. Karper², Margreet R. de Vries³ and Paul H. A. Quax³

¹Department of Cardiology, Noordwest Ziekenhuisgroep (NWZ), Alkmaar, Netherlands, ²Department of Cardiology, Wilhelmina Ziekenhuis Assen (WZA), Assen, Netherlands, ³Einthoven Laboratory for Experimental Vascular Medicine, Department of Surgery, Leiden University Medical Center, Leiden, Netherlands

KEYWORDS

inflammation, immunomodulating, editorial, cardiovascular, remodeling

Editorial on the Research Topic Inflammation and immunomodulation in cardiovascular remodeling

This editorial features the collection of articles published in Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine: *Inflammation and Immunomodulation in Cardiovascular Remodeling*. The goal of this Research Topic is to focus on the different components of the immune system that can potentially influence the cardiovascular remodeling process. In addition, it is important how new insights such as gender differences and the influence of the microbiome may play a role. It is important to look for new therapies or strategies that exert their work through immunomodulation. And immunomodulation is an exciting field in regard to developing novel therapies and strategies. Following are the original research papers and (systematic) reviews published in this issue in 2021–2022 (Table 1).

Bioinformatics and Immune Infiltration Analyses Reveal Key Pathway and Immune Cells in The Pathogenesis of Hypertrophic Cardiomyopathy by Zhang et al. This study was designed to identify key pathway and immune cells for hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (HCM) via bioinformatics analyses of public datasets and evaluate the significance of immune infiltration in the pathogenesis of HCM. They found that the STAT3-related pathway and CD163+LYVE1+ macrophages were identified as the potential key pathway and immune cells in HCM and may serve as interesting targets for further deepening research.

Sex Differences in Inflammation during Venous Remodeling of Arteriovenous Fistulae by Chan et al. Vascular disorders frequently have differing clinical presentations among women and men. Sex differences exist in vascular access for hemodialysis; women have reduced rates of arteriovenous fistula (AVF) maturation as well as fistula utilization compared with men. Inflammation is increasingly implicated as a potent mechanism driving AVF maturation, especially in vessel dilation and wall thickening, allowing venous remodeling to support hemodialysis. Here, they review the current knowledge and describe several crucial regulators of remodeling such as ephrins, T cells and macrophages and especially downstream genes are affected by sex differences and female hormones.

Molecular Interactions between Vascular Smooth Muscle Cells and Macrophages in Atherosclerosis by Beck-Joseph and Lehoux et al. Vascular smooth muscle cells and macrophages play dominant roles in atherosclerosis. A firm understanding of how these cells influence and modulate each other is pivotal for a better understanding of the disease and the development of novel therapeutics. Recent studies have investigated molecular interactions between both cell types and their impact on disease progression. Here, Intercellular communications through soluble factors, physical contact, and extracellular vesicles are discussed and their impact on atherosclerotic lesion formation is reviewed with respect to the current knowledge.

Stimulation of the PD-1 pathway decreases atherosclerotic lesion development in Ldlr deficient mice by Grievink et al. Signaling through the coinhibitory programmed death (PD)-1/PD-Ligand 1 pathway regulates T cell responses and can inhibit ongoing immune responses. Dampening the excessive immune response by promoting PD-1/PD-L1 signaling may have a high therapeutic potential to limit disease burden. With the current and increasing use of immune check point inhibition as cancer therapies, including inhibition of the PD-1/PD-L1 signaling, this is a very interesting point. This study aimed to assess whether an agonistic PD-1 antibody can diminish atherosclerosis development. They showed that stimulation of the coinhibitory PD-1 pathway inhibits atherosclerosis development by modulation of Tand B cell responses. These data support stimulation of coinhibitory pathways as a potential therapeutic strategy to combat atherosclerosis.

Association of neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio with plaque rupture in acute coronary syndrome patients with only intermediate coronary artery lesions assessed by optical coherence tomography by Jiang et al. Plaque vulnerability and rupture rather than plaque size are the major cause of clinical events in patients with intermediate coronary lesions. Therefore, the present study was aimed to explore potential markers associated with plaque rupture in acute coronary syndrome patients with intermediate coronary lesions. They found that the neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio (NLR) biomarker is closely associated with plaque rupture. Monitoring NLR may be useful in risk stratification and management for intermediate coronary artery lesions.

Interfering in the ALK1 pathway results in macrophagedriven outward remodeling of murine vein grafts by Jong et al. Vein grafts are frequently used to bypass coronary artery occlusions. Unfortunately, vein graft disease (VGD)

TABLE 1 Metrics (on October 22nd 2022) of the highlight's articles published in Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine, Inflammation, and Immunomodulation in cardiovascular remodeling, in 2021–2022.

Title	First author, country	Views	Downloads
Bioinformatics and Immune Infiltration Analyses Reveal Key Pathway	Xu-Zhe Zhang, China	3,824	1,513
and Immune Cells in The Pathogenesis of Hypertrophic			
Cardiomyopathy			
Sex Differences in Inflammation during Venous Remodeling of	Shin Mei Chan, United States	1,622	397
Arteriovenous Fistulae			
Molecular Interactions between Vascular Smooth Muscle Cells and	Stephanie Lehoux, Canada	2,395	598
Macrophages in Atherosclerosis			
Stimulation of the PD-1 pathway decreases atherosclerotic lesion	Hendrika W. Grievink, The Netherlands	1,337	474
development in Ldlr deficient mice			
Association of neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio with plaque rupture in	Huili Zhang, China	1,477	187
acute coronary syndrome patients with only intermediate coronary			
artery lesions assessed by optical coherence tomography			
Interfering in the ALK1 pathway results in macrophage-driven	Alwin de Jong, The Netherlands	1,696	424
outward remodeling of murine vein grafts.			
The intriguing role of TLR accessory molecules in cardiovascular	Taisiya Bezhaeva, The Netherlands	2,738	928
health and disease			
Inflammatory mediators in atherosclerotic vascular remodeling	Bryce Evans, Switzerland	1,825	350
Identifying novel mechanisms of abdominal aortic aneurysm via	Stephanie Morgan, United States	1,454	319
unbiased proteomics and systems biology			

causes impaired patency rates. ALK1 mediates signaling by TGF- β *via* TGF β R2 or BMP9/10 *via* BMPR2, which is an important pathway in fibrotic, inflammatory, and angiogenic processes in vascular diseases. A role of the TGF- β pathway in VGD is previously reported, however, the contribution of ALK1 signaling was unknown. They investigated ALK1 signaling in VGD in a mouse model for vein graft disease using either genetic or pharmacological inhibition of the Alk1 signaling and found that reduced ALK1 signaling in VGD promotes outward remodeling, increases macrophage influx and promotes an unstable plaque phenotype.

The intriguing role of TLR accessory molecules in cardiovascular health and disease by Bezhaeva et al. The present review outlines accessory molecules for membrane TLRs that are involved in cardiovascular disease progression. They summarize the up-to-date knowledge on TLR signaling focusing on membrane TLRs and their ligands that play a key role in cardiovascular system. They then survey the current evidence of the contribution of TLRs accessory molecules in vascular and cardiac remodeling including myocardial infarction, heart failure, stroke, atherosclerosis, vein graft disease and arterio-venous fistula failure.

Identifying novel mechanisms of abdominal aortic aneurysm via unbiased proteomics and systems biology by Morgan et al. Abdominal aortic aneurysm (AAA) leads to rupture if not surgically repaired. Mice aid the study of disease progression and its underlying mechanisms. The present study used unbiased proteomics and systems biology to understand the molecular relationship between the mouse models of AAA and the human disease. Aortic tissues of developing and established aneurysms produced by either angiotensin II (AngII) infusion in Apoe -/- and Ldlr -/- mice or intraluminal elastase incubation in wildtype C57BL/6J mice were examined as well as human samples of infrarenal aortic aneurysm tissues and aortic tissue collected from age-matched controls. They found that the aneurysmal tissue from both mouse and human had inflammation, coagulation, and protein processing signatures, but differed in the prevalence of neutrophil-associated pathways, and erythrocyte and oxidative stress-dominated networks in the human aneurysms. Moreover, the conclude that identifying changes unique to each mouse model will help to contextualize model-specific findings. Focusing on shared proteins between mouse experimental models or between mouse and human tissues may help to better understand the mechanisms for AAA and establish molecular bases for novel therapies.

Inflammatory mediators in atherosclerotic vascular remodeling by Evans et al. Atherosclerosis is initiated by endothelial dysfunction allowing the accumulation of intimal lipids and leukocytes. Inflammatory mediators such as cytokines, chemokines, and modified lipids further drive vascular remodeling ultimately leading to thrombus formation and/or vessel occlusion which can cause major cardiovascular events. Although it is clear that vascular wall remodeling is an elementary mechanism of atherosclerotic vascular disease, the diverse underlying pathophysiological mechanisms and its consequences are still insufficiently understood. Here, they review the current knowledge on the involvement of the various Chemokines and Cytokines, as well as other inflammatory and immune-modulating factors in the development and progression of atherosclerosis and what the role of these key inflammation driving factors in the various cell types in the vessel wall is.

The above presented collection of papers demonstrates the broad involvement of the immune system in cardiovascular remodeling. It is also highlights the importance of specific population differences such as gender. The selected reviews provide a clear structural overview of the current knowledge of the involvement of, for example, TLR accessory molecules, inflammatory mediators in atherosclerosis and interaction between macrophages and smooth muscle cells. In addition, there is innovative research that helps us understanding aneurysm formation and the influence of the chosen animal model on previously reported results. Other papers show new pathways in cardiovascular remodeling thereby exploring new potential therapeutic targets.

In our view, this collection of papers provides an interesting overview of how much the immune system is involved in the pathophysiological process of cardiovascular remodeling. This makes the immune system a potential therapeutic target for developing new interventions and clinical data seems to confirm this. Translational models are very useful but of course also have limitations. Knowledge and understanding of the involvement of the immune system is highly desirable given the rapid increase in specific immune modulation therapies in other fields such as rheumatology and cancer treatment. Without a doubt this has been a game changer for many patients, but we need to be vigilant about the potential adverse effects. Exploring pathophysiological mechanisms understanding involvement and interactions regarding immune processes is therefore crucial.

Author contributions

JK, MV, and PQ: writing-review and editing. ME: writingoriginal draft. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated

organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.





Sex Differences in Inflammation During Venous Remodeling of Arteriovenous Fistulae

Shin Mei Chan¹, Gabe Weininger¹, John Langford^{1,2}, Daniel Jane-Wit^{1,3,4} and Alan Dardik^{1,2,5*}

¹ Vascular Biology and Therapeutics Program, Yale School of Medicine, New Haven, CT, United States, ² Department of Surgery, Yale School of Medicine, New Haven, CT, United States, ³ Division of Cardiovascular Medicine, Department of Internal Medicine, Yale School of Medicine, New Haven, CT, United States, ⁴ Department of Immunobiology, Yale School of Medicine, New Haven, CT, United States, ⁵ Department of Surgery, Veterans Affairs (VA) Connecticut Healthcare System, West Haven, CT, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Paul H. A. Quax, Leiden University, Netherlands

Reviewed by:

Taisiya Bezhaeva, Leiden University Medical Center, Netherlands Margreet R. De Vries, Leiden University Medical Center, Netherlands

*Correspondence:

Alan Dardik alan.dardik@yale.edu orcid.org/0000-0001-5022-7367

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Atherosclerosis and Vascular Medicine, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> **Received:** 26 May 2021 **Accepted:** 24 June 2021 **Published:** 21 July 2021

Citation:

Chan SM, Weininger G, Langford J, Jane-Wit D and Dardik A (2021) Sex Differences in Inflammation During Venous Remodeling of Arteriovenous Fistulae. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 8:715114. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.715114 Vascular disorders frequently have differing clinical presentations among women and men. Sex differences exist in vascular access for hemodialysis; women have reduced rates of arteriovenous fistula (AVF) maturation as well as fistula utilization compared with men. Inflammation is increasingly implicated in both clinical studies and animal models as a potent mechanism driving AVF maturation, especially in vessel dilation and wall thickening, that allows venous remodeling to the fistula environment to support hemodialysis. Sex differences have long been recognized in arterial remodeling and diseases, with men having increased cardiovascular events compared with pre-menopausal women. Many of these arterial diseases are driven by inflammation that is similar to the inflammation during AVF maturation. Improved understanding of sex differences in inflammation during vascular remodeling may suggest sex-specific vascular therapies to improve AVF success.

Keywords: vascular inflammation, arteriovenous fistulae, sex differences, estrogens, androgens sex differences in venous inflammation

INTRODUCTION

Although sex differences exist in the epidemiology and clinical presentation of vascular pathologies, patient sex rarely plays a role in guiding medical or surgical management or specific therapeutic treatments. Sex differences in arterial pathologies have frequently been observed in clinical practice, with women presenting with symptoms of coronary artery disease at later ages and with different presentations compared with men; the later age of presentation is frequently after menopause when estrogen levels decrease (1). One explanation is that female hormones provide an anti-inflammatory effect; both estrogen and estrogen receptors exert cardioprotective effects by attenuating inflammatory cytokines, including interleukin-8 (IL-8) and monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1) as well as recruitment of leukocytes (2).

A global rise in end-stage renal disease has resulted in increased placement of autogenous arteriovenous fistulae (AVF), particularly in light of the "Fistula First Breakthrough Initiative" published by the National Kidney Foundation in 2003 (3). This campaign pushed to attain a target of 40% of autologous AVF in the United States by 2006, and then 66% by 2009 (4). Despite these efforts to increase AVF use, up to 60% of AVF fail to mature by 5 months contributing to significant patient burden and healthcare cost (3, 5). There are several predictors of successful AVF adaptation

8

to the fistula environment and use as a successful conduit for hemodialysis, although none are perfect (6). Vein diameter is the most predictive factor in many studies, with larger preoperative vein diameters correlating with higher rates of maturation (7, 8). Other factors, such as diabetes, congestive heart failure, concomitant peripheral arterial disease, and older age may also play a role, as these are negatively correlated with successful AVF creation (5, 8).

Female sex also predicts poor fistula outcomes. Women are less likely to undergo fistula surgery, and when placed, AVF created in women take longer to mature and have higher rates of non-maturation compared with men (3, 9). In elderly patients, at 6 months post-surgery, women are less likely to be successfully dialyzed via their fistula, and at 1 year post-surgery, fistulae are more likely to be completely abandoned in women (10). In women, the time to fistula maturation may also be prolonged compared with men, and women also require more frequent salvage procedures (9, 11). Several hypotheses have been proposed to explain the sex discrepancy in rates of AVF maturation, including smaller mean vessel diameters, greater vascular reactivity following vascular injury, and decreased capacity for venous dilation in women (9). Given the worse clinical outcomes of AVF in women and growing evidence of sex differences in both venous and arterial inflammation, we review the evidence for sex differences in inflammation that occurs during venous remodeling that may contribute to discrepancies in AVF maturation.

VENOUS REMODELING

Surgical creation of an AVF results in remodeling of the venous outflow; successful hemodialysis depends on venous remodeling, that is venous dilation and wall thickening, to withstand the high flows required for efficient hemodialysis sessions and puncture with large bore needles 3 times a week (12). Venous remodeling has been studied frequently in the context of vein graft adaption; inflammation regulates vein graft adaptation and sex differences in inflammation may be a mechanism of the reduced vein graft patency among women (13, 14). Analysis of the Project of *Ex Vivo* Vein Graft Engineering via Transfection III (PREVENT III) clinical trial showed that both sex and race predict vein

graft patency; black women are more likely to experience loss of vein graft patency and major amputation following bypass surgery (15). However, although AVF maturation and vein graft adaptation both reflect venous remodeling, these processes differ as they take place in different environments and result in different structures (12).

Animal models have shown that venous remodeling during AVF maturation is characterized by increased expression of the venous determinant Ephrin type B receptor 4 (Eph-B4) and the arterial determinant Ephrin-B2, as well as temporal regulation of expression of multiple components of the extracellular matrix (ECM), allowing venous adaptation to the fistula environment without loss of structural integrity (16, 17). Members of the ephrin family mediate cell-cell signaling to promote tissue development and remodeling. In embryogenic tissue, ephrins and their Eph receptors regulate angiogenesis and lymphangiogenesis; in adult endothelial tissues, expression of ephrins are associated with arterial and venous remodeling (16, 18). Expression of both Eph-B4 and Ephrin-B2 show plasticity in adults after surgical manipulation; in vein grafts placed in an arterial environment, Eph-B4 expression is decreased, but expression of arterial markers is not increased (19). However, in AVF, expression of both venous markers such as Eph-B4 and arterial markers such as Ephrin-B2 are increased, resulting in venous remodeling via an Akt1-mediated mechanism (16). During vascular remodeling, ephrins are upregulated by tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF- α) and regulate nuclear factor - κB $(NF-\kappa B)$, a potential pathway regulating inflammatory processes in endothelial cells (20). In addition Ephrin-B2 promotes leukocyte extravasation and infiltration necessary for vascular remodeling associated with arteriosclerosis (21).

Sex differences involving Eph-B4 and Ephrin-B2 within the vascular system have not been described. However, sex differences have been described in downstream targets. One target of Eph-B4 is Akt, which phosphorylates endothelial NO synthase (eNOS), a critical mediator of venous dilation (22). Phosphorylated eNOS is increased in vein grafts, and absence of eNOS prevents thickening and remodeling of the venous wall (22). In an elegant analysis of a murine AVF model, eNOS mediates dilation of the remodeling vein exposed to the fistula environment; overexpression of eNOS was associated with larger diameter and less neointimal hyperplasia, and eNOS knockout was associated with small diameter and increased neointimal hyperplasia. eNOS overexpression was also associated with smoother blood flow streamlines, less shear stress at the vessel wall, luminal fluid vorticity, and radial wall thinning. These data suggest that eNOS increases NO release from endothelial cells to stimulate smooth muscle cell relaxation (23).

Interestingly, in ovariectomized mice, estrogen induces eNOS to produce and release NO from endothelial cells via the Akt pathway, leading to subsequent arterial dilation (24). In human endothelial cells, there is greater eNOS expression and activation in female-derived cells (25). After menopause there are reduced circulating estrogens, with subsequent reduced arterial NO, that likely contributes to the increased risk for cardiovascular events observed in post-menopausal women compared with pre-menopausal women (26–28). Thus, while sex differences in

Abbreviations: AAA, Abdominal aortic aneurysm; AMPK, 5' adenosine monophosphate-activated protein kinase; AP-1, Activator protein-1; AVF, Arteriovenous fistula; BMP, Bone morphogenic protein; CC, Cysteinecysteine; CD, Cluster of differentiation; CINC, Cytokine-induced neutrophil chemoattractant; CX3CR1, Cysteine-X3-cysteine motif chemokine receptor 1; ECM, Extracellular matrix; eNOS, Endothelial nitric oxide synthase; Eph-B4, Ephrin type B receptor 4; ER-a, Estrogen receptor-a; ICAM-1, Intercellular adhesion molecule 1; IL, Interleukin; JAK, Janus kinase; JNK, c-Jun N-terminal kinase; KLF2, Kruppel-like factor 2; LPS, Lipopolysaccharide; M-CSF, Macrophage colony-stimulating factor; MCP-1, Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1; MMP, Matrix metalloproteinase; NF-KB, Nuclear factor-KB; PDGF, Platelet derived growth factor; PPAR, Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor; SOC3, Suppressor of cytokine signaling; STAT, Signal transducer and activator of transcription; TAA, Thoracic abdominal aneurysm; TAK1, TGF-β activated kinase-1; TGF-β, Transforming growth factor-β; TIMP, Tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases; TNF-a, Tumor necrosis factor-a; VCAM-1, Vascular cell adhesion molecule-1.

Eph-B4 and Ephrin-B2 expression have not yet been reported, components of the Eph signal transduction pathway shows sex differences, suggesting that this family of ligands and their receptors may play a large role in the observed differences in venous remodeling.

Transforming growth factor (TGF)- β and TGF- β activated kinase-1 (TAK1) are also important mediators of venous remodeling that promotes wall thickening and dilation by regulating ECM deposition, collagen, fibronectin, and lumen dilation necessary for AVF maturation (29, 30). In endothelial cells, TGF-B can stimulate inflammation and fibrosis via expression of cell adhesion molecules such as intercellular adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1) and vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM-1), matrix metalloproteinases such as MMP-2, and fibronectins (31). Increased expression of TGF- β during early venous remodeling is likely required for initial maturation of fistulae, and may be a mechanism of compensation to hemodynamic changes, but sustained increased TGF- β and platelet derived growth factor (PDGF) expression likely leads to neointimal hyperplasia that contributes to late AVF failure (32). Several TGF- β polymorphisms alter TGF- β expression and may determine late AVF patency rates in human patients (33). However, sex differences in the TGF- β pathway and downstream effects on the ECM have not been adequately assessed during AVF maturation, despite strong evidence that sex hormones directly interact with the TGF- β superfamily (34). It is possible that sex differences in upstream regulatory pathways, such as in toll-like receptors, may also exist (35).

Since remodeling of the vein during AVF maturation results in expression of both arterial and venous identities in the remodeled venous wall, understanding of sex differences in arterial remodeling may suggest mechanisms relevant to venous remodeling (**Table 1**). Arterial remodeling involves multiple inflammatory processes. Inflammation and vasoactive peptides promote vessel remodeling by promoting the migration of monocytes and macrophages into the vascular wall, mediated by cell adhesion proteins such as ICAM-1 and VCAM (44, 45). Increased shear stress also promotes vascular remodeling by upregulating TNF- α and NF- κ B, as well as activating cellular adhesion molecules to recruit leukocytes (46). Sex differences present during arterial remodeling may be relevant to venous remodeling.

In arterial remodeling, estradiol administration inhibits monocyte migration in a MCP-1-dependent manner (47). In human endothelial cells treated with lipopolysaccharide (LPS) to induce VCAM-1 expression, estradiol decreases VCAM-1 expression to a greater extent, compared with dexamethasone, by inhibiting NF-kB, activator protein-1 (AP-1), and GATA (48). Estradiol can also influence ICAM-1 expression; treatment of endothelial cells with estradiol leads to a shift from the NF-kB pathway to the c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK)/AP-1 pathway (49). Estradiol treatment inhibits TNF-α-dependent VCAM-1 and ICAM-1 expression, as well as inhibition of NFkB via activation of AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) and peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR)- α (50). Conversely, administration of androgens to both female and male human endothelial cells shows increased TNF- α signaling and greater expression of inflammatory cytokines, and increased VCAM-1 expression (51). Since sex differences are present in inflammation-driven arterial remodeling, it is likely that similar sex differences exist in venous remodeling.

VENOUS DILATION

After an AVF is created, early outward remodeling of the vein is driven by Poiseuille's law, whereby contact with the higher arterial pressure, flow and oxygen content leads to increased venous diameter; this increased diameter, and thus increased volume of the vessel, is necessary for the vein to accommodate increased magnitudes of shear stress and volume flow (12). Preoperative vein diameter is a main predictor of clinical AVF success; in a retrospective review, Lauvao et al. showed that vein diameter was the only independent predictor of fistula maturation (odds ratio = 0.15) (8). Of note, women frequently have smaller diameter vessels compared with men; in a mouse AVF model, outflow veins in male mice were larger than female mice immediately after surgery, and remained larger postoperatively (8, 37, 52).

Outward remodeling is driven by immune and inflammatory processes, particularly CD4+ T cells (53). Rats devoid of mature T cells have decreased lumen sizes following AVF surgery and lower inflammatory cell counts at the fistula site; rescue with euthymic CD4+ T cells leads to increased blood flow through the fistula (54). Sex differences have yet to be assessed in the T cellmediated venous dilation observed during AVF maturation. However, estrogen can influence Th responses, promote Treg cell populations, and mediate IL-17 release (55). Notably, estrogens can dampen inflammatory responses by modulating Th1 responses to Th2 responses (56). In addition, men have higher Th1:Th2 cytokine ratios (57). Future work is necessary to identify sex-associated differences in T cell-mediated outward remodeling in AVF.

MMP may also play sex-dependent roles in inflammatory venous remodeling. MMP are a family of zinc-dependent endopeptidases that degrade collagen and elastin in the ECM and have been implicated in dilatory venous and arterial diseases, including chronic venous insufficiency and aneurysmal disease (58–60). MMP are secreted by various cell types, particularly inflammatory cells (i.e., lymphocytes, macrophages, neutrophils), endothelial cells, and vascular smooth muscle cells (58). In chronic venous disease, multiple MMP have been implicated (58). During AVF maturation, serum levels of MMP-2, MMP-9, and metalloproteinase tissue inhibitors (TIMP) are associated with successful creation of AVF; higher MMP-2/TIMP-2 and MMP-9/TIMP-2 ratios were associated with better prognosis (61).

Notably, the relaxin family of hormones upregulates MMP-2 and MMP-9 expression to contribute to vessel remodeling (62, 63), suggesting that relaxin-relaxin receptor signaling might be a significant contributor to the sex differences present during AVF maturation as relaxin and its downstream molecules differ between sexes (64–68). Knockout of the relaxin receptor resulted in decreased outward remodeling in a murine model of AVF failure, accompanied by increased elastin content, reduced elastase activity, increased CD45+ leukocytes, and increased MCP-1 expression (69). Chronic administration

Indication	Model	Inflammatory marker	Men:Women	Women:Men	References
AVF	Mice	KLF2, eNOS, VCAM-1	↑ in male mice following AVF creation		(36)
	Mice	TGF-β1, TGFβ-R1, α-smooth muscle actin, fibroblast-specific protein-1, CD68+		↑ in female mice following AVF creation	(37)
ΑΑΑ	Human	Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (Monocytes, B-cells, T cells)	↑ in men with AAA compared with men without AAA (effect not seen in women)		(38)
	Human	MMP-9		↑, compared with men with AAA	(39)
Rat Rat Rat Rat Rat Mice	Rat	Neutrophils	\uparrow in elastase-perfused rat		(40)
				\downarrow in elastase-perfused rat	(41)
	Rat	Macrophages	\uparrow in elastase-perfused rat		
				\downarrow in elastase-perfused rats	(41)
	Rat	MMP-13	\uparrow in elastase-perfused rats		(40)
	Rat	BMP, TNF ligands		\downarrow in elastase-perfused rats	(41)
	Rat	TGF-β and VEGF		\downarrow in elastase-perfused rats	(41)
	Mice	JNK1 and downstream proMMP9, proMMP2, active MMP2	\uparrow in elastase-perfused mice		(42)
Atherosclerosis	Human	CD68+, CD3+, macrophage foam cells		↑ in carotid plaque caps	(43)

TABLE 1 | Observed sex differences in clinical studies and animal models.

 \uparrow , Increased and \downarrow , decreased.

of recombinant relaxin reduces arterial load by decreasing systemic vascular resistance, reduces pulsatile arterial load by increasing compliance, and increases cardiac output in female mice (65); interestingly, there were no sex differences, despite relaxin being considered specific to female physiology (64, 66). Elastins may also be involved in the sex differences of vessel remodeling, as estrogen may decrease MMP-9 production, thus decreasing elastin degradation (70). Elastin haplodeficient mice show increased outward remodeling, without increased intimal hyperplasia, resulting in larger diameter venous outflow tracts (71). Although the data showing elastin regulates venous remodeling is strong in animal models, human clinical trials with recombinant elastase did not show clear improvements in AVF outcomes (72, 73).

The inflammatory process of venous outward remodeling may be similar to remodeling that occurs during the formation of arterial aneurysms (**Figure 1**). Sex differences in arterial aneurysms have been extensively described. Both thoracic aortic aneurysms (TAA) and abdominal aortic aneurysm (AAA) occur less commonly in women than in men (74). Women, however, have worse prognosis; in women, AAA and TAA grow at faster rates, rupture at smaller diameters, and are associated with higher mortality (75–81). Aortic stiffness predicts TAA growth in women but not men, further suggesting a potential sex difference in the pathophysiology (81). In addition, women develop AAA at older ages than men (82), which has been suggested to be associated with menopausal status and decreasing estrogen levels (39).

Similar to venous remodeling, AAA are driven by T cellmediated inflammatory processes (Table 2); both $CD4^+$ and $CD8^+$ T-cells are highly activated in the aortic wall, and perivascular T cell counts correlate with aneurysm

progression (89). Th2 cytokines, particularly IL-1, IL-4, and IL-10, simultaneously activates MMP, which promotes the outward remodeling of the aneurysmal wall (90-92). Estradiol attenuates inflammatory cytokines and chemokines necessary for MMP-2 and MMP-9 release and monocyte infiltration, which protect against AAA; this may be mediated through the JNK pathway (42, 70). Similarly, following aortic elastase perfusion in male rats there are increased numbers of infiltrating macrophages compared with female rats, and treatment with estrogen in male rats leads to smaller aneurysms accompanied by decreased macrophage infiltration (41, 70). Human aortic smooth muscle tissue incubated in testosterone showed increased MMP-3 expression, whereas incubation with estrogen and progesterone reduced collagen deposition and increased elastin deposition (83). In rats, MMP-13 expression is increased in male rats perfused with elastase compared with female rats (40). In mice, increased estrogen receptor- α (ER- α) in female mice was inversely correlated with MMP activity and aneurysm formation (84). Estrogen administration decreases MMP-2 and-9 expression, adhesion molecule expression and macrophage stimulators such as ICAM-1, VCAM-2, E-selectin, MCP-1, and macrophage colony-stimulating factor (M-CSF) (38, 70, 85). Since estrogen plays a protective mechanism in AAA formation via the inflammatory MMP pathway, further research is needed to understand the contribution of this mechanism to fistula maturation.

VENOUS WALL THICKENING

Vascular remodeling is composed of both changes in vessel diameter as well-changes in wall thickness. Excessive venous



neointimal thickening leads to late AVF failure, observed more commonly in women than men (9). Venous neointimal thickening also depends on Eph function; in mouse models, decreased Eph-B4 signaling is associated with increased venous wall thickening (16, 93). Eph-B4 also regulates wall thickening in human veins, at least *in vitro* (94–96).

Interestingly, recent data using a mouse AVF model has shown that Kruppel-like factor 2 (KLF2), eNOS, and VCAM-1 increase in male but not female mice, despite being similar at baseline prior to AVF creation; in addition, female mice showed reduced laminar shear stress that was followed by reduced AVF patency at 42 days (36). Transcriptome RNA sequencing has also showed that inflammatory pathways are differentially upregulated in male mice following AVF creation; expression of proinflammatory cytokine IL-17 was less in females, but fibrotic markers TGF- β 1 and TGF- β receptor 1 were increased, with correlation to negative vascular remodeling and increased medial fibrosis (36, 37). HIF-1 α and heme oxygenase-1/2 are also inflammatory mediators of neointimal hyperplasia that forms during AVF maturation and that may differ between sexes (97-99). Although partial HIF-1a deficiency regulates differential changes in cardiac gene expression between female and male mice (100), and heme oxygenase expression differs in the setting of trauma and hemorrhage (101), sex differences in these mediators have not been studied in the setting of venous remodeling.

Macrophages and T cells contribute significantly to venous neointimal hyperplasia and may further contribute to sex

differences observed during AVF maturation (53). Following angioplasty of fistulae, female mice had increased neointimal area-to-media ratio, accompanied by increased numbers of CD68+ cells, suggesting sex differences in macrophages during venous remodeling (102). M2-type macrophages are important for vascular wall thickening by secreting IL-10 that is necessary for wall thickening during AVF maturation (53, 103). Rapamycin, an immunosuppressant, decreases AVF wall thickness, ECM deposition, and smooth muscle cell proliferation via suppression of both M1-type and M2-type macrophages (104). The fractalkine receptor 1 (CX3CR1) reduces venous stenosis in AVF by decreasing proinflammatory signaling, including TNF- a, IL-1B, MCP-1, and NF-kB (105). In a murine AVF model, liposomal prednisolone inhibits venous inflammation and improves outward remodeling; inflammatory cytokine release from M1-type macrophages was reduced, suggesting conversion of macrophages into an anti-inflammatory profile (106). However, no significant effects on neointimal hyperplasia were observed, similar to the lack of efficacy observed in the human Liposomal Prednisolone to Improve Hemodialysis Fistula Maturation (LIPMAT) clinical trial (106, 107). These data suggest that the role of inflammatory signaling during AVF maturation is complex, and additional studies that separately examine the role of inflammation during early maturation and later patency are warranted.

In both atherosclerosis and arterial neointimal hyperplasia, macrophages have been implicated in sex differences (**Figure 2**) (108). Notably, men have more frequent atherosclerotic-related

Indication	Model	Inflammatory marker	Androgen-related	Estrogen-Related	References
AAA	Human	MMP-3	\uparrow		(83)
	Mice	MMP-2, MMP-9		\downarrow (inversely correlated with estrogen receptor α)	(84)
				Ovariectomy resulted in higher levels of MMP-2 and MMP-9	(38)
				\downarrow in male rats given estradiol	(70)
	Mice	ICAM-1, VCAM-2, E-selectin, MCP-1, M-CSF		\downarrow	(85)
	Mice	IL-1α mediated inflammatory response (MCP-1, MMP-2, MMP-9), TGF-β	↑ (knock-out of AR leads to ↓)		(86)
Atherosclerosis Human Human Human	Human	Monocyte migration		↓, in a MCP-1 dependent manner	(47)
	Human	VCAM-1	↑		(51)
				↓ via NF-kB, AP-1, GATA inhibition	(48)
				↓ via TNF- α, NF-kB inhibition	(50)
	Human	ICAM-1	No significant change		(51)
				↓ via TNF- α, NF-kB inhibition	(50)
				Causes shift in pathway (NF-kB JNK/AP-1)	(49)
	Human	E-selectin	No significant change		(51)
	Rats	Adhesion molecules (P-selectin, VCAM-1, ICAM-1), monocyte chemoattractant (CINC-2β, MCP-1), proinflammatory mediators (IL-1, IL-6)		ţ	(87)
	Mice	SOCS3		\uparrow	(88)
	Mice	JAK/STAT		\downarrow	(88)

 \uparrow , Increased and \downarrow , decreased.

events and at younger ages compared with women, but cardiovascular diseases increase in women after menopause, suggesting significant sex hormone-dependent factors (109, 110). Sex differences are also present in the content of inflammatory cells in atherosclerotic lesions; for example, carotid plaque caps show more CD68+ and CD3+ inflammatory cells, including macrophage foam cells, in women compared with men (43). Macrophages express sex hormone receptors; higher levels of ER- α in premenopausal women are associated with a lower incidence of atherosclerosis (108). In addition, estradiol can attenuate macrophage foam cell formation within atherosclerotic plaques, via JAK/STAT/SOC3 pathway (88). Interestingly, administration of androgens to human male-derived macrophages showed increased expression of inflammatory genes associated with atherosclerosis, but not in female-derived macrophages, further suggesting differential susceptibilities to atherosclerosis based on sex (111). Thus, similar to sex differences observed in arterial neointimal hyperplasia, macrophages may contribute to sexrelated differences in late AVF failure.

Vascular smooth muscle cells also play a dynamic role during AVF maturation. Differentiated, mature smooth muscle

cells primarily contribute to medial wall thickening and dedifferentiated smooth muscle cells contribute to neointimal hyperplasia (112, 113). Sex differences in smooth muscle cell function have not been directly studied during AVF remodeling; however, it is reasonable that these differences exist, as studies in arterial neointimal hyperplasia have shown that smooth muscle cells function in a sex-dependent manner. In vein grafts implanted into arterial environments, Eph-B4 is found in both endothelial cells and smooth muscle cells, although Eph-B4 is preferentially distributed in endothelial cells (93). In cell culture, female-derived smooth muscle cells show more hypertrophic changes, whereas male-derived smooth muscle cells show more hyperplastic changes; additionally, female-derived cells were more adhesive, suggesting slower proliferation (114). In female rats, increased ER in smooth muscle cells was associated with reduced arterial contraction (115). Mineralocorticoid receptors in smooth muscle cells mediate later onset of aortic stiffening and vascular fibrosis in female mice compared with male mice (116). These studies suggest that sex differences in smooth muscle cell function may also be a mechanism of the sex differences observed during AVF maturation. However, the failed PREVENT trials



suggest that inhibition of smooth muscle cell proliferation during vein graft adaptation is unlikely to be a clinically successful strategy, and thus inhibition of smooth muscle cell function during AVF maturation would require another approach to optimize venous remodeling (117, 118).

CONCLUSION

AVF maturation and utilization remains poor, particularly in women. There is growing understanding of the inflammatory mechanisms that drive successful AVF maturation and may differ between men and women. Successful AVF creation depends on venous dilation and wall thickening, both of which involve inflammatory mechanisms. Outward remodeling is dependent on CD4+ T cells, and venous hyperplasia is dependent on distinct subsets of macrophages. In arterial aneurysms and atherosclerosis, where sex differences have long been recognized, there is a larger body of evidence supporting sex differences in inflammatory vessel remodeling. Mechanisms of arterial

REFERENCES

 Iorga A, Cunningham CM, Moazeni S, Ruffenach G, Umar S, Eghbali M. The protective role of estrogen and estrogen receptors in cardiovascular disease and the controversial use of estrogen therapy. *Biol Sex Differ*. (2017) 8:33. doi: 10.1186/s13293-017-0152-8 remodeling may help guide understanding of venous remodeling and may lead to improved clinical outcomes for women needing AVF.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SC and AD contributed to the conception and design of the study. SC, GW, JL, and AD performed the literature search, analyzed the data, synthesized the literature, and were responsible for writing the manuscript. DJ-W and AD provided critical expertise and expert revision. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by US National Institute of Health (NIH) grant R01-HL144476 (to AD) as well as with the resources and the use of facilities at the VA Connecticut Healthcare System, West Haven, CT.

- Giordano S, Hage FG, Xing D, Chen YF, Allon S, Chen C, et al. Estrogen and cardiovascular disease: is timing everything? Am J Med Sci. (2015) 350:27–35. doi: 10.1097/MAJ.00000000000512
- Woodside KJ, Bell S, Mukhopadhyay P, Repeck KJ, Robinson IT, Eckard AR, et al. Arteriovenous fistula maturation in prevalent hemodialysis patients in the United States: a national study. *Am J Kidney Dis.* (2018) 71:793– 801. doi: 10.1053/j.ajkd.2017.11.020

- Lee T. Fistula first initiative: historical impact on vascular access practice patterns and influence on future vascular access care. *Cardiovasc Eng Technol.* (2017) 8:244–54. doi: 10.1007/s13239-017-0319-9
- Gorecka J, Fereydooni A, Gonzalez L, Lee S, Liu S, Ono S, et al. Molecular targets for improving arteriovenous fistula maturation and patency. *Vasc Investig Ther.* (2019) 2:33–41. doi: 10.4103/vit.vit_9_19
- El Khoury R, Russeau AP, Patel N, Dabbous F, Kechker I, Lipatov S, et al. Reliability of preoperative venous mapping ultrasonography in predicting for autogenous arteriovenous fistula maturation. *J Vasc Surg.* (2021) 73:1787– 93. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2020.09.035
- Oprea A, Molnar A, Vlăduțiu D, Scridon T, Trifan C, Săcui D, et al. Correlation between preoperative vein and artery diameters and arteriovenous fistula outcome in patients with end-stage renal disease. *Med Pharm Reports.* (2018) 91:399–407. doi: 10.15386/cjmed-1080
- Lauvao LS, Ihnat DM, Goshima KR, Chavez LA, Gruessner AC, Mills JL. Vein diameter is the major predictor of fistula maturation. *J Vasc Surg.* (2009) 49:1499–504. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2009.02.018
- Miller CD, Robbin ML, Allon M. Gender differences in outcomes of arteriovenous fistulas in hemodialysis patients. *Kidney Int.* (2003) 63:346– 52. doi: 10.1046/j.1523-1755.2003.00740.x
- Lee T, Qian J, Thamer M, Allon M. Gender disparities in vascular access surgical outcomes in elderly hemodialysis patients. *Am J Nephrol.* (2019) 49:11–9. doi: 10.1159/000495261
- Dunn J, Herscu G, Woo K. Factors influencing maturation time of native arteriovenous fistulas. *Ann Vasc Surg.* (2015) 29:704–7. doi: 10.1016/j.avsg.2014.11.026
- Lu DY, Chen EY, Wong DJ, Yamamoto K, Protack CD, Williams WT, et al. Vein graft adaptation and fistula maturation in the arterial environment. J Surg Res. (2014) 188:162–73. doi: 10.1016/j.jss.2014.01.042
- 13. de Vries MR, Quax PHA. Inflammation in vein graft disease. Front Cardiovasc Med. (2018) 5:3. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2018.00003
- Hiramoto JS, Owens CD, Kim JM, Boscardin J, Belkin M, Creager MA, et al. Sex-based differences in the inflammatory profile of peripheral artery disease and the association with primary patency of lower extremity vein bypass grafts. *J Vasc Surg.* (2012) 56:387–95. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2012.01.059
- Nguyen LL, Hevelone N, Rogers SO, Bandyk DF, Clowes AW, Moneta GL, et al. Disparity in outcomes of surgical revascularization for limb salvage: race and gender are synergistic determinants of vein graft failure and limb loss. *Circulation*. (2009) 119:123–30. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.108.810341
- Protack CD, Foster TR, Hashimoto T, Yamamoto K, Lee MY, Kraehling JR, et al. Eph-B4 regulates adaptive venous remodeling to improve arteriovenous fistula patency. *Sci Rep.* (2017) 7:15386. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-13071-2
- Hall MR, Yamamoto K, Protack CD, Tsuneki M, Kuwahara G, Assi R, et al. Temporal regulation of venous extracellular matrix components during arteriovenous fistula maturation. J Vasc Access. (2015) 16:93– 106. doi: 10.5301/jva.5000290
- Kania A, Klein R. Mechanisms of ephrin-Eph signalling in development, physiology and disease. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. (2016) 17:240–56. doi: 10.1038/nrm.2015.16
- Kudo FA, Muto A, Maloney SP, Pimiento JM, Bergaya S, Fitzgerald TN, et al. Venous identity is lost but arterial identity is not gained during vein graft adaptation. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2007) 27:1562– 71. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.107.143032
- Coulthard MG, Morgan M, Woodruff TM, Arumugam TV, Taylor SM, Carpenter TC, et al. Eph/ephrin signaling in injury and inflammation. *Am J Pathol.* (2012) 181:1493–503. doi: 10.1016/j.ajpath.2012.06.043
- Braun J, Hoffmann SC, Feldner A, Ludwig T, Henning R, Hecker M, et al. Endothelial cell EphrinB2-dependent activation of monocytes in arteriosclerosis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2011) 31:297–305. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.110.217646
- 22. Wang M, Collins MJ, Foster TR, Bai H, Hashimoto T, Santana JM, et al. Eph-B4 mediates vein graft adaptation by regulation of endothelial nitric oxide synthase. *J Vasc Surg.* (2017) 65:179–89. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2015.11.041
- 23. Pike D, Shiu YT, Cho YF, Le H, Somarathna M, Isayeva T, et al. The effect of endothelial nitric oxide synthase on the hemodynamics and wall mechanics in murine arteriovenous fistulas. *Sci Rep.* (2019) 9:4299. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-40683-7

- 24. Guo X, Razandi M, Pedram A, Kassab G, Levin ER. Estrogen induces vascular wall dilation: mediation through kinase signaling to nitric oxide and estrogen receptors α and β. J Biol Chem. (2005) 280:19704– 19710. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M501244200
- Cattaneo MG, Vanetti C, Decimo I, Di Chio M, Martano G, Garrone G, et al. Sex-specific eNOS activity and function in human endothelial cells. *Sci Rep.* (2017) 7:9612. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-10139-x
- Majmudar NG, Robson SC, Ford GA. Effects of the menopause, gender, and estrogen replacement therapy on vascular nitric oxide activity. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (2000) 85:1577–83. doi: 10.1210/jcem.85.4.6530
- Colditz GA, Willett WC, Stampfer MJ, Rosner B, Speizer FE, Hennekens CH. Menopause and the risk of coronary heart disease in women. *N Engl J Med.* (1987) 316:1105–10. doi: 10.1056/NEJM198704303161801
- Guetta V, Quyyumi AA, Prasad A, Panza JA, Waclawiw M, Cannon RO. The role of nitric oxide in coronary vascular effects of estrogen in postmenopausal women. *Circulation*. (1997) 96:2795–801. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.96.9.2795
- Goumans MJ, Liu Z, Ten Dijke P. TGF-β signaling in vascular biology and dysfunction. *Cell Res.* (2009) 19:116–27. doi: 10.1038/cr.2008.326
- 30. Hu H, Hu H, Lee SR, Lee SR, Bai H, Bai H, et al. TGFβ (transforming growth factor-beta)-activated kinase 1 regulates arteriovenous fistula maturation. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2020) 40:E203–13. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.119.313848
- 31. Chen PY, Qin L, Li G, Wang Z, Dahlman JE, Malagon-Lopez J, et al. Endothelial TGF-β signalling drives vascular inflammation and atherosclerosis. *Nat Metab.* (2019) 1:912–26. doi: 10.1038/s42255-019-0102-3
- Lee T, Roy-Chaudhury P. Advances and new frontiers in the pathophysiology of venous neointimal hyperplasia and dialysis access stenosis. *Adv Chronic Kidney Dis.* (2009) 16:329–38. doi: 10.1053/j.ackd.2009.06.009
- 33. Heine GH, Ulrich C, Sester U, Sester M, Köhler H, Girndt M. Transforming growth factor β1 genotype polymorphisms determine AV fistula patency in hemodialysis patients. *Kidney Int.* (2003) 64:1101– 7. doi: 10.1046/j.1523-1755.2003.00176.x
- Shah TA, Rogers MB. Unanswered questions regarding sex and BMP/TGF-β signaling. J Dev Biol. (2018) 6:14. doi: 10.3390/JDB6020014
- Dela Justina V, Giachini FR, Sullivan JC, Webb RC. Toll-Like receptors contribute to sex differences in blood pressure regulation. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. (2020) 76:255–66. doi: 10.1097/FJC.00000000000869
- Kudze T, Ono S, Fereydooni A, Gonzalez L, Isaji T, Hu H, et al. Altered hemodynamics during arteriovenous fistula remodeling leads to reduced fistula patency in female mice. *JVS Vasc Sci.* (2020) 1:42– 56. doi: 10.1016/j.jvssci.2020.03.001
- 37. Cai C, Kilari S, Singh AK, Zhao C, Simeon ML, Misra A, et al. Differences in transforming growth factor-β1/BMP7 signaling and venous fibrosis contribute to female sex differences in arteriovenous fistulas. J Am Heart Assoc. (2020) 9:e017420. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.120.017420
- Wu XF, Zhang J, Paskauskas S, Xin SJ, Duan ZQ. The role of estrogen in the formation of experimental abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Am J Surg.* (2009) 197:49–54. doi: 10.1016/j.amjsurg.2007.11.022
- Villard C, Swedenborg J, Eriksson P, Hultgren R. Reproductive history in women with abdominal aortic aneurysms. J Vasc Surg. (2011) 54:341– 5.e2. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2010.12.069
- Cho BS, Roelofs KJ, Ford JW, Henke PK, Upchurch GR. Decreased collagen and increased matrix metalloproteinase-13 in experimental abdominal aortic aneurysms in males compared with females. *Surgery*. (2010) 147:258– 67. doi: 10.1016/j.surg.2009.06.047
- 41. Sinha I, Cho BS, Roelofs KJ, Stanley JC, Henke PK, Upchurch GR. Female gender attenuates cytokine and chemokine expression and leukocyte recruitment in experimental rodent abdominal aortic aneurysms. Ann N Y Acad Sci. (2006) 1085:367–79. doi: 10.1196/annals.13 83.027
- Dimusto PD, Lu G, Ghosh A, Roelofs KJ, Sadiq O, McEvoy B, et al. Increased JNK in males compared with females in a rodent model of abdominal aortic aneurysm. J Surg Res. (2012) 176:687–95. doi: 10.1016/j.jss.2011.11.1024
- Sangiorgi G, Roversi S, Biondi Zoccai G, Modena MG, Servadei F, Ippoliti A, et al. Sex-related differences in carotid plaque features and inflammation. J Vasc Surg. (2013) 57:338–44. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2012.07.052

- Walpola PL, Gotlieb AI, Cybulsky MI, Langille BL. Expression of ICAM-1 and VCAM-1 and monocyte adherence in arteries exposed to altered shear stress. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (1995) 15:2– 10. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.15.1.2
- Intengan HD, Schiffrin EL. Vascular remodeling in hypertension: roles of apoptosis, inflammation, and fibrosis. *Hypertension*. (2001) 38:581– 7. doi: 10.1161/hy09t1.096249
- Cunningham KS, Gotlieb AI. The role of shear stress in the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis. *Lab Investig.* (2005) 85:9–23. doi: 10.1038/labinvest.3700215
- Yamada K, Hayashi T, Kuzuya M, Naito M, Asai K, Iguchi A. Physiological concentration of 17 beta-estradiol inhibits chemotaxis of human monocytes in response to monocyte chemotactic protein 1. *Artery.* (1996) 22:24–35.
- Simoncini T, Maffei S, Basta G, Barsacchi G, Genazzani AR, Liao JK, et al. Estrogens and glucocorticoids inhibit endothelial vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 expression by different transcriptional mechanisms. *Circ Res.* (2000) 87:19–25. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.87.1.19
- Chakrabarti S, Davidge ST. Estradiol modulates tumor necrosis factorinduced endothelial inflammation: role of tumor necrosis factor receptor 2. J Vasc Res. (2013) 50:21–34. doi: 10.1159/000342736
- Hou X, Pei F. Estradiol inhibits cytokine-induced expression of VCAM-1 and ICAM-1 in cultured human endothelial cells via AMPK/PPARalpha activation. *Cell Biochem Biophys.* (2015) 72:709–17. doi: 10.1007/s12013-015-0522-y
- Annibalini G, Agostini D, Calcabrini C, Martinelli C, Colombo E, Guescini M, et al. Effects of sex hormones on inflammatory response in male and female vascular endothelial cells. *J Endocrinol Invest.* (2014) 37:861–9. doi: 10.1007/s40618-014-0118-1
- Marcus RJ, Marcus DA, Sureshkumar KK, Hussain SM, McGill RL. Gender differences in vascular access in hemodialysis patients in the United States: developing strategies for improving access outcome. *Gend Med.* (2007) 4:193–204. doi: 10.1016/S1550-8579(07)80040-4
- Matsubara Y, Kiwan G, Fereydooni A, Langford J, Dardik A. Distinct subsets of T cells and macrophages impact venous remodeling during arteriovenous fistula maturation. *JVS Vasc Sci.* (2020) 1:207–18. doi: 10.1016/j.jvssci.2020.07.005
- Duque JC, Martinez L, Mesa A, Wei Y, Tabbara M, Salman LH, et al. CD4+ lymphocytes improve venous blood flow in experimental arteriovenous fistulae. *Surgery*. (2015) 158:529–36. doi: 10.1016/j.surg.2015.02.018
- Klein SL, Flanagan KL. Sex differences in immune responses. Nat Rev Immunol. (2016) 16:626–38. doi: 10.1038/nri.2016.90
- Salem ML. Estrogen, a double-edged sword: modulation of TH1- and TH2-mediated inflammations by differential regulation of TH1/TH2 cytokine production. *Curr Drug Targets Inflamm Allergy*. (2004) 3:97– 104. doi: 10.2174/1568010043483944
- Girón-González JA, Moral FJ, Elvira J, García-Gil D, Guerrero F, Gavilán I, et al. Consistent production of a higher T(H)1:T(H)2 cytokine ratio by stimulated T cells in men compared with women. *Eur J Endocrinol.* (2000) 143:31–6. doi: 10.1530/eje.0.1430031
- Wang X, Khalil RA. Matrix metalloproteinases, vascular remodeling, and vascular disease. Adv Pharmacol. 81:241– 330. doi: 10.1016/bs.apha.2017.08.002
- Palombo D, Maione M, Cifiello BI, Udini M, Maggio D, Lupo D. Matrix metalloproteinases. Their role in degenerative chronic diseases of abdominal aorta. J Cardiovasc Surg. (1999) 40:257–60.
- Longo GM, Xiong W, Greiner TC, Zhao Y, Fiotti N, Baxter BT. Matrix metalloproteinases 2 and 9 work in concert to produce aortic aneurysms. J Clin Invest. (2002) 110:625–32. doi: 10.1172/jci15334
- Lee ES, Shen Q, Pitts RL, Guo M, Wu MH, Sun SC, et al. Serum metalloproteinases MMP-2, MMP-9, and metalloproteinase tissue inhibitors in patients are associated with arteriovenous fistula maturation. *J Vasc Surg.* (2011) 54:454–60. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2011.02.056
- 62. Papoutsis K, Kapelouzou A, Georgiopoulos G, Kontogiannis C, Kourek C, Mylonas KS, et al. Tissue-specific relaxin-2 is differentially associated with the presence/size of an arterial aneurysm and the severity of atherosclerotic disease in humans. *Acta Pharmacol Sin.* (2020) 41:745–52. doi: 10.1038/s41401-019-0350-5
- Jeyabalan A, Novak J, Doty KD, Matthews J, Fisher MC, Kerchner LJ, et al. Vascular matrix metalloproteinase-9 mediates the inhibition of myogenic

reactivity in small arteries isolated from rats after short-term administration of relaxin. *Endocrinology*. (2007) 148:189–97. doi: 10.1210/en.2006-0989

- Debrah DO, Conrad KP, Danielson LA, Shroff SG. Effects of relaxin on systemic arterial hemodynamics and mechanical properties in conscious rats: sex dependency and dose response. J Appl Physiol. (2005) 98:1013– 20. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.01083.2004
- Conrad KP, Debrah DO, Novak J, Danielson LA, Shroff SG. Relaxin modifies systemic arterial resistance and compliance in conscious, nonpregnant rats. *Endocrinology*. (2004) 145:3289–96. doi: 10.1210/en.2003-1612
- Sherwood OD. Relaxin's physiological roles and other diverse actions. *Endocr Rev.* (2004) 25:205–34. doi: 10.1210/er.2003-0013
- 67. Hashem G, Zhang Q, Hayami T, Chen J, Wang W, Kapila S. Relaxin and β-estradiol modulate targeted matrix degradation in specific synovial joint fibrocartilages: progesterone prevents matrix loss. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2006) 8:R98. doi: 10.1186/ar1978
- Winn RJ, Baker MD, Sherwood OD. Individual and combined effects of relaxin, estrogen, and progesterone in ovariectomized gilts. I. Effects on the growth, softening, and histological properties of the cervix. *Endocrinology*. (1994) 135:1241–9. doi: 10.1210/endo.135.3.8070369
- 69. Bezhaeva T, De Vries MR, Geelhoed WJ, Van Der Veer EP, Versteeg S, Van Alem CMA, et al. Relaxin receptor deficiency promotes vascular inflammation and impairs outward remodeling in arteriovenous fistulas. *FASEB J.* (2018) 32:6293–304. doi: 10.1096/fj.201800437R
- Ailawadi G, Eliason JL, Roelofs KJ, Sinha I, Hannawa KK, Kaldjian EP, et al. Gender differences in experimental aortic aneurysm formation. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2004) 24:2116–22. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000143386.26399.84
- Wong CY, Rothuizen TC, De Vries MR, Rabelink TJ, Hamming JF, Van Zonneveld AJ, et al. Elastin is a key regulator of outward remodeling in arteriovenous fistulas. *Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg.* (2015) 49:480– 6. doi: 10.1016/j.ejvs.2014.12.035
- Bleyer AJ, Scavo VA, Wilson SE, Browne BJ, Ferris BL, Ozaki CK, et al. A randomized trial of vonapanitase (PATENCY-1) to promote radiocephalic fistula patency and use for hemodialysis. *J Vasc Surg.* (2019) 69:507– 15. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2018.04.068
- Peden EK, Lucas JF, Browne BJ, Settle SM, Scavo VA, Bleyer AJ, et al. PATENCY-2 trial of vonapanitase to promote radiocephalic fistula use for hemodialysis and secondary patency. J Vasc Access. (2021) 1129729820985626. doi: 10.1177/1129729820985626. [Epub ahead of print].
- Lederle FA, Johnson GR, Wilson SE, Chute EP, Hye RJ, Makaroun MS, et al. The aneurysm detection and management study screening program: validation cohort and final results. *Arch Intern Med.* (2000) 160:1425– 30. doi: 10.1001/archinte.160.10.1425
- Cheung K, Boodhwani M, Chan KL, Beauchesne L, Dick A, Coutinho T. Thoracic aortic aneurysm growth: role of sex and aneurysm etiology. J Am Heart Assoc. (2017) 6:e003792. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.116.003792
- Solberg S, Singh K, Wilsgaard T, Jacobsen BK. Increased growth rate of abdominal aortic aneurysms in women. The tromsø study. *Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg.* (2005) 29:145–9. doi: 10.1016/j.ejvs.2004.11.015
- Mofidi R, Goldie VJ, Kelman J, Dawson ARW, Murie JA, Chalmers RTA. Influence of sex on expansion rate of abdominal aortic aneurysms. *Br J Surg.* (2007) 94:310–4. doi: 10.1002/bjs.5573
- Nienaber CA, Fattori R, Mehta RH, Richartz BM, Evangelista A, Petzsch M, et al. Gender-related differences in acute aortic dissection. *Circulation*. (2004) 109:3014–21. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000130644.78677.2C
- Spiliotopoulos K, Price MD, Amarasekara HS, Green SY, Zhang Q, Preventza O, et al. Are outcomes of thoracoabdominal aortic aneurysm repair different in men versus women? A propensity-matched comparison. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. (2017) 154:1203–14.e6. doi: 10.1016/j.jtcvs.2017. 05.089
- Dillavou ED, Muluk SC, Makaroun MS. A decade of change in abdominal aortic aneurysm repair in the United States: have we improved outcomes equally between men and women? J Vasc Surg. (2006) 43:230– 8. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2005.09.043
- Boczar KE, Cheung K, Boodhwani M, Beauchesne L, Dennie C, Nagpal S, et al. Sex differences in thoracic aortic aneurysm growth: role of aortic stiffness. *Hypertension*. (2019) 73:190– 6. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.118.11851

- McPhee JT, Hill JS, Eslami MH. The impact of gender on presentation, therapy, and mortality of abdominal aortic aneurysm in the United States, 2001-2004. J Vasc Surg. (2007) 45:891–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2007.01.043
- Natoli AK, Medley TL, Ahimastos AA, Drew BG, Thearle DJ, Dilley RJ, et al. Sex steroids modulate human aortic smooth muscle cell matrix protein deposition and matrix metalloproteinase expression. *Hypertension*. (2005) 46:1129–34. doi: 10.1161/01.HYP.0000187016.06549.96
- 84. Laser A, Ghosh A, Roelofs K, Sadiq O, McEvoy B, Dimusto P, et al. Increased estrogen receptor alpha in experimental aortic aneurysms in females compared with males. J Surg Res. (2014) 186:467–74. doi: 10.1016/j.jss.2013.07.050
- Martin-McNulty B, Tham DM, Da Cunha V, Ho JJ, Wilson DW, Rutledge JC, et al. 17β-estradiol attenuates development of angiotensin II-induced aortic abdominal aneurysm in apolipoprotein E-deficient mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2003) 23:1627–32. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000085842.20866.6A
- 86. Huang CK, Luo J, Lai KP, Wang R, Pang H, Chang E, et al. Androgen receptor promotes abdominal aortic aneurysm development via modulating inflammatory interleukin-1α and transforming growth factor-β1 expression. *Hypertension*. (2015) 66:881–91. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.115.05654
- Xing D, Feng W, Miller AP, Weathington NM, Chen YF, Novak L, et al. Estrogen modulates TNF-alpha-induced inflammatory responses in rat aortic smooth muscle cells through estrogen receptor-beta activation. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. (2007) 292:H2607–12. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.01107.2006
- Liang X, He M, Chen T, Wu Y, Tian Y, Zhao Y, et al. 17betaestradiol suppresses the macrophage foam cell formation associated with SOCS3. *Horm Metab Res.* (2013) 45:423–9. doi: 10.1055/s-0033-13 33751
- Sagan A, Mikolajczyk TP, Mrowiecki W, MacRitchie N, Daly K, Meldrum A, et al. T cells are dominant population in human abdominal aortic aneurysms and their infiltration in the perivascular tissue correlates with disease severity. *Front Immunol.* (2019) 10:1979. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019. 01979
- Li H, Bai S, Ao Q, Wang X, Tian X, Li X, et al. Modulation of immune-inflammatory responses in abdominal aortic aneurysm: emerging molecular targets. *J Immunol Res.* (2018) 2018:7213760. doi: 10.1155/2018/72 13760
- Schönbeck U, Sukhova GK, Gerdes N, Libby P. TH2 predominant immune responses prevail in human abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Am J Pathol.* (2002) 161:499–506. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)64206-X
- 92. Alexander MR, Moehle CW, Johnson JL, Yang Z, Lee JK, Jackson CL, et al. Genetic inactivation of IL-1 signaling enhances atherosclerotic plaque instability and reduces outward vessel remodeling in advanced atherosclerosis in mice. *J Clin Invest.* (2012) 122:70–9. doi: 10.1172/JCI 43713
- 93. Muto A, Yi T, Harrison KD, Dávalos A, Fancher TT, Ziegler KR, et al. Eph-B4 prevents venous adaptive remodeling in the adult arterial environment. J Exp Med. (2011) 208:561–75. doi: 10.1084/jem.201 01854
- 94. Wong DJ, Lu DY, Protack CD, Kuwahara G, Bai H, Sadaghianloo N, et al. Ephrin type-B receptor 4 activation reduces neointimal hyperplasia in human saphenous vein in vitro. J Vasc Surg. (2016) 63:795– 804. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2014.09.036
- Model LS, Hall MR, Wong DJ, Muto A, Kondo Y, Ziegler KR, et al. Arterial shear stress reduces Eph-B4 expression in adult human veins. *Yale J Biol Med.* (2014) 87:359–71.
- 96. Berard X, Déglise S, Alonso F, Saucy F, Meda P, Bordenave L, et al. Role of hemodynamic forces in the ex vivo arterialization of human saphenous veins. J Vasc Surg. (2013) 57:1371–82. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2012. 09.041
- 97. Kang L, Grande JP, Farrugia G, Croatt AJ, Katusic ZS, Nath KA. Functioning of an arteriovenous fistula requires heme oxygenase. *Am J Physiol Ren Physiol.* (2013) 305:F545. doi: 10.1152/ajprenal.002 34.2013
- Durante W, Lin CC. HOming in on arteriovenous fistula survival. *Kidney* Int. (2008) 74:9–11. doi: 10.1038/ki.2008.127

- Sadaghianloo N, Contenti J, Declemy S, Ambrosetti D, Zdralevic M, Tannour-Louet M, et al. Hypoxia and hypoxia-inducible factors promote the development of neointimal hyperplasia in arteriovenous fistula. *J Physiol.* (2021) 599:2299–321. doi: 10.1113/JP281218
- 100. Bohuslavová R, Kolár F, Kuthanová L, Neckár J, Tichopád A, Pavlinkova G. Gene expression profiling of sex differences in HIF1-dependent adaptive cardiac responses to chronic hypoxia. *J Appl Physiol.* (2010) 109:1195–202. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00366.2010
- 101. Toth B, Yokoyama Y, Kuebler JF, Schwacha MG, Rue LW, Bland KI, et al. Sex differences in hepatic heme oxygenase expression and activity following trauma and hemorrhagic shock. *Arch Surg.* (2003) 138:1375– 82. doi: 10.1001/archsurg.138.12.1375
- 102. Cai C, Zhao C, Kilari S, Sharma A, Singh AK, Simeon ML, et al. Effect of sex differences in treatment response to angioplasty in a murine arteriovenous fistula model. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol.* (2020) 318:F565– 75. doi: 10.1152/ajprenal.00474.2019
- 103. Kuwahara G, Hashimoto T, Tsuneki M, Yamamoto K, Assi R, Foster TR, et al. CD44 promotes inflammation and extracellular matrix production during arteriovenous fistula maturation. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2017) 37:1147–56. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.117. 309385
- 104. Guo X, Fereydooni A, Isaji T, Gorecka J, Liu S, Hu H, et al. Inhibition of the Akt1-mTORC1 axis alters venous remodeling to improve arteriovenous fistula patency. *Sci Rep.* (2019) 9:11046. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-47 542-5
- 105. Misra S, Kilari S, Yang B, Sharma A, Wu C-C, Vazquez-Padron RI, et al. Anti human CX3CR1 VHH molecule attenuates venous neointimal hyperplasia of arteriovenous fistula in mouse model. *J Am Soc Nephrol.* (2021). doi: 10.1681/asn.2020101458. [Epub ahead of print].
- 106. Wong C, Bezhaeva T, Rothuizen TC, Metselaar JM, De Vries MR, Verbeek FPR, et al. Liposomal prednisolone inhibits vascular inflammation and enhances venous outward remodeling in a murine arteriovenous fistula model. *Sci Rep.* (2016) 6:30439. doi: 10.1038/srep30439
- 107. Voorzaat BM, van der Bogt KEA, Bezhaeva T, van Schaik J, Eefting D, van der Putten K, et al. A randomized trial of liposomal prednisolone (LIPMAT) to enhance radiocephalic fistula maturation: a pilot study. *Kidney Int Reports.* (2020) 5:1327–32. doi: 10.1016/j.ekir.2020.05.030
- Fairweather D. Sex differences in inflammation during atherosclerosis. *Clin* Med Insights Cardiol. (2014) 8:49–59. doi: 10.4137/CMC.S17068
- 109. Mathur P, Ostadal B, Romeo F, Mehta JL. Gender-related differences in atherosclerosis. *Cardiovasc Drugs Ther.* (2015) 29:319–27. doi: 10.1007/s10557-015-6596-3
- Man JJ, Beckman JA, Jaffe IZ. Sex as a biological variable in atherosclerosis. *Circ Res.* (2020) 126:1297–319. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.120. 315930
- 111. Ng MK, Quinn CM, McCrohon JA, Nakhla S, Jessup W, Handelsman DJ, et al. Androgens up-regulate atherosclerosis-related genes in macrophages from males but not females: molecular insights into gender differences in atherosclerosis. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2003) 42:1306–13. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2003.07.002
- 112. Zhao J, Jourd'heuil FL, Xue M, Conti D, Lopez-Soler RI, Ginnan R, et al. Dual function for mature vascular smooth muscle cells during arteriovenous fistula remodeling. J Am Heart Assoc. (2017) 6:e004891. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.116.004891
- 113. Roy-Chaudhury P, Arend L, Zhang J, Krishnamoorthy M, Wang Y, Banerjee R, et al. Neointimal hyperplasia in early arteriovenous fistula failure. *Am J Kidney Dis.* (2007) 50:782–90. doi: 10.1053/j.ajkd.2007.07.019
- 114. Bačáková L, Pellicciari C, Bottone MG, Lisá V, Mareš V. A sex-related difference in the hypertrophic versus hyperplastic response of vascular smooth muscle cells to repeated passaging in culture. *Histol Histopathol.* (2001) 16:675–84. doi: 10.14670/HH-16.675
- 115. Ma Y, Qiao X, Falone AE, Reslan OM, Sheppard SJ, Khalil RA. Gender-specific reduction in contraction is associated with increased estrogen receptor expression in single vascular smooth muscle cells of female rat. *Cell Physiol Biochem.* (2010) 26:457–70. doi: 10.1159/0003 20569
- 116. DuPont JJ, Kim SK, Kenney RM, Jaffe IZ. Sex differences in the time course and mechanisms of vascular and cardiac aging in mice: role of the smooth

muscle cell mineralocorticoid receptor. *Am J Physiol - Hear Circ Physiol.* (2021) 320:H169–80. doi: 10.1152/AJPHEART.00262.2020

- 117. Conte MS, Bandyk DF, Clowes AW, Moneta GL, Seely L, Lorenz TJ, et al. Results of PREVENT III: a multicenter, randomized trial of edifoligide for the prevention of vein graft failure in lower extremity bypass surgery. J Vasc Surg. (2006) 43:742–51. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2005.12.058
- 118. Alexander JH, Hafley G, Harrington RA, Peterson ED, Ferguson TB, Lorenz TJ, et al. Efficacy and safety of edifoligide, an E2F transcription factor decoy, for prevention of vein graft failure following coronary artery bypass graft surgery: PREVENT IV: a randomized controlled trial. *J Am Med Assoc.* (2005) 294:2446–54. doi: 10.1001/jama.294.19.2446

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Chan, Weininger, Langford, Jane-Wit and Dardik. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Bioinformatics and Immune Infiltration Analyses Reveal the Key Pathway and Immune Cells in the Pathogenesis of Hypertrophic Cardiomyopathy

Xu-Zhe Zhang^{1,2†}, Si Zhang^{1,2†}, Ting-Ting Tang^{1,2} and Xiang Cheng^{1,2*}

¹ Department of Cardiology, Union Hospital, Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan, China, ² Key Laboratory of Biological Targeted Therapy of the Ministry of Education, Wuhan, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Margreet R. De Vries, Leiden University Medical Center, Netherlands

Reviewed by:

Saskia C. A. De Jager, Utrecht University, Netherlands Jun-ichiro Koga, Kyushu University, Japan

> *Correspondence: Xiang Cheng nathancx@hust.edu.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Atherosclerosis and Vascular Medicine, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 16 April 2021 Accepted: 07 June 2021 Published: 23 August 2021

Citation:

Zhang X-Z, Zhang S, Tang T-T and Cheng X (2021) Bioinformatics and Immune Infiltration Analyses Reveal the Key Pathway and Immune Cells in the Pathogenesis of Hypertrophic Cardiomyopathy. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 8:696321. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.696321 **Objective:** This study was designed to identify the key pathway and immune cells for hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (HCM) via bioinformatics analyses of public datasets and evaluate the significance of immune infiltration in the pathogenesis of HCM.

Methods: Expressional profiling from two public datasets (GSE36961 and GSE141910) of human HCM and healthy control cardiac tissues was obtained from the GEO database. After data preprocessing, differentially expressed genes (DEGs) were then screened between HCM and healthy control cardiac tissues in parallel. Gene Ontology, pathway functional enrichment, and gene set enrichment analysis were performed using DAVID and GSEA application. The compositional patterns of immune and stromal cells in HCM and control cardiac tissues were estimated based on the merged data using xCell. Protein–protein interaction (PPI) network and module analyses were constructed by STRING and Cytoscape applications. Gender-based expressional differences analyses were also conducted to explore gender differences in HCM. GSE130036 and clinical samples were used for verification analyses.

Results: A total of 310 DEGs were identified. Upregulated DEGs were mainly enriched in "adhesion" and "apoptotic process" in the biological process. As for the downregulated DEGs, "inflammatory response," "innate immune response," "phagosome," and "JAK-STAT signaling pathway" were highly enriched. Immune infiltration analyses suggested that the scores of macrophages, monocytes, DC, Th1, Treg, and plasma cells in the HCM group were significantly decreased, while CD8⁺ T cells, basophils, fibroblasts, and platelets were significantly enriched. Module analyses revealed that STAT3, as the hub genes in HCM together with LYVE1⁺CD163⁺ macrophages, may play a key role in the pathogenesis of HCM while there were no obvious gender differences in the HCM samples from selected datasets. Verification analyses performed on GSE130036 and clinical samples showed a strong positive correlation (Spearman correlation = 0.7646) and a good co-localization relationship between LYVE1 and CD163, suggesting the potential function of LYVE1⁺CD163⁺ macrophages in maintaining the homeostasis of cardiac tissue.

Conclusion: STAT3-related pathway and CD163⁺LYVE1⁺ macrophages were identified as the potential key pathway and immune cells in HCM and may serve as interesting targets for further in-depth research.

Keywords: hypertrophic cardiomyopathy, immune infiltration, biomarker, resident tissue macrophages, bioinformatics analyses

INTRODUCTION

Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (HCM), as a complex genetic heterogeneous disease, is one of the main causes of sudden cardiac death in young adults (1). Epidemiological studies have shown that the prevalence rate of HCM in the general population is estimated to be 0.2% (2). The clinical characteristic of HCM is asymmetric cardiac hypertrophy. As for the cellular level, cardiac myocytes in HCM usually appear to be hypertrophied, disorganized, and separated by areas of fibrosis (3). Although MYH7 and MYBPC3, which encode beta-myosin heavy chain and myosin-binding protein C, respectively, are the two most common HCM-related mutant genes, a large number of underlying mutations and mechanisms are still undetermined (4).

Although regarded as a genetic disease, there is still a gap in how to fully understand the contribution of sarcomere gene mutation in the overall pathophysiological mechanism and clinical process of HCM. A wide range of opinions have suggested that the focus of HCM research should be shifted from singlegene hypotheses to alternative and complementary mechanisms, and novel determinants of HCM should be reviewed and identified in a comprehensive manner from the perspective of network medicine (5). The immune system can not only play the role of immune surveillance, maintaining normal physiological functions in the steady-state heart, but also mediate adverse inflammatory reactions and myocardial remodeling after injury (6-8). Studies have shown that the myocardium of HCM patients shows inflammatory cell infiltration and fibrosis (9). From the mechanism point of view, cardiac hypertrophy, as a pathological stimulus, will, in turn, cause inflammatory signal transduction and immune cell activation, thereby affecting heart function (7). It is still unclear whether this process will be independent or coordinated with the main pathogenic sarcomere mutation genes and thus interfere with the clinical course and prognosis of HCM patients. Above all, more extensive identification of key pathways and non-sarcomeric mutationrelated pathophysiological mechanisms in HCM is very necessary and urgent.

Over the past decade, microarray, high-throughput sequencing techniques together with integrated bioinformatics analyses have provided tremendous assistance in identifying novel key genes and pathways in the pathological process of diseases. Here, we conducted full-sided bioinformatics analyses of public datasets to identify differentially expressed genes (DEGs) between HCM and healthy cardiac tissues, and explore the potential pathological mechanism of HCM via functional enrichment analysis including Gene Ontology (GO) and Kyoto Encyclopedia Genes and Genomes (KEGG) for evaluation, immune infiltration analysis, and protein-protein interaction (PPI) network construction. In addition, we explored the role of gender differences in HCM. Finally, we verified our conclusions through online dataset and clinical samples. We hope that our analyses can initially explore the potential role of signaling pathways and immune cells in HCM and provide useful targets for future in-depth research.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

GEO Datasets

Gene expression profile data were collected from the Gene Expression Omnibus (https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/geo), a public database of NCBI that contains a mass of datasets for gene expressional profiling by arrays and high-throughput sequencing. We screened potential workable datasets based on the following searching criteria: "hypertrophic cardiomyopathy" MeSH Terms AND "Homo sapiens" Organism. Qualified datasets had to meet the following inclusion criteria: (i) Microarray or high-throughput sequencing profiling studies on human patients with HCM together with non-HCM control/healthy samples for comparison; (ii) reports of adequate sample sizes for analyses; (iii) group label for each sample size; and (iv) availability of the raw data. Finally, GSE36961 and GSE141910 were selected for analyses.

HCM-affected myocardium (n = 106) from GSE36961 were collected from HCM patients undergoing therapeutic surgical septal myectomy for relief of obstructive symptom while control tissue (n = 39) consist of donor hearts without suitable transplant recipient. Clinical background for analyzed populations and detailed operation process in GSE36961 can refer to the original citation of this dataset (10) while a brief summary was listed in Supplementary Table 1. Data of GSE141910 came from the Myocardial Applied Genomics Network (www.med.upenn.edu/magnet). Left ventricular tissues in this series were harvested at the time of cardiac surgery from subjects with heart failure undergoing transplantation and control samples from unused donor hearts. Since the publication of GSE141910 has not yet been released, we can only use the information provided with the dataset and summarized the clinical background information of samples included as shown in Supplementary Table 2. Figure 1 provides an overview of our analyses workflow.

Data Preprocessing and DEGs Identifying

The raw datasets were obtained from GEO and preprocessed by log2 transformation. Sample data were normalized by the limma package (11) in R software version 3.6.1 (https://www.r-project. org/) by plotting and adjusting the boxplot of each sample so



as to maintain the data from a parallel experiment at the same level. The R package limma was also used for the identification of DEGs between different groups. *p*-values were adjusted by the Benjamini–Hochberg method. An adjusted p < 0.05 and a |log2FC| value >0.5 were applied in screening significantly different expression levels of molecules. Volcano plots and heat maps for DEGs were plotted using R packages "ggplot" and "ComplexHeatmap" under the platform of R software. The gene symbols of DEGs were recognized and mapped by FunRich software version 3.1.3 and Venn diagrams were drawn by the online plot tool Sangerbox (http://www.sangerbox.com/tool).

GO, Pathway Functional Enrichment, and Gene Set Enrichment Analysis

GO and KEGG pathway enrichment analysis were performed using the DAVID (12) web service (https://david.ncifcrf.gov/) by inputting the DEGs. DAVID is an analytical platform that integrates multiple annotation datasets and could be used for the assignment of biological functions and potential pathways to the DEGs found to be up- and downregulated in HCM. The cutoff values for GO were set as p < 0.05 and KEGG with p < 0.1 analyses were set as p < 0.05. Dot plots for functional enrichment analyses were drawn by "enrichplot" packages under R software. Gene set enrichment analysis (GSEA) was conducted using the GSEA desktop application (13) in order to investigate enriched

immune process-related signaling pathways. Visualization of GSEA results was performed using the Sangerbox tools.

Immune Cell Infiltration Analysis

xCell (14) is a novel gene signature-based strategy used to infer variety immune and stromal cell types and is validated using extensive *in silico* simulations and also cytometry immunephenotyping. Applying xCell to the normalized data, portrayals of cellular heterogeneity landscape for cardiac tissue expression profiles can be acquired. Several cell types were picked out and categorized based on their properties into four categories, namely, "lymphoid cells," "myeloid cells," "stromal cells," and "stem cells and others." Group violin graphs were plotted and evaluated by *t*-test to compare the cell types from the HCM group to healthy control. Cutoff values for significance were p <0.05. Correlation matrix of immune cell subtypes and hub genes were constructed by "corrplot" and "psych" package in R. Pearson correlation coefficients were calculated and used for evaluating the strength of correlation.

PPI Network Construction and Module Analysis

The identified DEGs were inputted and analyzed by the STRING (version 11.0) website service (15) with a minimum interaction score of 0.4. The networks were then exported and constructed by Cytoscape software (16), a platform for visualizing

complex PPI networks. By applying the available Apps including cytoHubba (17) and MCODE (18) in Cytoscape, we identified hub gene sets by degree and recognized highly interconnected clusters as potential functional molecular complexes of HCM. Plots were directly output from Cytoscape. Pearson correlation analyses were performed for correlation between immune cells and hub genes. Identified clusters were then input into the TRRUST (19) database (https://www.grnpedia.org/trrust/) for transcription factor-target interaction information, and p < 0.05 was considered of significance.

Verification of Crucial Genes and Cells in HCM

To verify the crucial genes in HCM, we downloaded another open strand-specific RNA-seq dataset GSE130036 from GEO containing expression profiles of myocardial tissues in 28 HCM patients and 9 healthy donors. HCM samples were harvested from septal myectomy while control hearts were collected from the left ventricle of unused healthy donated hearts. Clinical characteristics of patients could refer to the original publication (20) or **Supplementary Table 3**. Data were

preprocessed based on the above criteria. Results were plotted by GraphPad Prism with p-value calculated through Welch's t-test, and the correlation plots were drawn using "ggplot2" package in R. Also, to examine the co-localization relationship between key gene and target immune cells in cardiac tissue, we conducted immunofluorescence staining on cardiac tissue harvested from multi-organ donors whose hearts were refused because of incipient coronary plaque formation in the left descending coronary artery. Heart tissues were then fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde at 25°C for 24 h, embedded in paraffin, and cut into 5-µm sections. A section from each heart was blocked with 1% BSA PBS buffer and stained with target fluorescent antibody. Finally, these sections were stained with DAPI to visualize the nuclei and viewed with confocal fluorescence microscopy. The protocol of the study was in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the medical ethics committee of the Tongji Medical College of Huazhong University of Science and Technology (METC number: 2016S124).

Statistical Analysis

Public data preprocessing and analyses including sample data merging, ID conversion, and duplication removal



were performed using SPSS 22.0 and R software. p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant in all sections. Graphs were constructed with R software, GraphPad Prism, and online plot tools as described in the above sections in detail as well as the statistical methods used in this study.

RESULTS

Identification of DEGs Between HCM and Healthy Cardiac Tissue

GSE36961 and GSE141910 were included in our bioinformatics analyses. GSE36961 had 145 samples, namely, 106 HCM and 39 healthy control cardiac tissues. GSE141910 had 28 HCM and 166 healthy control cardiac tissues. The HCM samples of the above two datasets came from the ventricular septum of patients with obstructive symptoms that require surgical intervention and the left ventricle of patients with heart failure, both of which represent the period when pharmacological treatment cannot control the symptoms of HCM, while the control samples were derived from unused healthy donated hearts; therefore, we considered these two datasets to be comparable. Considering that the two datasets included are of different sequencing types, the identification of DEGs was performed separately.

As shown in the volcano plots and heat maps in **Figures 2A**,C, 870 DEGs (379 upregulated and 491 downregulated) were recognized in the GSE36961. In addition, a total of 2613 DEGs (1324 upregulated and 1289 downregulated) were obtained from the GSE141910 dataset (**Figures 2B**,D). By taking the intersections of the Venn diagram in **Figure 3A**, we obtained 159 DEGs that were upregulated in HCM together with 159 downregulated DEGs from both datasets.

Function and Pathway Annotations of DEGs

GO analyses were conducted to assess the consistency for functional annotations of the DEGs in the two datasets. Inputting all DEGs of the two datasets into DAVID, we obtained the functional annotation descriptions for DEGs of the two datasets. As shown in **Supplementary Figure 1**, two datasets shared a large degree of overlap in GO analysis including "calcium ion binding" and "heparin binding" in molecule function, "extracellular region" and "cell surface" in cellular component, and "inflammatory response" and "apoptotic



FIGURE 3 | Identification and functional annotations of DEGs. (A) Venn diagram of up- and downregulated DEGs in GSE36961 and GSE141910 datasets. (B) GSEA for significantly enriched pathways in GSE36961. (C,D) GO and KEGG functional enrichment of up- and downregulated DEGs in HCM and healthy control cardiac tissues.



process" in biological process, indicating good homogeneity and reliability between the two datasets.

Furthermore, we conducted GO-biological process and KEGG pathway analyses by inputting the up- and downregulated DEGs in DAVID separately. As shown in **Figure 3C**, upregulated DEGs were mainly enriched in "adhesion" and "apoptotic process" in the biological process together with Wnt and PI3K-Akt signaling pathway, which were significantly enriched. As for the downregulated DEGs in **Figure 3D**, "inflammatory response" and "innate immune response" were highly enriched; in addition, "phagosome" and "JAK-STAT signaling pathway" were also ranked high in KEGG. We then took data in GSE36961 and conducted GSEA analysis, and the results shown in **Figure 3B** suggested significant enrichment of inflammatory response and JAK-STAT signaling pathway in the control group.

Immune and Stromal Cell Infiltration Analysis

xCell was used to identify immune or stromal cell types that may be involved in HCM. It generated enrichment scores of different cell types by using a large number of gene expression data. Because the xCell scores were not affected by different sequencing types, we combined the scores of GSE36961 and GSE141910 for further analysis. We divided 64 kinds of cells into four subsets, namely, "lymphoid," "myeloid," "stromal," and "stem cells and others." There were 26 cell types with significant differences in HCM cardiac tissue vs. control group in the merged dataset as partly shown in **Figures 4A–D**, among which the scores of macrophages, monocytes, DC, Th1, Treg, and plasma cells in HCM group were significantly decreased, while CD8⁺ T cells, basophils, fibroblasts, and platelets were significantly enriched.

Furthermore, we calculated the correlation efficient between each immune cell to explore their relationship and possible interaction. As shown in **Figure 5**, among all immune cells, Th1 had the highest correlation with plasma cells (Pearson's correlation = 0.84), and the second strongest positive correlation was the correlation between macrophage M1 and aDC (Pearson's correlation = 0.77). In addition, macrophages as a whole showed strong positive correlation with both macrophages M1 and M2. On the other hand, CD8⁺ T cells and aDC showed the strongest negative correlation (Pearson's correlation = -0.49).

PPI Network Construction and Module Analysis

To identify the significant pathways of HCM, we uploaded the filtered 308 DEGs into the STRING and obtained the exported TSV file for the interactions of multiple DEGs to Cytoscape for further network construction. CytoHubba identified 10 hub genes (**Figure 6A**), among which only BDNF, CCND1, and POSTN were upregulated in HCM; all the rest were downregulated. We then calculated the correlation efficient between 10 hub genes and interested immune cell types. As



shown in **Figure 6B**, macrophages M1, iDC, aDC, monocytes, and CD8⁺ T cells presented a strong and reliable correlation to most of the hub genes, suggesting that the key genes in the DEGs had a great effect on the positive regulation of immune system. MCODE then recognized two highly interconnected clusters in DEGs as shown in **Figures 6C,D**. We used TRRUST to predict key candidate regulators for cluster 1 and cluster 2, and results are listed in **Supplementary Tables 4**, **5**. For both clusters, STAT3 (Signal transducer and activator of transcription 3) was predicted to be the key regulator. In addition, for cluster1, HIF1A, and TP53 seemed to play a crucial role while ABL1 and NFYA ranked high in the prediction of cluster2.

To identify the key genes of HCM that were highly related to the function of immune cells, we filtered the 308 DEGs with |log2FC| value >1.0 and obtained 51 DEGs of significant difference. Further PPI network construction, hub genes, and clusters identification shown in **Figures 7A,B** suggested that CD163, regarded as a highly specific marker of macrophages M2, played the most important role in the downregulated DEGs while FMOD, the key gene in upregulated DEGs, was mainly related to the process of fibrosis. The CD163-related genes including FPR1, S100A9, FCER1G, LYVE1, and F13A1 were identified to be the candidate key genes highly related to the function of macrophages in HCM. Referring to the information on GeneCards, we summarized the relationships between candidate key gene with immune cells. As shown in **Table 1**, S100A9, FCER1G, and F13A1 were reported to be widely expressed in different kinds of immune cells while FPR1 was mainly expressed in neutrophils. We then focused on LYVE1 and its function in HCM together with its relationship with macrophages M2.

Gender Differences in HCM

To explore the potential role of gender differences in HCM, we selected samples of HCM patients from two datasets and performed differential expression analysis according to gender. Obtained DEGs between male and female HCM patients are



shown in **Supplementary Table 6**. Most DEGs are related or linked to sex chromosomes. In addition, MYL4 (myosin light chain 4) was found to be upregulated in male HCM patients from GSE36961, NPPA (Natriuretic Peptide A) was upregulated in female patients, and VIT was upregulated in male patients from GSE141910.

Furthermore, we examined whether gender differences would affect the expression of CD163 and LYVE1 in cardiac tissues of HCM patients. Still, we used the expressional matrix of GSE36961 and GSE141910 to calculate the relative expression differences of CD163 and LYVE1 between male and female. As shown in **Supplementary Figure 2**, there seems to be no gender difference in the expression of CD163 and LYVE1 in HCM patients.

Verification of Crucial Genes and Immune Cells in HCM

We chose GSE130036 as the validation dataset to verify the expression profiles of CD163 and LYVE1 between HCM and healthy control cardiac tissue. As shown in **Figures 8A,B**, CD163 and LYVE1 were significantly low expressed in HCM while the expression profiles of these two genes show a strong positive correlation (Spearman correlation = 0.7646). The immunofluorescence staining results in **Figure 8C** presented a good co-localization relationship between LYVE1 and macrophage M2. Above all, these results verified our previous analysis and suggested that the dysfunction of LYVE1⁺ CD163⁺ macrophages plays a vital role in the progression of HCM.



TABLE 1 | Relationships between candidate key genes with immune cells (t Log₂FC from GSE36961/GSE141910).

Gene symbol	Log₂FC [†]	Adj. <i>p</i> -value	Related immune cells
CD163	-2.113/-2.704	<0.001	Monocytes
FPR1	-1.367/-1.313	< 0.001	Neutrophil/Monocytes
S100A9	-2.879/-1.534	< 0.001	Neutrophil/Monocytes/Lymphocytes
FCER1G	-1.482/-1.020	< 0.001	Monocytes/Lymphocytes
LYVE1	-1.863/-2.002	< 0.001	Monocytes
F13A1	-1.577/-1.179	<0.001	Neutrophil/Monocytes/Lymphocytes

[†]represents the annotation in the title box.

DISCUSSION

The specific underlying pathogenesis of HCM, one of the main causes of sudden death in young adult, is still unclear. More and more studies have shown that cardiovascular diseases, such as myocardial infarction (MI) and heart failure, are often accompanied with abnormal pro-inflammatory activation of the immune system and disorders of the cardiac-resident immune cells (21). Exploring the mechanism of the key immune cells and pathways in the pathogenesis of cardiomyopathy can clarify the specific role of the immune system in the maintenance and imbalance of cardiac function to a certain extent, so as to provide potential therapeutic targets on future cardiovascular immunotherapy.

It is well-known that macrophages have strong plasticity and will be polarized in response to different environmental stimuli during development (22). A widely used paradigm is defined as "classical" activated macrophages M1 and "alternative" activated macrophages M2 based on their function (23). Macrophages M1 are usually pro-inflammatory cells involved in the initial inflammatory reaction, while macrophages M2 have anti-inflammatory effects and are closer to the characteristics of steady-state resident tissue macrophages (RTM) (24, 25).

Macrophage is the most important member of cardiac immune cells. In the healthy heart of adult mice, macrophage accounts for about 5-10% of the total number of non-cardiomyocytes, while in the resident CD45⁺ immune cells, it accounts for up to 80% (26). With the deepening of research, the biological functions of cardiac RTM continue to expand. In a healthy heart, cardiac RTM is involved in promoting the development and maturation of coronary arteries in the embryonic stage (27), promoting atrioventricular node electrical conduction (28), and maintaining myocardial mitochondrial homeostasis (29). After the heart of newborn mice is injured, the RTM in it inhibits bad ventricular remodeling by promoting the proliferation of cardiomyocytes and the formation of blood vessels (30). In adult MI model mice, removal of cardiac RTM resulted in worsening of heart function and bad ventricular remodeling (31). Therefore, cardiac RTM not only participates in the maintenance of healthy heart tissue homeostasis but also participates in the repair of the heart after injury. Considering the significant number of macrophages in cardiac tissue together with its important organ-specific functions, it is necessary to further explore their phenotypes, functions, and dynamic changes between steady-state cardiac with disease-state.

LYVE1 (lymphatic vessel endothelial receptor-1) is one of the main receptors of hyaluronic acid in the body. Previous studies have found that LYVE1 is highly expressed on the basal surface and inner surface of lymphatic endothelial cells, and it participates in regulating the entry of immune cells from tissues into lymphatic vessels by combining with the hyaluronic acid coating on the surface of inflammatory cells (32). Deletion of Lyve1 in mice will prevent entering and traffic of leukocytes through the lymphatic endothelium, causing worsening of chronic inflammation and long-term deterioration of cardiac function (32). Recently, based on single-cell transcriptome analysis, Chakarov et al. found two cardiac RTM subgroups in mice identified by LYVE1^{low} and LYVE1^{high}. LYVE1^{low} cardiac RTM is mainly distributed around nerve fibers with the strong ability of antigen presentation, while LYVE1^{high} cardiac RTM is



mainly distributed around capillaries with possible anti-fibrosis function (33). Together, the existing research results have already hinted to us the possibility that LYVE1⁺ macrophages may serve as homeostatic markers in cardiac tissue. Our results further suggest that the reduction of CD163⁺LYVE1⁺ macrophages may be an important process for the pathogenesis of HCM; it may act as a bridge between the heart's immune system and the lymphatic system to maintain the steady-state function of the heart. The process of pathological myocardial hypertrophy could mediate cardiac dysfunction and long-term damage by interfering with this connection, thereby affecting the clinical symptoms and prognosis of HCM patients. STAT3 is one of the members of the STAT family and can be expressed in various tissues and organs, including myocardium (34). In recent years, a number of studies have found that STAT3 and its related signaling pathways play a key regulatory role in the pathophysiological processes of cardiovascular system, such as myocardial hypertrophy (35), ischemia-reperfusion injury (36), and myocardial fibrosis (37). Several lines of evidence have indicated that members of the IL-6 family are able to induce cardiomyocyte hypertrophy via gp130-mediated STAT3 activation while deletion of IL-6 weakened transverse aortic constrictioninduced ventricle hypertrophy together with marked attenuation of STAT3 activation (35). Our analysis results suggest that more in-depth research is needed to explore the relationship between STAT3-related pathways and the pathogenesis of HCM, so as to provide ideas to further search for related treatment strategies.

Gender difference in HCM has always been an attractive perspective. Studies have shown that female HCM patients are generally older, have more severe obstructive symptoms than male, and are at higher risk of progression to heart failure or death (38). However, the specific mechanism of this phenomenon is still unclear. We grouped HCM samples by gender and performed differential expression analysis and found that DEGs were mainly related or linked to sex chromosomes, while MYL4 and VIT were found to be slightly upregulated in the cardiac tissue of male patients, and NPPA was upregulated in female. It is reported that the percentage of MYL4-positive cells in male ventricular myocardium is higher, and it is also moderately related to HCM (39). However, there is still no evidence to prove the specific mechanism of gender regulating MYL4 expression in ventricular tissues. NPPA is often considered to be a marker of cardiac hypertrophy, and its elevated levels may be related to worsening cardiac function (40). The level of NPPA in the ventricular tissue of female HCM patients was significantly higher than that of males, suggesting that the female patients analyzed had a higher degree of deterioration of cardiac function, which was similar to the aforementioned clinical statistical results. VIT (vitrin) encodes an extracellular matrix (ECM) protein and its connection with HCM and gender has not yet been reported, and further exploration is needed. We also explored whether there is a difference in the expression of CD163 and LYVE1 in HCM patients of different genders, and the results showed that there is no significant difference in the expression of the two genes between male and female. Based on the above analysis, we temporarily believe that the differences in the clinical manifestations and prognosis of HCM between male and female may be more related to differences in diagnosis and clinical pathways caused by social, genetic, and endocrine factors, but still, more in-depth research on gender differences in HCM patients is needed.

In this study, we analyzed the GSE36961 and GSE141910 datasets related to HCM. A total of 339 samples are included to comprehensively analyze the state of immune cell infiltration in HCM and the correlation between immune cells. In addition, we built a network to screen for genes that play a key role in HCM and validated the results by verifying the dataset GSE130036 and the collected clinical samples for immunofluorescence analysis, which made our research results more reliable. In addition, the impact of gender differences in HCM was also explored, but we have not obtained any novel findings. In all, our results indicate the potential important roles of STAT3-related signaling pathway and LYVE1⁺CD163⁺ macrophages in the pathogenesis of HCM. It is worth noting that CD163, as a typical marker of macrophages M2, exhibits a good co-localization and a strong positive correlation with

LYVE1. We speculate that the decrease in the proliferation of CD163⁺LYVE1⁺ macrophages or the decrease in the number caused by phenotypic conversion is a key part of the pathogenesis of HCM. It is necessary to study the specific mechanism of the role of this macrophage subset in cardiac hypertrophy, and the development of immunotherapy targeting RTM may help to alleviate heart injury and promote the recovery of heart function.

However, our study has certain limitations. The most important thing is that our study was based on bioinformatics immune infiltration analysis from the transcriptomic profiles of public datasets, which may be in discordance with actual scenarios. Secondly, whether there is a causal relationship between gene expression differences and the pathogenesis of HCM or whether it was just modified by compensatory mechanisms cannot be clearly determined. Finally, due to the difficulty of obtaining cardiac samples from HCM patients, we only verified the co-localization relationship between LYVE1 and CD163 in normal donated hearts, instead of comparing and quantifying the difference in the number of CD163⁺LYVE1⁺ macrophages in the cardiac tissue of HCM patients and healthy donors.

CONCLUSION

In summary, through bioinformatics analyses of public transcriptome data, STAT3-related pathway and CD163⁺LYVE1⁺ macrophages were identified as the potential key pathway and immune cells in HCM and may serve as interesting targets for further in-depth research.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this study can be found in online repositories. The names of the repository/repositories and accession number(s) can be found in the article/ **Supplementary Material**.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by medical ethics committee of the Tongji Medical College of Huazhong University of Science and Technology. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

X-ZZ and SZ conducted statistical analysis, carried out the experiments, and drafted the article. T-TT contributed to reviewing the article. XC edited and revised the article. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by grants from the National Natural Science Foundation of China (Nos. 81720108005 and 82030016 to XC; Nos. 81974037 and 81670361 to T-TT).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors acknowledge Nian-Guo Dong from Department of Cardiovascular Surgery of Wuhan Union Hospital for

REFERENCES

- 1. Maron BJ. Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy: a systematic review. *JAMA*. (2002) 287:1308–20. doi: 10.1001/jama.287.10.1308
- Maron BJ, Gardin JM, Flack JM, Gidding SS, Kurosaki TT, Bild DE. Prevalence of hypertrophic cardiomyopathy in a general population of young adults. Echocardiographic analysis of 4111 subjects in the CARDIA study. Coronary artery risk development in (young) adults. *Circulation*. (1995) 92:785–9. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.92.4.785
- Marian AJ, Braunwald E. Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy: genetics, pathogenesis, clinical manifestations, diagnosis, and therapy. *Circ Res.* (2017) 121:749–70. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.117.311059
- Walsh R, Buchan R, Wilk A, John S, Felkin LE, Thomson KL, et al. Defining the genetic architecture of hypertrophic cardiomyopathy: re-evaluating the role of non-sarcomeric genes. *Eur Heart J.* (2017) 38:3461–8. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehw603
- Maron BJ, Maron MS, Maron BA, Loscalzo J. Moving beyond the sarcomere to explain heterogeneity in hypertrophic cardiomyopathy: JACC review topic of the week. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2019) 73:1978–86. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2019.01.061
- Frangogiannis NG. Regulation of the inflammatory response in cardiac repair. *Circ Res.* (2012) 110:159–73. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.111.243162
- Frieler RA, Mortensen RM. Immune cell and other noncardiomyocyte regulation of cardiac hypertrophy and remodeling. *Circulation*. (2015) 131:1019–30. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.114.008788
- Prabhu SD, Frangogiannis NG. The biological basis for cardiac repair after myocardial infarction: from inflammation to fibrosis. *Circ Res.* (2016) 119:91– 112. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.116.303577
- Kuusisto J, Karja V, Sipola P, Kholova I, Peuhkurinen K, Jaaskelainen P, et al. Low-grade inflammation and the phenotypic expression of myocardial fibrosis in hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. *Heart.* (2012) 98:1007–13. doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2011-300960
- Bos JM, Hebl VB, Oberg AL, Sun Z, Herman DS, Teekakirikul P, et al. Marked up-regulation of ACE2 in hearts of patients with obstructive hypertrophic cardiomyopathy: implications for SARS-CoV-2-mediated COVID-19. *Mayo Clinic Proc.* (2020) 95:1354–68. doi: 10.1016/j.mayocp.2020.04.028
- Robinson MD, McCarthy DJ, Smyth GK. edgeR: a Bioconductor package for differential expression analysis of digital gene expression data. *Bioinformatics*. (2010) 26:139–40. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btp616
- Huang DW, Sherman BT, Tan Q, Collins JR, Alvord WG, Roayaei J, et al. The DAVID Gene Functional Classification Tool: a novel biological modulecentric algorithm to functionally analyze large gene lists. *Genome Biol.* (2007) 8:R183. doi: 10.1186/gb-2007-8-9-r183
- Subramanian A, Tamayo P, Mootha VK, Mukherjee S, Ebert BL, Gillette MA, et al. Gene set enrichment analysis: a knowledge-based approach for interpreting genome-wide expression profiles. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2005) 102:15545–50. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0506580102
- Aran D, Hu Z, Butte AJ. xCell: digitally portraying the tissue cellular heterogeneity landscape. *Genome Biol.* (2017) 18:220. doi: 10.1186/s13059-017-1349-1
- Szklarczyk D, Franceschini A, Wyder S, Forslund K, Heller D, Huerta-Cepas J, et al. STRING v10: protein-protein interaction networks, integrated over the tree of life. *Nucleic Acids Res.* (2015) 43:D447–52. doi: 10.1093/nar/gku1003

his contribution in samples collections and Gene Expression Omnibus (GEO) database for providing public data of HCM patients and healthy control donors.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm. 2021.696321/full#supplementary-material

- Cline MS, Smoot M, Cerami E, Kuchinsky A, Landys N, Workman C, et al. Integration of biological networks and gene expression data using Cytoscape. *Nat Protoc.* (2007) 2:2366–82. doi: 10.1038/nprot.2007.324
- Chin CH, Chen SH, Wu HH, Ho CW, Ko MT, Lin CY. cytoHubba: identifying hub objects and sub-networks from complex interactome. *BMC Syst Biol.* (2014) 8(Suppl. 4):S11. doi: 10.1186/1752-0509-8-S4-S11
- Bader GD, Hogue CW. An automated method for finding molecular complexes in large protein interaction networks. *BMC Bioinformatics*. (2003) 4:2. doi: 10.1186/1471-2105-4-2
- Han H, Cho JW, Lee S, Yun A, Kim H, Bae D, et al. TRRUST v2: an expanded reference database of human and mouse transcriptional regulatory interactions. *Nucleic Acids Res.* (2018) 46:D380-6. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkx1013
- Liu X, Ma Y, Yin K, Li W, Chen W, Zhang Y, et al. Long non-coding and coding RNA profiling using strand-specific RNA-seq in human hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. *Sci Data*. (2019) 6:90. doi: 10.1038/s41597-019-0094-6
- Swirski FK, Nahrendorf M. Cardioimmunology: the immune system in cardiac homeostasis and disease. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2018) 18:733–44. doi: 10.1038/s41577-018-0065-8
- Gosselin D, Link VM, Romanoski CE, Fonseca GJ, Eichenfield DZ, Spann NJ, et al. Environment drives selection and function of enhancers controlling tissue-specific macrophage identities. *Cell.* (2014) 159:1327–40. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2014.11.023
- Martinez FO, Sica A, Mantovani A, Locati M. Macrophage activation and polarization. Front Biosci. (2008) 13:453–61. doi: 10.2741/2692
- Martinez FO, Gordon S, Locati M, Mantovani A. Transcriptional profiling of the human monocyte-to-macrophage differentiation and polarization: new molecules and patterns of gene expression. *J Immunol.* (2006) 177:7303–11. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.177.10.7303
- Wang Z, Koenig AL, Lavine KJ, Apte RS. Macrophage plasticity and function in the eye and heart. *Trends Immunol.* (2019) 40:825–41. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2019.07.002
- Heidt T, Courties G, Dutta P, Sager HB, Sebas M, Iwamoto Y, et al. Differential contribution of monocytes to heart macrophages in steadystate and after myocardial infarction. *Circ Res.* (2014) 115:284–95. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.115.303567
- Leid J, Carrelha J, Boukarabila H, Epelman S, Jacobsen SE, Lavine KJ. Primitive embryonic macrophages are required for coronary development and maturation. *Circ Res.* (2016) 118:1498–511. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.115.308270
- Hulsmans M, Clauss S, Xiao L, Aguirre AD, King KR, Hanley A, et al. Macrophages facilitate electrical conduction in the heart. *Cell.* (2017) 169:510– 22 e20. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2017.03.050
- Nicolas-Avila JA, Lechuga-Vieco AV, Esteban-Martinez L, Sanchez-Diaz M, Diaz-Garcia E, Santiago DJ, et al. A network of macrophages supports mitochondrial homeostasis in the heart. *Cell.* (2020) 183:94–109.e23. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2020.08.031
- Frangogiannis NG. Emerging roles for macrophages in cardiac injury: cytoprotection, repair, and regeneration. J Clin Invest. (2015) 125:2927–30. doi: 10.1172/JCI83191
- Dick SA, Macklin JA, Nejat S, Momen A, Clemente-Casares X, Althagafi MG, et al. Self-renewing resident cardiac macrophages limit adverse remodeling following myocardial infarction. *Nat Immunol.* (2019) 20:29–39. doi: 10.1038/s41590-018-0272-2

- Vieira JM, Norman S, Villa Del Campo C, Cahill TJ, Barnette DN, Gunadasa-Rohling M, et al. The cardiac lymphatic system stimulates resolution of inflammation following myocardial infarction. J Clin Invest. (2018) 128:3402– 12. doi: 10.1172/JCI97192
- Chakarov S, Lim HY, Tan L, Lim SY, See P, Lum J, et al. Two distinct interstitial macrophage populations coexist across tissues in specific subtissular niches. *Science*. (2019) 363:eaau0964. doi: 10.1126/science. aau0964
- Yu H, Jove R. The STATs of cancer-new molecular targets come of age. Nature reviews Cancer. (2004) 4:97–105. doi: 10.1038/nrc1275
- 35. Zhao L, Cheng G, Jin R, Afzal MR, Samanta A, Xuan YT, et al. Deletion of interleukin-6 attenuates pressure overload-induced left ventricular hypertrophy and dysfunction. *Circ Res.* (2016) 118:1918–29. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.116.308688
- 36. Hilfiker-Kleiner D, Hilfiker A, Fuchs M, Kaminski K, Schaefer A, Schieffer B, et al. Signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 is required for myocardial capillary growth, control of interstitial matrix deposition, and heart protection from ischemic injury. *Circ Res.* (2004) 95:187–95. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.0000134921.50377.61
- Chen Y, Surinkaew S, Naud P, Qi XY, Gillis MA, Shi YF, et al. JAK-STAT signalling and the atrial fibrillation promoting fibrotic substrate. *Cardiovasc Res.* (2017) 113:310–20. doi: 10.1093/cvr/ cvx004
- Olivotto I, Maron MS, Adabag AS, Casey SA, Vargiu D, Link MS, et al. Gender-related differences in the clinical presentation and outcome of hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2005) 46:480–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2005.04.043

- Wang TY, Arking DE, Maleszewski JJ, Fox-Talbot K, Nieuwenhuis TO, Santhanam L, et al. Human cardiac myosin light chain 4 (MYL4) mosaic expression patterns vary by sex. Sci Rep. (2019) 9:12681. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-49191-0
- Mizuno Y, Yoshimura M, Harada E, Nakayama M, Sakamoto T, Shimasaki Y, et al. Plasma levels of A- and B-type natriuretic peptides in patients with hypertrophic cardiomyopathy or idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy. *Am J Cardiol.* (2000) 86:1036–40, A11. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9149(00)01147-4

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Zhang, Zhang, Tang and Cheng, This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Molecular Interactions Between Vascular Smooth Muscle Cells and Macrophages in Atherosclerosis

Jahnic Beck-Joseph¹ and Stephanie Lehoux^{2*}

¹ Biomat'X Research Laboratories, Department of Biomedical Engineering, McGill University, Montreal, QC, Canada, ² Department of Medicine, Lady Davis Institute, McGill University, Montreal, QC, Canada

Atherosclerosis is the largest contributor toward life-threatening cardiovascular events. Cellular activity and cholesterol accumulation lead to vascular remodeling and the formation of fatty plaques. Complications arise from blood clots, forming at sites of plaque development, which may detach and result in thrombotic occlusions. Vascular smooth muscle cells and macrophages play dominant roles in atherosclerosis. A firm understanding of how these cells influence and modulate each other is pivotal for a better understanding of the disease and the development of novel therapeutics. Recent studies have investigated molecular interactions between both cell types and their impact on disease progression. Here we aim to review the current knowledge. Intercellular communications through soluble factors, physical contact, and extracellular vesicles are discussed. We also present relevant background on scientific methods used to study the disease, the general pathophysiology and intracellular factors involved in phenotypic modulation of vascular smooth muscle cells. We conclude this review with a discussion of the current state, shortcomings and potential future directions of the field.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Paul H. A. Quax, Leiden University, Netherlands

Reviewed by:

Benoit Pourcet, Université de Lille, France Saskia C. A. De Jager, Utrecht University, Netherlands

*Correspondence: Stephanie Lehoux stephanie.lehoux@mcgill.ca

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Atherosclerosis and Vascular Medicine, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 07 July 2021 Accepted: 16 September 2021 Published: 15 October 2021

Citation:

Beck-Joseph J and Lehoux S (2021) Molecular Interactions Between Vascular Smooth Muscle Cells and Macrophages in Atherosclerosis. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 8:737934. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.737934 Keywords: atherosclerosis, coronary artery disease, inflammation, cell crosstalk, smooth muscle cells, monocytes/macrophages, immunity

INTRODUCTION

Cardiovascular disease is the leading cause of death worldwide with atherosclerosis being the largest contributor toward cardiovascular events such as myocardial infarctions and strokes (1, 2). The disease is characterized by systemic inflammation and a buildup of fatty plaques in the arterial vessel wall (3). Medical complications arise through the restriction of blood flow due to lumen encroachment by the plaque or thrombosis occurring at sites of plaque rupture or erosion (4). Atherosclerosis develops over many years and progresses through a complex interplay between vascular cells, infiltrating leukocytes, endothelial shear stresses, and systemic factors such as liver-induced impairment of fibrinolysis or signaling from adipose tissue (4–6).

Elevated levels of cholesterol-associated apolipoprotein (apo) B are required for the development of atherosclerosis in humans and animal models (7). Intimal retention of these lipoproteins is facilitated by the production of proteoglycans from vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMCs). In response to sub-endothelial accumulation and oxidation of low-density lipoprotein (LDL), circulating leukocytes infiltrate into the arterial vessel wall. This critical event typically initiates the onset of the disease and the formation of early atherosclerotic lesions. Inside the vessel, monocytes differentiate into macrophages, engulf residential LDL, and adopt a pro-inflammatory phenotype (3, 8). Many

diverse cell-types play significant roles in disease progression. However, in numbers, macrophages and VSMCs dominate the landscape. Both cell types retain the capacity to engulf modified LDL and gradually transform into lipid-laden foam cells that amplify atherogenesis and aggravate the disease (4).

Hence, VSMCs and macrophages undergo remarkably diverse phenotypic transitions and their derived cell types play dominant roles in developing plaques. Furthermore, the fate of these cells is pivotal for disease progression and outcome (4, 9–11). Interactions between both cell types and their influence on the disease are still not well-understood. A better comprehension of the molecular changes they undergo might lead to new insights on how to prevent or revert disease progression; this may be particularly true at early stages where lesional complexity is low and cells might be amenable to reset toward a more reparative phenotype.

Experimental Approaches

Mouse models with genetic deletions such as ApoE-/- or LDL receptor-/-, which prime animals toward hypercholesterolemia and atherosclerosis, have been used extensively to explore the disease in live organisms. Additional gain- or loss-offunction mutations have been applied to investigate the impact of specific gene products or cell types on lesion progression. When applied to bone marrow transplants, they are useful for exploring the function of specific genes in hematopoietic vs. non-hematopoietic cells (12). Additionally, specific myeloid or lymphoid cells can be targeted at a chosen time using tamoxifeninducible CreERT2 recombinase under the control of a cellspecific promoter such as LysM (macrophages and neutrophils), F4/80 (tissue macrophages), or CX3CR1 (certain monocytes and macrophages) (13). Alternatively, the loxP-Cre system can induce tissue-specific, cell-specific, or timed genetic modifications. Cre-recombinase activity results in targeted genetic excision around sequences sandwiched (floxed) between two loxP sites. Expression of the enzyme can be placed under a tissue/cellspecific or chemically inducible (e.g., tamoxifen) promoter, which allows for a wide range of spatial and temporal control (12, 14). The degree of exploratory freedom that genetic manipulations in live animals offer has played an important role in studying atherosclerosis. However, inter-species differences can limit the translatability of animal models to humans. This limitation is offset by the fact that human studies are expensive and restricted to post-intervention assessments without the power of in vivo genetic interventions (15).

The intricacy of atherosclerotic lesions complicates the interpretation of scientific observations. High-resolution techniques such as single-cell RNA-Seq in combination with computational data analysis have great potential to unravel this complexity. However, large amounts of pure cells are required, which can be challenging for small model organisms such as mice. The technology is further limited by technical drawbacks. Errors and biases are introduced at various steps such as during RNA amplification or cell lysis. Most notably, only 10-40% of all transcripts in a particular cell are captured and converted into cDNA (16). Additionally, inferring the function of a particular cell in its environment is currently challenging since

metadata on cellular position is generally not available. This is a considerable drawback given that cells are expected to behave vastly differently depending on their position within the plaque and their immediate microenvironment (17). Lastly, the high price for sequencing on the single-cell level currently hampers widespread usage and high-throughput experimentation.

In vitro cultures of animal and human cells have been extensively used to abstract from the complex nature of the disease and focus on simpler, isolated aspects. Historically, three co-culture types have been used to address cell-cell interactions: (1) indirect contact with physically separated cell types, (2) direct cell contact, and (3) 3D scaffolds attempting to model features of the vasculature (18). While a lower level of complexity can be helpful, oversimplification of *in vivo* conditions can also be problematic. Factors relevant to the studied interaction might be missing. VSMCs in culture are known to undergo phenotypic switching with reduced contractility, enhanced proliferation, and susceptibility toward apoptosis (19–21). Cells with corrupted phenotypes may produce misleading results that are not transferable to live animals or humans.

PATHOPHYSIOLOGY

Pathological intimal thickenings (PITs) are believed to characterize the onset of atherosclerosis and develop from diffuse intimal thickenings (DITs) of the arterial vessel wall. DITs are characterized by their high proteoglycan content which facilitates the retention of apolipoproteins. Through continuous lipid retention, monocyte recruitment and foam-cell formation, DITs may progress toward sites of chronic inflammation with enhanced production of inflammatory mediators such as tumor necrosis factor α (TNF- α), interleukin-1 (IL-1), and macrophage colony-stimulating factor (M-CSF) (4, 22). Additional molecular processes occur that favor disease progression, such as accumulation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and increased nitric oxide (NO) production (23, 24). Elevated levels of apolipoprotein B (apo B) containing lipoproteins such as LDL and VLDL are a prerequisite for atherosclerotic plaque development, independent of additional risk factors (7). Other critical events include enhanced endothelial permeability and increased monocyte recruitment from the circulation (23-25).

Atherogenic processes are often interconnected and may substitute or influence each other. For example, the transcription factor NF- κ B is both redox-sensitive and a well-established master regulator of inflammation (26). Oxidative stress may, therefore, lead to inflammation and hence activation of endothelial cells (ECs). Both permeability and upregulation of surface binding proteins are enhanced in activated ECs and may facilitate monocyte infiltration (24, 27). Release of chemokines largely regulates the attraction of monocytes to the endothelial layer where binding occurs *via* surface proteins such as vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM-1) and intercellular adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1). Infiltrating monocytes may differentiate into macrophages and further drive atherogenic processes including EC activation and inflammation.

Early Lesions

Within the intima, lipids are modified by resident oxygen radicals and enzymes, which precedes macrophage recruitment. Particularly, the production and retention of oxidized lowdensity lipoproteins (oxLDL) promote the differentiation of VSMCs into foam cells. Hence, early DITs contain mainly dedifferentiated VSMCs. These in turn synthesize proteoglycans that facilitate the retention of LDL. Proteoglycans play a critical role in early lesion formation but are not necessary for atherosclerosis to proceed (7, 28). Experiments showed no difference in advanced plaques from mice with proteoglycan binding deficient LDL and normal LDL (28). LDL engulfment also transforms intimal macrophages into lipid-laden foam cells, which are a hallmark of early pathogenesis (26, 29, 30). Once fully differentiated, foam cells are largely immobilized, sustain inflammation, and exhibit increased rates of apoptosis (23). Progression toward pathological intimal thickenings (PITs) is promoted through enhanced subendothelial LDL retention, LDL modification, inflammation, apoptosis, and phenotypic switching of VSMCs (4).

Advanced Lesions

The majority of life-threatening cardiovascular events arise from the rupture or erosion of advanced atherosclerotic plaques. Forming blood clots around the damaged vascular site may detach and form thrombotic occlusions further downstream in the vasculature. Eroded plaques tend to have an intact fibrous cap rich in ECM components and occur because of endothelial cell desquamation (31). In contrast to ruptured plaques, eroded lesions typically have lower lipid levels, fewer inflammatory cells such as macrophages and lymphocytes, and contain more VSMCs. The forming thrombus is also different between the two types. Thrombi formed during plaque erosion contain mainly platelets, whereas those from plaque rupture are rich in fibrin (31, 32).

Advanced atherosclerotic plaques are generally characterized by regions of enhanced cell death, calcification, necrotic core formation, and defective efferocytosis, which is the process by which apoptotic debris are cleared through phagocytic activity (4, 5, 33). VSMCs take on diverse roles as plaques evolve. Synthetic VSMCs near the endothelium produce a collagen-rich fibrous cap, which protects the plaque from rupture. Consequently, low VSMC counts and enhanced inflammation have long been associated with plaque vulnerability (5, 22, 33, 34). The presence of macrophages at the fibrous cap may further compromise plaque stability by initiating VSMC apoptosis, contributing toward inflammation, and secreting MMPs (22, 33-35). In addition, plaque VSMCs can differentiate into osteochondrogenic-like cells, releasing minerals and bone-generating factors (4). The impact of calcification on plaque stability seems largely a function of the pattern, location, and size of calcium aggregates. Spotty microcalcification with the formation of nodules near the fibrous cap appears to enhance vulnerability, whereas sheetlike macrocalcifications are associated with more stable plaques (36, 37). However, macrocalcification of the medial layer also confers arterial stiffness which may lead to systemic

cardiovascular complications such as hypertension that may ultimately aggravate or initiate atherosclerosis (38). Chronic VSMC apoptosis in mice has also been linked to enhanced intimal calcification (39). In VSMC cultures, caspase targeted inhibition of apoptosis led to a 40% reduction of calcified nodules, while stimulation of death receptor Fas led to a 10fold increase (40). These findings suggest VSMC death to be a significant factor in vascular calcification. Additionally, it was shown that apoptotic bodies, released during apoptosis, may serve as nucleation points for the formation of concentrated spotty calcium residues (40, 41). Mineral deposits, in turn, have been shown to induce cell death in VSMCs (21, 42). This may constitute a positive feedback loop in vivo where VSMC apoptosis and intimal calcification amplify each other. Thus, defective efferocytosis in combination with increased cellular death may be pivotal for plaque calcification. Furthermore, defective clearance leads to the aggregation of dead cell debris and lipids to form a growing necrotic core that weakens plaque integrity. Uncleared apoptotic cells may also undergo secondary necrosis and release potent proatherogenic cytokines that enhance inflammation and aggravate the disease (4, 19).

The use of single-cell sequencing in human and mice studies has recently identified lesional macrophage subsets that exceed the canonical surface marker-based paradigm. Furthermore, commonly used markers were expressed across distinct populations, suggesting that macrophage subtypes and functionalities may not be as clearly delimited as previously assumed. Interestingly, phenotypic diversity of lesional macrophages appeared to increase over time, which may be a direct consequence of the evolving plaque complexity (10, 43, 44). Given the high degree of macrophage diversity and their importance in atherosclerosis, cues that influence the balance of macrophage differentiation may have a critical role in disease progression and outcome.

Sex Differences

Significant age and sex differences exist in the incidence and constitution of plaques. Prior to menopause, women are relatively protected from cardiovascular disease with smaller necrotic core volumes and generally more stable plaques, which suggests a protective role for estrogen (45, 46). Estrogen in mice leads to a reduction of macrophage recruitment through two distinct mechanisms. Estrogen reduces endothelial expression of ICAM-1 and VCAM-1, which are critical for leukocyte binding, and it downregulates the synthesis of monocyte attracting chemokines such as CCL2. There is also evidence that estrogen regulates inflammation. Young women exhibit peak annexin A1 expression when serum estrogen levels are at their highest. Annexin A1 is an anti-inflammatory that plays a central role in the phagocytic removal of apoptotic leukocytes (efferocytosis). Furthermore, estrogen also acts on macrophages via estrogen receptors α and β . Receptor activation promotes macrophage polarization to an anti-inflammatory phenotype and the release of inflammation resolving factors such as IL-10 and TGF- β (46). Interestingly, a recent investigation of gene regulatory networks (GRNs) discovered differences between the sexes in the expression of key genes involved in atherosclerosis. Single-cell RNA sequencing of mice plaques suggested that phenotypically modulated VSMCs were responsible for a majority of the detected GRN drivers in females. Consequently, sex differences in the regulation of VSMC phenotype modulation may also play a significant role in the observed differences in cardiovascular disease (47).

VSMC PHENOTYPIC MODULATION

VSMCs in atherosclerosis may accumulate in the tunica intima and transition to several distinct cell types. Signals from the micro-environment lead to transcriptional changes that result in phenotypic modulation. During this process, VSMC markers are lost, and genes typical of other cell types are up-regulated (48). Three major sub-populations have been identified. Synthetic VSMCs secrete extracellular matrix (ECM) components that increase LDL retention in early atherosclerotic lesions and stabilize the developing plaque at later stages. The osteochondrogenic-like cell type may enhance plaque vulnerability by excreting mineral deposits. Lastly, VSMCs may transition to a foam cell phenotype with surface markers indistinguishable from macrophages (4, 29).

Migration and De-differentiation

The majority of intimal VSMCs originate from vascular smooth muscle cells of the tunica media. Medial VSMCs detach and de-differentiate into a synthetic phenotype that produces and modulates extracellular matrix (ECM) components (4). Other cell populations such as myeloid, endothelial, and vascular resident stem cells may contribute to intimal VSMC accumulation by differentiating into an VSMC-like phenotype. Their relative abundance and impact on disease development remain, however, controversial (49-52). De-differentiation of medial cells is typically initiated in response to external cues such as vascular injury or inflammation. Agents known to promote VSMC migration are primarily growth factors and inflammatory cytokines such as angiotensin II (Ang II), vascular endothelial growth factors (VEGF), interleukin-6 (IL-6), and TNF- α but also extracellular matrix components including collagen I, IV, and VIII. Through the activation of receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs) and G protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs), external signals are relayed and induce the remodeling of the cytoskeleton. Major pathways include the phosphorylation of various kinases such as Rho-, p21-, and mitogen-activated protein kinases. Downstream targets, such as actin-related protein 2/3 and heat shock protein 27, are involved in actin polymerization or participate in generating traction forces such as myosin II (53). Synthesized matrix metalloproteinases, such as MMP-2, -3, and -9 degrade cellular adhesion proteins and enable the mobilization of VSMCs into the intimal layer (54, 55).

MMP expression may influence plaque progression in various ways. Collagenases such as MMP-1, -8, and -13 have been associated with plaque vulnerability and may directly participate in degrading the collagen-rich fibrous cap (56, 57). MMPs have been implicated in a wide range of additional atherogenic processes such as enzymatic modification of LDL (MMP-2/MMP-9) (58), inflammation (MMP-14) (59), cellular

proliferation (MMP-9/MMP-14) (59–61), apoptosis (MMP-7/MMP-12) (57), and vascular calcification (MMP-2) (62). Consequently, MMPs can have positive and negative influences on disease progression, depending on the surrounding context of MMP synthesis and which types are expressed.

Macrophage Marker Expression

Foam cell formation is a hallmark of early atherogenesis. These cells exhibit unbalanced uptake, esterification, and efflux of lipids, leading to an accumulation of cholesterol droplets and a foamy appearance (26). Foam cells were initially believed to originate exclusively from infiltrating monocytes due to the expression of surface markers typical for macrophages. The scavenger receptor Cluster of Differentiation 68 (CD68), for example, is expressed by foam cells and typically found on cells of monocyte lineage. However, recent studies have shown that VSMCs contribute significantly to CD68 positive foam cells in human and mouse atherosclerotic lesions. Through uptake of LDL, VSMCs initiate the transition toward a dysfunctional macrophage-like phenotype. In the process, smooth musclemarkers such as smooth muscle α -actin (SMA) and myosin heavy chain (MYH11) are either down-regulated or lost entirely. In contrast, macrophage-associated markers such as ABCA1, CD68, and LGALS (MAC-2) are up-regulated (9, 63). Studies in live mice have highlighted Kruppel-like factor 4 (KLF4) as a central agent in oxLDL-induced phenotypic switching of VSMCs. Furthermore, loss of KLF4 has been associated with a marked reduction in plaque size and increased fibrous cap thickness without affecting the overall number of lesional VSMCs (55). This suggests that phenotypic VSMC modulation and the relative abundance of different phenotypes have a stronger influence on plaque stability than total intimal VSMC count. Compared to foam cells derived from macrophages, smooth muscle-derived foam cells appear to exhibit lower expression of ABCA1, which may suggest a reduced capacity for cholesterol efflux (9). Therefore, VSMCs may have a higher propensity to transform into foam cells and to resist cholesterol-effluxdependent plaque regression.

Calcification

Arterial intimal calcification (AIC) is positively correlated with plaque burden, progression, and vulnerability (36, 64). Fate mapping studies have identified VSMC-derived osteoblast- and chondrocyte-like cells as significant contributors toward AIC in tandem with bone marrow-derived cells (65, 66). In human atherosclerotic plaques, osteogenic VSMCs are associated with lipid-rich, calcified regions. Cholesterol accumulation in VSMC cultures is required for calcification and promotes the expression of factors involved in osteogenic differentiation, such as alkaline phosphatase and bone morphogenic protein (BMP-2) (41, 67). Particularly modified LDLs enhance calcification and phenotypic modulation (30). The master regulator runt-related transcription factor 2 (Runx2) is pivotal for osteochondrogenic differentiation of VSMCs and vascular calcification (38).

Oxidative stress in the form of accumulating ROS and inflammatory cytokines, such as IL-6 and TNF- α , have been linked to increased Runx2 expression and are believed to
play essential roles in vascular calcification (38, 68, 69). In a recent study on mice, vascular smooth muscle-specific KO of Runx2 significantly reduced AIC without affecting other pivotal aspects of the disease, such as atherosclerotic lesion formation or macrophage content. Different stages of chondrocyte differentiation were examined by measuring VSMC expression of Sox9 (prechondrogenic fate decision), Col II (early differentiation), and Col X together with MMP13 (maturation). Early markers were unaffected by the Runx2 deficiency, while MMP13 and Col X were significantly inhibited, suggesting that Runx2 is involved in the maturation process rather than the early stages of phenotypic switching (38). Further downstream, expression of the membrane-bound alkaline phosphatase TNAP ultimately enables extracellular phosphate capturing and mineralization (67). Recent evidence shows that the pattern of intimal calcification is relevant to plaque burden and vulnerability (36).

MOLECULAR INTERACTIONS BETWEEN VSMCs AND MACROPHAGES

Within the atherosclerotic micro-environment, macrophages and VSMC are found in close proximity. Intercellular interactions occur through direct contact or the exchange of soluble factors and are believed to have a significant impact on the disease (**Figure 1**) (3, 70, 71).

Exchange of Soluble Factors VSMC to Macrophage Signaling

Macrophage recruitment is an important step in atherosclerotic lesion formation, and although monocyte adherence to endothelial cells is crucial, VSMCs also play a critical role in this process by releasing chemoattractants such as CCL2, CXCL1, and bone morphogenic proteins (BMPs) (72-74). The presence of oxLDL in the vessel wall stimulates the production of chemoattractants in both ECs and VSMCs (75). One study has implicated protease-activated receptor 2 (PAR2) in macrophage recruitment. PAR2 is involved in the inflammatory process and localizes to intimal VSMCs in atherosclerotic lesions (73, 74). Its activation in primary VSMCs of mice was shown to increase the secretion of CCL2 and CXCL1. In vivo knockout of PAR2 in vascular cells resulted in reduced expression of CCL2/CXCL1 and lower macrophage content in atherosclerotic lesions. Further, plaques were more stable, with increased smooth muscle ACTA-2 and collagen content and reduced inflammatory factors such as IL-1 and TNF- α (76).

VSMC-expressed BMP-2 and BMP-4 may also participate in the recruitment of macrophages to atherosclerotic lesions. Migration assays on primary mouse cells have shown that both BMP-2 and-4 attract monocytes through activation of BMPRII. The presence of antagonist Gremlin or siRNA significantly reduced migration (77). Furthermore, studies have shown that macrophages enhance BMP-2 expression in VSMCs by releasing proinflammatory cytokines such as TNF- α (78). Bone morphogenic proteins are implicated in a variety of atherogenic processes, including calcification (67), plaque instability (76), inflammation (77), and phenotypic modulation of VSMCs (65, 79). TNF- α has also been shown to increase alkaline phosphatase (ALP) activity and calcification in human VSMC cultures (80, 81). The BMP-TNF- α axis thus constitutes a link between macrophage recruitment and vascular calcification *in vivo*.

In the vessel wall, growth factors are generally considered to induce proliferation and amplification, but they also contribute to macrophage recruitment. In a model of angiotensin II (Ang II)-induced vascular remodeling, activation of the key regulatory transcription factor hypoxia inducible factor 1-alpha (HIF1 α) was examined. Cre-recombinase-controlled HIF1 α deficiency in VSMCs revealed a central role for macrophage recruitment through CCL7 signaling. Both VSMC HIF1 α deficiency and CCL7 neutralization, respectively, suppressed the Ang-II induced recruitment of macrophages and subsequent vascular remodeling in mice. Further, HIF1 α depletion disrupted only accumulation of CD206– macrophages consistent with a M1 phenotype. Infiltration of CD206+ macrophages, T-cells, and neutrophils were unaffected, suggesting a specific recruitment of inflammatory macrophages (82).

Macrophage to VSMC Signaling

A 2016 study employed transwell co-cultures of human aortic VSMCs and PMA-activated macrophages. Synthesis of Col I and Col III in VSMCs were demonstrated to be significantly reduced, while MMP1/9 expression was increased in both VSMCs and macrophages in response to co-culturing. This may decrease plaque stability from two angles. First, by reducing collagen synthesis and, second, by degrading ECM components of the fibrous cap. Furthermore, both cell types showed elevated expression levels of IL-1 β , TLR-2, and VEGF-A, which may further reduce plaque stability through inflammation, neovascularization, and calcification (56, 70, 71, 83).

However, in vivo implications might be less straightforward. VEGF-A for example has also been demonstrated to be atheroprotective by promoting endothelial repair during vascular injury (84). Recently, macrophages were shown to attenuate VSMC apoptosis. IL-5 expression was found to be decreased in aortas from patients with acute aortic dissection (AAD) and localized to macrophages (35, 85). In membrane-separated co-cultures with primary mouse cells, macrophage IL-5 overexpression significantly reduced VSMC apoptosis by modulating the death regulators Bax and Bcl-2 (35). Macrophages exhibiting increased IL-5 expression may keep VSMC numbers high and consequently be beneficial for maintaining plaque stability. However, reduced ECM synthesis combined with increased VSMC survival may also lead to the accumulation of pathological phenotypes such as foam or calcifying cells. Such findings underline the importance of understanding the function of cellular subtypes and their roles in different pathological environments.

A recent study demonstrated nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain-like receptor protein 3 (NLRP3) inflammasome activation in VSMCs after co-culture with oxLDL-activated monocytes (34). NLRP has previously been demonstrated to play a significant role in atherosclerosis and was shown to transform VSMCs into a macrophage-like phenotype.



NLRP3 induced VSMC proliferation and modulation to a foam cell-like phenotype was dependent on NF-kB activation (86-88). In vivo, Apoe-/- mice fed a high cholesterol diet were found to exhibit an increase in VSMCs expressing both CD68 and NLRP3 compared to control mice fed without cholesterol (88). Consequently, macrophages in combination with LDL may promote disease progression and VSMC differentiation to foam cells through NLRP3 inflammasome activation. Foam cell formation from LPS-stimulated primary human VSMCs was shown to depend on NLRP3-induced secretion of high mobility group box-1 protein (HMGB1) and subsequent intracellular lipid accumulation. Loss of function experiments that impaired HMGB1 binding to receptor for advanced glycation end product showed increases in ABCA1 expression and cholesterol accumulation (87). NLRP3 activation in VSMCs has also been shown to lead to maturation and secretion of IL-1 β and IL-18 (89). Both cytokines play key roles in atherosclerosis and may participate in modulating VSMCs to a migratory phenotype with enhanced proliferation and expression of inflammatory markers (90-92). Lastly, NLRP has been linked to gasderminD-dependent pyroptosis in VSMCs, which occurs ubiquitously in atherosclerotic lesions and is a form of cell death that impacts atherogenesis, inflammation, and plaque instability (93).

During arterial injury-induced vascular remodeling, Cre-LoxP-directed deletion of dynamin-1-like protein (Drp1) in macrophages significantly suppressed intimal thickening and macrophage infiltration. VSMCs cultured indirectly with macrophages from macrophage-Drp1-KO mice showed reduced proliferation compared to control cells cultured with wild-type macrophages. Additionally, VSMC migration was found to be significantly reduced in media conditioned by macrophage-Drp1-KO rather than normal macrophages. Furthermore, Drp1 knockout and loss-of-function in activated macrophages led to decreases in inflammatory marker expression, including the macrophage attractant CCL2 and platelet-derived growth factor subunit B (PDGF-B); transient overexpression had opposite effects (94). In addition to proliferation and hyperplasia, PDGF-B overexpression in VSMCs has previously been reported to induce the expression of a wide range of monocyte attracting CCchemokines and inflammatory cytokines. Expression changes were found to be primarily regulated through activation of signal transducer and activator of transcription 1 (STAT1). Increased PDGF-B expression was also shown to dedifferentiate VSMCs into a phenotype consistent with ECM-producing synthetic cells (95). These findings may suggest a positive feedback loop between VSMCs and macrophages that at least in part is regulated by macrophage Drp1 expression. During vascular remodeling, macrophages may initiate VSMC dedifferentiation, migration, proliferation, and expression of monocyte-attracting chemokines. The latter leads to further accumulation of macrophages and the closing of the loop. Additionally, the findings suggest that PDGF-B expression could prime incoming VSMCs toward a reparative phenotype.

Extracellular Vesicle Signaling

Extracellular vesicles (EVs) are a more recent paradigm of intercellular interactions and involve the transfer of complex protein, genetic, or lipid cocktails via endocytosis (Figure 2). The conferred content modulates gene expression in the recipient cells leading to physiological changes with vital implications in normal and pathological cardiovascular conditions (96-98). EVs are classified into three subtypes, exosomes, microvesicles, and apoptotic bodies. While exosomes are continuously formed, microvesicles and apoptotic bodies require cellular activation or apoptosis, respectively (98). Exosomes are packaged during endocytosis and usually assembled with CD9, CD63, CD81, and components required for endosomal transportation. Such intraluminal vesicles are 50-100 nm in diameter and are released by exocytosis. MVs are generally larger, having diameters of 100-1,000 nm. The formation of MVs is initiated by the transfer of phosphatidylserine (PS) from the inner to the outer membrane leaflet. Release occurs through plasma membrane budding which results in membrane constituents mirroring the parental cell. Having diameters of 1-5 µm, apoptotic bodies are the largest EV type. These vesicles are formed during the final stage of apoptosis and also exhibit a PS-positive phenotype but show greater morphological diversity (99).

Under pathological conditions, EVs have been implicated in various atherogenic processes such as endothelial dysfunction (100), vascular inflammation (101, 102), and oxidative stress (103). Using wound-healing and cell-adhesion assays, circulating EVs from atherosclerotic patients were shown to enhance VSMC migration by +28.6% and adhesion by +15.9% compared to EVs from healthy patients. Further, in vitro foam cell-derived EVs (FC-EVs) were investigated. Foam cells were formed from J774a.1 cells cultured with oxLDL and subsequently, EVs were isolated from the culture media. VSMC incubation with these synthetic FC-EVs led to comparable outcomes with +44.6% and +18.6% increases for migration and adhesion, respectively. EVs from normal macrophages (NM-EVs) showed no difference from control cells. Interestingly, FC conditioned media deprived of EVs showed results similar to isolated FC-EVs. The strongest effect was observed with complete FC media containing soluble factors and FC-EVs (97). This may suggest an additive effect of FC-EVs and other soluble factors secreted by foam cells. However, since the purification process is not perfect, it is also conceivable that instead two distinct fractions of soluble factors were isolated that were responsible for the observed effects. Proteomic analysis of FC-EV content revealed factors involved in "actin cytoskeleton regulation" and "focal adhesion" pathways.



Furthermore, VSMCs cultured with FC-EVs showed increased expression of ERK and Akt, two protein kinases that are known to be involved in cell migration and proliferation (97). Therefore, EVs released by macrophage-derived foam cells may enhance the intimal accumulation of VSMCs through ERK/Akt, while other soluble factors further stimulate VSMCs.

In a similar study, the differential analysis of EVs derived from oxLDL-stimulated human and mouse macrophages revealed enrichment of several miRNAs involved in macrophage motility and adhesion. miR-146a was among the most differentially represented miRNAs. Its transcription was significantly increased in atherosclerotic plaques from mice and humans, suggesting an essential role in both organisms. In the presence of oxLDLstimulated macrophage EVs, macrophage migration toward CCL2 was significantly inhibited in vitro. Further, in vivo emigration of peritoneal macrophages in response to LPS injection was also impaired. EVs derived from knockout or siRNA-mediated knockdown of miR-146a increased the migration of naive macrophages compared to EVs from wt mice (96). EVs derived from oxLDL activated macrophages may modify motility and inhibit migration in naive macrophages. Thus, newly infiltrated macrophages may be immobilized and entrapped in atherosclerotic lesions.

Finally, beyond transfer of soluble factors or miRNAs, transwell co-culture experiments with fluorescently labeled cholesterol demonstrated the transfer of oxLDL and acLDL from macrophages to VSMCs. VSMCs formed lipid droplets in response to the co-culture conditions and switched their phenotypes. Interestingly, LDL uptake was much more modest in VSMCs cultures in the absence of macrophages, suggesting a transport mechanism between both cell types (104). That being said, in contrast to macrophage-derived foam cells, those originating from VSMCs generally exhibit reduced phagocytic and efferocytic activity, which may entail accelerated necrotic core growth and inflammation in vivo (4). After 14 days of co-culture, VSMCs showed enhanced phagocytic activity and expression of typical macrophage markers, including Cd68 and Mac2. Xenogenic co-cultures (rat VSMCs and human macrophages) demonstrated that no human smooth muscle marker transcripts were expressed during transwell co-culture, but that cell-cell contact was instead required. Endosomal transportation was ruled out; transfection of macrophages with the reporter LAMP1-mKate2 revealed that macrophage-derived lysosomes were responsible for the transfer of LDL (104). Given that cell-contact was required for cholesterol uptake, close proximity to lipid-laden macrophages may be crucial for switching VSMCs to foam cells, especially during early atherosclerosis. Other independent pathways are likely given the large degree of redundancy observed in atherogenic processes.

Communication Through Direct Contact

Communication between macrophages and VSMCs may also occur through direct contact between surface-expressed molecules such as ICAM-1, VCAM-1, and CX3CL1 with their corresponding receptors (**Figure 3**). Physical cell-cell interactions between both cell types have been implicated in various pro-atherogenic processes such as increased cytokine and metalloproteinase expression (71, 105), macrophage retention, and phenotypic modulation (106). CX3CL1 is a surface-bound chemokine that, together with its receptor CX3CR1, shows increased expression in atheroma resident VSMCs and macrophages. Binding through CX3CL1-CX3CR1 has been shown to upregulate the expression of inflammatory molecules in both cell types (29, 44, 71, 107). Conversely, disruption of the binding interaction significantly reduces the risk for atherosclerosis in humans and mice, suggesting an essential role (108, 109). Therefore, VSMCs and macrophages in physical contact may increase inflammation and promote atherogenesis. Also, CX3CL1 binding has been shown to favor VSMC proliferation and reduce apoptosis. Cellular binding may, therefore, also impact the number of VSMC-derived cells in atherosclerotic lesions. Since VSMCs can have both advantageous and detrimental effects, the impact of enhanced proliferation would likely depend on factors in the microenvironment that modulate VSMC phenotype (107).

Ablation of thioredoxin interacting protein (Txnip) in cultured VSMCs reduced NF-kB-mediated inflammation in response to oxidative stress. Expression of VCAM-1, ICAM-1, and production of CCL2 were significantly decreased. Macrophages from Txnip KO mice also showed lower CCL2 expression and a reduction of CX3CR1. For verification, assays were performed that showed a marked decrease of macrophage adhesion to VSMC in Txnip KO cells. Statistical significance was obtained from individual KOs, but the most substantial effect was obtained when Txnip was knocked out simultaneously in macrophages and VSMCs (25). This suggests a significant role of Txnip in the regulation of cellular interactions between macrophages and VSMCs during oxidative stress. However, validation from in vivo results is thus far missing. Additionally, Txnip has been demonstrated to be involved in NLRP3 activation, which may result in the modulation of VSMCs toward a macrophage-like phenotype with enhanced proliferation, migratory capabilities, and expression of inflammatory markers (25, 87).

Direct co-culture studies involving human cells also demonstrated macrophage induced VSMC apoptosis. Neutralization of Fas-L through antibodies and the use of NO inhibitors L-NAME and L-NMMA were shown to suppress cell death, suggesting that apoptosis is initiated *via* Fas ligand/receptor (Fas-L/Fas) interactions in a process that requires NO. NO may act by increasing the number of Fas receptors on VSCMs and Fas ligands on macrophages. Additionally, apoptosis was not observed in co-culture with monocytes, suggesting that macrophage maturation is required (110–112).

Further investigation showed similar results for TNF- α and its receptors TNF-R1 and -R2. At lower TNF- α concentrations (10 nmol/L), both Fas-L and TNF- α were required for VSMC apoptosis. Neither Fas-L nor TNF- α alone were sufficient to initiate cell death, suggesting a synergistic interaction. NO further amplified the process by increasing TNF-R1 expression in VSMCs, in addition to Fas. Antibody targeted neutralization of TNF-R1 and -R2 separately significantly reduced VSMC apoptosis in direct co-cultures with macrophages. Interestingly, selective TNF receptor neutralization on only macrophages



also had an inhibitory influence. Macrophages with either of the two receptors neutralized exhibited reduced NO synthesis and abolished surface Fas-L expression. These findings suggest a synergistic mechanism involving TNF-α, Fas, and NO. TNF- α can directly induce apoptosis in VSMCs but also acts indirectly by increasing surface Fas-L and NO synthase activity in macrophages. NO, in turn, further sensitizes VSMCs toward macrophage-mediated apoptosis and TNF-a signaling by increasing both surface Fas and TNF-R1 (50). Additionally, incubation of VSMC cultures with TNF-a has been shown to induce production and release of the monocyte chemoattractant CCL2 (113). Exposure to NO and subsequent sensitization of VSMCs toward TNF-a could enhance macrophage recruitment and inflammation. Binding to VSMCs via VCAM-1 has also been shown to suppress macrophage apoptosis in culture and induce foam cell formation. In vivo, this could further amplify intimal inflammation (106).

Resistin, an inflammatory adipokine produced by macrophages, has been shown to have opposing influences on VSMCs. In indirect co-culture with macrophages, the addition of resistin enhanced VSMC proliferation *via* protein kinase C epsilon (PKC ε). However, in culture conditions allowing for cell-cell interactions, resistin inhibited VSMC

proliferation and enhanced apoptosis (114). It has previously been demonstrated that resistin activates NO synthesis *via* PKC ε (115). Consequently, it is conceivable that resistin amplifies apoptosis through increased NO production and subsequent surface Fas-L/Fas upregulation on VSMCs.

By-Products of VSMC Death

Apoptotic VSMCs synthesize and release factors that can further impact various intimal cells, including other VSMCs and macrophages. Expression of cytokines in response to Fasinduced apoptosis was evaluated in a recent study. IL-6 and GM-CSF were found to be increased through a p38 dependent mechanism when VSMCs were stimulated by a Fas receptor agonist. Besides being mediators of inflammation, IL-6 acts as a mitogen in VSMCs while GM-CSF has diverse roles, including inhibition of proliferation and upregulation of ECM synthesis (19). Both molecules are also involved in the differentiation of monocytes to macrophages (116). By applying the transcription inhibitor actinomycin (ActD) prior to the induction of apoptosis, it was found that IL-6 and GM-CSF were synthesized after the onset of apoptosis. Stau and α -Fas-induced cell death showed increased expression profiles only in cells that were not treated with ActD, suggesting that IL-6 and GM-CSF were produced

during apoptosis and not released from previously established reserves. Furthermore, only cell populations undergoing cell death were found to exhibit enhanced IL-6 and GM-CSF expression. Consequently, VSMCs change their cytokine profile during apoptosis to communicate with local cells. In culture, VSMC death further exacerbated apoptosis in neighboring cells. Nevertheless, examinations in live animals led to contrary results. Selective induction of VSMC apoptosis was achieved using the diphtheria toxin receptor (DTR) and timed DT administrations. Targeted cell-death induced enhanced VSMC proliferation in both normal vessels and after ligation (19). Apoptosis might, therefore, work against further escalations of cell-death and establish a reparative phenotype in VSMCs during vascular injury. Previous studies using DTR for targeted apoptosis have shown that DT administration after ligation promoted vascular remodeling and VSMC proliferation. In vitro induction of apoptosis resulted in increased IL-6 expression, proliferation, migration, and collagen synthesis thus validating the in vivo results (117). These studies reveal responses to vascular injury of otherwise healthy vessel segments. The influence of synthetic VSMCs undergoing apoptosis within the atherosclerotic microenvironment or during chronic apoptosis was not addressed. Conflicting in vitro data and the complexity of the diseased microenvironment highlight the possibility of a markedly different response in vivo (19). A study contrasting DTR induced VSMC-death in healthy and atherosclerotic mice showed no inflammation, proliferation, or alteration of contractile markers in healthy vessels while plaque vulnerability was enhanced in diseased mice. Cap area and collagen content were reduced while percent necrotic core area was increased (39).

Finally, defective efferocytosis in atherosclerotic plaques may lead to apoptotic cells undergoing secondary necrosis. During this process, potent inflammation-promoting factors such as IL-1 and HMGB1 are released (118, 119). HMGB1 is also released by activated macrophages and acts as an autocrine stimulant of inflammation (119). Apoptotic VSMCs undergoing secondary necrosis were shown to be particularly inflammatory through the combined release of IL-1 α and IL-1 β rather than IL-1 α alone (118). *In vivo*, IL-1 α acts primarily in early lesion, while IL-1 β promotes plaque growth at later stages (120). Further, media conditioned with IL-1 α induced the production of CCL2 in VSMCs, which may lead to amplified recruitment of macrophages *in vivo* (118).

CONCLUSION

The early atherosclerotic microenvironment enhances detachment, migration, and dedifferentiation of VSMC from the tunica media. During this process, contractile protein expression is either reduced or lost and replaced by other markers (48). Transcriptional modulation may eventually switch VSMCs into distinct phenotypes. Over the course of the disease, some become foam cells and aggravate the disease through inflammation and necrotic core formation. Others migrate to the inner sub-endothelial layer to synthesize matrix components that stabilize the plaque. VSMCs can also adopt an osteogenic-like

phenotype leading to calcification and plaque vulnerability. Negative consequences on plaque stability appear to mostly depend on the topological structure of calcification (9, 29). VSMCs are phenotypically highly malleable in atherosclerosis and capable of influencing disease progression in profound ways. Knowledge of different cellular subtypes and their functions in varying atherosclerotic plaque environments is critical to advancing our understanding of the disease and the development of novel therapeutics.

Past studies have established diverse means of communication between VSMCs and macrophages. Interactions between both cell types were shown to significantly impact disease progression, as demonstrated by the interruption of relevant signal transducers such as CX3CR1. The consequences of macrophage-to-VSMC communication vary considerably among different models and cellular contexts. For example, studies have demonstrated VSMC foam cell induction from oxLDL while during vascular injury-induced remodeling, macrophages evoked a phenotype consistent with ECMproducing synthetic cells. Changes in the ratio of synthetic to foam cells may considerably impact plaque stability and disease progression. Therefore, understanding VSMC and macrophage subtypes and their relative functions in different atherogenic environments is pivotal for advancing our understanding of the disease and developing novel therapeutic approaches.

In vitro transdifferentiation of VSMCs was generally achieved without physical cell-contact, suggesting a significant role for soluble factors; either directly released into the media or packaged into EVs. The current literature suggests that physical contact to macrophages predominantly modulates VSMC apoptosis and inflammation. NO, and TNF-a act in synergy to sensitize cells toward apoptotic signaling. Binding via VCAM-1 may additionally enhance macrophage survival and foam cell formation, thus potentially amplifying interactions. Diminishing VSMC populations and increasing inflammatory cell accumulation should translate in vivo into decreasing plaque integrity. However, VCAM-1, NO, and TNF-a are critical factors that could also tilt disease progression into different directions depending on their relative concentrations. This ambiguity further highlights the need for a more comprehensive understanding of cellular and molecular functions in diverging disease environments.

The high complexity and variety of atherosclerotic plaques constitute significant hurdles for deriving meaningful data from studies. Animal models offer a high degree of exploratory freedom within the context of a live organism but are hampered by substantial cross-species and even intra-species differences. Genetic and dietary modifications are applied to align the animal pathophysiology more closely to that of humans but may themselves introduce confounding variables (121). Murine models have been most extensively used for studying atherosclerosis owing to the ease of genetic manipulations, low overall cost, and short breeding time frames. The current literature indicates significant overlap of relevant risk factors, genes, and pathways in atherosclerosis between mice and humans. However, important differences can also not be ignored (122). C-reactive protein (CRP), for example, has been established to be central to human inflammation and atherosclerosis but not to mice. Plaque instability and rupture are also not accurately represented by mouse models (123). Importantly, classically (M1) and alternatively (M2) activated macrophages are less clearly defined in humans (124). Differences in cellular functions may significantly alter the composition of atherosclerotic plaques and compromise translatability to humans.

Culture systems abstract from the complexity of animal models and allow focusing on specific aspects of cellular functions. However, findings are only meaningful if disease conditions can be reasonably replicated, which is challenging and has revealed inconsistencies. Cells in culture have undergone phenotypic transition and exhibit enhanced proliferation and susceptibility toward apoptosis which may explain some of the conflicting findings between in vitro models and live animals. Additionally, distinct molecular environments can radically influence cellular functions, as evident from the diverse modes of interaction between macrophages and VSMCs. Simple coculture systems may lack potentially relevant signals from excluded cell types and ECM constituents. ECs, for example, continuously communicate with intimal cells and are often neglected. Multi-cell culture systems are useful if each cell type exhibits a phenotype reasonably consistent with what

REFERENCES

- World Health Organization. Global Health Observatory Data Repository Cause-Specific Mortality—WHO regions. Geneva: WHO (2016).
- Palasubramaniam J, Wang X, Peter K. Myocardial infarction-from atherosclerosis to thrombosis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2019) 39:e176-85. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.119.312578
- Libby P. Inflammation in atherosclerosis. *Nature*. (2002) 420:868–74. doi: 10.1038/nature01323
- Basatemur GL, Jørgensen HF, Clarke MCH, Bennett MR, Mallat Z. Vascular smooth muscle cells in atherosclerosis. *Nat Rev Cardiol.* (2019) 16:727-44. doi: 10.1038/s41569-019-0227-9
- Libby P, Tabas I, Fredman G, Fisher EA. Inflammation and its resolution as determinants of acute coronary syndromes. *Circ Res.* (2014) 1141867–79. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.114.302699
- Freitas Lima LC, de Andrade Braga V, do Socorro de França Silva M, de Campos Cruz J, Sousa Santos SH, de Oliveira Monteiro MM, et al. Adipokines, diabetes and atherosclerosis: an inflammatory association. *Front Physiol.* (2015) 6:304. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2015.00304
- Skålén K, Gustafsson M, Rydberg EK, Hultén LM, Wiklund O, Innerarity TL, et al. Subendothelial retention of atherogenic lipoproteins in early atherosclerosis. *Nature*. (2002) 417:750–4. doi: 10.1038/nature00804
- Moore KJ, Tabas I. Macrophages in the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis. *Cell.* (2011) 145:341–55. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2011.04.005
- Wang Y, Dubland JA, Allahverdian S, Asonye E, Sahin B, Jaw JE, et al. Smooth muscle cells contribute the majority of foam cells in ApoE (Apolipoprotein E)-deficient mouse atherosclerosis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2019) 39:876–87. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.119.312434
- Fernandez DM, Rahman AH, Fernandez NF, Chudnovskiy A, Amir E-AD, Amadori L, et al. Single-cell immune landscape of human atherosclerotic plaques. *Nat Med.* (2019) 25:1576–88. doi: 10.1038/s41591-019-0590-4
- Dobnikar L, Taylor AL, Chappell J, Oldach P, Harman JL, Oerton E, et al. Disease-relevant transcriptional signatures identified in individual smooth muscle cells from healthy mouse vessels. *Nat Commun.* (2018) 9:4567. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-06891-x

would be expected *in vivo*. However, the issue of distorted phenotypes may compound in cultures with multiple cells. Promising findings may result from novel models that mimic human disease conditions more accurately and permit higher throughput experimentation. New models could emerge from 3D cultures that mirror specific plaque environments including different cellular subtypes and ECM components.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JB-J and SL have been extensively involved in the preparation, writing, and editing of this review. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by a project grant MOP-142479 to SL from the Canadian Institutes of Health Research.

- Wu C, Daugherty A, Lu HS. Updates on approaches for studying atherosclerosis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2019) 39:e108–17. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.119.312001
- Abram CL, Roberge GL, Hu Y, Lowell CA. Comparative analysis of the efficiency and specificity of myeloid-Cre deleting strains using ROSA-EYFP reporter mice. J Immunol Methods. (2014) 408:89–100. doi: 10.1016/j.jim.2014.05.009
- Kim H, Kim M, Im S-K, Fang S. Mouse Cre-LoxP system: general principles to determine tissue-specific roles of target genes. *Lab Anim Res.* (2018) 34:147–59. doi: 10.5625/lar.2018.34.4.147
- Stylianou IM, Bauer RC, Reilly MP, Rader DJ. Genetic basis of atherosclerosis: insights from mice and humans. *Circ Res.* (2012) 110:337–55. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.110.230854
- Haque A, Engel J, Teichmann SA, Lönnberg T. A practical guide to single-cell RNA-sequencing for biomedical research and clinical applications. *Genome Med.* (2017) 9:75. doi: 10.1186/s13073-017-0467-4
- Lähnemann D, Köster J, Szczurek E, McCarthy DJ, Hicks SC, Robinson MD, et al. Eleven grand challenges in single-cell data science. *Genome Biol.* (2020) 21:31. doi: 10.1186/s13059-020-1926-6
- Zuniga MC, White SLP, Zhou W. Design and utilization of macrophage and vascular smooth muscle cell co-culture systems in atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease investigation. *Vasc Med.* (2014) 19:394–406. doi: 10.1177/1358863X14550542
- Aravani D, Foote K, Figg N, Finigan A, Uryga A, Clarke M, et al. Cytokine regulation of apoptosis-induced apoptosis and apoptosis-induced cell proliferation in vascular smooth muscle cells. *Apoptosis*. (2020) 25:648–62. doi: 10.1007/s10495-020-01622-4
- Proudfoot D, Shanahan C. Human vascular smooth muscle cell culture. Methods Mol Biol. (2012) 806:251–63. doi: 10.1007/978-1-61779-367-7_17
- Cazaña-Pérez V, Cidad P, Donate-Correa J, Martín-Núñez E, López-López JR, Pérez-García MT, et al. Phenotypic modulation of cultured primary human aortic vascular smooth muscle cells by uremic serum. *Front Physiol.* (2018) 9:89. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2018.00089
- 22. Ross R. Atherosclerosis-an inflammatory disease. N Engl J Med. (1999) 340:115–26. doi: 10.1056/NEJM199901143400207

- Legein B, Temmerman L, Biessen EAL, Lutgens E. Inflammation and immune system interactions in atherosclerosis. *Cell Mol Life Sci.* (2013) 70:3847–69. doi: 10.1007/s00018-013-1289-1
- Mundi S, Massaro M, Scoditti E, Carluccio MA, van Hinsbergh VWM, Iruela-Arispe ML, et al. R. Endothelial permeability, LDL deposition, and cardiovascular risk factors-a review. *Cardiovasc Res.* (2018) 114:35– 52. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvx226
- Byon CH, Han T, Wu J, Hui ST. Txnip ablation reduces vascular smooth muscle cell inflammation and ameliorates atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein E knockout mice. *Atherosclerosis.* (2015) 241:313–21. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2015.05.020
- 26. Yu X-H, Fu Y-C, Zhang D-W, Yin K, Tang C-K. Foam cells in atherosclerosis. *Clin Chim Acta*. (2013) 424:245–52. doi: 10.1016/j.cca.2013.06.006
- Cejková S, Králová-Lesná I, Poledne R. Monocyte adhesion to the endothelium is an initial stage of atherosclerosis development. *Cor et Vasa*. (2016) 58:e419–25. doi: 10.1016/j.crvasa.2015.08.002
- Vikramadithyan RK, Kako Y, Chen G, Hu Y, Arikawa-Hirasawa E, Yamada Y, et al. Atherosclerosis in perlecan heterozygous mice. *J Lipid Res.* (2004) 45:1806–12. doi: 10.1194/jlr.M400019-JLR200
- Tucureanu MM, Butoi E, Gan A-M, Stan D, Constantinescu CA, et al. Amendment of the cytokine profile in macrophages subsequent to their interaction with smooth muscle cells: Differential modulation by fractalkine and resistin. *Cytokine*. (2016) 83:250-61. doi: 10.1016/j.cyto.2016.04.019
- Chellan B, Rojas E, Zhang C, Hofmann Bowman MA. Enzyme-modified non-oxidized LDL (ELDL) induces human coronary artery smooth muscle cell transformation to a migratory and osteoblast-like phenotype. *Sci Rep.* (2018) 8:11954. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-30073-w
- Fahed AC, Jang IK. Plaque erosion and acute coronary syndromes: phenotype, molecular characteristics, future directions. *Nat Rev Cardiol.* (2021) 18:724-34. doi: 10.1038/s41569-021-00542-3
- Yahagi K, Davis HR, Arbustini E, Virmani R. Sex differences in coronary artery disease: pathological observations. *Atherosclerosis.* (2015) 239:260–7. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2015.01.017
- Bennett MR. Apoptosis of vascular smooth muscle cells in vascular remodelling and atherosclerotic plaque rupture. *Cardiovasc Res.* (1999) 41:361–8. doi: 10.1016/S0008-6363(98)00212-0
- 34. Miteva K, Burger F, Baptista D, Roth A, Da Silva RF, Mach F, et al. Effect of monocytes on NLRP3 inflammasome activation in vascular smooth muscle cells phenotypic switch and foam cells formation in atherosclerosis. *Atherosclerosis.* (2020) 315:e20. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2020.10.074
- Ren W, Wang Z, Wang J, Wu Z, Ren Q, Yu A, et al. IL-5 overexpression attenuates aortic dissection by reducing inflammation and smooth muscle cell apoptosis. *Life Sci.* (2020) 241:117144. doi: 10.1016/j.lfs.2019.117144
- Pugliese L, Spiritigliozzi L, Di Tosto F, Ricci F, Cavallo AU, Di Donna C, et al. Association of plaque calcification pattern and attenuation with instability features and coronary stenosis and calcification grade. *Atherosclerosis.* (2020) 311:150–7. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2020.06.021
- Lin M-E, Chen TM, Wallingford MC, Nguyen NB, Yamada S, Sawangmake C, et al. Runx2 deletion in smooth muscle cells inhibits vascular osteochondrogenesis and calcification but not atherosclerotic lesion formation. Cardiovasc Res. (2016) 112:606–16. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvw205
- Durham AL, Speer MY, Scatena M, Giachelli CM, Shanahan CM. Role of smooth muscle cells in vascular calcification: implications in atherosclerosis and arterial stiffness. *Cardiovasc Res.* (2018) 114:590–600. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvy010
- Clarke MCH, Littlewood TD, Figg N, Maguire JJ, Davenport AP, Goddard M, et al. Chronic apoptosis of vascular smooth muscle cells accelerates atherosclerosis and promotes calcification and medial degeneration. *Circ Res.* (2008) 102:1529–38. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.108.175976
- Proudfoot D, Skepper JN, Hegyi L, Bennett MR, Shanahan CM, Weissberg PL. Apoptosis regulates human vascular calcification *in vitro*: evidence for initiation of vascular calcification by apoptotic bodies. *Circ Res.* (2000) 87:1055–62. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.87.11.1055
- Proudfoot D, Davies JD, Skepper JN, Weissberg PL, Shanahan CM. Acetylated low-density lipoprotein stimulates human vascular smooth muscle cell calcification by promoting osteoblastic differentiation and inhibiting phagocytosis. *Circulation.* (2002) 106:3044–50. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000041429.83465.41

- Ewence AE, Bootman M, Roderick HL, Skepper JN, McCarthy G, Epple M, et al. Calcium phosphate crystals induce cell death in human vascular smooth muscle cells: a potential mechanism in atherosclerotic plaque destabilization. *Circ Res.* (2008) 103:e28–34. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.108. 181305
- Zernecke A, Winkels H, Cochain C, Williams JW, Wolf D, Soehnlein O, et al. Meta-analysis of leukocyte diversity in atherosclerotic mouse aortas. *Circ Res.* (2020) 127:402–26. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.120.316903
- 44. Cochain C, Vafadarnejad E, Arampatzi P, Pelisek J, Winkels H, Ley K, et al. Single-cell RNA-Seq reveals the transcriptional landscape and heterogeneity of aortic macrophages in murine atherosclerosis. *Circ Res.* (2018) 122:1661–74. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.117.312509
- Man JJ, Beckman JA, Jaffe IZ. Sex as a biological variable in atherosclerosis. Circ Res. (2020) 126:1297–319. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.120.315930
- 46. Shabbir A, Rathod KS, Khambata RS, Ahluwalia A. Sex differences in the inflammatory response: pharmacological opportunities for therapeutics for coronary artery disease. *Ann Rev Pharmacol Toxicol.* (2021) 61:333–59. doi: 10.1146/annurev-pharmtox-010919-023229
- Hartman RJG, Owsiany K, Ma L, Koplev S, Hao K, Slenders L, et al. Sex-stratified gene regulatory networks reveal female key driver genes of atherosclerosis involved in smooth muscle cell phenotype switching. *Circulation.* (2021) 143:713–26. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.120.051231
- Liu M, Gomez D. Smooth muscle cell phenotypic diversity. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. (2019) 39:1715–23. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.119. 312131
- Albarrán-Juárez J, Kaur H, Grimm M, Offermanns S, Wettschureck N. Lineage tracing of cells involved in atherosclerosis. *Atherosclerosis.* (2016) 251:445–53. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2016.06.012
- Caplice NM, Bunch TJ, Stalboerger PG, Wang S, Simper D, Miller DV, et al. Smooth muscle cells in human coronary atherosclerosis can originate from cells administered at marrow transplantation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2003) 100:4754–9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0730743100
- Lao KH, Zeng L, Xu Q. Endothelial and smooth muscle cell transformation in atherosclerosis. *Curr Opin Lipidol.* (2015) 26:449–56. doi: 10.1097/MOL.00000000000219
- Yu H, Stoneman V, Clarke M, Figg N, Xin HB, Kotlikoff M, et al. Bone marrow-derived smooth muscle-like cells are infrequent in advanced primary atherosclerotic plaques but promote atherosclerosis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2011) 31:1291–9. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.110.218578
- Gerthoffer WT. Mechanisms of vascular smooth muscle cell migration. *Circ* Res. (2007) 100:607–21. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.0000258492.96097.47
- Johnson JL, Dwivedi A, Somerville M, George SJ, Newby AC. Matrix metalloproteinase (MMP)-3 activates MMP-9 mediated vascular smooth muscle cell migration and neointima formation in mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2011) 31:e35–44. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.111.225623
- Shankman LS, Gomez D, Cherepanova OA, Salmon M, Alencar GF, Haskins RM, et al. KLF4-dependent phenotypic modulation of smooth muscle cells has a key role in atherosclerotic plaque pathogenesis. *Nat Med.* (2015) 21:628–37. doi: 10.1038/nm.3866
- Butoi E, Gan AM, Tucureanu MM, Stan D, Macarie RD, Constantinescu C, et al. Cross-talk between macrophages and smooth muscle cells impairs collagen and metalloprotease synthesis and promotes angiogenesis. *Biochim et Biophys Acta*. (2016) 1863:1568–78. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2016.04.001
- Johnson JL. Metalloproteinases in atherosclerosis. Eur J Pharmacol. (2017) 816:93–106. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2017.09.007
- Torzewski M, Suriyaphol P, Paprotka K, Spath L, Ochsenhirt V, Schmitt A, et al. Enzymatic modification of low-density lipoprotein in the arterial wall: a new role for plasmin and matrix metalloproteinases in atherogenesis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2004) 24:2130–6. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000144016.85221.66
- Barnes RH, Akama T, Öhman MK, Woo M-S, Bahr J, Weiss SJ, et al. Membrane-tethered metalloproteinase expressed by vascular smooth muscle cells limits the progression of proliferative atherosclerotic lesions. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2017) 6:e003693. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.116.003693
- Newby AC. Dual role of matrix metalloproteinases (matrixins) in intimal thickening and atherosclerotic plaque rupture. *Physiol Rev.* (2005) 85:1–31. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00048.2003

- Koyama H, Raines EW, Bornfeldt KE, Roberts JM, Ross R. Fibrillar collagen inhibits arterial smooth muscle proliferation through regulation of Cdk2 inhibitors. *Cell.* (1996) 87:1069–78. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81801-2
- 62. Jiang L, Zhang J, Monticone RE, Telljohann R, Wu J, Wang M, et al. Calpain-1 regulation of matrix metalloproteinase 2 activity in vascular smooth muscle cells facilitates age-associated aortic wall calcification and fibrosis. *Hypertension.* (2012) 60:1192–9. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.112.196840
- Allahverdian S, Chehroudi AC, McManus BM, Abraham T, Francis GA. Contribution of intimal smooth muscle cells to cholesterol accumulation and macrophage-like cells in human atherosclerosis. *Circulation*. (2014) 129:1551–9. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.113.005015
- 64. Sangiorgi G, Rumberger JA, Severson A, Edwards WD, Gregoire J, Fitzpatrick LA, et al. Arterial calcification and not lumen stenosis is highly correlated with atherosclerotic plaque burden in humans: a histologic study of 723 coronary artery segments using nondecalcifying methodology. J Am Coll Cardiol. (1998) 31:126–33. doi: 10.1016/S0735-1097(97)00443-9
- Lagna G, Ku MM, Nguyen PH, Neuman NA, Davis BN, Hata A. Control of phenotypic plasticity of smooth muscle cells by bone morphogenetic protein signaling through the myocardin-related transcription factors. *J Biol Chem.* (2007) 282:37244–55. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M708137200
- Naik V, Leaf EM, Hu JH, Yang H-Y, Nguyen NB, Giachelli C, et al. Sources of cells that contribute to atherosclerotic intimal calcification: an *in vivo* genetic fate mapping study. *Cardiovasc Res.* (2012) 94:545–54. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvs126
- Akers EJ, Nicholls SJ, Di Bartolo BA. Plaque calcification: do lipoproteins have a role? *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2019) 39:1902–10. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.119.311574
- Speer MY, Li X, Hiremath PG, Giachelli CM. Runx2/Cbfa1, but not loss of myocardin, is required for smooth muscle cell lineage reprogramming toward osteochondrogenesis. J Cell Biochem. (2010) 110:935–47. doi: 10.1002/jcb.22607
- Byon CH, Javed A, Dai Q, Kappes JC, Clemens TL, Darley-Usmar VM, et al. Oxidative stress induces vascular calcification through modulation of the osteogenic transcription factor Runx2 by AKT signaling. *J Biol Chem.* (2008) 283:15319–27. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M800021200
- Tintut Y, Patel J, Territo M, Saini T, Parhami F, Demer LL. Monocyte/macrophage regulation of vascular calcification *in vitro*. *Circulation*. (2002) 105:650–5. doi: 10.1161/hc0502.102969
- Butoi ED, Gan AM, Manduteanu I, Stan D, Calin M, Pirvulescu Simionescu M, et al. Cross talk between smooth muscle cells and monocytes/activated monocytes via CX3CL1/CX3CR1 axis augments expression of pro-atherogenic molecules. *Biochim et Biophys Acta*. (2011) 1813:2026–35. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2011.08.009
- Bhardwaj S, Roy H, Babu M, Shibuya M, Yla-Herttuala S. Adventitial gene transfer of VEGFR-2 specific VEGF-E chimera induces MCP-1 expression in vascular smooth muscle cells and enhances neointimal formation. *Atherosclerosis.* (2011) 219:84–91. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2011.07.103
- Hayakawa E, Yoshimoto T, Sekizawa N, Sugiyama T, Hirata Y. Overexpression of receptor for advanced glycation end products induces monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 expression in rat vascular smooth muscle cell line. J Atheroscler Thromb. (2012) 19:13–22. doi: 10.5551/jat.9472
- Hara T, Phuong PT, Fukuda D, Yamaguchi K, Murata C, Nishimoto S, et al. Protease-activated receptor-2 plays a critical role in vascular inflammation and atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein E-Deficient mice. *Circulation*. (2018) 138:1706–19. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.118.033544
- Cushing SD, Berliner JA, Valente AJ, Territo MC, Navab M, Parhami F, et al. Minimally modified low density lipoprotein induces monocyte chemotactic protein 1 in human endothelial cells and smooth muscle cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (1990) 87:5134–8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.87.13.5134
- Jones SM, Mann A, Conrad K, Saum K, Hall DE, McKinney LM, et al. PAR2 (Protease-Activated Receptor 2) deficiency attenuates atherosclerosis in mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2018) 38:1271–82. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.117.310082
- Simões Sato AY, Bub GL, Campos AH. BMP-2 and -4 produced by vascular smooth muscle cells from atherosclerotic lesions induce monocyte chemotaxis through direct BMPRII activation. *Atherosclerosis.* (2014) 235:45–55. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2014.03.030

- Ikeda K, Souma Y, Akakabe Y, Kitamura Y, Matsuo K, Shimoda Y, et al. Macrophages play a unique role in the plaque calcification by enhancing the osteogenic signals exerted by vascular smooth muscle cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* (2012) 425:39–44. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2012.07.045
- 79. Yao Y, Bennett BJ, Wang X, Rosenfeld ME, Giachelli C, Lusis AJ, et al. Inhibition of bone morphogenetic proteins protects against atherosclerosis and vascular calcification. *Circ Res.* (2010) 107:485–94. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.110.219071
- Shioi A, Katagi M, Okuno Y, Mori K, Jono S, Koyama H, et al. Induction of bone-type alkaline phosphatase in human vascular smooth muscle cells: roles of tumor necrosis factor-alpha and oncostatin M derived from macrophages. *Circ Res.* (2002) 91:9–16. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.0000026421.61398.F2
- Aghagolzadeh P, Bachtler M, Bijarnia R, Jackson C, Smith ER, Odermatt A, et al. Calcification of vascular smooth muscle cells is induced by secondary calciprotein particles and enhanced by tumor necrosis factor-α. *Atherosclerosis.* (2016) 251:404–14. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2016.05.044
- Qi D, Wei M, Jiao S, Song Y, Wang X, Xie G, et al. Hypoxia inducible factor 1α in vascular smooth muscle cells promotes angiotensin II-induced vascular remodeling *via* activation of CCL7-mediated macrophage recruitment. *Cell Death Dis.* (2019) 10:544. doi: 10.1038/s41419-019-1757-0
- Lee G-L, Yeh C-C, Wu J-Y, Lin H-C, Wang Y-F, Kuo Y-Y, et al. TLR2 promotes vascular smooth muscle cell chondrogenic differentiation and consequent calcification *via* the concerted actions of osteoprotegerin suppression and IL-6-mediated RANKL induction. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2019) 39:432–45. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.118. 311874
- Camaré C, Pucelle M, Nègre-Salvayre A, Salvayre R. Angiogenesis in the atherosclerotic plaque. *Redox Biol.* (2017) 12:18–34. doi: 10.1016/j.redox.2017.01.007
- Sämpi M, Ukkola O, Päivänsalo M, Kesäniemi YA, Binder CJ, Hörkkö S. Plasma interleukin-5 levels are related to antibodies binding to oxidized lowdensity lipoprotein and to decreased subclinical atherosclerosis. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2008) 52:1370–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2008.06.047
- Sun H-J, Ren X-S, Xiong X-Q, Chen Y-Z, Zhao M-X, Wang J-J, et al. NLRP3 inflammasome activation contributes to VSMC phenotypic transformation and proliferation in hypertension. *Cell Death Dis.* (2017) 8:e3074. doi: 10.1038/cddis.2017.470
- Wang R, Wu W, Li W, Huang S, Li Z, Liu R, et al. Activation of NLRP3 inflammasome promotes foam cell formation in vascular smooth muscle cells and atherogenesis via HMGB1. J Am Heart Assoc. (2018) 7:e008596. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.118.008596
- Ren X-S, Tong Y, Ling L, Chen D, Sun H-J, Zhou H, et al. NLRP3 gene deletion attenuates angiotensin II-induced phenotypic transformation of vascular smooth muscle cells and vascular remodeling. *Cell Physiol Biochem.* (2017) 44:2269–80. doi: 10.1159/000486061
- Kim EJ, Park SY, Baek SE, Jang MA, Lee WS, Bae SS, et al. HMGB1 Increases IL-1β Production in Vascular Smooth Muscle Cells *via* NLRP3 Inflammasome. *Front Physiol.* (2018) 9:313. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2018.00313
- 90. Takahashi M. NLRP3 inflammasome as a key driver of vascular disease. Cardiovasc Res. (2021). doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvab010
- Alexander MR, Murgai M, Moehle CW, Owens GK. Interleukin-1β modulates smooth muscle cell phenotype to a distinct inflammatory state relative to PDGF-DD via NF-κB-dependent mechanisms. *Physiol Genom.* (2012) 44:417–29. doi: 10.1152/physiolgenomics.00160.2011
- Eun SY, Ko YS, Park SW, Chang KC, Kim HJ. IL-1β enhances vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation and migration via P2Y2 receptormediated RAGE expression and HMGB1 release. Vasc Pharmacol. (2015) 72:108–17. doi: 10.1016/j.vph.2015.04.013
- Qian Z, Zhao Y, Wan C, Deng Y, Zhuang Y, Xu Y, et al. Pyroptosis in the initiation and progression of atherosclerosis. *Front Pharmacol.* (2021) 12:652963. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2021.652963
- 94. Umezu R, Koga J-I, Matoba T, Katsuki S, Wang L, Hasuzawa N, et al. Macrophage (Drp1) dynamin-related protein 1 accelerates intimal thickening after vascular injury. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2020) 40:e214–26. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.120.314383
- 95. He C, Medley SC, Hu T, Hinsdale ME, Lupu F, Virmani R, et al. PDGFR β signalling regulates local inflammation and synergizes with

hypercholesterolaemia to promote atherosclerosis. *Nat Commun.* (2015) 6:7770. doi: 10.1038/ncomms8770

- Nguyen M-A, Karunakaran D, Geoffrion M, Cheng HS, Tandoc K, Perisic Matic L, et al. Extracellular vesicles secreted by atherogenic macrophages transfer microrna to inhibit cell migration. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2018) 38:49–63. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.117.309795
- Niu C, Wang X, Zhao M, Cai T, Liu P, Li J, et al. Macrophage foam cell-derived extracellular vesicles promote vascular smooth muscle cell migration and adhesion. J Am Heart Assoc. (2016) 5:e004099. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.116.004099
- 98. Fu S, Zhang Y, Li Y, Luo L, Zhao Y, Yao Y. Extracellular vesicles in cardiovascular diseases. *Cell Death Discov.* (2020) 6:68. doi: 10.1038/s41420-020-00305-y
- Peng M, Liu X, Xu G. Extracellular vesicles as messengers in atherosclerosis. J Cardiovasc Trans Res. (2020) 13:121–30. doi: 10.1007/s12265-019-09923-z
- 100. Boulanger CM, Scoazec A, Ebrahimian T, Henry P, Mathieu E, Tedgui A, et al. Circulating microparticles from patients with myocardial infarction cause endothelial dysfunction. *Circulation*. (2001) 104:2649–52. doi: 10.1161/hc4701.100516
- 101. van der Vorst EPC, de Jong RJ, Donners MMPC. Message in a microbottle: modulation of vascular inflammation and atherosclerosis by extracellular vesicles. Front Cardiovasc Med. (2018) 5:2. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2018.00002
- 102. Gomez I, Ward B, Souilhol C, Recarti C, Ariaans M, Johnston J, et al. Neutrophil microvesicles drive atherosclerosis by delivering miR-155 to atheroprone endothelium. *Nat Commun.* (2020) 11:214. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-14043-y
- Bodega G, Alique M, Puebla L, Carracedo J, Ramírez RM. Microvesicles: ROS scavengers and ROS producers. J Extracell Vesicles. (2019) 8:1626654. doi: 10.1080/20013078.2019.1626654
- 104. Weinert S, Poitz DM, Auffermann-Gretzinger S, Eger L, Herold J, Medunjanin S, et al. The lysosomal transfer of LDL/cholesterol from macrophages into vascular smooth muscle cells induces their phenotypic alteration. *Cardiovasc Res.* (2013) 97:544–52. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvs367
- 105. Ollivier V, Faure S, Tarantino N, Chollet-Martin S, Deterre P, Combadière C, et al. Fractalkine/CX3CL1 production by human aortic smooth muscle cells impairs monocyte procoagulant and inflammatory responses. *Cytokine*. (2003) 21:303–11. doi: 10.1016/S1043-4666(03)00112-1
- 106. Cai Q, Lanting L, Natarajan R. Interaction of monocytes with vascular smooth muscle cells regulates monocyte survival and differentiation through distinct pathways. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2004) 24:2263–70. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000146552.16943.5e
- 107. White GE, Tan TCC, John AE, Whatling C, McPheat WL, Greaves DR. Fractalkine has anti-apoptotic and proliferative effects on human vascular smooth muscle cells *via* epidermal growth factor receptor signalling. *Cardiovasc Res.* (2010) 85:825–35. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvp341
- Lesnik P, Haskell CA, Charo IF. Decreased atherosclerosis in CX3CR1-/mice reveals a role for fractalkine in atherogenesis. J Clin Invest. (2003) 111:333–40. doi: 10.1172/JCI15555
- 109. McDermott DH, Fong AM, Yang Q, Sechler JM, Cupples LA, Merrell MN, et al. Chemokine receptor mutant CX3CR1-M280 has impaired adhesive function and correlates with protection from cardiovascular disease in humans. J Clin Invest. (2003) 111:1241–50. doi: 10.1172/JCI16790
- 110. Boyle JJ, Bowyer DE, Weissberg PL, Bennett MR. Human blood-derived macrophages induce apoptosis in human plaque-derived vascular smooth muscle cells by Fas-ligand/Fas interactions. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2001) 21:1402–7. doi: 10.1161/hq0901.094279
- 111. Boyle JJ, Weissberg PL, Bennett MR. Human macrophage-induced vascular smooth muscle cell apoptosis requires NO enhancement of Fas/Fas-L interactions. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2002) 22:1624–30. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000033517.48444.1A
- 112. Fukuo K, Hata S, Suhara T, Nakahashi T, Shinto Y, Tsujimoto Y, et al. Nitric oxide induces upregulation of Fas and apoptosis in vascular smooth muscle. *Hypertension*. (1996) 27:823–6. doi: 10.1161/01.HYP.27.3.823

- 113. Chen Y-M, Chiang W-C, Lin S-L, Wu K-D, Tsai T-J, Hsieh B-S. Dual regulation of tumor necrosis factor-alpha-induced CCL2/monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 expression in vascular smooth muscle cells by nuclear factor-kappaB and activator protein-1: modulation by type III phosphodiesterase inhibition. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. (2004) 309:978-86. doi: 10.1124/jpet.103.062620
- Zuniga MC, Raghuraman G, Zhou W. Physiologic levels of resistin induce a shift from proliferation to apoptosis in macrophage and VSMC co-culture. *Surgery*. (2018) 163:906–11. doi: 10.1016/j.surg.2017.10.051
- 115. Raghuraman G, Zuniga MC, Yuan H, Zhou W. PKCε mediates resistininduced NADPH oxidase activation and inflammation leading to smooth muscle cell dysfunction and intimal hyperplasia. *Atheroscler.* (2016) 253:29–37. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2016.08.015
- Chomarat P, Banchereau J, Davoust J, Palucka AK. IL-6 switches the differentiation of monocytes from dendritic cells to macrophages. *Nature Immunology*. (2000) 1:510–4. doi: 10.1038/82763
- 117. Yu H, Clarke MCH, Figg N, Littlewood TD, Bennett MR. Smooth muscle cell apoptosis promotes vessel remodeling and repair via activation of cell migration, proliferation, collagen synthesis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. (2011) 31:2402–9. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.111.235622
- 118. Clarke MCH, Talib S, Figg NL, Bennett MR. Vascular smooth muscle cell apoptosis induces interleukin-1-directed inflammation: effects of hyperlipidemia-mediated inhibition of phagocytosis. *Circ Res.* (2010) 106:363–72. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.109.208389
- 119. Scaffidi P, Misteli T, Bianchi ME. Release of chromatin protein HMGB1 by necrotic cells triggers inflammation. *Nature*. (2002) 418:191–5. doi: 10.1038/nature00858
- 120. Vromman A, Ruvkun V, Shvartz E, Wojtkiewicz G, Santos Masson G, Tesmenitsky Y, et al. Stage-dependent differential effects of interleukin-1 isoforms on experimental atherosclerosis. *Eur Heart J.* (2019) 40:2482–91. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehz008
- 121. Oppi S, Lüscher TF, Stein S. Mouse models for atherosclerosis research-which is my line? *Front Cardiovasc Med.* (2019) 6:46. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2019.00046
- 122. von Scheidt M, Zhao Y, Kurt Z, Pan C, Zeng L, Yang X, et al. Applications and limitations of mouse models for understanding human atherosclerosis. *Cell Metab.* (2017) 25:248–61. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2016.11.001
- 123. Chen YC, Peter K. Determining the characteristics of human atherosclerosis: a difficult but indispensable task providing the direction and proof of concept for pioneering atherosclerosis research in animal models. *Atherosclerosis.* (2015) 241:595–6. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2015.06.009
- 124. Tarique AA, Logan J, Thomas E, Holt PG, Sly PD, Fantino E. Phenotypic, functional, and plasticity features of classical and alternatively activated human macrophages. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol.* (2015) 53:676–88. doi: 10.1165/rcmb.2015-0012OC

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Beck-Joseph and Lehoux. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Stimulation of the PD-1 Pathway Decreases Atherosclerotic Lesion Development in Ldlr Deficient Mice

Hendrika W. Grievink^{1,2}, Virginia Smit¹, Robin A. F. Verwilligen¹, Mireia N. A. Bernabé Kleijn¹, Diede Smeets³, Christoph J. Binder³, Hideo Yagita⁴, Matthijs Moerland^{2,5}, Johan Kuiper¹, Ilze Bot¹ and Amanda C. Foks^{1*}

Toxicology, Leiden University Medical Center, Leiden, Netherlands

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Mark Ewing, Onze Lieve Vrouwe Gasthuis (OLVG), Netherlands

Reviewed by:

Maria Grandoch, Heinrich Heine University of Düsseldorf, Germany Kim Van Kuijk, Maastricht University Medical Centre, Netherlands

> *Correspondence: Amanda C. Foks

a.c.foks@lacdr.leidenuniv.nl

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Atherosclerosis and Vascular Medicine, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 13 July 2021 Accepted: 11 October 2021 Published: 01 November 2021

Citation:

Grievink HW, Smit V, Verwilligen RAF, Bernabé Kleijn MNA, Smeets D, Binder CJ, Yagita H, Moerland M, Kuiper J, Bot I and Foks AC (2021) Stimulation of the PD-1 Pathway Decreases Atherosclerotic Lesion Development in LdIr Deficient Mice. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 8:740531. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.740531 **Aim:** Signaling through the coinhibitory programmed death (PD)-1/PD-L1 pathway regulates T cell responses and can inhibit ongoing immune responses. Inflammation is a key process in the development of atherosclerosis, the underlying cause for the majority of cardiovascular diseases. Dampening the excessive immune response that occurs during atherosclerosis progression by promoting PD-1/PD-L1 signaling may have

¹ Division of BioTherapeutics, Leiden Academic Centre for Drug Research (LACDR), Leiden University, Leiden, Netherlands,

² Centre for Human Drug Research, Leiden, Netherlands, ³ Department of Laboratory Medicine, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria, ⁴ Department of Immunology, Juntendo University, Tokyo, Japan, ⁵ Department of Clinical Pharmacy and

a high therapeutic potential to limit disease burden. In this study we therefore aimed to assess whether an agonistic PD-1 antibody can diminish atherosclerosis development.

Methods and Results: Ldlr^{-/-} mice were fed a western-type diet (WTD) while receiving 100 μ g of an agonistic PD-1 antibody or control vehicle twice a week. Stimulation of the PD-1 pathway delayed the WTD-induced monocyte increase in the circulation up to 3 weeks and reduced T cell activation and proliferation. CD4⁺ T cell numbers in the atherosclerotic plaque were reduced upon PD-1 treatment. More specifically, we observed a 23% decrease in atherogenic IFN_Y-producing splenic CD4⁺ T cells and a 20% decrease in cytotoxic CD8⁺ T cells, whereas atheroprotective IL-10 producing CD4⁺ T cells were increased with 47%. Furthermore, we found an increase in regulatory B cells, B1 cells and associated atheroprotective circulating oxLDL-specific IgM levels in agonistic PD-1-treated mice. This dampened immune activation following agonistic PD-1 treatment resulted in reduced atherosclerosis development (p < 0.05).

Conclusions: Our data show that stimulation of the coinhibitory PD-1 pathway inhibits atherosclerosis development by modulation of T- and B cell responses. These data support stimulation of coinhibitory pathways as a potential therapeutic strategy to combat atherosclerosis.

Keywords: atherosclerosis, immunology, T cells, coinhibitory pathways, immunotherapy

INTRODUCTION

Atherosclerosis is a chronic autoimmune disease characterized by the accumulation of lipids and immune cells, such as macrophages and pro-atherogenic IFNy-producing Th1 cells, in the atherosclerotic plaque (1, 2). During disease progression, immune cells respond to atherosclerosis-specific antigens, such as apoB100, the primary protein in low-density lipoprotein (LDL), which are presented via MHC molecules on the surface of antigen-presenting cells (APCs). Subsequent activation of immune cells is regulated by a network of costimulatory and coinhibitory molecules present on both T cells and APCs. The most familiar costimulatory network is the B7/CD28 family, which has proven to be detrimental for Th1-driven atherosclerosis (3). In the past two decades, interference in other costimulatory networks, including the CD40-CD40L and OX40-OX40L pathways, confirmed its potential to inhibit experimental atherosclerosis and to target a broad range of immune responses involved in this disease process (4, 5). Whereas costimulatory molecules need to be suppressed to dampen the overactive immune system in atherosclerosis, signaling through coinhibitory pathways must be promoted. The interaction of programmed death (PD)-1 with PD-L1/2 forms such a coinhibitory pathway, and can inhibit proliferation, cytokine production, cytolytic function, and survival of T cells (6). PD-1 expression is not restricted to activated T cells (7, 8), but can also be upregulated on B cells and certain dendritic cells upon antigen stimulation (7, 9). PD-L1 is expressed by a large variety of cell types, including T cells, macrophages, dendritic cells and endothelial cells (10-12). Previously it has been shown that the PD-1/PD-L1 pathway is a key regulator of many autoimmune diseases, including rheumatoid arthritis (13), multiple sclerosis (14), and cardiac inflammation (15).

In cardiovascular disease patients, altered levels of circulating PD-1 and PD-L1 expressing cells have been reported (16, 17). For example, PD-1 expression on circulating T cells was decreased compared to healthy control individuals and concomitantly, decreased PD-L1 expression on APCs was reported, which corresponded to increased T cell responses (18). Recent proteomics analysis of human atherosclerotic plaques revealed the presence of PD-1 expressing T cell populations inside the advanced atherosclerotic plaque as well (19). Moreover, PD-1/PD-L1 deficiency aggravates experimental atherosclerosis in LDL receptor deficient (Ldlr^{-/-}) mice (20–22), with increased numbers of pro-atherogenic CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells in the plaque. It is however unknown whether stimulation of PD-1 signaling can inhibit atherosclerosis. Previous studies have shown that stimulation of coinhibitory molecules, such as CTLA-4 and BTLA, suppressed pro-atherogenic T- and B cell immunity and decreased atherosclerosis development in ApoE^{-/-} and Ldlr^{-/-} mice, respectively (23, 24). In addition, Seko et al. showed that treatment of C3H/He mice with an agonistic PD-1 antibody protected against virus-induced myocarditis (25).

Together, these findings fuel the hypothesis that stimulation of the PD-1 pathway can limit the overactive immune system during atherosclerosis development and thus inhibit plaque progression. Therefore, $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mice fed a western-type diet (WTD) were

treated with a stimulatory PD-1 antibody for either 2 or 6 weeks to determine the effects on atherosclerosis development and the atherosclerosis-related immune response.

METHODS

Animals

Ldlr^{-/-} mice on a C57Bl/6J background were purchased from Jackson Laboratory (Sacramento, CA, USA) and bred in-house. Animals were kept under standard laboratory conditions; food and water were provided ad libitum. In order to develop atherosclerotic lesions, female mice (8-12 weeks old) were fed a western-type diet [WTD, 0.25% cholesterol, 15% cocoa butter (SDS, Essex, UK)] for 2 or 6 weeks. The agonistic PD-1 antibody (25) (clone: PIM-2, 100 µg/mouse), isotype control (Tebu-Bio, Heerhugowaard, The Netherlands) or PBS were injected intravenously twice a week in 100 µl volumes. Mice were randomized over the groups using baseline age, weight and cholesterol levels. During the experiments, blood samples were obtained by tail vein bleeding. At the end of experiments, mice were anesthetized by a subcutaneous injection of a cocktail containing ketamine (40 mg/ml), atropine (0.1 mg/ml), and xylazine (8 mg/ml). Mice were bled followed by perfusion with phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) through the left cardiac ventricle. Total white blood cell count and monocyte content in blood were analyzed using an automated XT-2000iV veterinary hematology analyzer (Sysmex Europe GMBH, Norderstedt, Germany). All animal work was performed in compliance with the Dutch government guidelines and the Directive 2010/63/EU of the European Parliament. Experiments were approved by the Ethics Committee for Animal Experiments of Leiden University.

Cell Preparation

Upon sacrifice, K₂EDTA anti-coagulated blood, serum, spleens and hearts were harvested. Single-cell suspensions of spleens were obtained using a 70- μ m cell strainer (Greiner Bioone, Kremsmunster, Austria). WBCs were obtained by lysing the blood and splenocytes with ACK lysis buffer (0.15 M NH₄Cl, 1 mM KHCO₃, 0.1 mM Na₂EDTA, pH 7.3). Hearts were embedded in OCT compound (Sakura, Tokyo, Japan) and stored at -80° C until further processing.

Flow Cytometry

Cell suspensions were stained using fluorochrome-labeled antibodies. A complete antibody list is provided in **Supplementary Table 1**. Intracellular cytokine staining was performed after stimulation with 50 ng/mL phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA) and 200 ng/mL ionomycin (both Sigma-Aldrich, Deisenhofen, Germany) for 4 h in the presence of brefeldin A (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA). Samples were fixed and permeabilized using the fixation and permeabilization kit (BD Biosciences) prior to intracellular staining. Flow cytometry analyses were performed on a Cytoflex S (Beckman Coulter, Brea, CA, USA) or MACSQuant 16 analyzer (Miltenyi Biotec, Bergisch Gladbach, Germany) and FlowJo software (Treestar, San Carlos, CA, USA) or Flowlogics software (Inivai, Mentone, Australia).

Immunohistochemistry

To determine plaque size, 10 µm sections of the aortic root were prepared and collected. Mean plaque size was calculated using 5 sequential sections stained with Oil-Red-O (ORO) and hematoxylin (both Sigma Aldrich). Intraplaque collagen and necrotic core content were quantified after staining with Masson's Trichrome staining kit (Sigma Aldrich) according to the manufacturer's protocol. Corresponding sections on separate slides were stained for monocyte/macrophage content with a MOMA-2 antibody (1:1000, rat IgG2b, Serotec Ltd.) followed by a goat anti-rat IgG-alkaline phosphatase antibody (1:100, Sigma-Aldrich). CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells were stained using CD4 (RM4-5, 1:90, ThermoFisher) and CD8a (Ly-2, 1:100, eBioscience) antibodies, and a secondary rabbit anti-rat IgG antibody (BA-4001, Vector), followed by the Vectastain ABC kit (PK-4000, Vector). Color development was achieved using novaRED peroxidase (Vector laboratories) as enzyme substrate. T cells were scored manually. The relative amount of collagen and that of macrophages in the lesions is expressed as the percentage collagen- or MOMA-2-positive area of the total lesion surface area. Spleens were sectioned at a 10 µm thickness and were stained with hematoxylin & eosin (Sigma Aldrich) for white pulp quantification and with ORO and hematoxylin to analyze lipid content. All morphometric analyses were performed in a blinded fashion on a Leica CTR6000B microscope with mikroCam II 20 mp (Bresser) using Leica QWin software (Leica Imaging Systems, UK) or ImageJ (FIJI).

Serum Measurements

Total cholesterol levels were assessed in serum using an enzymatic colorimetric assay (Roche/Hitachi, Mannheim, Germany). Precipath (Roche/Hitachi) was used as internal standard. Total serum levels of IgM and oxLDL-specific IgM were determined by ELISA as described previously (26).

Proliferation Assay

Splenocytes were cultured in triplicate in a 96-wells roundbottom plate (2 \times 10⁵ cells/well) in RPMI1640 + 10% FCS + 100 U/ml streptomycin/penicillin. Cells were stimulated with anti-CD3 and anti-CD28 (2 µg/ml) for 48 h. Proliferation was measured by addition of 3H-thymidine (0.5 µCi/well, Amersham Biosciences, the Netherlands) for the last 16 h. The amount of 3H-thymidine incorporation was measured using a liquid scintillation analyzer (Tri-Carb 2900R, Perkin Elmer). Responses are expressed as stimulation index (SI): ratio of mean counts per minute of triplicate cultures with stimulation to triplicate cultures without stimulation.

Statistical Analysis

Data are reported as mean \pm standard error of mean (SEM). Differences between groups were calculated using a Student's *t*test, or one way ANOVA with Dunnet's *post-hoc* analysis when 3 groups were compared. When 3 groups were compared, the control chow group and PD-1 agonist group receiving WTD were both compared to the control WTD group. Statistical analyses were performed using Graphpad Prism version 8 (Graphpad, San Diego, CA, USA). One mouse in the control group did not develop any atherosclerosis and was therefore excluded as an outlier (ROUT method) from the data.

RESULTS

PD-1 Stimulation Promotes Anti-atherogenic Immunity

To assess the short-term effects of PD-1 stimulation on the immune system, Ldlr^{-/-} mice were treated for 2 weeks with a PD-1 agonist or control vehicle while receiving a WTD diet. Additionally, a control group was kept on chow diet to be able the assess the direct effects of the high cholesterol diet on the immune system (Figure 1A). As shown in Figure 1B, cholesterol levels increased upon WTD administration and no differences in body weight were observed between the experimental groups. Administration of a WTD significantly increased the relative amount of monocytes in peripheral blood (chow: 9.6 \pm 1.1% vs. WTD: 15.4 \pm 1%, p = 0.004, Figure 1C), which was less pronounced in the PD-1 stimulated WTD-fed mice (12.4 \pm 1.3%). Similar patterns were seen for both the patrolling (Ly6C^{int}) and inflammatory monocyte (Ly6Chi) subsets, suggesting that agonistic PD-1 treatment did not affect a specific monocyte subset. Absolute total monocyte numbers as measured by automated hematology analysis revealed a similar trend, albeit these data did not reach significance (P = 0.15, Supplementary Figure 1). An additional experiment shows that the relative monocyte effect is PD-1 specific, since monocyte levels upon isotype control treatment (Supplementary Figure 2A) correspond to those of the PBS treated mice (Figure 1C). In contrast, the percentage of splenic monocytes was increased in PD-1 stimulated mice $(3.5 \pm 0.3\%)$ compared to control WTD (2.2 \pm 0.2%, p = 0.004) and control chow (0.6 \pm 0.1%, Figure 1D). Despite enlarged spleens in mice treated with the PD-1 agonist (Supplementary Figure 3A), we did not observe significant differences in T- or B cell percentages compared to the control vehicle treated mice (Supplementary Figure 3B). As the PD-1/PD-L1 pathway inhibits proliferation of activated T cells (6), the proliferative capacity of splenocytes isolated from either control or PD-1 stimulated mice was measured after stimulation with anti-CD3/CD28 antibodies. As shown in Figure 1E, PD-1 stimulation resulted in a 75% decrease in T cell proliferation compared to the controls (PD-1: 12.0 \pm 6.8 S.I. vs. control: 47.8 \pm 4.9 S.I., *p* = 0.0003). PD-1 stimulation did not alter the percentages of CD4⁺, CD8⁺ or total CD19⁺ in the periphery (Supplementary Figure 3C). Interestingly, we did observe increased circulating regulatory B cells (Bregs), defined as CD19⁺CD5⁺CD1d^{hi} cells, upon 2 weeks of PD-1 stimulation (PD-1: 1.0 \pm 0.1% vs. control WTD: 0.6 \pm 0.1%, p = 0.02) (Figure 1F).

Reduced T Cell Activation and Pro-atherogenic IFNγ-Producing T Cells Upon Agonistic PD-1 Treatment

Since PD-1 stimulation promoted anti-atherogenic responses in our short-term experiment, we next investigated the







FIGURE 2 Agonistic PD-1 treatment inhibits W1D-induced increase in circulating monocytes. (A) Experimental setup. Ldlr^{-/-} mice were fed a W1D for 6 weeks while receiving an agonistic PD-1 antibody (n = 15) or control vehicle (n = 14). (B) Weight and serum cholesterol levels were assessed before, during and after treatment. Total monocytes (CD11b⁺Ly6G⁻Ly6C⁺), inflammatory monocytes (CD11b⁺Ly6G⁻Ly6C^{high}) and patrolling monocytes (CD11b⁺Ly6G⁻Ly6C^{int}) were measured by flow cytometry in peripheral blood (C) and spleen (D). Mean ± SEM are shown. Statistics was performed using unpaired *T*-test. $P \le 0.05$ are considered significant. * $p \le 0.05$, *** $p \le 0.001$.

immunomodulatory effect of PD-1 stimulation during atherosclerosis development. Ldlr^{-/-} mice were fed a WTD for 6 weeks while receiving an agonistic PD-1 antibody or control vehicle (**Figure 2A**). During the experiment we observed an increase in serum cholesterol in PD-1 stimulated mice, while no difference in weight was observed between the groups (**Figure 2B**). In line with our previous findings (**Figure 1C**), PD-1 stimulated mice show a decrease in circulating monocytes ($2.4 \pm 0.4\%$) compared to control mice ($5.4 \pm 0.5\%$, p = 0.001, **Figure 2C**) after 3 weeks. At sacrifice, circulating monocyte percentages did not differ anymore between the groups. No differences in relative monocyte content was observed in the spleen after 6 weeks of treatment, except for a significant decrease in patrolling monocytes (PD-1: $1.6 \pm 0.1\%$ vs. control: $2.2 \pm 0.2\%$, p = 0.03) (**Figure 2D**). Again, spleen weight was increased in PD-1 stimulated mice, however no differences were found in the relative white pulp content of the spleen (PD-1: $21.6 \pm 1.0\%$ vs. control: $23.4 \pm 1.0\%$) and no excess fat depositions were found in spleens of PD-1 agonistic treated mice compared to spleens of control mice (**Supplementary Figure 4A**). Percentages and absolute values of total CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells were not affected in the spleen (**Figure 3A** and **Supplementary Figure 4B**). Similarly, circulating CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells and their activation status was unchanged (**Supplementary Figure 5**).



FIGURE 3 | PD-1 stimulation promotes an anti-atherogenic T cell phenotype. (A) The amount of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells and their expression of CD69 was measured in splenocytes by flow cytometry. To measure intracellular cytokines, splenocytes were stimulated for 4 h with PMA/ionomycin and BrefA. (B) Representative dotplots and (C) data graphs of intracellular IFN_Y and IL-10 within CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells are shown. (D) CD4⁺ T cell numbers in the atherosclerotic plaque were manually scored. Scale bars indicate 50 μ m. Mean \pm SEM are shown. Statistics was performed using unpaired *T*-test. *P* \leq 0.05 are considered significant. ** $p \leq$ 0.01.



considered significant. * $p \le 0.05$, ** $p \le 0.01$, *** $p \le 0.001$, **** $p \le 0.0001$.

However, the activation status of splenic T cells, as measured by the expression of activation marker CD69, was decreased in PD-1 agonist treated mice (PD-1: 23.3 \pm 4.6% vs. control: 29.2 \pm 5.4%, p = 0.005) (Figure 3A). Moreover, a significant decrease in pro-atherogenic IFNy-producing cells was seen in both CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ populations upon PD-1 stimulation (CD4⁺ T cells: PD-1: 5.1 \pm 0.9% vs. control: 6.6 \pm 1.6% p =0.005; CD8⁺ T cells: PD-1: $4.9 \pm 0.8\%$ vs. control: $6.2 \pm 1.2\%$ for control, p = 0.006) (Figures 3B,C and Supplementary Figure 6), whereas a significant increase in atheroprotective CD4⁺ IL-10producing cells was found after PD-1 stimulation (PD-1: 2.8 \pm 0.8% vs. control: $1.9 \pm 0.8\%$, p = 0.003). In the lymph nodes draining from the heart, we did not observe differences in T cell numbers or activation status (data not shown). Locally in the atherosclerotic plaque, a decrease in the number of CD4⁺ T cells after PD-1 stimulation was observed (PD-1: 4.5 ± 0.6 vs. control: 7.0 ± 0.8 , p = 0.008) (Figure 3D), while the number of CD8⁺ T cells was relatively low and did not significantly differ between the groups (PD-1: 1.2 ± 0.4 vs. control: 0.8 ± 0.2 , p = 0.61) (Supplementary Figure 5C).

Increased Circulating B1 Cells and oxLDL-Specific IgM in Agonistic PD-1 Treated Mice

As T cells play an important role in B cell activation, and PD-1 is also expressed on activated B cells, we anticipated PD-1 stimulation may also affect humoral immunity during atherosclerosis development. Although total circulating B cells were unaltered after 6 weeks of PD-1 stimulation, we did observe a significant increase in B1 cells (PD-1: 6.9 \pm 1.4% vs. control: 5.4 \pm 1.7%, p = 0.01, Figure 4A). In line with this finding, total serum IgM levels as well as oxLDL-specific IgM levels were increased by PD-1 stimulation (Figure 4B). Notably, the levels of oxLDL IgM were increased to a greater extent than total IgM, indicating also a relative increase of atheroprotective IgM. Total oxLDL-specific IgG were also increased after PD-1 stimulation. Similarly to the short-term experiment, an increase of circulating Bregs was observed, although not statistically significant (PD-1: 0.34 \pm 0.07% vs. control: $0.23 \pm 0.05\%$, Figure 4A).



FIGURE 5 [PD-1 stimulation inhibits atheroscierosis development. Aortic root plaque size and composition was determined using an OII-Hed-O staining and representative images of the stainings are shown. Data is shown as total plaque size, and as percentage of total valve area (A). Collagen content and necrotic core size were determined using trichrome staining, and are showed as percentage of the total plaque (B). Macrophage content was determined using MOMA-2 antibody staining, and is shown as total MOMA-2 positive area, as well as the percentage of total plaque (C). Scale bars indicate 250 μ m. Mean ± SEM are shown. Statistics was performed using unpaired *T*-test. *P* ≤0.05 are considered significant. **p* ≤ 0.05.

PD-1 Stimulation Reduces Plaque Development in the Aortic Root

Given the immunosuppressive effect of PD-1 stimulation, we investigated the effect of PD-1 stimulation on atherosclerotic plaque development. Ldlr^{-/-} mice treated with an agonistic PD-1 antibody showed a 26.4% smaller plaque size compared to the control group (PD-1: 2.40 \pm 0.25 \times 10⁵ μ m² vs. control: $3.22 \pm 0.25 \times 10^5 \ \mu m^2$, p = 0.04) (Figure 5A). Similarly, when plaque size was calculated as a percentage of the total lumen area a significant decrease was seen in PD-1 stimulated mice (PD-1: 23.0 \pm 1.8% vs. control: 30.0 \pm 2.1%, p = 0.02). The percentage of collagen in the plaque was similar in both groups (PD-1: 27.3 \pm 2.2% vs. control: 28.0 \pm 1.5%, **Figure 5B**). Likewise, the necrotic core content of the plaque (PD-1: 14.1 \pm 1.9% vs. control: 19.0 \pm 2.2%) and the macrophage content in the plaque as assessed by MOMA-2 staining (PD-1: 30.5 \pm 2.8% vs. control: 32.6 \pm 2.3%) did not differ between the groups (Figure 5C).

DISCUSSION

Immune checkpoint proteins are extremely potent targets to modulate immunity in autoimmune diseases such as cardiovascular disease (23, 24, 27). In this study, we show that stimulation of signaling through the immune checkpoint protein PD-1 inhibits atherosclerotic lesion development in WTD-fed Ldlr^{-/-} mice despite elevated serum cholesterol levels. This is accompanied by a decrease in inflammatory monocytes in peripheral blood in the early stages and a decrease in IFNγ-producing T cells, while atheroprotective IL-10 producing T cells, Bregs, B1 cells and oxLDL IgM levels were increased (20–22).

Previously, it was shown that absence of PD-1/PD-L1/2 signaling can aggravate atherosclerosis by enhancing T cell proliferation, activation of both $CD4^+$ as $CD8^+$ T cells, and more specifically by increasing pro-atherogenic IFN γ production by T cells (20, 22). In line with these findings,

we show that agonistic PD-1 treatment resulted in a strongly impaired proliferative capacity of T cells, with a concomitant shift from Th1-associated IFNy-producing CD4⁺ cells toward anti-inflammatory IL-10 producing CD4⁺ T cells. This was accompanied by a significant decrease in CD4⁺ T cell numbers in the plaque. This is not surprising, as PD-1 signaling is known to suppress T cell activation and proliferation (28, 29). Reduced IFNy-producing T cells in our agonistic PD-1 treated mice likely contributed to diminished atherosclerosis, as administration of exogenous IFN γ to ApoE^{-/-} mice resulted in an increase plaque formation (30), while $Ldlr^{-/-}IFN\gamma^{-/-}$ mice developed smaller plaques compared to control (31). In contrast, IL-10 has well-described anti-atherogenic properties (32) and is often associated with regulatory T cells, which can suppress activation and proliferation of immune cells during atherosclerosis, including IFN γ -producing CD4⁺ T cells (33). Despite our observed reduction in T cell proliferation and IFNy-producing T cells in agonistic PD-1 treated mice, we did not observe a difference in the percentage of Foxp3+ $CD4^+$ T cells in the circulation (Supplementary Figure 5A). That PD-1 directly acts on pro-atherogenic T cells without affecting Treg levels, was also described by Bu et al. who showed that PD-1 deficiency in $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mice did not alter $CD4^+Foxp3^+$ T cells (21).

Furthermore, we also observed a decrease in IFNy-producing CD8⁺ T cells, which are considered pro-atherogenic due to their cytotoxic capacity and inflammatory cytokine production (34). This is in line with previous studies in which PD- $1^{-/-}$ Ldlr^{-/-} mice showed an increase in pro-inflammatory cytokine expression, including IFN γ by CD8⁺ T cells, and in which PD-1 blockade induced IFNy production by both CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells (20). Moreover, PD-1 expressing CD8⁺ T cells from patients with atherosclerosis produced more antiatherogenic IL-10 and less pro-atherogenic cytokines (IFNy, TNF α) compared to PD-1⁻CD8⁺ T cells, further supporting a protective role for PD-1 in T cell-mediated immunity. Interestingly, CD8⁺ T cells can also control monopoiesis and circulating monocyte levels in atherosclerosis (35), which may have contributed to our observed reduction in circulating monocytes. The latter can also result from reduced T cell activation in PD-1 agonist treated mice as it has been shown that activated T cells can induce pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion by monocytes (36). Lack of this monocyte activation upon PD-1 stimulation possibly prevents influx of new monocytes into the circulation. We show this reduction in monocytes is directly associated with PD-1 stimulation, as treatment with an isotype control resulted in comparable monocyte levels to PBS treatment. Due to limited statistical power in that particular experiment, no concrete conclusion can be drawn on atherosclerosis development. Agonistic PD-1 treatment was only able to delay WTD-induced monocytosis, as relative monocyte levels did not differ between control and PD-1 agonist treated mice after 6 weeks of treatment. Although we have no supportive evidence, the comparable levels of monocytes at sacrifice could be attributed to enhanced monocyte release from the bone marrow in PD-1 agonist treated mice to compensate for the reduced monocytes in the first few weeks of the treatment. As we also observe decreased monocyte levels in the spleen after 3 weeks of treatment, it is also a possibility that monocytes from the splenic reservoir (37) are suppressed during the initial weeks of PD-1 agonist treatment, resulting in reduced circulating monocytes. Notably, we did not observe a difference in macrophage content in the plaque, rendering it unlikely that the observed reduction in monocyte levels during the 1st weeks of the treatment is solely responsible for the observed plaque size reduction upon PD-1 agonism. However, a more detailed analysis regarding macrophage subsets in the plaque may shed more light on the underlying mechanisms involved.

The PD-1/PD-L1/L2 pathway is not only an important negative regulator of T cell responses but can also impact B cell immunity (9, 38). Although PD-L1 expressing B cells have been more extensively investigated, PD-1 is also upregulated on activated B cells and these PD-1⁺ B cells have been linked to CD4 and CD8T cell suppression previously (9, 38, 39). Within 2 weeks upon PD-1 stimulation, we already observed elevated circulating CD5+CD1dhi regulatory B cells, which could possibly exert an atheroprotective role by suppressing T cells. Previously, decreased amount of circulating Bregs were shown in patients with coronary atherosclerosis compared to healthy controls (40) and we showed that adoptive transfer of IL- 10^+ Bregs in Ldlr^{-/-} mice reduced total leukocyte counts, lymphocytes, monocytes and activated T cells in circulation (41). Notably, this adoptive transfer of IL-10⁺ Bregs as well as lack of IL-10 producing B cells in $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mice (42) did not affect plaque size, suggesting our observed increase in Bregs upon PD-1 agonism mainly contributes to reduced inflammation. Finally, we also found elevated levels of B1 cells in the circulation after PD-1 stimulation. B1 cells are considered atheroprotective via their production of primarily IgM natural antibodies directed at amongst others to oxLDL, which can prevent foam cell formation, and facilitate the clearance of apoptotic cells (43). Corresponding to the increase in B1 cells, we observed elevated serum IgM levels and more specifically an absolute and relative increase in oxLDL-specific IgM, which has been shown to inversely relate to the incidence of CVD (44).

Finally, we would like to address a few findings that warrant further research. First of all, our study was performed in female mice. Previous studies investigating the PD-1/PD-L1 pathway were performed in either male (22) or female mice (20), and in both sexes PD-1 or PD-L1 deficiency aggravated atherosclerosis development. Therefore, we do not anticipate sex differences upon PD-1 stimulation in our atherosclerosis model, although further research would be necessary to confirm this. Moreover, we also observed an enlargement of the spleen after PD-1 stimulation, while the amount of splenocytes, white pulp content and fat deposits is similar to those in control mice after 6 weeks of treatment. Previous studies using radioactively labeled monoclonal antibodies show that the spleen is a preferential site of accumulation for therapeutic antibodies (45), which could possibly explain this observation. Finally, despite decreased atherosclerosis, we did observe elevated cholesterol levels in our PD-1 agonist treated mice. This is in contrast to Cochain et al. who found increased cholesterol levels upon PD-1 deficiency in Ldlr^{-/-} mice (22), while cholesterol levels remained unchanged in other studies investigating PD-1/PD-L1 deficiency in atherosclerosis (20, 21). It thus remains to be elucidated whether the observed effect on serum cholesterol levels in our study is directly related to PD-1 agonism or whether this is a secondary effect. Despite the increase in cholesterol levels, we did observe a decrease in atherosclerosis development, suggesting that the atheroprotective effects that we observe on the immune system upon PD-1 treatment are effective in counteracting the increase in serum cholesterol levels. Further research investigating the direct effects on PD-1 agonism on cholesterol metabolism may provide mechanistic insights in this regard.

Given the recent advances in immune modulation as treatment for atherosclerosis (46), our data show that PD-1 stimulation is a possible treatment to reduce atherosclerosis development. Although our study provides novel insights in the role of the PD-1 pathway in atherosclerosis, caution is warranted when using this target for treatment. While dampening the immune system and thus stimulation of the PD-1/PD-L1 axis is a potential pathway to reduce progression of atherosclerosis, activation of the immune system by blockade of the PD-1/PD-L1 pathway has shown promising results in the treatment of several cancers (47). Indeed, a number of patients treated with anti-PD-1 or PD-L1 show cardiotoxicity, mostly myocarditis, especially in combination with anti-CTLA4 treatment (48). Although more research is needed to enhance our knowledge regarding this ambivalence, recently it was reported that melanoma patients receiving anti-PD-1 and anti-CTLA4 treatment did not show a direct effect on atherosclerosis after 10 weeks of treatment (49).

In conclusion, our data show that stimulation of the coinhibitory PD-1 pathway inhibits atherosclerosis development via modulation of the immune response and supports that stimulation of co-inhibitory molecules can be a potential therapeutic strategy to limit atherosclerosis.

REFERENCES

- Stemme S, Faber B, Holm J, Wiklund O, Witztum JL, Hansson GK. T lymphocytes from human atherosclerotic plaques recognize oxidized low density lipoprotein. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (1995) 92:3893–97. doi: 10.1073/pnas.92.9.3893
- Buono C, Binder CJ, Stavrakis G, Witztum JL, Glimcher LH, Lichtman AH. T-bet deficiency reduces atherosclerosis and alters plaque antigenspecific immune responses. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2005) 102:1596–601. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0409015102
- Buono C, Pang H, Uchida Y, Libby P, Sharpe AH, Lichtman AH. B7-1/B7-2 costimulation regulates plaque antigen-specific T-cell responses and atherogenesis in low-density lipoprotein receptor-deficient mice. *Circulation.* (2004) 109:2009–15. doi: 10.1161/01.Cir.0000127121. 16815.F1
- Mach F, Schönbeck U, Sukhova GK, Atkinson E, Libby P. Reduction of atherosclerosis in mice by inhibition of CD40 signalling. *Nature*. (1998) 394:200–3. doi: 10.1038/28204

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

All animal work was performed in compliance with the Dutch government guidelines and the Directive 2010/63/EU of the European Parliament. Experiments were approved by the Ethics Committee for Animal Experiments of Leiden University.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

HG, JK, IB, and AF designed the research. HG, RV, VS, MB, DS, IB, and AF acquired the data. HG, MB, IB, and AF analyzed the data. HG and AF drafted the manuscript. IB and AF provided critical feedback on the manuscript. All authors provided feedback on the research, analyses, and manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the Dutch Heart Foundation (2018T051 and 2019T107 to AF) associated with the European Research Area Network (ERA-CVD B-eatATHERO consortium). IB was an Established Investigator of the Dutch Heart Foundation (2019T067).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank Maria Ozsvar Kozma for her assistance with serum immunoglobulin measurements. The **Supplementary Image** was made using Biorender.com.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm. 2021.740531/full#supplementary-material

- Foks AC, van Puijvelde GH, Bot I, ter Borg MN, Habets KL, Johnson JL, et al. Interruption of the OX40-OX40 ligand pathway in LDL receptor-deficient mice causes regression of atherosclerosis. *J Immunol.* (2013) 191:4573–80. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1200708
- Riley JL. PD-1 signaling in primary T cells. *Immunol Rev.* (2009) 229:114–25. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2009.00767.x
- Agata Y, Kawasaki A, Nishimura H, Ishida Y, Tsubata T, Yagita H, et al. Expression of the PD-1 antigen on the surface of stimulated mouse T and B lymphocytes. *Int Immunol.* (1996) 8:765–72. doi: 10.1093/intimm/8.5.765
- Ahn E, Araki K, Hashimoto M, Li W, Riley JL, Cheung J, et al. Role of PD-1 during effector CD8 T cell differentiation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2018) 115:4749–54. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1718217115
- Thibult ML, Mamessier E, Gertner-Dardenne J, Pastor S, Just-Landi S, Xerri L, et al. PD-1 is a novel regulator of human B-cell activation. *Int Immunol.* (2013) 25:129–37. doi: 10.1093/intimm/dxs098
- Latchman Y, Wood CR, Chernova T, Chaudhary D, Borde M, Chernova I, et al. PD-L2 is a second ligand for PD-1 and inhibits T cell activation. *Nat Immunol.* (2001) 2:261–8. doi: 10.1038/85330

- Liang SC, Latchman YE, Buhlmann JE, Tomczak MF, Horwitz BH, Freeman GJ, et al. Regulation of PD-1, PD-L1, and PD-L2 expression during normal and autoimmune responses. *Eur J Immunol.* (2003) 33:2706–16. doi: 10.1002/eji.200324228
- Francisco LM, Sage PT, Sharpe AH. The PD-1 pathway in tolerance and autoimmunity. *Immunol Rev.* (2010) 236:219–42. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2010.00923.x
- Blair HA, Deeks ED. Abatacept: a review in rheumatoid arthritis. Drugs. (2017) 77:1221–33. doi: 10.1007/s40265-017-0775-4
- Salama AD, Chitnis T, Imitola J, Ansari MJ, Akiba H, Tushima F, et al. Critical role of the programmed death-1 (PD-1) pathway in regulation of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *J Exp Med.* (2003) 198:71–8. doi: 10.1084/jem.20022119
- Tarrio ML, Grabie N, Bu DX, Sharpe AH, Lichtman AH. PD-1 protects against inflammation and myocyte damage in T cell-mediated myocarditis. *J Immunol.* (2012) 188:4876–84. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1200389
- Li SH, Chen WJ, Yan M, Shu YW, Liao YH. Expression of coinhibitory PD-L1 on CD4?CD25?FOXP3? regulatory T cells is elevated in patients with acute coronary syndrome. *Coron Artery Dis.* (2015) 26:598–603. doi: 10.1097/mca.0000000000282
- Qiu MK, Wang SC, Dai YX, Wang SQ, Ou JM, Quan ZW. PD-1 and Tim-3 pathways regulate CD8+ T cells function in atherosclerosis. *PLoS ONE.* (2015) 10:e0128523. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0128523
- Lee J, Zhuang Y, Wei X, Shang F, Wang J, Zhang Y, et al. Contributions of PD-1/PD-L1 pathway to interactions of myeloid DCs with T cells in atherosclerosis. J Mol Cell Cardiol. (2009) 46:169–76. doi: 10.1016/j.yjmcc.2008.10.028
- Fernandez DM, Rahman AH, Fernandez NF, Chudnovskiy A, Amir ED. Amadori L, et al. Single-cell immune landscape of human atherosclerotic plaques. *Nat Med.* (2019) 25:1576–88. doi: 10.1038/s41591-019-0 590-4
- Gotsman I, Grabie N, Dacosta R, Sukhova G, Sharpe A, Lichtman AH. Proatherogenic immune responses are regulated by the PD-1/PD-L pathway in mice. J Clin Invest. (2007) 117:2974–82. doi: 10.1172/jci31344
- Bu DX, Tarrio M, Maganto-Garcia E, Stavrakis G, Tajima G, Lederer J, et al. Impairment of the programmed cell death-1 pathway increases atherosclerotic lesion development and inflammation. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2011) 31:1100–7. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.111.224709
- Cochain C, Chaudhari SM, Koch M, Wiendl H, Eckstein HH, Zernecke A. Programmed cell death-1 deficiency exacerbates T cell activation and atherogenesis despite expansion of regulatory T cells in atherosclerosisprone mice. *PLoS ONE.* (2014) 9:e93280. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.00 93280
- Matsumoto T, Sasaki N, Yamashita T, Emoto T, Kasahara K, Mizoguchi T, et al. Overexpression of cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated antigen-4 prevents atherosclerosis in mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2016) 36:1141–51. doi: 10.1161/atvbaha.115.306848
- Douna H, Amersfoort J, Schaftenaar FH, Kröner MJ, Kiss MG, Slütter B, et al. B- and T-lymphocyte attenuator stimulation protects against atherosclerosis by regulating follicular B cells. *Cardiovasc Res.* (2020) 116:295– 305. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvz129
- Seko Y, Yagita H, Okumura K, Azuma M, Nagai R. Roles of programmed death-1 (PD-1)/PD-1 ligands pathway in the development of murine acute myocarditis caused by coxsackievirus B3. *Cardiovasc Res.* (2007) 75:158–67. doi: 10.1016/j.cardiores.2007.03.012
- 26. Gruber S, Hendrikx T, Tsiantoulas D, Ozsvar-Kozma M, Göderle L, Mallat Z, et al. Sialic Acid-binding immunoglobulin-like lectin G promotes atherosclerosis and liver inflammation by suppressing the protective functions of B-1 cells. *Cell Rep.* (2016) 14:2348–61. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2016.02.027
- Zhang Q, Vignali DAA. Co-stimulatory and co-inhibitory pathways in autoimmunity. *Immunity*. (2016) 44:1034–51. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2016.04.017
- Patsoukis N, Sari D, Boussiotis VA. PD-1 inhibits T cell proliferation by upregulating p27 and p15 and suppressing Cdc25A. *Cell Cycle.* (2012) 11:4305–9. doi: 10.4161/cc.22135
- Mizuno R, Sugiura D, Shimizu K, Maruhashi T, Watada M, Okazaki M, et al. PD-1 Primarily targets TCR signal in the inhibition of functional T cell activation. *Front Immunol.* (2019) 10:630. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00630

- Whitman SC, Ravisankar P, Elam H, Daugherty A. Exogenous interferon-γ enhances atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein E–/– mice. Am J Pathol. (2000) 157:1819–24. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)64820-1
- Buono C, Come CE, Stavrakis G, Maguire GF, Connelly PW, Lichtman AH. Influence of interferon-gamma on the extent and phenotype of diet-induced atherosclerosis in the LDLR-deficient mouse. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2003) 23:454–60. doi: 10.1161/01.Atv.0000059419.1 1002.6e
- Mallat Z, Besnard S, Duriez M, Deleuze V, Emmanuel F, Bureau MF, et al. Protective role of interleukin-10 in atherosclerosis. *Circ Res.* (1999) 85:e17–24. doi: 10.1161/01.res.85.8.e17
- 33. Foks AC, Frodermann V, ter Borg M, Habets KL, Bot I, Zhao Y, et al. Differential effects of regulatory T cells on the initiation and regression of atherosclerosis. *Atherosclerosis.* (2011) 218:53–60. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2011.04.029
- 34. van Duijn J, Kuiper J, Slütter B. The many faces of CD8+ T cells in atherosclerosis. *Curr Opin Lipidol.* (2018) 29:411–6. doi: 10.1097/mol.00000000000541
- Cochain C, Koch M, Chaudhari SM, Busch M, Pelisek J, Boon L, et al. CD8+ t cells regulate monopoiesis and circulating Ly6C-high monocyte levels in atherosclerosis in mice. *Circ Res.* (2015) 117:244–53. doi: 10.1161/circresaha.117.304611
- Burger D, Dayer JM. The role of human T-lymphocyte-monocyte contact in inflammation and tissue destruction. *Arthritis Res.* (2002) 4:S169–76. doi: 10.1186/ar558
- Swirski FK, Nahrendorf M, Etzrodt M, Wildgruber M, Cortez-Retamozo V, Panizzi P, et al. Identification of splenic reservoir monocytes and their deployment to inflammatory sites. *Science*. (2009) 325:612–6. doi: 10.1126/science.1175202
- Wang X, Wang G, Wang Z, Liu B, Han N, Li J, et al. PD-1-expressing B cells suppress CD4(+) and CD8(+) T cells via PD-1/PD-L1-dependent pathway. Mol Immunol. (2019) 109:20–6. doi: 10.1016/j.molimm.2019. 02.009
- Nishimura H, Minato N, Nakano T, Honjo T. Immunological studies on PD-1 deficient mice: implication of PD-1 as a negative regulator for B cell responses. *Int Immunol.* (1998) 10:1563–72. doi: 10.1093/intimm/10.10.1563
- Dumitriu I, Baruah P, Kaski J. Regulatory CD19+CD24hiCD38hi B cells are decreased in patients with coronary atherosclerosis and have impaired interleukin-10 production in response to CpG. *Atherosclerosis.* (2016) 252:e230. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2016.07.216
- Douna H, Amersfoort J, Schaftenaar FH, Kroon S, van Puijvelde GHM, Kuiper J, et al. Bidirectional effects of IL-10(+) regulatory B cells in Ldlr(-/-) mice. *Atherosclerosis.* (2019) 280:118–25. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2018.11.019
- Sage AP, Nus M, Baker LL, Finigan AJ, Masters LM, Mallat Z. Regulatory B cell-specific interleukin-10 is dispensable for atherosclerosis development in mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2015) 35:1770–3. doi: 10.1161/atvbaha.115.305568
- Litvack ML, Post M, Palaniyar N. IgM promotes the clearance of small particles and apoptotic microparticles by macrophages. *PLoS ONE*. (2011) 6:e17223. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0017223
- Karvonen J, Paivansalo M, Kesaniemi YA, Horkko S. Immunoglobulin M type of autoantibodies to oxidized low-density lipoprotein has an inverse relation to carotid artery atherosclerosis. *Circulation*. (2003) 108:2107–12. doi: 10.1161/01.cir.0000092891.55157.a7
- Cataldi M, Vigliotti C, Mosca T, Cammarota M, Capone D. Emerging role of the spleen in the pharmacokinetics of monoclonal antibodies, nanoparticles and exosomes. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2017) 18:1249. doi: 10.3390/ijms180 61249
- Ridker PM, Everett BM, Thuren T, MacFadyen JG, Chang WH, Ballantyne C, et al. Antiinflammatory therapy with canakinumab for atherosclerotic disease. *New Engl J Med.* (2017) 377:1119–31. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1707914
- Jia L, Zhang Q, Zhang R. PD-1/PD-L1 pathway blockade works as an effective and practical therapy for cancer immunotherapy. *Cancer Biol Med.* (2018) 15:116–23. doi: 10.20892/j.issn.2095-3941.2017.0086
- Heinzerling L, Ott PA, Hodi FS, Husain AN, Tajmir-Riahi A, Tawbi H, et al. Cardiotoxicity associated with CTLA4 and PD1 blocking immunotherapy. *J Immunother Cancer.* (2016) 4:50. doi: 10.1186/s40425-016-0 152-y

 Poels K, van Leent MMT, Boutros C, Tissot H, Roy S, Meerwaldt AE, et al. Immune checkpoint inhibitor therapy aggravates T cell–driven plaque inflammation in atherosclerosis. *JACC: CardioOncology.* (2020) 2:599–610. doi: 10.1016/j.jaccao.2020.08.007

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Grievink, Smit, Verwilligen, Bernabé Kleijn, Smeets, Binder, Yagita, Moerland, Kuiper, Bot and Foks. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Interfering in the ALK1 Pathway Results in Macrophage-Driven Outward Remodeling of Murine Vein Grafts

Alwin de Jong^{1,2†}, Vincent Q. Sier^{1,2†}, Hendrika A. B. Peters^{1,2}, Natalia K. M. Schilder^{1,2}, J. Wouter Jukema³, Marie José T. H. Goumans⁴, Paul H. A. Quax^{1,2} and Margreet R. de Vries^{1,2*}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Paul B. Yu, Brigham and Women's Hospital and Harvard Medical School, United States

Reviewed by:

Peiran Yang, Peking Union Medical College Hospital (CAMS), China Venkateswara Reddy Gogulamudi, Tulane University Health Sciences Center, United States Walter Emerson Cromer, Texas A&M Health Science Center, United States

*Correspondence:

Margreet R. de Vries m.r.de_vries@lumc.nl

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Atherosclerosis and Vascular Medicine, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 28 September 2021 Accepted: 29 December 2021 Published: 03 February 2022

Citation:

de Jong A, Sier VQ, Peters HAB, Schilder NKM, Jukema JW, Goumans MJTH, Quax PHA and de Vries MR (2022) Interfering in the ALK1 Pathway Results in Macrophage-Driven Outward Remodeling of Murine Vein Grafts. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 8:784980. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2021.784980 ¹ Department of Surgery, Leiden University Medical Center, Leiden, Netherlands, ² Einthoven Laboratory for Experimental Vascular Medicine, Leiden University Medical Center, Leiden, Netherlands, ³ Department of Cardiology, Leiden University Medical Center, Leiden, Netherlands, ⁴ Department of Cell and Chemical Biology, Leiden University Medical Center, Leiden, Netherlands

Aims: Vein grafts are frequently used to bypass coronary artery occlusions. Unfortunately, vein graft disease (VGD) causes impaired patency rates. ALK1 mediates signaling by TGF- β via TGF β R2 or BMP9/10 via BMPR2, which is an important pathway in fibrotic, inflammatory, and angiogenic processes in vascular diseases. The role of the TGF- β pathway in VGD is previously reported, however, the contribution of ALK1 signaling is not known. Therefore, we investigated ALK1 signaling in VGD in a mouse model for vein graft disease using either genetic or pharmacological inhibition of the Alk1 signaling.

Methods and Results: Male ALK1 heterozygous (ALK1^{+/-}), control C57BL/6, as well as hypercholesterolemic ApoE3*Leiden mice, underwent vein graft surgery. Histologic analyses of ALK1^{+/-} vein grafts demonstrated increased outward remodeling and macrophage accumulation after 28 days. In hypercholesterolemic ApoE3*Leiden mice receiving weekly ALK1-Fc injections, ultrasound imaging showed 3-fold increased outward remodeling compared to controls treated with control-Fc, which was confirmed histologically. Moreover, ALK1-Fc treatment reduced collagen and smooth muscle cell accumulation, increased macrophages by 1.5-fold, and resulted in more plaque dissections. No difference was observed in intraplaque neovessel density. Flow cytometric analysis showed increased systemic levels of Ly6C^{High} monocytes in ALK1-Fc treated mice, supported by *in vitro* increased MCP-1 and IL-6 production of LPS-stimulated and ALK1-Fc-treated murine monocytes and macrophages.

Conclusion: Reduced ALK1 signaling in VGD promotes outward remodeling, increases macrophage influx, and promotes an unstable plaque phenotype.

Translational Perspective: Vein graft disease (VGD) severely hampers patency rates of vein grafts, necessitating research of key disease-driving pathways like TGF- β . The three-dimensional nature of VGD together with the multitude of disease driving factors ask for a comprehensive approach. Here, we combined *in vivo* ultrasound imaging, histological analyses, and conventional *in vitro* analyses, identifying the ambiguous role of reduced ALK1 signaling in vein graft disease. Reduced ALK1 signaling promotes

58

outward remodeling, increases macrophage influx, and promotes an unstable plaque phenotype in murine vein grafts. Characterization of *in vivo* vascular remodeling over time is imperative to monitor VGD development and identify new therapies.

Keywords: vascular remodeling, ALK1 signaling, vein graft disease, ultrasound, macrophage

INTRODUCTION

The vena saphena magna is the commonly used vein for bypass surgery in coronary or peripheral arterial circulation in patients with cardiovascular disease. After surgery, the vein graft requires arterialization to adapt to the pressure of the arterial circulation. Intimal hyperplasia develops through the proliferation and migration of vascular smooth muscle cells, ingrowth of neovessels, macrophage accumulation, and collagen deposition (1, 2). Critical processes for arterialization and successful long-term patency of the grafts are moderate intimal hyperplasia (IH) combined with outward remodeling (2). The beneficial process of proportional outward remodeling is often accompanied by moderate inflammation and angiogenesis (1, 3, 4). Excessive forms and overshooting of these mechanisms may induce disproportionate IH, causing inward, frequently partially occluding, vascular remodeling, and subsequent blood flow reduction. These processes together are indicated as vein graft disease (VGD). To reduce VGD, new therapeutic strategies are needed.

Members of the Transforming Growth Factor- β (TGF- β) superfamily are involved in the pathophysiology of VGD. Accordingly, TGF- β has been described as a driver for intimal hyperplasia, and fibrosis in vein grafts (5, 6). The TGF-B type I receptor activin receptor-like kinase (ALK)1 mediates signaling by TGF-\u03b31 and TGF-\u03b333 in the presence of TGF\u03b3R2 or high-affinity ligands BMP9 and BMP10 in the presence of BMPR2 that initiate downstream signaling via pSMADs. This is an important pathway in the fibrotic, inflammatory, and angiogenic processes in vascular disease (7-9). Considering that inflammation and angiogenesis play an important role in VGD, the ALK1 signaling pathway may be an interesting target in VGD. Neovessels facilitate both (i) the diapedesis of immune cells (10), and especially in the case of immature leaky neovessels, (ii) erythrocyte efflux, and subsequent intraplaque hemorrhage formation (11). Targeting ALK1 has been shown to reduce endothelial cell sprouting, impair neovessel ingrowth into Matrigel plugs, and decrease tumor angiogenesis (12, 13). Moreover, modulation of the ALK1 signaling pathway



is suggested to regulate macrophage-mediated inflammatory processes and monocyte-macrophage differentiation (14).

In the current study, ALK1 heterozygous mice (ALK1 $^{+/-}$), as well as ALK1-Fc-treated hypercholesterolemic ApoE3*Leiden mice, were used to study the effects of interfering with ALK1 signaling via two approaches, a genetic and a pharmacologic approach. Homozygosity of ALK1 is embryonic lethal at midgestation due to severe vascular abnormalities associated with an increased expression of angiogenesis-related factors and reduced number of smooth muscle cells (8). With the background of ALK1 signaling in angiogenesis and inflammation, we aimed to elucidate the mechanism through which ALK1 affects vein graft remodeling. ALK1-Fc, consisting of the extracellular domain of ALK1 coupled to an Fc tail, acts as a scavenger receptor for BMP9 and BMP10. Specifically, ALK1-Fc sequesters BMP9/10, increasing their retention in the circulation and inhibiting BMP9/10-induced Smad-1 phosphorylation (pSMAD) and encompassing downstream transcription processes (15). Our study shows that in a mouse vein graft model (1), both ALK1 heterozygosity and ALK1-Fc ligand trapping were found to induce outward remodeling. Further investigations demonstrated that plaque angiogenesis was not affected by ALK1-Fc treatment, but an increased influx of inflammatory macrophages and a disbalance toward vessel wall destabilizing factors were observed.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Approval and Mice

This study was performed in compliance with the Dutch government guidelines and the Directive 2010/63/EU of the European Parliament. The Institutional Committee of the Leiden University Medical Centre approved all the animal experiments licensed under project numbers (11045, 116002016645). Written informed consent was obtained from the owners for the participation of their animals in this study. Heterozygous mice (ALK1^{+/-}) and corresponding littermates were bred in our institute (16). Male C57BL/6 (ALK1^{+/+}) and ALK1 heterozygous mice $(ALK1^{+/-})$ were fed with a chow diet and ApoE3*Leiden (ApoE3*Leiden) mice were fed with a western type diet containing 1.0% cholesterol and 0.5% cholate (HFD) (Sniff Spezialdiäten, GMBH, Soest, Germany) (17). These mice were bred in our institute. In both breeding colonies, the mice were genotyped to confirm gene heterozygosity of ALK1 or ApoE3*Leiden. Wild-type littermates were used as controls and all mice had free access to food and water.

Experimental Design

Caval veins were obtained from male donor littermates with the same age (10–16 weeks) as the recipient mice. Both donor and recipient mice were anesthetized with an intraperitoneal (i.p.) injection consisting of a combination of midazolam (5 mg/kg, Roche), medetomidine (0.5 mg/kg, Orion), and fentanyl (0.05 mg/kg, Janssen). The depth of anesthesia was assessed by the pedal reflex. These caval veins were interpositioned in the carotid arteries of $ALK1^{+/+}$, and $ALK1^{+/-}$ mice, as previously described (18). After surgery and on the indication, buprenorphine (0.1 mg/kg, MSD Animal Health) was given as an analgesic. After 28 days, mice were anesthetized, pressure perfused with phosphate-buffered saline (PBS, Braun), and vein grafts were harvested, fixated in 3.7% formalin, and subsequently processed for paraffin embedding.

Pharmacological targeting of ALK1 signaling was performed in ApoE3*Leiden mice. These ApoE3*Leiden mice were fed with the HFD for 4 weeks before vein engraftment. Mice were randomized based on their plasma cholesterol values, measured enzymatically by using the Roche Diagnostic kit (Kit 1489437). Mice with plasma cholesterol values of >35 mM were excluded. Treatments consisted of 10 mg/kg bodyweight ALK1-Fc (RAP-041, an ALK1 extracellular domain/Fc fusion protein) or Fc control protein (12), which was administered via i.p. injection twice a week for 4 weeks in total.

Histological and Immunohistochemical Analysis of Vein Grafts

Vein grafts were sectioned in sequential cross-sections of 5 µm thick made throughout the embedded vein grafts. The total vein was analyzed in equally spaced section. The plastic cuff was the starting point for mounting sections onto glass slides. HPS staining was performed using Hematoxylin, Phloxin 0.25%, and Saffron 0.3% to analyze the morphometrics of the vein grafts with ImageJ. The total vessel area and lumen area were measured. Vessel wall thickening was defined as the area between lumen and adventitia and determined by subtracting the lumen area from the total vessel area. The differences in the composition of the vein grafts were visualized by a Sirius red staining (Klinipath 80,115) to quantify the amount of collagen present. Anti-smooth muscle cell actin antibodies (1A4, 1:1,000, Dako) stained the vascular smooth muscle cells or anti-MAC3 (BD) (Clone M3/84, 550292 BD Biosciences) stained the macrophages, which were visualized by the DAB substrate complex. The images were loaded in ImageJ (FIJI), which calculated the percentage DAB isolated with the IHC toolbox FIJI plugin in the vein graft wall determined as a region of interest. The histological measurements were performed by a blinded experimenter. The macrophages were semi-quantitatively scored based on 0: none, 1: 10%, 2: 20-40% or 3: >40%.

Ultrasound Measurements and Analyses

The animals were anesthetized with isoflurane and placed on the mouse imaging platform of the Vevo '3100' LAZR-X system (VisualSonics, FUJIFILM), where temperature, heart rate, and respiration rate were monitored in real-time. During the ultrasound acquisitions, anesthesia was maintained using a vaporized isoflurane gas system (1 L/min of oxygen 0.3 L/min air and 2.5% isoflurane). The concentration of isoflurane was adjusted accordingly to the pedal reflex and respiration rate to ensure adequate anesthesia. The region ranging from the salivary gland to the sternum was shaved and covered with ultrasound gel. Ultrasound imaging of vein grafts were performed with the MX550S transducer. Short-axis scanning 3D B-mode, and 3D color Doppler images were acquired weekly. Image visualization, reconstruction, and processing were realized with VevoLAB 3.2.6 software (FUJIFILM, VisualSonics). Both the cranial and caudal plastic cuff acted as landmarks to indicate the area for lumen and wall measurements. These lumen and wall measurements in 2D, as well as 3D, were performed by two persons, blinded to the grouping of mice in the twostudy arms. Lumen and total vein graft area measurements were calculated using a software-corrected, freehand tracing of the region of interest on the short axis. The wall area was defined as the area in between the traced lumen and total vein graft area. Color doppler and EKV modes were used as supporting tools to clearly distinguish the vein graft from surrounding tissues (Supplementary Figure 1). Detailed analyses were performed using a 3D, short-axis ultrasound method with which lumen, wall, and outward remodeling area were calculated based on the mean of three measurement sites (caudal, medial, and cranial).

Immunofluorescence

Neovessels were visualized by staining CD31 (1A4, sc376764 SantaCruz Biotechnology) with secondary goat anti-mouse Alexa Fluor 488 (A-11001, Thermo Fischer Scientific) and Hoechst 34580 1:1,000 (63493 Sigma-Aldrich). Images were obtained via laser scanning microscopy (LSM700, Zeiss). Polarization of macrophages was evaluated by staining CCR2 (CD192 Alexa luor 647, clone SA203G11, Biolegend) or CD206 (Alexa fluor 647, clone C068C2, Biolegend) in conjunction with CD107b (CD107b Alexa fluor 488, clone M3/84, Biolegend) into CD107b (Alexa Fluor 488, clone M3/84, Biolegend). The antibodies were diluted 1:100 in PBS supplemented with 1% normal goat serum and 1% BSA and incubated overnight at 4 degrees Celsius. The next day, the slides were washed, and incubated with Hoechst 34580 for 5 min. Prolong gold was used as a mounting medium. The integrated density of the CD107b, CCR2, and CD206 signal was quantified via a custom integrated density analysis script, by utilizing macro IJM (FIJI). Subsequent determination of double-positive cells (CD107b & CCR2 or CD107b & CD206) was performed by using a custom Python script run in Jupyter Notebook (Anaconda 3) and was represented as a percentage of the total CD107b positive cell count. The first percentile of the integrated density distribution was set as a threshold.

Flow Cytometric Analysis

Flow cytometry was performed on peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) from ApoE3*Leiden mice treated with ALK1-Fc or control-Fc. Blood was obtained from the tail vein with EDTA as an anticoagulant. Erythrocytes were lysed in ACK lysis buffer (A1049201, Thermo Fischer) and washed twice with PBS supplemented with 0.1% heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum and 0.5 mM EDTA. Conjugated monoclonal antibodies to mouse CD11b PerCP Cy5.5 (M1/70, 1:100, BD Biosciences) and Ly6C APC (RB6-8C5, 1:250, BD Biosciences) were incubated for 20 min on ice. Flow cytometric acquisition was performed on a BD LSR II flow cytometer (BD Biosciences). Flow cytometric data were analyzed by using FlowJo V10.1 software (BD).

Bone Marrow-Derived Cell Culture and ELISAs

In total, 250.000 murine bone marrow-derived monocytes were plated in 100 μ l/well, and 200.000 M-CSF differentiated macrophages were plated in 500 μ l/well. Both cell cultures were pre-treated with ALK1-Fc (0, 10, 100 ng/mL) or control-Fc (0, 10, 100 ng/mL) for 4h and subsequently stimulated with 10 or 100 ng/ml lipopolysaccharide. After 24h, the supernatant was stored at -20° C. The IL-6 and MCP-1 (BD Biosciences 550950, BD Biosciences 555260) concentrations were determined by ELISA according to the protocol (BD Biosciences) in the supernatant of these macrophages and monocytes.

mRNA Expression Analysis

Total RNA was isolated from paraffin-embedded vein grafts using the FFPE RNA isolation kit (Qiagen). Total RNA was quantitated using a NanoDrop 1,000 Spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific). cDNA was synthesized using a High-Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription Kit (Applied Biosystems) according to the manufacturer's protocol. qPCR was performed on ABI7500 Fast system using Taqman gene expression assays for Hprt1, TNF α , MCP-1, MMP2/9/14, TIMP1, BMP9, ID3, PAI, ELN, Col3A1, NLRP1/3, and IL-1 β .

Statistical Analysis

Differences in continuous variables between experimental groups were statistically assessed by using the unpaired parametric *T*-test in Graph Pad Prism 8 software. Data are represented as means \pm SD unless stated otherwise. Significance was set at P<0.05. Significant differences are graphically represented as **P* < 0.05, ***P* < 0.01, and ****P* < 0.001.

RESULTS

Reduced ALK1 Signaling Shows an Increase in Outward Remodeling but Induces an Increase in Macrophage Presence

To examine the contribution of the ALK1 signaling pathway to vein graft remodeling in mice, vein grafts from ALK1 heterozygous mice (ALK1^{+/-}, n = 7) were compared to control mice (ALK1^{+/+}, n = 10) mice since ALK1^{-/-} homozygosity is embryonic lethal (16) (**Figures 1A,B**). Notably, heterozygosity of ALK1 significantly increased vein graft lumen area by 38% (p = 0.03) (**Figure 1C**) and showed a 30% increased outward remodeling of the vein grafts (p = 0.04) (**Figure 1E**) while not affecting the vein graft wall area (**Figure 1D**). A significant increase in plaque macrophages was found in the ALK1^{+/-} mice in comparison to the ALK1^{+/+} animals (p = 0.03) (**Figures 1F,I**). In contrast, collagen (**Figures 1G-M**) and vascular smooth muscle cell content (**Figures 1H-N**), two factors that indicate stability, were unaffected by ALK1 heterozygosity. Thus, heterozygosity of ALK1 contributes to



FIGURE 1 | Morphometric and compositional analysis of $ALK1^{+/-}$ and $ALK1^{+/+}$ vein grafts. Vein grafts from ALK1 heterozygous mice ($ALK1^{+/-}$, n = 7) were compared to vein grafts from $ALK1^{+/+}$ (n = 10) mice. Typical examples of a vein graft from an $ALK1^{+/+}$ mouse (**A**) and a vein graft from an $ALK1^{+/-}$ mouse (**B**). The outer adventitial layer is highlighted by the dotted yellow line. The morphometric parameters in mm² represent the vein graft lumen area (**C**), the vein graft wall area (**D**), and the total vein graft area (**E**). The composition of the vein grafts was evaluated by visualizing the macrophages (**F**,**I**) collagen (**G**,**J**) and the vascular smooth muscle cells (**H**,**K**) in vein grafts from $ALK1^{+/+}$ and $ALK1^{+/-}$ mice. Quantification of the macrophage score (**L**), collagen area (**M**), and smooth muscle cell positive area (**N**). Statistical evaluation was performed with the unpaired parametric *T*-test, *p < 0.05.



(Continued)

FIGURE 2 | with control-Fc (n = 5) or ALK1-Fc (n = 6) at three separate locations in the vein graft, in which the vein graft lumen area (**B**), vein graft vessel wall area (**C**), and the total vein graft area (**D**) were quantified, represented as percentage change relative to day 7. For histology analysis, ALK1-Fc treated mice (n = 13) were compared to control-Fc treated mice (n = 9). Representative examples of a control-Fc treated vein graft (**E**), and an ALK1-Fc treated vein graft (**F**) stained with Masson's trichrome. Lumen area (**G**), wall area (**H**), and outward remodeling (**I**) were measured 28 days after engraftment. Repeated measures were statistically tested by ANOVA and non-repeated measures by an unpaired *T*-test, and *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001.

an increase in outward remodeling of the vein graft and induces an increase in macrophages present in the vein graft wall.

ALK1-Fc Treatment of Vein Grafted ApoE3*Leiden Mice Results in Increased Outward Remodeling

Ultrasound imaging provides real-time, quantitative anatomical and physiological information (19). To interfere with the ALK1 signaling pathway, hypercholesterolemic ApoE3*Leiden mice were treated with either ALK1-Fc or control-Fc and vein graft remodeling was quantified using both ultrasound imaging and endpoint histology (in two different cohorts) according to the set-up indicated in Figure 2A. Ultrasound imaging demonstrated that in the control-Fc treated group (n = 5) the lumen area only slightly differed in time with a small dip at the 14-day time point. Treatment with ALK1-Fc (n = 6) resulted in a gradual increase in lumen area from day 14 to a 10-fold non-significant increase at 21 days and resulting in a significant increase at 28 days compared to 7 and 14 days (p = 0.01, p = 0.004, Figure 2B). When comparing ALK1-Fc treatment to control-Fc at the individual time points, significant differences could be observed at the endpoint of 28 days (32 fold-increase by ALK1-Fc, p = 0.04) (Figure 2B). The vessel wall of both groups gradually thickened in time. In the control-Fc group, this resulted in a 1.9-fold increase between 14 and 28 days, although non-significant. Upon ALK1-Fc treatment, the observed gradual thickening was much stronger, demonstrated by a 5-fold increase in vessel wall growth at 28 days relative to 14 days after surgery (p = 0.04) (Figure 2C). This resulted in a 1.5-fold increased enlargement in size between the control-Fc and ALK1-Fc treated mice (P = 0.04, Figure 2C). Total vein graft area, which is a measure for outward remodeling, can be calculated based on adding lumen and vessel wall area together. In time, the vein grafts display an increase in outward remodeling. Although the control-Fc treated mice showed a small, non-significant increase in total vein graft growth, the vein grafts of the ALK1-Fc treated group demonstrated a steep incline in outward remodeling (6-fold increase at 28 days compared to 14 days, p = 0.02, Figure 2D). Comparing both groups, this resulted in a significant 3-fold increase upon ALK1-Fc treatment compared to control-Fc at 28 days post vein graft surgery (p =0.03, Figure 2D). Histological analysis at 28 days (Figures 2E,F) revealed no differences in lumen area between both groups (Figure 2G). However, a significant 1.6-fold increase in vessel area can be observed (p = 0.03, Figure 2H), resulting in a non-significant (p = 0.08) trend toward outward remodeling (Figure 2I).

Taken together, ALK1-Fc treatment contributes to an increase in outward remodeling of vein grafts.

Vein Graft Lesions Show a Destabilizing Phenotype Upon Treatment With ALK1-Fc

Treatment with ALK1-Fc has been shown to reduce angiogenesis in murine tumor models (12). Since neovessels aggravate vein graft disease (11), the effect of ALK1-Fc treatment on vein graft angiogenesis was investigated. Neovessel density was not different between the two groups (Figures 3A,D,G), indicating that ALK1-Fc treatment did not affect angiogenesis in this vein graft model. Next, other lesion composition elements were investigated. Examination of smooth muscle actin expression showed that ALK1-Fc treatment reduced the percentage area of vascular smooth muscle cells significantly by 24% compared to controls (p = 0.04) (Figures 3B,E,H). In addition, the presence of collagen was significantly decreased by 30% in the ALK1-Fc treated group (p = 0.005) (Figures 3C,F,I). A phenomenon that is observed in unstable lesions is plaque dissections which are characterized by blood-filled gaps within the intimal hyperplasia, that reach from the lumen to the adventitia (20) (Figure 3J). The ALK1-Fc treated group showed an increase in plaque dissections compared to the control-Fc treated group (Figures 3J-L).

Vein Graft Vulnerability Is Increased Due to the Influx of Pro-inflammatory Macrophages Upon ALK1-FC Treatment

Vein graft distension upregulates the expression of endothelial adhesion molecules. This triggers the influx of monocytes that subsequently differentiate into macrophages and promote vein graft disease (11). A 1.5-fold increase in macrophages was present in ALK1-Fc treated vein grafts as compared to control-Fc treated vein grafts (p = 0.001) (Figures 4A,D,G). Macrophages are key modulators and effector cells of the immune response. They may differentiate into pro-inflammatory, CCR2⁺ (CD192, formerly called M1) macrophages or anti-inflammatory mannose receptor⁺ (CD206, formerly called M2) macrophages. Both macrophage types were detected in the vein graft wall in both treatment groups, but no differences in the number of CCR2⁺ macrophages were observed between both treatment groups (Figures 4B,C,H). And also no differences in the mannose receptor⁺- macrophages (Figures E,F,I), indicating that ALK1-Fc treatment increased the total amount of macrophages in the vein grafts, but not in the specific subsets of CD192⁺ or CCR2⁺ macrophages. Regarding the presence of monocytes systemically in the blood, the ratio of Ly6C^{high/low} monocytes was significantly increased by 2.3-fold after the ALK1-Fc treatment compared to control-Fc treated mice at 7 days after engraftment (p = 0.008)



FIGURE 3 Compositional analysis of ALK1-Fc or control-Fc treated mice. ALK1-Fc treated mice (n = 11) were compared to control-Fc treated mice (n = 8). Representative examples of CD31 staining (**A**), vascular smooth muscle cells (**B**), and collagen (**C**) from a control-Fc treated mouse and examples of CD31 staining (**D**), vascular smooth muscle cells (**E**), and collagen (**F**) from an ALK1-Fc treated mouse. The vein graft is highlighted by the yellow dotted line. The relative presence of the CD31 staining, vascular smooth muscle cells, and collagen was identified in the vessel wall *via* calculation of a percentage area (**G**–**I**). Destabilizing plaque dissections characterized by blood-filled gaps within the intimal hyperplasia reaching from the lumen to the adventitia (**J**), dissections (dissection blue, lumen yellow) in control-Fc treated mice (**K**), and ALK1-Fc treated mice (**L**). Statistical evaluation was performed with the unpaired parametric *T*-test *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01.

(**Figures 4J,K**). However, no differences between the two groups of mice (**Figure 2A**) were observed in the Ly6C^{high/low} ratio after 28 days (**Figures 4J,K**), suggesting that ALK1-Fc induced an early systemic response in the pathogenesis of vein graft disease.

In short, compositional analyses of murine vein grafts showed a decrease in stabilizing factors (collagen and smooth muscle cells) and an increase in destabilizing factors (monocytes and macrophages) and dissections upon treatment with ALK1-Fc.



FIGURE 4 | Macrophage content and polarization in vein grafts from ALK1-Fc or control-Fc treated mice. ALK1-Fc treated mice (n = 11) were compared to control-Fc treated mice (n = 8). Representative examples of a MAC3 (CD107b) (**A**), MAC3, and CCR2 (CD192) from a control-Fc treated mouse (**B**) and an ALK1-Fc treated mouse (**C**,**D**). MAC3 and the mannose receptor (CD206) from a control-Fc treated mouse (**E**) and an ALK1-Fc treated mouse (**F**). The relative presence of the macrophages was identified in the vessel wall *via* calculation of a percentage area (**G**). Double positive integrated densities of MAC3 and CCR2 positive macrophages (**H**) and MAC3 and mannose receptor-positive macrophages (**I**) areas were calculated. Monocytes in the blood that expressed Ly6C represented as a high/low ratio (**J**,**K**). Statistical evaluation was performed with the unpaired parametric *T*-test, *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01.



FIGURE 5 | Production of pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-6 and chemokine MCP-1 by LPS-stimulated macrophages and monocytes upon treatment with ALK1-Fc or control-Fc. Monocytes (n = 3 experiments) and macrophages (n = 3) treated with 0, 10, or 100 ng/ml ALK1-Fc or control-Fc subsequently stimulated with 10 ng/ml LPS. The IL-6 (A,C) and MCP-1 (B,D) concentrations were determined in the supernatant. Statistical evaluation was performed with the unpaired parametric *T*-test, *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001. n.s. = non-significant.

Monocytes and Macrophages Treated With ALK1-Fc Produce More Pro-inflammatory Factors

Since ALK1 heterozygosity and ALK1-Fc treatment had a profound effect on macrophages *in vivo*, we studied the effects of ALK1 on monocytes and macrophages in more detail, in particular, zooming in on pro-inflammatory cytokines. The production of IL-6 by monocytes *in vitro* was significantly increased by 1.8-fold in the 10 ng/mL ALK1-Fc treated monocytes compared to the control-Fc treated monocytes (**Figure 5A**). Furthermore, the production of MCP-1 by monocytes *in vitro* significantly increased by 16-fold 10 ng/mL ALK1-Fc (p = 0.03) and 4-fold after 100ng/mL ALK1-Fc treatment (P = 0.0007) (**Figure 5B**).

Although the concentrations of IL-6 released by macrophages were higher compared to monocytes, IL-6 release was not significantly affected by ALK1-Fc treatment in the macrophages (**Figure 5C**). However, the MCP-1 release by macrophages *in vitro* significantly increased by 1.5-fold 10 ng/mL ALK1-Fc (p = 0.01) and 1.2-fold after 100 ng/mL ALK1-Fc treatment (P = 0.04) (**Figure 5D**). These results indicate that ALK1-Fc treatment increases the inflammatory response in both monocytes and macrophages as was seen *in vivo*.

DISCUSSION

In the current study, we show that inhibition of ALK1 signaling either genetically or pharmaceutically impacts vein graft remodeling by inducing outward remodeling as well as increasing macrophage influx.

Histopathological studies and experimental vein graft models have shown that the inflammatory components of the innate immune system are present in all stages of vein graft adaptation (21). Crucial for a long-term good vein graft patency is the proper amount of vascular remodeling. On the one hand, the vein graft wall needs to thicken to cope with the arterial pressure resulting in inward remodeling, and on the other hand, the lumen should increase due to outward remodeling. A certain degree of inflammation is beneficial in the process of remodeling (22). Inflammatory cytokines and growth factors excreted by leukocytes invading the vessel wall contribute to the reendothelialization of the, during the surgery, damaged endothelium and activate smooth muscle cell migration and activation (1, 21, 22). This inflammatory trigger needs to dampen after the initial period to drive the remodeling process toward the positive outward remodeling. Our work has demonstrated that dampening the ALK1 signaling by half using the heterozygous ALK1^{+/-} mice induced outward remodeling toward the ideal situation without affecting the vein graft composition. A positive outward remodeling effect was also observed after ALK1-Fc treatment. When monitoring with *in vivo* ultrasound analysis this effect on outward remodeling seemed to be stronger than observed in histological sections, which might be due to tissue processing for histological analysis.

Pro-inflammatory cytokines modulate vein grafts (21), not only by stimulating the initial VSMC proliferation (23) but also by creating a positive loop of monocyte recruitment to the intima thereby increasing macrophage content in the vein graft wall (24). This is substantiated by our data showing the increased macrophage content in the $Alk1^{+/-}$ mice. Moreover, upon treatment of cultured bone marrow-derived monocytes and macrophages with ALK1-Fc after a pro-inflammatory boost (stimulation with LPS), an increase in the production of the inflammatory chemokine MCP-1 is found. *In vivo*, upon ALK1-Fc treatment, positive outward remodeling was also accompanied by an increase in monocyte-mediated inflammation. This was also highlighted by the increase in Ly6C positive monocytes in the blood of ALK1-Fc treated mice.

It has already been shown that ALK1 plays important functions in EC and SMC regulation (25), as indicated by its expression during vasculogenesis and angiogenesis in early development (26). Although repressed in adult blood vessels, ALK1 is re-expressed upon processes of wound healing, tumorigenesis, and angiogenesis (27). ALK1-Fc treatment showed in a murine tumor model a reduction in tumor size and reduced angiogenesis. Vein grafts in mice on a nonatherogenic background such as the ALK1^{+/+} and ALK1^{+/-} mice do not display angiogenesis in thickened vein graft vessel walls. To study the effect of ALK1-Fc treatment on plaque angiogenesis we used ApoE3*Leiden mice that display larger lesions with lipid-rich cores and plaque angiogenesis in vein grafts (4). Our data showed no differences, however, in neovessels present in the vein graft wall. This can be explained that plaque angiogenesis is composed of heterogeneous processes and differs from tumor angiogenesis and therefore requires a different treatment strategy. This is what we demonstrated previously using VEGFR2 blocking antibodies that inhibit tumor angiogenesis that is unresponsive for plaque angiogenesis (28), and this could also be the case for ALK1-Fc. Alternatively, this unexpected lack of effect of ALK1-Fc treatment on intraplaque angiogenesis may be explained that ALK1 can be seen as a factor that mediates the maturation phase of angiogenesis, rather than the activation phase because in vitro transduction of endothelial cells with a constitutively active form of ALK1 leads to inhibition of proliferation, migration, and adhesion of these cells (29). But in the end, we can conclude that ALK1-Fc treatment with this concentration is not affecting intraplaque angiogenesis in vein graft disease.

There is some evidence for the involvement of ALK1 signaling in extracellular matrix (ECM) regulation (30). It has been described that the ratio of ALK1–ALK5 regulates ECM protein degradation *via* matrix metalloproteinases (31). Our data has shown that ALK1 heterozygosity did not affect the collagen content in the vein grafts, whereas the pharmacological approach by ALK1-Fc reduced the collagen content in the vein grafts, where it is not clear whether this is due to

effects on collagen synthesis or turn-over. Furthermore, ALK1-Fc treatment reduced the number of VSMCs in the vein grafts, This is in agreement with the study of Seki et al., which showed overexpression of ALK1 increases proliferation of VSMCs and induced expression of alpha-smooth muscle actin (25).

Increasing evidence supports a role for ALK1 signaling in modulating monocyte differentiation via TGF-B binding to the TGF-BRII/ALK5 complex and exerting inhibitory signals for immune cells (7, 32). In the vein grafts of ALK1 heterozygous mice, an increased macrophage score was found as compared to wild-type mice. Moreover, similar macrophage activation and polarization toward a more inflammatory phenotype was found upon ALK1-Fc treatment. However, there is little information on the effects of ALK1 signaling in macrophages in general. A possible mechanism behind the observed macrophage accumulation upon ALK1 reduction and ensuing plaque destabilization upon ALK1-Fc treatment can be the antagonistic functions of ALK1 and ALK5. Upon ligand trapping with ALK1-FC, the Smad1/5/8 pathway is downregulated in macrophages. Subsequent upregulation of the ALK5 Smad2/3 pathway may result in macrophage activation and release of pro-inflammatory cytokines (33).

Vein grafts and macrophages are not likely to produce the ALK1 ligand BMP9, as underscored by two mechanisms. Firstly, ALK1-Fc acts directly via BMP9-ligand trapping, resulting in low BMP9-pSmad1 signaling and endoglin-dependent favoring of TGF β -SMAD2 signaling in macrophages (34, 35). Secondly, the indirect sequestration of BMP9 by ALK1-Fc from the circulation reduces Smad1 production in the vein graft itself (36). These mechanisms are reflected by the increase in Ly6Chigh monocytes in the blood of ALK1-Fc treated mice. Monocytes represent a systemic inflammatory response, while macrophages locally affect vein graft remodeling and inflammation, both of which are increased upon ALK1-Fc treatment. Reduced Smad1 signaling in ECs and VSMCs recruits macrophages to promote their proinflammatory status via the upregulation of ICAM and VCAM (12). In our experiments, an increase in macrophages present in the vein graft wall of both ALK1 heterozygous mice and ALK1-Fc treated mice was observed, suggesting that ALK1-Fc treatment exacerbates inflammation and masks the effect of ALK1-Fc on angiogenesis.

In conclusion, this study shows that inhibition of ALK1 signaling, either *via* a genetic approach or a pharmacological approach, in murine vein grafts promotes outward remodeling, increases macrophage influx, and promotes an unstable plaque phenotype, demonstrating a balancing role for ALK1 signaling in vein graft remodeling and disease.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Materials**, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The animal study was reviewed and approved by the Institutional Committee of the Leiden University Medical Centre (licensed under project numbers 11045 and 116002016645). Written informed consent was obtained from the owners for the participation of their animals in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AJ, VS, NS, HP, and MV performed the experiments for the article. PQ and JJ provided funding. MG and MV did the first conceptualization. AJ, VS, MV, JJ, MG, and PQ wrote the manuscript. All authors contributed substantially to the discussion of content, reviewed, and edited the manuscript before submission.

REFERENCES

- de Vries MR, Simons KH, Jukema JW, Braun J, Quax PH. Vein graft failure: from pathophysiology to clinical outcomes. *Nat Rev Cardiol.* (2016) 13:451– 70. doi: 10.1038/nrcardio.2016.76
- Goldman S, Zadina K, Moritz T, Ovitt T, Sethi G, Copeland JG, et al. Long-term patency of saphenous vein and left internal mammary artery grafts after coronary artery bypass surgery: results from a Department of Veterans Affairs Cooperative Study. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2004) 44:2149– 56. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2004.08.064
- de Vries MR, Niessen HW, Lowik CW, Hamming JF, Jukema JW, Quax PH. Plaque rupture complications in murine atherosclerotic vein grafts can be prevented by TIMP-1 overexpression. *PLoS ONE*. (2012) 7:e47134. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0047134
- Parma L, Baganha F, Quax PHA, de Vries MR. Plaque angiogenesis and intraplaque hemorrhage in atherosclerosis. *Eur J Pharmacol.* (2017) 816:107– 15. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2017.04.028
- Cooley BC, Nevado J, Mellad J, Yang D, St Hilaire C, Negro A, et al. TGF-beta signaling mediates endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EndMT) during vein graft remodeling. *Sci Transl Med.* (2014) 6:227– 34. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.3006927
- Jiang Z, Tao M, Omalley KA, Wang D, Ozaki CK, Berceli SA. Established neointimal hyperplasia in vein grafts expands via TGF-beta-mediated progressive fibrosis. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. (2009) 297:H1200– 7. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00268.2009
- Gonzalez-Nunez M, Munoz-Felix JM, Lopez-Novoa JM. The ALK-1/Smad1 pathway in cardiovascular physiopathology. A new target for therapy? *Biochim Biophys Acta*. (2013) 1832:1492– 510. doi: 10.1016/j.bbadis.2013.05.016
- Goumans MJ, Zwijsen A, Ten Dijke P, Bailly S. Bone morphogenetic proteins in vascular homeostasis and disease. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol.* (2018) 10. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a031989
- Goumans MJ, Ten Dijke P. TGF-beta signaling in control of cardiovascular function. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol.* (2018) 10. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a022210
- de Vries MR, Quax PH. Plaque angiogenesis and its relation to inflammation and atherosclerotic plaque destabilization. *Curr Opin Lipidol.* (2016) 27:499– 506. doi: 10.1097/MOL.00000000000339
- Baganha F, de Jong RCM, Peters EA, Voorham W, Jukema JW, Delibegovic M, et al. Atorvastatin pleiotropically decreases intraplaque angiogenesis and intraplaque haemorrhage by inhibiting ANGPT2 release and VE-Cadherin internalization. *Angiogenesis*. (2021) 24:567–81. doi: 10.1007/s10456-02 1-09767-9
- Hawinkels LJ, de Vinuesa AG, Paauwe M, Kruithof-de Julio M, Wiercinska E, Pardali E, et al. Activin receptor-like kinase 1 ligand trap reduces microvascular density and improves chemotherapy

FUNDING

This work was supported by a research grant from the Leiden University Medical Center.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm. 2021.784980/full#supplementary-material

Supplementary Figure 1 | mRNA expression levels of genes involved in TGF-β/BMP signaling. Total RNA was isolated from ALK1-Fc treated ApoE3*Leiden mice (*n* = 6) and control-Fc treated ApoE3*Leiden mice (*n* = 6). The mRNA expression levels of genes involved in TGF-β/BMP signaling were assessed by qPCR. Statistical evaluation was performed with the unpaired parametric *T*-test, **p* < 0.05, ***p* < 0.01.

efficiency to various solid tumors. *Clin Cancer Res.* (2016) 22:96–106. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-15-0743

- Chen X, Orriols M, Walther FJ, Laghmani EH, Hoogeboom AM, Hogen-Esch ACB, et al. Bone morphogenetic protein 9 protects against neonatal hyperoxia-induced impairment of alveolarization and pulmonary inflammation. *Front Physiol.* (2017) 8:486. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2017.00486
- Panchenko MP, Williams MC, Yu Q. Type I receptor serine-threonine kinase preferentially expressed in pulmonary blood vessels. *Am J Physiol.* (1996) 270:11. doi: 10.1152/ajplung.1996.270.4.L547
- Morrell NW, Bloch DB, Dijke P, Goumans MJ, Hata A, Smith J, et al. Targeting BMP signalling in cardiovascular disease and anaemia. *Nat Rev Cardiol.* (2016) 13:14. doi: 10.1038/nrcardio.2015.156
- Oh SP, Seki T, Goss KA, Imamura T, Yi Y, Donahoe PK, et al. Activin receptor-like kinase 1 modulates transforming growth factor-beta 1 signaling in the regulation of angiogenesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2000) 97:5. doi: 10.1073/pnas.97.6.2626
- van den Maagdenberg AM, Hofker MH, Krimpenfort PJ, de Bruijn I, van Vlijmen B, van der Boom H, et al. Transgenic mice carrying the apolipoprotein E3-Leiden gene exhibit hyperlipoproteinemia. J Biol Chem. (1993) 268:10540–5. doi: 10.1016/S0021-9258(18)82232-3
- de Vries MR, Wezel A, Schepers A, van Santbrink PJ, Woodruff TM, Niessen HW, et al. Complement factor C5a as mast cell activator mediates vascular remodelling in vein graft disease. *Cardiovasc Res.* (2013) 97:311– 20. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvs312
- Moran CM, Thomson AJW. Preclinical ultrasound imaging—a review of techniques and imaging applications. *Front Phys.* (2020) 8:124. doi: 10.3389/fphy.2020.00124
- Eefting D, de Vries MR, Grimbergen JM, Karper JC, van Bockel JH, Quax PH. *In vivo* suppression of vein graft disease by nonviral, electroporationmediated, gene transfer of tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase-1 linked to the amino terminal fragment of urokinase (TIMP-1.ATF), a cell-surface directed matrix metalloproteinase inhibitor. *J Vasc Surg.* (2010) 51:429– 37. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2009.09.026
- Baganha F, de Jong A, Jukema JW, Quax PHA, de Vries MR. The role of immunomodulation in vein graft remodeling and failure. *J Cardiovasc Transl Res.* (2021) 14:100–9. doi: 10.1007/s12265-020-10001-y
- de Vries MR, Quax PHA. Inflammation in vein graft disease. Front Cardiovasc Med. (2018) 5:3. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2018.00003
- Schepers A, Eefting D, Bonta PI, Grimbergen JM, de Vries MR, van Weel V, et al. Anti-MCP-1 gene therapy inhibits vascular smooth muscle cells proliferation and attenuates vein graft thickening both *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Arterioscl Thromb Vasc Biol. (2006) 26:2063– 9. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000235694.69719.e2
- Moreno K, Murray-Wijelath J, Yagi M, Kohler T, Hatsukami T, Clowes A, et al. Circulating inflammatory cells are associated with vein graft stenosis. *J Vasc Surg.* (2011) 54:1124–30. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2011.04.039

- Seki T, Hong KH, Oh SP. Nonoverlapping expression patterns of ALK1 and ALK5 reveal distinct roles of each receptor in vascular development. *Lab Invest.* (2006) 86:116–29. doi: 10.1038/labinvest.3700376
- Roelen BA, Rooijen MA, Mummery CL. Expression of ALK-1, a type 1 serine/threonine kinase receptor, coincides with sites of vasculogenesis and angiogenesis in early mouse development. *Dev Dyn.* (1997) 209:12. doi: 10. 1002/(SICI)1097-0177(199708)209:4<418::AID-AJA9>3.0.CO;2-L
- Munoz-Felix JM, Perretta-Tejedor N, Eleno N, Lopez-Novoa JM, Martinez-Salgado C. ALK1 heterozygosity increases extracellular matrix protein expression, proliferation and migration in fibroblasts. *Biochim Biophys Acta.* (2014) 1843:1111–22. doi: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.20 14.02.017
- de Vries MR, Parma L, Peters HAB, Schepers A, Hamming JF, Jukema JW, et al. Blockade of vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 inhibits intraplaque haemorrhage by normalization of plaque neovessels. *J Internal Med.* (2019) 285:59–74. doi: 10.1111/joim.12821
- Lamouille S, Mallet C, Feige JJ, Bailley S. Activin receptor-like kinase 1 is implicated in the maturationphase of angiogenesis. *Blood.* (2002) 13:6. doi: 10.1182/blood.V100.13.4495
- Munoz-Felix JM, Gonzalez-Nunez M, Lopez-Novoa JM. ALK1-Smad1/5 signaling pathway in fibrosis development: friend or foe? *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev.* (2013) 24:523–37. doi: 10.1016/j.cytogfr.201 3.08.002
- Blaney Davidson EN, Remst DF, Vitters EL, van Beuningen HM, Blom AB, Goumans MJ, et al. Increase in ALK1/ALK5 ratio as a cause for elevated MMP-13 expression in osteoarthritis in humans and mice. J Immunol. (2009) 182:7937–45. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol. 0803991
- 32. Ojeda-Fernandez L, Recio-Poveda L, Aristorena M, Lastres P, Blanco FJ, Sanz-Rodriguez F, et al. Mice lacking endoglin in macrophages show an impaired immune response. *PLoS Genet.* (2016) 12:e1005935. doi: 10.1371/journal.pgen.1005935

- Chen Y, Kam CS, Liu FQ, Liu Y, Lui VC, Lamb JR, et al. LPS-induced upregulation of TGF-beta receptor 1 is associated with TNF-alpha expression in human monocyte-derived macrophages. *J Leukoc Biol.* (2008) 83:1165– 73. doi: 10.1189/jlb.0807521
- Upton PD, Park JES, De Souza PM, Davies RJ, Griffiths MJD, Wort SJ, et al. Endothelial protective factors BMP9 and BMP10 inhibit CCL2 release by human vascular endothelial cells. J Cell Sci. (2020) 133. doi: 10.1242/jcs.239715
- Young K, Conley B, Romero D, Tweedie E, O'Neill C, Pinz I, et al. BMP9 regulates endoglin-dependent chemokine responses in endothelial cells. *Blood.* (2012) 120:4263–73. doi: 10.1182/blood-2012-07-440784
- David L, Mallet C, Keramidas M, Lamande N, Gasc JM, Dupuis-Girod S, et al. Bone morphogenetic protein-9 is a circulating vascular quiescence factor. *Circul Res.* (2008) 102:914–22. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.107.165530

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 de Jong, Sier, Peters, Schilder, Jukema, Goumans, Quax and de Vries. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Intriguing Role of TLR Accessory Molecules in Cardiovascular Health and Disease

Taisiya Bezhaeva¹, Jacco Karper², Paul H. A. Quax¹ and Margreet R. de Vries^{1*}

¹ Department of Surgery and Einthoven Laboratory for Experimental Vascular Medicine, Leiden University Medical Center, Leiden, Netherlands, ² Department of Cardiology, Wilhelmina Hospital Assen, Assen, Netherlands

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Emiel Van Der Vorst, Institute for Molecular Cardiovascular Research (IMCAR), Germany

Reviewed by:

Esther Lutgens, Academic Medical Center, Netherlands Caroline Genco, Tufts University School of Medicine, United States

> ***Correspondence:** Margreet R. de Vries m.r.de_vries@lumc.nl

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Atherosclerosis and Vascular Medicine, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 23 November 2021 Accepted: 19 January 2022 Published: 14 February 2022

Citation:

Bezhaeva T, Karper J, Quax PHA and de Vries MR (2022) The Intriguing Role of TLR Accessory Molecules in Cardiovascular Health and Disease. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 9:820962. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.820962 Activation of Toll like receptors (TLR) plays an important role in cardiovascular disease development, progression and outcomes. Complex TLR mediated signaling affects vascular and cardiac function including tissue remodeling and repair. Being central components of both innate and adaptive arms of the immune system, TLRs interact as pattern recognition receptors with a series of exogenous ligands and endogenous molecules or so-called danger associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) that are released upon tissue injury and cellular stress. Besides immune cells, a number of structural cells within the cardiovascular system, including endothelial cells, smooth muscle cells, fibroblasts and cardiac myocytes express TLRs and are able to release or sense DAMPs. Local activation of TLR-mediated signaling cascade induces cardiovascular tissue repair but in a presence of constant stimuli can overshoot and cause chronic inflammation and tissue damage. TLR accessory molecules are essential in guiding and dampening these responses toward an adequate reaction. Furthermore, accessory molecules assure specific and exclusive TLR-mediated signal transduction for distinct cells and pathways involved in the pathogenesis of cardiovascular diseases. Although much has been learned about TLRs activation in cardiovascular remodeling, the exact role of TLR accessory molecules is not entirely understood. Deeper understanding of the role of TLR accessory molecules in cardiovascular system may open therapeutic avenues aiming at manipulation of inflammatory response in cardiovascular disease. The present review outlines accessory molecules for membrane TLRs that are involved in cardiovascular disease progression. We first summarize the up-to-date knowledge on TLR signaling focusing on membrane TLRs and their ligands that play a key role in cardiovascular system. We then survey the current evidence of the contribution of TLRs accessory molecules in vascular and cardiac remodeling including myocardial infarction, heart failure, stroke, atherosclerosis, vein graft disease and arterio-venous fistula failure.

Keywords: vascular remodeling, TLR signaling, TLR accessory molecules, inflammation, cardiovascular disease, myocardial infarction, NF-kappa B
PATTERN RECOGNITION RECEPTORS IN CARDIOVASCULAR DISEASE

Upon cardiovascular tissue injury a number of self-derived immunomodulatory molecules are released into the systemic circulation and the interstitial space where they act as damage associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) also called alarmins. Together with exogenous pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), DAMPs are recognized by highly specific germline encoded pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) to activate various immune signaling cascades (1).

Depending on cell localization PRRs can be divided into two major groups, the transmembrane protein families—Tolllike receptors (TLRs) and C-type lectin receptors (CLRs), and the cytoplasmic protein families—nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain (NOD-like) receptors (NLRs), retinoic acid-inducible gene-I-like receptors (RLRs) and absent in melanoma-2 (AIM2)-like receptors (ALRs) (2). There are several classes of PRRs known to accelerate the inflammatory response in cardiovascular disease (CVD) particularly when the heart or vessel wall respond to ischemia or mechanical stress (3–6). The classic PRRs, TLRs and the more recently discovered NLRs, interact with each other to facilitate progression of several CVDs (e.g., atherosclerosis and heart failure) (4, 7).

Although mainly expressed on immune cells, PRRs are present on cardiovascular cells including endothelial cells, cardiomyocytes, smooth muscle cells (SMCs) and fibroblasts where they trigger a wide array of immune responses against cell damage (8, 9).

TLRs are the first discovered and most essential PRR (10). Initially it was described as a receptor with similarity to the Drosophila Toll protein, which was originally identified in fly embryonic development. Toll was shown to be critical for Drosophila immune defense against pathogens via induction of pathways homologous to those activating the transcription factor Nuclear Factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells (NF- κ B) (11). TLRs can also recognize non-microbial endogenous molecules that are released upon cell death or present in the extracellular matrix (12, 13). TLR-ligand interaction leads to the activation of both innate and adaptive

immune responses, culminating in activation of transcription factors and subsequent production of pro-inflammatory cytokines and type I interferons. These downstream pathways include positive feedback loops which can culminate in a strong response that can induce repair of tissue damage but can overshoot and with that cause acute and chronic inflammation such as atherosclerosis. Especially, accessory molecules can guide and dampen these responses toward an adequate response.

NLRs are intracellular sensors of DAMPs that can be divided into 4 subfamilies depending on the configuration of N-terminal domain. They orchestrate a number of pathways including NF-κB signaling, retinoic acid–inducible gene-I–like receptor signaling, autophagy, major histocompatibility complex gene regulation, reproduction, and development. NLRP3 and NOD1 gathered specific attention in the field of CVDs due to their association with inflammasomes (14, 15). NLRP3 and NOD1 inflammasomes play an essential role in atherogenesis (16– 19), aortic aneurysm formation (20), cardiac inflammation and fibrosis (21–24). Recently, AIM2 inflammasome was shown to recognize cytoplasmic self-double-stranded DNA which might point toward a role in sterile inflammation (25).

CLRs are increasingly recognized as PRRs that are not only important in host defense against pathogens but also can recognize number of DAMPs in the progression of cancer, CVD and autoimmune diseases (26, 27). It is a large family of more than 1,000 proteins that have been placed into 17 groups based on their structure and/or function. One of the subgroups of CLRs is Dectin-1 cluster that is comprised of seven receptors and draw particular attention to its role in CVD. For instance, LOX-1 has been extensively studied in atherosclerosis progression and associated hypertension and stroke (28, 29). For the scope of this review it is important to mention that CLR signaling pathways in some cases can synergize with TLR signaling pathways to upregulate cytokine and chemokine production.

In further sections of this review, we will discuss key characteristics of TLRs, with a particular focus of the role of TLRs and their accessory molecules in the development of cardiovascular-related pathologies.

TLR FAMILY AND PATHWAY SIGNALING

The TLR family is a key component of the innate immune system that constitutes of 13 different receptors that are evolutionarily conserved between species. Humans express 10 functional TLRs (TLR1 to TLR10) whereas mice express 12 (TLR1–TLR9, 11, 12, and 13). Except for speculative ligands for TLR10, most of other TLRs-ligand pairs are known. Ligands recognized by TLRs include lipids, lipoproteins, proteins and nucleic acids derived from a wide range of exogenous and endogenous sources.

TLRs are type I transmembrane receptors that contain a Nterminal ligand recognition ectodomain with signature leucinerich repeats (LRRs), a single transmembrane helix, and a Toll/interleukin-1 receptor-like (TIR) signaling domain. For a proper signal transduction TLRs form homo- or heterodimers. Subsequently, they can interact with various adaptor proteins, including myeloid differentiation primary response protein

Abbreviations: AAA, abdominal aortic aneurism; AF, atrial fibrillation; AGEs, advanced glycation end products; ALRs, Absent in melanoma-2 (AIM2)-like receptors; AngII, angiotensin II; CAD, coronary artery disease; CLRs, C-type lectin receptors; CVD, Cardiovascular disease; DAMPs, Damage associated molecular patterns; DCM, dilated cardiomyopathy; ECM, Extracellular matrix; EndMT, endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition; ER, Endoplasmic reticulum; FFA, free fatty acids; HMGB-1, High Mobility Group Box-1; HSPs, Heat Shock Proteins; IFN-I, Type I interferon; IRFs, Interferon regulatory factors; IRI, Ischemia reperfusion injury; LBP, LPS-binding protein; LDL, low density lipoprotein; LPS, Lipopolysaccharide; LRRs, Leucine-rich repeats; MD1, Myeloid differentiation factor 1; MD2, Myeloid differentiation factor 2; MI, Myocardial infarction; MIRI, myocardial ischemia-reperfusion injury; MyD88, Myeloid differentiation primary response protein 88; NLRs, Nucleotide-binding oligomerization domainlike receptors; NT-proBNP, N-terminal pro b-type natriuretic peptide; PAMPs, Pathogen-associated molecular patterns; PBMC, peripheral blood mononuclear cells; RLRs, Retinoic acid-inducible gene-I-like receptors; ROS, reactive oxygen species; RP105, Radioprotective protein 105; PRRs, Pattern recognition receptors; SMCs, Smooth muscle cells; TIR, Toll/interleukin-1 receptor-like; TLRs, Toll-like receptors; TRIL, TLR4 interactor with leucine-rich repeats.



Norther Link and the originates of the second of the secon

88 (MyD88) and TIR domain containing adaptor proteininducing interferon IFN- β (TRIF), which leads to downstream activation of MAPKs and activation of transcription factors such as NF- κ B, activator protein-1 (AP-1) and interferon regulatory factors (IRFs) (**Figure 1**). After translocation to the nucleus the transcription factors can induce transcription of proinflammatory genes and interferons.

Depending on the cellular localization and respective ligands TLRs are divided into two subclasses:

(i) Cell surface TLRs (TLR1, TLR2, TLR4, TLR5, TLR6, and TLR11) that recognize exogenous microbial membrane components such as lipids, lipoproteins and proteins and number of endogenous molecules amongst others cell-derived proteins, components and degradation products of the extracellular matrix (ECM), lipoproteins and free fatty acids.

(ii) Intracellular TLRs (TLR3, TLR7, TLR8 and TLR9) that are expressed within the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), endosomes, lysosomes and endolysosomes, and recognize components of nucleic acids (**Table 1**).

Upon internalization the cell surface TLR4 can also localize intracellularly into endosomes. Accessory molecule CD14 assures its proper internalization and switch in signaling pathway toward

activation of TRIF-dependent signaling and type-I interferons production (30).

There is a wide variety of ligands recognized by TLRs. But how TLRs are able to discriminate between ligands, self-vs. nonself and orchestrate proper cellular response? The LRRs within ectodomain that are composed of just 20 to 30 amino acids (AA) determine structural confirmation of TLRs for a specific ligand interaction, yet variations in AA sequences are limited (31). TLR accessory molecules serve as another important mechanism to ensure proper detection of DAMPs by specific TLRs.

The classical example of the importance of accessory is TLR4 mediated response molecules to bacterial lipopolysaccharide (LPS). There are a number of keyaccessory molecules [LPS-binding protein (LBP), CD14, Myeloid differentiation factor 2 (MD2)] that are required for successful propagation of TLR4 signaling. In the presence of bacterial infection first, soluble plasma protein LBP binds to LPS whereupon it is recognized by CD14-a glycosylphosphatidylinositol-linked, LRRs-containing protein that delivers LBP-LPS complex to the cell surface. On the cell surface TLR4 forms a complex with MD2 that serves as the main LPS-binding site. The resultant formation of a receptor

TABLE 1 | TLRs and their ligands.

TLR	Exogenous Ligands	Endogenous Ligands
Localiza	tion: Cell surface	
TLR1	Cooperates with TLR2 to recognize bacterial lipopeptides	Cooperates with TLR2 to recognize amyloids
TLR2	Bacterial lipoproteins, peptidoglycans, lipoteichoic acid, yeast mannans	HSP60, 70, 96; biglycan; HMGB1; hyaluronic acid fragments; human β-defensins; acute serum amyloid A; histones; ECM; serum amyloid A snapin A; endoplasmin; monosodium urate crystals
TLR4	Bacterial LPS, plant taxol, viral fusian protein	HSP20, 60, 70, 72, 96; biglycan, HMGB1, hyaluronic acid fragments oxidized LDL; mmLDL, fetuin-A; Ang II; serum amyloid A; histones; S100 proteins; fibronectin; fibrinogen; heparan sulfate; syndecan-1; resistin; β-defensin; surfactant protein A
TLR5	Bacterial flagellin	Flagellin from gut microbiota
TLR6	Cooperates with TLR2 to recognize bacterial lipopeptides, fungal zymozan, modulin	Cooperates with TLR2 and TLR4 to recognize HMGB1; HSPs; ECM; HSP60, -70, -96
TLR10	NA	NA
Localiza	tion: Intracellular	
TLR3	Viral dsRNA, polyinosine-polycytidylic acid	mRNA
TLR7	Viral ssRNA	Self-ssRNA
TLR8	Viral ssRNA	Self-ssRNA
TLR9	Bacterial and viral DNA	Self-dsDNA; histones; mitochondrial DNA; chromatin immune complexes

multimer, composed of two copies of the TLR4-MD2-LPS complex, initiates signal transduction by recruiting intracellular adaptor molecules.

FROM TLR LIGAND RECOGNITION TO SIGNAL TRANSDUCTION IN CVD

TLRs and their accessory molecules are present on most of the cells of cardiovascular system including endothelial cells, smooth muscle cells, cardiomyocytes, fibroblasts and resident tissue macrophages (32). A number of DAMPs that are released upon cardiovascular tissue injury serve as TLR ligands to induce nuclear translocation of various transcription factors (e.g., NF-KB) and promote pro-inflammatory cytokine release. TLR-DAMP interactions may exhibit both protective and detrimental effects. A short-term TLR mediated inflammatory response is required for a proper cardiovascular adaptation to stress, and is essential for tissue repair and regeneration, whereas long term or excessive TLR activation induces a chronic inflammatory state resulting in adverse cardiac and vascular remodeling. Thorough data supports the importance of TLRs in the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis (33-35), vein graft disease (9, 36), myocardial infarction (MI) (37, 38), ischemia reperfusion injury (IRI) (39), and cardiac allograft rejection (40).

TLR LIGANDS

Amongst the TLRs, membrane bound TLR1, TLR2, TLR4, and TLR6 can be activated by numerous intracellular proteins that are released upon cell damage and cell death [e.g., Heat Shock Proteins (HSPs), High Mobility Group Box-1 (HMGB-1), ATP, mtDNA, RNA and histones]. The intracellular TLR3, TLR7, TLR8, and TLR9 on the other hand are activated by endogenous nucleic acids in endosomes. The role of cell surface TLR5 that recognizes bacterial flagellin was recently depicted in obesity and metabolic syndrome, as it can sense components from gut microbiota to drive systemic inflammation (41, 42). Unlike other TLRs, TLR10 is the unique receptor with anti-inflammatory properties, yet its ligands and functions are not well-defined (43, 44). Besides intracellular proteins, TLRs recognize a number of ECM components [e.g., biglycan, hyaluronic acid, versican, extradomain A of fibronectin (EDA), fibrinogen fragments and surfactant protein A, amyloid-b] and other fragments amongst others including oxidized low density lipoprotein (LDL), free fatty acids (FFA), angiotensin II (AngII), mtDNA, circular RNA, extracellular ATPs and immune complexcontaining self-antigens.

A number of DAMPs contribute to cardiovascular remodeling and have been extensively studied in both experimental models and in humans. Following ischemia-reperfusion injury 3 weeks after left coronary artery ligation in rats, administration of HMGB-1 resulted in modulation of inflammation via reduction in dendritic cells, attenuated fibrosis and overall improvement of cardiac function (45). In a similar model, inhibition of HMGB-1 by neutralizing antibodies resulted in enlarged infarct size, increase the plasma troponin-T and norepinephrine content in the heart as compared to untreated animals (46). HMGB-1 also plays a pivotal role in ischemic stroke (47). High levels of systemic HGMB-1 were measured in serums of patients with cerebral ischemia (48). In another study in 338 patients, plasma levels of HMGB-1 was an independent predictor of 1-year clinical outcomes of ischemic stroke (49). A role of HSP60-induced apoptosis via TLR4 in myocyte loss in heart failure was demonstrated on rat primary isolated cardiomyocytes in vitro (50). In a prospective study with 251 patients admitted for ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI) increase in HSP70 levels were associated with larger infarcts, increased LV dilation and worse clinical outcome post MI (51). Levels of extracellular matrix components, fibronectin, hyaluronic acid and proteoglycans associate with adverse cardiac remodeling post MI. Permanent ligation of the left anterior coronary artery in fibronectin-EDA deficient mice was characterized by reduced inflammation, fibrosis and MMP-2,-9 activity as compared to the WT animals. Together with the reduced recruitment of monocytes and decrease in monocytic TLR2 and CD49 mRNA expression levels after infarction, fibronectin-EDA plays a critical role in adverse cardiac remodeling (52). Another component of ECM-hyaluronanserves as a promising biomarker for myocardial damage among patients with acute myocardial infarction (AMI). In 56 patients plasma levels of hyaluronan were significantly elevated 30 day after AMI (53). Both fibronectin and hyaluronan were linked to cardiac allograft rejection as demonstrated in heart allografts in rats. Fibronectin protein levels were upregulated in the vessels exhibiting cardiac allograft vasculopathy and in fibrotic areas whereas increased accumulation of hvaluronan was evident in the edematous interstitial tissue in the heart that was infiltrated with lymphocytes (54, 55). During vascular remodeling in vein graft disease events of distension injury lead to endothelial and smooth muscle cell damage, and degradation of ECM in the media and adventitia. Furthermore, the ischemia-reperfusion injury during and after surgery will also result in the production of DAMPs. Release of hyaluronic acid, proteoglycans and fibronectin that act as endogenous TLRs ligands prime proinflammatory responses which further damage vascular cells (56, 57). Another welldescribed set of DAMPs - lipoproteins and FFA are wellknown factors contributing to atherogenesis and are widely used in clinic as prognostic biomarkers for coronary artery disease (CAD). Levels of oxidized low-density lipoprotein were strongly associated with CAD in a cohort of 504 patients whereas in a prospective cohort of 3,315 participants levels of FFA independently predicted all-cause mortality (58, 59). Mitochondrial DNA and circulating extracellular RNA that are released as a consequence of cell death during myocardial IRI can act as DAMPs to induce pro-coagulation and pro-inflammatory responses (60).

Targeting the DAMP/TLR mediated inflammatory response was proven to be successful in small and large animal models, yet clinical translation remains to be very challenging, since the most investigated systemic therapies can give detrimental side effects. In this light fine-tuning of TLR signaling via accessory molecules might provide better therapeutic outcomes.

TLR SIGNALING

Despite the wide range of DAMPs recognized by TLRs, their structural organization with extracellular and ligand-binding domains is very similar. Following ligand recognition TLRs will form dimers to trigger recruitment of adaptor proteins MyD88 and TRIF to initiate intracellular signaling. TLR2 will form heterodimers with either TLR1 or TLR6, TLR4 will interact with its accessory molecule MD2 to form homo or heterodimers with TLR6, whereas TLR3 forms homodimers upon dsRNA binding (61).

Activation of the downstream MAPKs and I κ B kinase (IKK), resulting in activation of the transcription factors AP-1 and NF- κ B, respectively culminates in inflammatory cytokine release. In addition, TRIF recruits another cellular kinase, TANK binding kinase 1 (TBK1), to activate the IRF3 and IFN-I production (62) (**Figure 1**).

Although the ligand-induced dimerization of TLRs has many common features, the nature of the interactions of the TLR extracellular domains with their ligands varies markedly between TLR paralogs. Accessory molecules play essential role not only in assuring proper TLR/ligand interaction but governing complex TLR signaling.

CELL SURFACE ACCESSORY MOLECULES IN CARDIOVASCULAR DISEASE PROGRESSION

As discussed earlier in this review, accessory molecules provide mechanisms that can support complexity and diversity of TLR ligand composition. They contribute not only to TLRs signal propagation but facilitate the crosstalk between different TLRs and serve as cofactors.

Delivery of DAMPs by accessory molecules to specific TLRs will assure its proper dimerization, folding, cell localization, and protein processing, all of which guarantee that TLR/ligand interaction will initiate signaling cascades.

Depending on cellular localization, properties and functions TLRs accessory molecules form different groups.

- 1. TLR accessory molecules that act as cofactors required for cell surface ligand recognition and delivery (LBP, MD2, CD36, CD14, TRIL)
- 2. TLR accessory molecules that are required for endosomal ligand recognition and delivery (Granulin, HMGB1, LL37)
- 3. TLR accessory molecules that act as chaperones (Gp96, PRAT4A), trafficking proteins (UNC93B1, AP3) and processing factors (cathepsins, AEP)
- 4. Adaptor proteins that are required for TLR signaling (MYD88, TRIF, MAL, TRAM)
- 5. Cross-talk molecules that facilitate inflammatory signal transduction (NOD1, NOD2, NALPs)
- 6. Proteins with both TLR crosstalk and cofactor function (RP105-MD1, Dectin-1, Vimentin)
- 7. Receptors that interact with TLRs and passively modulate TLR functions: B cell receptor, RAGE

To restrict the focus of this review, in this review we will only discuss accessory molecules that are required for TLR ligand recognition and delivery on cell surface or involved in crosstalk of signaling pathways (**Figure 1**). Factors that serve as scaffolding or adaptor proteins required for signaling are excellently reviewed elsewhere (10).

The contribution of inflammation in vascular remodeling is well-accepted although a number of questions on what initiates and maintains inflammatory state remains not completely understood. Here, we summarize the current knowledge on the contribution of TLR accessory molecules and downstream signaling in the course of cardiovascular remodeling.

TLR ACCESSORY MOLECULES THAT ACT AS COFACTORS REQUIRED FOR CELL SURFACE LIGAND RECOGNITION AND DELIVERY

Myeloid Differentiation Factor 2-MD2

Myeloid differentiation factor 2 (MD2 also known as Ly96 or ESOP-1) is a small 18–25-kDa protein that binds to ectodomain of TLR4 and can also be secreted as a soluble molecule. TLR4-MD2 interactions are extremely important for proper signaling

as no physiological role of TLR4 has been demonstrated in the absence of MD2. MD2 is responsible for LPS binding, TLR4 glycosylation and cell trafficking (63). LPS interacts with a hydrophobic residue in MD2 and directly bridges the two copies of the TLR4-MD2 multimer. The crystal structure of TLR4-MD2-LPS complex demonstrates how five of the six lipid chains of LPS embedded inside the MD2 pocket whereas the remaining chain is exposed to the surface of MD2. Formation of MD2-LPS complexes are essential for bridging the two TLR4 molecules and propagation of intracellular signaling (64).

Even though MD2 is known to be an important modulator of innate immune system, our knowledge on its role in cardiovascular remodeling is still limited.

Number of studies investigated the role of MD2 as biomarker for several CVDs. The clinical study by Riad et al. assessed the predictive value of MD2 in dilated cardiomyopathy (DCM) (65). DCM is characterized by ventricular chamber enlargement and systolic dysfunction, with most cases being idiopathic. Furthermore, a limited number of studies suggests that DCM associated with a chronic inflammatory state (66). MD2 is highly expressed within the myocardium of DCM patients as well as in murine cardiac tissue suggesting that MD2 can have local cardiac regulation of inflammatory responses. *In vitro* stimulation of cardiomyocytes with MD2 showed dose-depended negative ionotropic effect as demonstrated by cardiomyocyte cell shortening. In 174 patients diagnosed with DCM elevated MD2 blood levels served as additional biomarker to the gold-standard NT-pro-BNP for mortality risk prediction (67, 68).

Genome-wide association study in 304 individuals undergoing coronary artery bypass graft surgery identified potential positive association between MD2 and postoperative atrial fibrillation (AF). The same study identified genetic polymorphisms in the MD2 gene that were associated with decreased risk for postoperative AF (69). Further randomized trials should confirm the role of MD2 as a useful diagnostic and/or therapeutic target in DCM and postoperative AF.

Interesting data on the role of MD2 in atherosclerosis-driven cardiovascular diseases comes from a recent study by Chen et al. Here, the authors investigated to what extend MD2 participates in ox-LDL-induced TLR4 activation during atherogenesis. MD2 was highly present in atherosclerotic lesions from ApoE^{-/-} mice and in peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) from patients with coronary artery disease. In monocytes and macrophages MD2 is essential for ox-LDL-induced TLR4 dimerization, downstream activation of NF-kB and subsequent production of proinflammatory cytokines. Deficiency of MD2 reduced atherosclerotic plaques through reduced lesional macrophage content and expression of inflammatory cytokines (70).

Besides circulating immune cells, MD2 has local expression within vasculature including SMCs and endothelial cells, where it may regulate cell phenotypic switching (71, 72).

In an angiotensin II (Ang II) induced pathological model of aneurism formation, deficiency of MD2 resulted in the phenotypic switch of SMCs toward a proliferative phenotype and increased fibrosis (71).

Besides its well-known effect on arterial blood pressure, Ang II can directly induce cardiac remodeling through induction

of TLR4 mediated cardiac inflammation (73). Han et al. demonstrated that MD2 mediates Ang II induced cardiac remodeling by direct binding to Ang II and the subsequent activation of the TLR4/MyD88/NF-kB signaling cascade (72). Moreover, in Ang II induced aortic remodeling MD2 was identified as a critical point in the Ang II induced endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EndMT) – an important mechanism of pathological vascular and cardiac remodeling. Pharmacological inhibition of MD2 reduced Ang II-induced EndMT changes, including increased levels of endothelial marker VE-cadherin, and reduction of mesenchymal markers alpha smooth muscle actin (α -SMA) and vimentin.

In obesity induced cardiac remodeling, both pharmacological inhibition and genetic deletion of MD2 resulted in attenuated cardiac inflammation and fibrosis via reduction of JNK, ERK and NF-kB signaling and reduced expression of cell adhesion molecules ICAM-1, VCAM-1, and CD68 (74).

Within the cardiovascular system MD2 was shown to interact with number of endogenous molecules that are released in response to stress, including free fatty acids (75, 76). In diabetic cardiomyopathy, advanced glycation end products (AGEs) bind to MD2 resulting in TLR4 activation and myocardial injury (77). Interestingly Huang et al. demonstrated the role of MD2 in vascular oxidative stress via SIRT1/MAPKs and reactive oxygen species (ROS) generation.

Taken together MD2-mediated chronic inflammation occurs in diverse cells and MD2 deficiency and pharmacological inhibition may alter a number of parallel pathways in vascular tissues (78). Promising results on the therapeutic benefits of MD2 inhibition comes from a recent study by Fang et al. Treatment with a small peptide Tat-CIRP which can pass through the blood brain barrier and competitively bind to MD2 was shown to induce long-lasting neuroprotection against ischemic and hemorrhagic stroke in rodents and non-human primates (79).

LPS-BINDING PROTEIN-LBP

LPS-binding protein (LBP) is a 53 kDa protein that facilitates delivery of LPS to membrane bound and soluble CD14 to induce TLR4 signal transduction (80). Even though the crystal structure of LBP has not been reported, emerging state-of-theart computer tools that utilize artificial intelligence allow to predict protein's 3D structure from its amino acid sequence that would help to foster our understanding of molecular interactions between LBP-LPS in the near future¹.

Besides LPS, LBP can bind other PAMPs derived from gram-negative and gram-positive bacteria including lipopeptides and peptidoglycans. In addition to TLR4, upon ligand binding LPB can also activate other TLRs, including TLR1, TLR2, and TLR6 (81).

Recent attention to the contribution of microbiome in CVD supports the notion of endogenous PAMPs act as drivers of systemic CVD. A state of dysbiosis triggers production of endogenous PAMPs by the gut microbiota which in turn activates LBP-dependent low grade systemic inflammation. In this light

¹Available online at: https://alphafold.ebi.ac.uk/.

proinflammatory action of LBP might contribute to vascular remodeling and development of cardiovascular complications suggesting its role as potential biomarker (82).

In two consecutive studies the LBP concentration was significantly elevated in patients with coronary artery disease and was associated with all cause and cardiovascular mortality (83, 84). In type 2 diabetes, increased levels of LBP correlated to diabetic retinopathy and arterial stiffness suggesting its role in the activation of local inflammatory response within the vasculature (85, 86).

In an exploratory study on 72 individuals LBP was reversely associated with CVD risk in older adults (87). Potentially counterintuitive, higher levels of cholesterol in elderly coupled with higher LBP may promote faster clearance of bacterial toxins from the circulation resulting in reduction of systemic inflammation (88).

Traditionally, LBP promotes TLR4 signaling shuttling to CD14 to interact with LPS. An elegant study by Han et al. explored the opposite effect of LBP on TLR4 cascade in the presence of intestine specific form of high density lipoprotein (HDL)—HDL3 (89). LBP was required to inhibit LPS-TLR4 signaling on liver macrophages via interaction with HDL3 particles. In this way, HDL3 interacts with LBP to mask LPS from detection by TLR4 signaling platform, resulting in an anti-inflammatory and anti-fibrotic mode of action. This finding might be relevant in cardiovascular disease as HDL3 levels correlate with better health outcomes (90).

These studies clearly indicate that there is a link between the accessory molecule LBP and CVD, however, more studies are needed to elucidate the role of LBP in various comorbidities and risk statuses.

CLUSTER OF DIFFERENTIATION 36-CD36

CD36 is an 88 kDa membrane glycoprotein that belongs to the class B family of scavenger receptors. It is expressed on various cell types including monocytes/macrophages, platelets, dendritic cells, microglia, cardiovascular cells and adipocytes (91). Recent studies demonstrated that CD36 is involved in inflammation, angiogenesis, lipid metabolism and atherosclerosis progression. In CVD, CD36 is largely known as the receptor for oxLDL that accounts for 60 to 70% of cholesterol ester accumulation in macrophages. Solid number of literature on the role of CD36 in lipid trafficking and atherogenesis are available, see this excellent review (92), but will not be discussed here.

CD36 can interact with number of exogenous and endogenous ligands to facilitate downstream TLRs signaling. Recent studies revealed that CD36 induces the assembly of the TLR4/6 and TLR2/6 heterodimers underlining its role as TLR accessory molecule (93). Mediation of TLR4-TLR6 heterodimerization occurs from the C-terminus of CD36 within the cell. Point mutation at tyrosine 463 of CD36 resulted in inability of TLR4-TLR6 dimerization and NF- κ B activation in response to oxLDL. In addition, a functional study reported the importance of CD36 interaction with Lyn kinase to assure TLR4 and/or

TLR6 phosphorylation, TLR4-TLR6 association and signal transduction (93).

Interaction with microbial PAMPs mainly diacylglycerides LTA and R-MALP2 enhances TLR2-TLR6 mediated immune response (94) whereas binding to DAMPs including oxLDL, amyloid-b fibrils and apoptotic cells mediate TLR4-TLR6 inflammatory responses (93, 95).

In a hyperlipidemic Apo $E^{-/-}$ model of atherosclerosis CD36 was shown to trigger TLR4-TLR6 dependent accumulation of TRIF-dependent chemokine RANTES and an overall increase in ROS production by macrophages. Such response amplifies oxidative stress in the artery wall, DAMPs generation and chronic macrophage activation (93).

Despite its apparent detrimental role in ischemic damage through activation of inflammation and ROS, CD36 may also exert a beneficial role during post-stroke and post-MI resolution phase of inflammation by mediating phagocytosis (96, 97). Interestingly, in the absence of elevated circulating lipids cardiomyocyte-specific deletion of CD36 accelerated the progression of pressure overload-induced cardiac hypertrophy to cardiac dysfunction (98). Contrary, CD36 can promote neovascularization and scar formation worsening post-stroke recovery (99, 100).

Clearly, CD36 is a multifunctional receptor that may play different roles in the CVD pathogenesis/repair. Further mechanistical studies on the role of CD36 as TLR accessory molecule will help to determine its potential as a therapeutic target.

CLUSTER OF DIFFERENTIATION CD14-CD14

CD14 is a pattern recognition receptor that has long been known as co-receptor for several TLRs. It is a 375 amino acid LRR-containing glycoprotein that can be secreted into the serum as a soluble molecule (sCD14) or expressed as a glycosylphosphatidylinositol (GPI)-linked membrane bound protein on the surface of cells (mCD14) (101). mCD14 is highly expressed on myeloid cells, whereas sCD14 is present in different body fluids to transduce LPS-responsiveness to cells not expressing CD14 (102, 103). Before the discovery of TLR in 1997 (104), CD14 was known as a cell differentiation marker for human monocytes and classical dendritic cells (105, 106). The crystal structure demonstrates CD14 to form a dimer with hydrophobic pocket located at its N-terminus that is essential for recognition of LPS and other microbial peptides. Formation of CD14-LPS complex is important to enhance the detection of LPS by the TLR4-MD2 complex by monomerizing LPS before its presentation to TLR4-MD2 (107).

CD14 has a wide range of exogenous and endogenous ligands, including bacterial PAMPs, heat shock proteins, phospholipids and amyloid. CD14 is involved in ligand delivery and functions as an adaptor and coreceptor of TLRs to increase ligand affinity to TLR and augment signal transduction (108–110). CD14, together with TLR4 and MD-2, forms the multi-receptor complex that recognizes LPS on the cell membrane resulting in activation of MyD88-dependent signaling (111). Upon low doses of LPS CD14 allows the activation of the intracellular TLR4-TRAM-TRIF pathway resulting in TLR4 internalization and endocytosis (112). As a coreceptor CD14 is necessary for the TLR7- and TLR9-dependent induction of proinflammatory cytokines *in vitro* and for TLR9-dependent innate immune responses in mice (113, 114).

Uncontrolled inflammation with TLR overactivation on CD14⁺ monocytes has long been recognized as a driving mechanism for atherosclerotic disease (115, 116). Population of intermediate monocytes with increased mCD14 and CD16 can independently predict cardiovascular events in patients with coronary artery disease (117, 118). CD14 is also known to regulate function of endothelial and smooth muscle cells. The interaction of LPS with CD14 on the surface of endothelial cells results in expression of proinflammatory cytokines and adhesion molecules (119). Local expression of CD14 by human coronary artery smooth muscle cells can potentially increase tissue sensitivity to pro-atherogenic risk factors (120).

Upregulation of CD14 in adventitial macrophages in a murine model of abdominal aortic aneurism (AAA) and both locally and systemically in human AAA underscore its role in the pathogenesis of AAA (121).

In the central nervous system CD14 deficiency causes attenuated monocyte influx to the brain and aggravation of tissue injury after ischemic stroke (122).

sCD14 has gained interest as a risk factor for different CVD. Important to mention are racial difference in sCD14 levels. Elevated plasma sCD14 was an independent risk factor for heart failure, coronary heart disease and stroke in cohorts of African Americans whereas was not linked to increase incidence of CVD in Caucasians (123–125). Activation of endothelial cells through sCD14 results in upregulation of adhesion molecules and procoagulant activity (108).

A number of recent studies unraveled the contribution of disturbed intestinal barrier toward chronic low-grade endotoxemia. Bacterial LPS binds and stimulates systemic secretion of CD14 which is required for propagation of TLR signaling. CD14-LPS complex is implicated in LPS-induced myocardial dysfunction (126).

In summary, as mCD14 but also as sCD14, CD14 exerts significant impacts in the pathogenesis of cardiovascular diseases. It can both promote and diminish TLR signaling which makes it an important regulator of the inflammatory response.

TLR4 INTERACTOR WITH LEUCINE-RICH REPEATS – TRIL

TRIL (TLR4 interactor with leucine-rich repeats) is a 811 amino acid leucine-rich repeat protein that plays an important role in TLR3 and TLR4 signaling. TRIL is primarily expressed in the brain where it interacts with LPS or poly(I:C) ligands to activate TLR4 and TLR3 signaling, respectively (127, 128).

TRIL induction helps to prolong LPS signaling and is structurally similar to CD14 which makes it a functional homolog of CD14. As LRR- containing protein without signaling domain TRIL could also have a role similar to RP105 positively or negatively regulating TLR4 signaling in a cell-type-dependent manner. Whether it can bind to MD1 and/or MD2 as well as its role beyond the brain is not defined yet.

Some preliminary data indicates that TRIL might be required to control lipid-based ligands for TLR2 signaling.

Recently Jia et al. were the first to demonstrate a role of TRIL-TLR4 signaling in the progression of spinal cord ischemia reperfusion injury (129). Due to its localized expression to the brain contribution of TRIL to systemic CVD remains obscure.

NON-CLASSICAL ACCESSORY MOLECULES WITH TLR SIGNALING AND CROSSTALK FUNCTION

Radioprotective 105-RP105

RP105 (radioprotective 105, CD180) is a TLR-like accessory molecule that has a striking structural similarity to TLR4 with LLR domain and association with MD1, an MD2 homolog. Unlike the TLRs, however, RP105 lacks an intracellular signaling TIR domain. The crystal structure of RP105-MD1 bound to LPS shares a similar overall architecture to its homolog TLR4-MD2. Interestingly, assembly of RP105-MD1 homodimer occurs in a head-to-head orientation with N-termini interacting in the middle which is different from TLR4-MD2 complex with the tail-to-tail configuration of C-terminal cytoplasmic signaling domain. Such unique mode of assembly in RP105-MD1 suggesting a potential molecular mechanism for regulating LPS responses and regulation of TLR4-MD2 signaling complex (130). Depending on the cell type RP105-MD1 exerts dual regulatory activity on TLR-regulated inflammatory response. On B-cells, where it was originally discovered, it stimulates cell proliferation and antibody production (131, 132). On myeloid cells, including monocytes, macrophages and dendritic cells RP105-MD1 complex acts mainly as TLR4 antagonist. Importantly, RP105-MD1 is also expressed locally within cells of the CV system, including arterial and venous SMCs, endothelial cells and cardiomyocytes (133). A number of studies indicate a role for RP105 in several CVD pathologies as both physiological inhibitor and agonist of TLR4 signaling.

RP105 was shown to play an important role in IRI. In a model of hind limb ischemia RP105 deficiency resulted in an uncontrolled inflammatory response, impaired blood flow recovery and reduced arteriogenesis. These outcomes were linked with premature systemic activation of pro-inflammatory monocytes ($Ly6C^{hi}$) in RP105 knockout animals that resulted in accumulation of $Ly6C^{hi}$ monocytes in the bone marrow and spleen rather than in the ischemic tissues where the reparative response was needed (134).

Several studies explored the role of RP105 in myocardial infarction. In a model of a short-term myocardial ischemiareperfusion injury (MIRI) adenoviral delivery of RP105 protected myocardium against IRI via inhibition of TLR4/TLR2 inflammatory cascade and regulation of cardiomyocyte apoptosis and autophagy via Bcl-2/ Beclin1 complex (135–137). *In vitro*, overexpression of RP105 was effective to protect cardiac microvascular endothelial cells against hypoxia induced reoxygenation injury (133). As expected, knockdown of RP105 resulted in increased myocardial infarction size during MIRI that was associated with TLR2/4 activation and increase in myocardial cell apoptosis (138).

Louwe et al. examined the effects of RP105 on cardiac function post-MI using permanent ligation of the left anterior descending coronary artery model that closely mimics MI in humans. RP105 deficiency hampered repair processes and resulted in the right shifted PV-loop similar to what is seen in dilated cardiomyopathy. Interestingly, even though RP105 deficiency resulted in enhanced inflammatory status and more pronounced cardiac dilation, there was no difference in the infract size between RP105^{-/-} and WT animals (139).

RP105 was shown to contribute to vascular remodeling in vein graft disease and failure of hemodialysis vascular access conduit. Vein graft disease progression is linked to intimal hyperplasia, inflammation and superimposed atherosclerosis development. It is known that TLR4 signaling plays an important role in vein graft disease progression (56). In a study by Wezel et al. RP105 deletion exacerbated vein graft disease in the presence of hypercholesterolemia. Increase in lesional CCL2 expression resulted in macrophage and mast cell accumulation accompanied by lesion destabilization and intraplaque hemorrhage (140).

Similar to vein graft disease, arteriovenous fistula failure is associated with increased inflammation and intimal hyperplasia. Impaired outward remodeling is another important parameter of successful vascular remodeling assuring sufficient blood flow during dialysis treatment. RP105 deficiency resulted in an impaired outward remodeling of murine arteriovenous fistula. Interestingly, the importance of RP105 in the balance between pro-inflammatory and regenerative response in macrophages and SMCs was demonstrated (141). Specifically, accumulation of anti-inflammatory macrophages in vascular lesions from RP105 deficient mice and decrease in proliferation and migration of *in vitro* cultured venous and arterial SMCs, respectively.

Therapeutic delivery of soluble RP105 by electroporation mediated gene transfer was shown to be an effective strategy to dampen vascular remodeling and intimal hyperplasia in a mouse model of post-interventional restenosis (142), but only when solRP105 was co-expressed with MD1.

Contrary, in atherosclerosis RP105 appears to play the role of a negative regulator. RNA levels of RP105 are upregulated early during atherogenesis. Deletion of RP105 was linked to decrease in plaque development and CCR2 dependent inhibition of monocyte influx (143). Wezel et al. very elegantly showed an altered migratory capacity of monocytes upon deletion of RP105, and that in vitro stimulation of monocytes with LPS induced a downregulation of CCR2, a chemokine receptor crucially involved in monocyte influx to atherosclerotic lesions, which was more pronounced in $RP105^{-/-}$ monocytes. In a different model of atherosclerosis, bone marrow transplantation from RP105^{-/-} mice into hyperlipidemic LDLR^{-/-} recipients resulted in plaque size decrease. Such effect was explained by reduction in activation and proliferation of proinflammatory subset of B-cells and diminished production of immunoglobulin IgG2c (144).

From the literature it is clear that RP105 is involved in the complex regulation of vascular remodeling and control of TLR4-mediated inflammatory response in different cardiovascular pathologies. To design a successful therapeutic strategy targeting TLR4/RP105 axis cell specific targeting and time of the application should be taken into consideration in view of these complex pathophysiological roles.

Myeloid Differentiation 1-MD1

Myeloid differentiation 1 (MD1, also known as lymphocyte antigen Ly86) is a secreted glycoprotein that interacts with RP105 to assure sufficient RP105 cell surface expression whereas MD1 acts as an MD2 homolog (145). MD1 has a similar structure to MD2 with a hydrophobic cavity that accommodates LPS or related microbial peptides (146). As we previously described, the RP105-MD1 complex plays an important role in TLR4 signaling. Expression of MD1 is not limited to the cells of the immune system but is highly expressed within cardiac tissue². A number of studies elaborated on the role of MD1 in pressure induced cardiac remodeling and post IRI myocardial adaptation amongst others, hypertrophy, fibrosis, arrythmias and heart failure.

Cardiac hypertrophy is a compensatory mechanism in response to biomechanical wall stress wall that is associated with increases in cardiomyocyte size, increased extracellular matrix synthesis and a higher organization of sarcomere (147). Even though pathways that promote hypertrophic response are welldefined, little is known on key molecular players underlying these pathways that can serve as effective therapeutic targets. Xiong et al. were the first to demonstrate the importance of MD1 in pathological cardiac remodeling (148). Constitutive cardiac overexpression of MD1 in mice had a prominent effect against cardiac hypertrophy and fibrosis via inhibition of TLR4 downstream signaling molecules MEK-ERK1/2 and NF-KB, whereas loss of MD1 caused chronic pressure overload induced cardiac remodeling. Hyperactivation of TLR4 signaling in the absence of MD1 triggers Ca2+/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase II (CAMKII) signaling, resulting in alteration of Ca²⁺ handling and K⁺ and Na⁺ channels in stressed myocardial tissues (149). Consistent with previous findings, in a model of myocardial infarction MD1 depletion resulted in elevation of MI-induced fibrosis, inflammation and electrical remodeling via upregulation of TLR4/CaMKII signaling that was linked to increased vulnerability to ventricular arrhythmias (150). The link between inflammatory TLR4 signaling and regulation of ion channels in LV structural and electrical remodeling further support importance of accessory molecule MD1 as potential therapeutic strategy in heart failure.

Interestingly, in a model of post-interventional vascular remodeling overexpression of MD1 alone did not have any effect on vascular remodeling whereas simultaneous expression of soluble RP105 and MD1 resulted in a significant reduction in intimal hyperplasia (134). In line, Divanovic et al. showed that RP105 can only act as inhibitor for TLR4 signaling if MD1 is sufficiently present (151). Similar to MD2 dependent TLR4

²Available online at: https://www.proteinatlas.org/. (2003).

surface expression, RP105 surface expression was shown to be dependent on MD1 (145).

Expression of MD1 was reported to be decreased in hearts from obese patients. Obesity is a known risk factor in metabolic syndrome development that is associated with cardiac remodeling and impairment of left ventricular function. When mimicking obesity in a mouse model, deletion of MD1 aggravated high-fat diet-fed induced maladaptive left ventricular hypertrophy *via* TLR4/MyD88/CaMKII (152) and TLR4/NF-kB signaling (153). The role of MD1 seems to be of particular importance in obesity-related structural and electrical remodeling as it triggers not only ventricular but also atrial remodeling via the earlier described TLR4/MyD88/CaMKII signaling pathway (154).

A recent study demonstrated the importance of MD1 in myocardial ischemia-reperfusion injury and IRI related arrhythmia (155). Loss of MD1 led to a larger infarct size, increase in pro-inflammatory TNF, IL1 β , and IL6 plasma levels, induction of myocardial apoptosis and accumulation of neutrophils and macrophages. In a concomitant study MD1 overexpression protected myocardial function against high-fat induced hypertrophic cardiomyopathy, further supporting the importance of TLR4 inflammatory signaling in the mechanism of myocardial injury and therapeutic potential of MD1 in cardiac remodeling (156).

Dectin-1

Dectin-1 is a pattern recognition receptor that belongs to the class of C-type lectin receptors and is mainly expressed on activated myeloid cells (157). When bound to its ligand, β -glucans, dectin-1 initiates recruitment and phosphorylation of spleen tyrosine kinase (SYK), thereby activating the NF- κ B dependent inflammatory cascade. Traditionally, dectin-1 has been associated with the recognition of fungi, but recent discoveries underlined its role in non-infectious diseases including those related to the cardiovascular system. Dectin-1 aggravates cardiac remodeling after myocardial infarction and worsens inflammatory response after ischemic stroke (158, 159). In patients, increase in circulating dectin-1⁺ monocytes correlates with the severity of cardiac dysfunction (160).

One study indicates that there is a crosstalk between dectin-1 and TLR2 signaling in response to fungal pathogens suggesting that dectin-1 is involved in crosstalk of TLR-dependent signaling pathways. Contribution of dectin-1 and its therapeutic potential in the context of TLRs mediated responses in the pathogenesis of cardiovascular requires further investigation (161).

Vitronectin

Vitronectin is a 75 kDa glycoprotein that is present in plasma, ECM, and in alpha-granules of blood platelets. It has a major impact on cell adhesion, migration and vascular remodeling via interaction with integrin receptors. Similar to dectin-1, via interaction with its receptor integrin beta3 vitronectin was shown to enhance TLR2-mediated responses to microbial lipopeptides (162). In addition, vitronectin was reported to enhance TLR4 mediated signaling by recruitment of the adaptor protein TIRAP to the plasma membrane (163).

Vitronectin plays role in vascular remodeling via activation of adhesion and migration of SMCs contributing to intimal hyperplasia (164) and it is highly expressed in atherosclerotic plaques (165). Several integrins expressed on vascular SMCs and platelets, including vitronectin receptor $\alpha v\beta 3$, recognize the Arg-Gly-Asp (RGD) sequence present on many adhesion molecules, to participate in the cell adhesion to vitronectin and migration of the cells toward fibronectin, laminin, and collagen types I and IV. Thus, SMCs adhesion to vitronectin can be inhibited by RGD-containing peptides to prevent formation of intimal hyperplasia (166). In a hamster model of intimal hyperplasia induced by surgical damage of the carotid arteries and continued administration of G4120, a cyclic RGD-containing peptide, reduced the platelet activation and the SMCs content, preventing intimal hyperplasia formation as compared to untreated animals (167). In a rat model of arterial injury caused by balloon angioplasty, administration of abciximab-monoclonal antibodies involved in inhibition of integrin signaling, prevented formation of intimal hyperplasia. Abciximab interacts with αIIbβ3 (glycoprotein IIb/IIIa complex) integrin on platelets that inhibits platelets adhesion in injured vessels and it can also bind to $\alpha v\beta 3$ -vitronectin receptor present of SMCs hindering cell migration and proliferation (168).

Vitronectin contributes to regulation of vascular homeostasis at sites of vascular injury. It stabilizes PAI-1—a central physiological inhibitor of plasminogen activation (169, 170) and can bind to platelet glycoproteins mediating platelet adhesion and aggregation (171).

Interestingly, elevated circulating levels of vitronectin correlated with female specific increase in inflammation after ischemic stroke in mice which points toward its prognostic value for stroke outcomes in women (172).

Even though vitronectin was shown to contribute to vascular remodeling, the mechanistic link between vitronectin and TLR signaling is not yet well defined. Clearly, further studies are required to elucidate the mechanism of vitronectin-TLR mediated vascular remodeling.

SARS-COV-2 AND TLR SIGNALING

In light of the current pandemic of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) caused by severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) for the scope of this review it is important to mention vascular complications that are linked to TLRs immune response (173). SARS-CoV-2 induces release of proinflammatory cytokines and activation of procoagulant factors that activate coagulation cascades leading to thrombosis, rupture of atherosclerotic plaques and ischemic events (174, 175). Clinical studies demonstrated that hypercoagulability and vascular complications are utmost important predictors of disease outcomes (174, 176, 177). Recent work by Zheng et al., demonstrated contribution of TLR signaling in response to SARS-CoV-2 that results in proinflammatory cytokine production and disturbed immune response as seen in patients with severe form of COVID-19 (178). Interestingly, increase in mRNA expression levels of adaptor protein Myd88 as

well as various TLRs that signal through it were positively correlated with disease severity. Further mechanistic study in Myd88^{-/-} mice infected with mouse hepatitis virus (MHV), a laboratory analog for SARS-CoV-2 resulted in reduction in TNF as compared to WT controls. Subsequent in vitro experiments with SARS-CoV-2 infected peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) demonstrated that inhibition of TLR2, but not TLR4, resulted in downregulation of cytokine and chemokine production. This study elegantly demonstrates importance of TLR2 and Myd88 in sensing SARS-CoV-2 by triggering inflammatory response and release of proinflammatory cytokines such as TNF and IFN-y. Therapeutic targeting of the immune response such as inhibition of TLR2 might be a promising therapeutic target for mitigating COVID-19 severity. Besides induction of pro-inflammatory signaling, TLRs are also programmed to activate negative feedback loops to exert anti-inflammatory and tissue repair signals. COVID-19 disease is highly associated with the development of the cytokine storm due to uncontrolled TLR response - a devastating inflammatory reaction leading to multi-organ failure and death. It is not known how the TLR-induced negative regulatory mechanisms fail to inhibit exaggerated activation of TLRs and associated cytokine storm. Administration of MD2-TLR4 antagonist Eritoran has shown effective downregulation of TLR4 in animal model of sepsis (179), but did not proof to be effective in patients (180). During acute influenza virus infection Eritoran has successfully targeted the cytokine storm in experimental studies (181). The protective action of Eritoran also involves CD14 and TLR2. The Eritoran directly binds to the CD14 preventing the ligand binding to MD2 or lymphocyte antigen 96 (181). Hence, further studies on the role of TLR accessory molecules are relevant to design effective therapeutics to target



inflammatory diseases, including cytokine storm associated with SARS-CoV2 infection-induced severe COVID-19.

CONCLUDING REMARKS AND THERAPEUTIC PERSPECTIVES

Not even three decades have passed since the discovery of TLR, nonetheless this field has rapidly evolved and its importance was underscored by the Nobel Prize in Medicine in 2011. TLR can recognize a broad repertoire of PAMPs and DAMPs yet contain structurally conserved ectodomains. Accessory molecules provide an important tool to ligand discrimination and receptor signaling to assure proper TLR specificity, signal transduction and tissue response. In CVD, inflammation plays an important role in both disease progression and resolution as has been showing elegantly the successes of the CANTOS trial (17) and the COLCOT and LoDoCo2 trials (182, 183). Single cell analysis of various cardiovascular diseases further confirmed the involvement of downstream TLR signaling inflammatory cytokines further illustrating the importance of these pathways. In this review we reported on the complex regulatory mechanisms that are involved in the regulation of the TLR signaling pathways triggered by the broad range of ligands, both exogenous and endogenous. As indicated the various accessory molecules are key regulators in the disease specific or cell type specific responses of TLR activation (Figure 2). This of course suggests a new line of potential therapeutic approaches based on manipulating TLRs and their downstream signaling as has been described for the use of soluble coreceptors like soluble

REFERENCES

- Matta BM, Reichenbach DK, Blazar BR, Turnquist HR. Alarmins and their receptors as modulators and indicators of alloimmune responses. *Am J Transpl.* (2017) 17:320–32017ranspl1111/ajt.13887
- Li D, Wu M. Pattern recognition receptors in health and diseases. Signal Transduct Targeted Ther. (2021) 6:291. doi: 10.1038/s41392-021-00687-0
- Zhang Y, Huang Z, Li H. Insights into innate immune signalling in controlling cardiac remodelling. *Cardiovasc Res.* (2017) 113:1538–50. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvx130
- Mann DL. Innate immunity and the failing heart. *Circ Res.* (2015) 116:1254– 68. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.116.302317
- Sager HB, Heidt T, Hulsmans M, Dutta P, Courties G, Sebas M, et al. Targeting interleukin-1? reduces leukocyte production after acute myocardial infarction. *Circulation.* (2015) 132:1880–90. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.115.016160
- Dutta P, Sager HB, Stengel KR, Naxerova K, Courties G, Saez B, et al. Myocardial infarction activates CCR2(+) hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells. *Cell Stem Cell.* (2015) 16:477–87. doi: 10.1016/j.stem.2015.04.008
- González-Ramos S, Paz-García M, Rius C, del Monte-Monge A, Rodríguez C, Fernández-García V, et al. Endothelial NOD1 directs myeloid cell recruitment in atherosclerosis through VCAM-1. FASEB J. (2019) 33:3912– 21. doi: 10.1096/fj.201801231RR
- Chen GY, Nuñez G. Sterile inflammation: sensing and reacting to damage. Nat Rev Immunol. (2010) 10:826–37. doi: 10.1038/nri2873
- Simons KH, de Vries MR, Peters HAB, Hamming JF, Jukema JW, Quax PHA. The protective role of Toll-like receptor 3 and type-I interferons in the pathophysiology of vein graft disease. *J Mol Cell Cardiol.* (2018) 121:16–24. doi: 10.1016/j.yjmcc.2018.06.001

RP105 (142). Overexpression of the soluble RP105 was shown to dampen the TLR4 mediated inflammatory response in vascular remodeling, by acting as a decoy receptor of the TLR4 binding DAMPS. However, these experiments directly demonstrated the complexity of such an approach since solRP105 was only functionally active when co-expressed with the cofactor MD1. The latter is required for the stability of the solRP105 protein (142). This is illustrative for the lack of knowledge in this field to translate these findings toward actual therapeutic application. Better understanding of the regulation of TLR signaling via accessory molecules in vascular and cardiac remodeling could help to develop new therapies aiming at guiding beneficial TLR response.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

TB, JK, MV, and PQ conceptualized and formulated review aims. TB and MV developed methodology, prepared original draft, and collected data and evidence. JK and PQ performed reviewing and editing. TB visualization. PQ and MV supervised the research. All authors discussed the results and contributed to the final manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by Partners of Regenerative Medicine Crossing Borders (www.regmedxb.com) and powered by Health~Holland, Top Sector Life Sciences & Health.

- Kawai T, Akira S. The role of pattern-recognition receptors in innate immunity: update on Toll-like receptors. *Nat Immunol.* (2010) 11:373–84. doi: 10.1038/ni.1863
- Michel T, Reichhart JM, Hoffmann JA, Royet J. Drosophila Toll is activated by Gram-positive bacteria through a circulating peptidoglycan recognition protein. *Nature*. (2001) 414:756–9. doi: 10.1038/414756a
- Weber ANR, Tauszig-Delamasure S, Hoffmann JA, Lelièvre E, Gascan H, Ray KP, et al. Binding of the Drosophila cytokine Spätzle to Toll is direct and establishes signaling. *Nat Immunol.* (2003) 4:794–800. doi: 10.1038/ni955
- Kono H, Rock KL. How dying cells alert the immune system to danger. Nat Rev Immunol. (2008) 8:279–89. doi: 10.1038/nri2215
- He Y, Hara H, Núñez G. Mechanism and regulation of NLRP3 inflammasome activation. *Trends Biochem Sci.* (2016) 41:1012–21. doi: 10.1016/j.tibs.2016.09.002
- Mangan MSJ, Olhava EJ, Roush WR, Seidel HM, Glick GD, Latz E. Targeting the NLRP3 inflammasome in inflammatory diseases. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*. (2018) 17:588–606. doi: 10.1038/nrd.2018.97
- Duewell P, Kono H, Rayner KJ, Sirois CM, Vladimer G, Bauernfeind FG, et al. NLRP3 inflammasomes are required for atherogenesis and activated by cholesterol crystals. *Nature*. (2010) 464:1357–61. doi: 10.1038/nature 08938
- Ridker PM, Everett BM, Thuren T, MacFadyen JG, Chang WH, Ballantyne C, et al. Antiinflammatory therapy with canakinumab for atherosclerotic disease. *N Engl J Med.* (2017) 377:1119–31. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1707914
- Navarro R, Delgado-Wicke P, Nuñez-Prado N, Compte M, Blanco-Toribio A, Nuñez G, et al. Role of nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain 1 (NOD1) in pericyte-mediated vascular inflammation. *J Cell Mol Med.* (2016) 20:980–6. doi: 10.1111/jcmm.12804
- 19. Kanno S, Nishio H, Tanaka T, Motomura Y, Murata K, Ihara K, et al. Activation of an innate immune receptor, Nod1, accelerates

atherogenesis in Apoe-/- Mice. J Immunol. (2015) 194:773-80. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1302841

- Johnston WF, Salmon M, Pope NH, Meher A, Su G, Stone ML, et al. Inhibition of interleukin-1? decreases aneurysm formation and progression in a novel model of thoracic aortic aneurysms. *Circulation*. (2014) 130:S51–9. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.113.006800
- Gurantz D, Cowling RT, Varki N, Frikovsky E, Moore CD, Greenberg BH. IL-1beta and TNF-alpha upregulate angiotensin II type 1 (AT1) receptors on cardiac fibroblasts and are associated with increased AT1 density in the post-MI heart. J Mol Cell Cardiol. (2005) 38:505–15. doi: 10.1016/j.yjmcc.2004.12.015
- Yang H, Li N, Song L-N, Wang L, Tian C, Tang C-S, et al. Activation of NOD1 by DAP contributes to myocardial ischemia/reperfusion injury via multiple signaling pathways. *Apoptosis*. (2015) 20:512–22. doi: 10.1007/s10495-015-1089-1
- 23. Delgado C, Ruiz-Hurtado G, Gómez-Hurtado N, González-Ramos S, Rueda A, Benito G, et al. NOD1, a new player in cardiac function and calcium handling. *Cardiovasc Res.* (2015) 106:375–86. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvv118
- 24. Tassell BWV, Toldo S, Mezzaroma E, Abbate A. Targeting interleukin-1 in heart disease. *Circulation*. (2013) 128:1910–23. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.113.003199
- Fernandes-Alnemri T, Yu JW, Datta P, Wu J, Alnemri ES. AIM2 activates the inflammasome and cell death in response to cytoplasmic DNA. *Nature*. (2009) 458:509–13. doi: 10.1038/nature07710
- Yamasaki S, Ishikawa E, Sakuma M, Hara H, Ogata K, Saito T. Mincle is an ITAM-coupled activating receptor that senses damaged cells. *Nat Immunol.* (2008) 9:1179–88. doi: 10.1038/ni.1651
- Tone K, Stappers MHT, Willment JA, Brown GD. C-type lectin receptors of the Dectin-1 cluster: physiological roles and involvement in disease. *Eur J Immunol.* (2019) 49:2127–33. doi: 10.1002/eji.201847536
- Fan J, Liu L, Liu Q, Cui Y, Yao B, Zhang M, et al. CKIP-1 limits foam cell formation and inhibits atherosclerosis by promoting degradation of Oct-1 by REGγ. *Nat Commun.* (2019) 10:425. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-07895-3
- 29. Li X-M, Jin P-P, Xue J, Chen J, Chen Q-F, Luan X-Q, et al. Role of sLOX-1 in intracranial artery stenosis and in predicting long-term prognosis of acute ischemic stroke. *Brain Behav.* (2018) 8:e00879. doi: 10.1002/brb3.879
- Zanoni I, Ostuni R, Marek LR, Barresi S, Barbalat R, Barton GM, et al. CD14 controls the LPS-induced endocytosis of Toll-like receptor 4. *Cell.* (2011) 147:868–80. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2011.09.051
- Wang J, Zhang Z, Liu J, Zhao J, Yin D. Ectodomain architecture affects sequence and functional evolution of vertebrate toll-like receptors. *Sci Rep.* (2016) 6:26705. doi: 10.1038/srep26705
- Vallejo JG. Role of toll-like receptors in cardiovascular diseases. Clin Sci. (2011) 121:1–10. doi: 10.1042/CS20100539
- Frantz S, Ertl G, Bauersachs J. Mechanisms of disease: toll-like receptors in cardiovascular disease. Nat Clin Pract Cardiovasc Med. (2007) 4:444–54. doi: 10.1038/ncpcardio0938
- Hansson GK, Hermansson A. The immune system in atherosclerosis. Nat Immunol. (2011) 12:204–12. doi: 10.1038/ni.2001
- Edfeldt K, Swedenborg J, Hansson GK, Yan ZQ. Expression of toll-like receptors in human atherosclerotic lesions: a possible pathway for plaque activation. *Circulation*. (2002) 105:1158–61. doi: 10.1161/circ.105.10.1158
- 36. Simons KH, Peters HAB, Jukema JW, de Vries MR, Quax PHA. A protective role of IRF3 and IRF7 signalling downstream TLRs in the development of vein graft disease via type I interferons. J Intern Med. (2017) 282:522–36. doi: 10.1111/joim.12679
- Shishido T, Nozaki N, Yamaguchi S, Shibata Y, Nitobe J, Miyamoto T, et al. Toll-like receptor-2 modulates ventricular remodeling after myocardial infarction. *Circulation.* (2003) 108:2905–10. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000101921.93016.1C
- Feng Y, Chao W. Toll-like receptors and myocardial inflammation. Int J Inflam. (2011) 2011:170352. doi: 10.4061/2011/170352
- Hua F, Ha T, Ma J, Li Y, Kelley J, Gao X, et al. Protection against myocardial ischemia/reperfusion injury in TLR4-deficient mice is mediated through a phosphoinositide 3-kinase-dependent mechanism. J Immunol. (2007) 178:7317–24. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.178.11.7317
- 40. Kaczorowski DJ, Nakao A, Mollen KP, Vallabhaneni R, Sugimoto R, Kohmoto J, et al. Toll-like receptor 4 mediates the early inflammatory

response after cold ischemia/reperfusion. *Transplantation*. (2007) 84:1279-87. doi: 10.1097/01.tp.0000287597.87571.17

- Pekkala S, Munukka E, Kong L, Pöllänen E, Autio R, Roos C, et al. Tolllike receptor 5 in obesity: the role of gut microbiota and adipose tissue inflammation. *Obesity*. (2015) 23:581–90. doi: 10.1002/oby.20993
- Vijay-Kumar M, Aitken JD, Carvalho FA, Cullender TC, Mwangi S, Srinivasan S, et al. Metabolic syndrome and altered gut microbiota in mice lacking Toll-like receptor 5. *Science*. (2010) 328:228–31. doi: 10.1126/science.1179721
- Henrick BM, Yao XD, Zahoor MA, Abimiku A, Osawe S, Rosenthal KL. TLR10 Senses HIV-1 proteins and significantly enhances HIV-1 infection. *Front Immunol.* (2019) 10:482. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00482
- Oosting M, Cheng S-C, Bolscher JM, Vestering-Stenger R, Plantinga TS, Verschueren IC. Human TLR10 is an anti-inflammatory patternrecognition receptor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci.* (2014) 111:E4478–84. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1410293111
- 45. Takahashi K, Fukushima S, Yamahara K, Yashiro K, Shintani Y, Coppen SR, et al. Modulated inflammation by injection of high-mobility group box 1 recovers post-infarction chronically failing heart. *Circulation*. (2008) 118:S106–14. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.107.757443
- Oozawa S, Mori S, Kanke T, Takahashi H, Liu K, Tomono Y, et al. Effects of HMGB1 on ischemia-reperfusion injury in the rat heart. *Circ J.* (2008) 72:1178–84. doi: 10.1253/circj.72.1178
- Gülke E, Gelderblom M, Magnus T. Danger signals in stroke and their role on microglia activation after ischemia. *Ther Adv Neurol Disord*. (2018) 11:1756286418774254. doi: 10.1177/1756286418774254
- Goldstein RS, Gallowitsch-Puerta M, Yang L, Rosas-Ballina M, Huston JM, Czura CJ, et al. Elevated high-mobility group box 1 levels in patients with cerebral and myocardial ischemia. *Shock*. (2006) 25:571–4. doi: 10.1097/01.shk.0000209540.99176.72
- Huang JM, Hu J, Chen N, Hu ML. Relationship between plasma highmobility group box-1 levels and clinical outcomes of ischemic stroke. J Crit Care. (2013) 28:792–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jcrc.2012.10.003
- Kim S-C, Stice JP, Chen L, Jung JS, Gupta S, Wang Y, et al. Extracellular heat shock protein 60, cardiac myocytes, and apoptosis. *Circ Res.* (2009) 105:1186–95. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.109.209643
- Bochaton T, Paccalet A, Jeantet P, Crola Da Silva C, Cartier R, Prieur C, et al. Heat shock protein 70 as a biomarker of clinical outcomes after STEMI. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2020) 75:122–4. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2019.10.044
- Arslan F, Smeets MB, Vis PWR, Karper JC, Quax PH, Bongartz LG, et al. Lack of fibronectin-EDA promotes survival and prevents adverse remodeling and heart function deterioration after myocardial infarction. *Circ Res.* (2011) 108:582–92. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.110.224428
- Savas G, Kalay N, Altin P, Dursun GK, Cetin M, Aytekin M. Hyaluronan as a promising biomarker for myocardial damage. *Tohoku J Exp Med.* (2019) 248:99–106. doi: 10.1620/tjem.248.99
- 54. Franz M, Berndt A, Grün K, Richter P, Kosmehl H, Neri D, et al. Expression of extra domain A containing fibronectin in chronic cardiac allograft rejection. J Heart Lung Transplant. (2011) 30:86–94. doi: 10.1016/j.healun.2010.08.015
- Hällgren R, Gerdin B, Tengblad A, Tufveson G. Accumulation of hyaluronan (hyaluronic acid) in myocardial interstitial tissue parallels development of transplantation edema in heart allografts in rats. *J Clin Invest.* (1990) 85:668–73. doi: 10.1172/JCI114490
- de Vries MR, Quax PHA. Inflammation in vein graft disease. Front Cardiovasc Med. (2018) 5:3. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2018.00003
- de Vries MR, Simons KH, Jukema JW, Braun J, Quax PHA. Vein graft failure: from pathophysiology to clinical outcomes. *Nat Rev Cardiol.* (2016) 13:451–70. doi: 10.1038/nrcardio.2016.76
- Tsimikas S, Brilakis ES, Miller ER, McConnell JP, Lennon RJ, Kornman KS, et al. Oxidized phospholipids, Lp(a) lipoprotein, and coronary artery disease. *N Engl J Med.* (2005) 353:46–57. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa043175
- Pilz S, Scharnagl H, Tiran B, Seelhorst U, Wellnitz B, Boehm BO, et al. Free fatty acids are independently associated with all-cause and cardiovascular mortality in subjects with coronary artery disease. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* (2006) 91:2542–7. doi: 10.1210/jc.2006-0195
- 60. Shah M, Yellon DM, Davidson SM. The role of extracellular DNA and histones in ischaemia-reperfusion injury of the myocardium.

Cardiovasc Drugs Ther. (2020) 34:123-31. doi: 10.1007/s10557-020-06946-6

- Jin MS, Lee J-O. Structures of the toll-like receptor family and its ligand complexes. *Immunity*. (2008) 29:182–91. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2008.07.007
- 62. Kawai T, Akira S. TLR signaling. Cell Death Differ. (2006) 13:816–25. doi: 10.1038/sj.cdd.4401850
- Jerala R. Structural biology of the LPS recognition. Int J Med Microbiol. (2007) 297:353–63. doi: 10.1016/j.ijmm.2007.04.001
- Park BS, Song DH, Kim HM, Choi B-S, Lee H, Lee J-O. The structural basis of lipopolysaccharide recognition by the TLR4–MD-2 complex. *Nature*. (2009) 458:1191–5. doi: 10.1038/nature07830
- 65. Riad A, Gross S, Witte J, Feldtmann R, Wagner KB, Reinke Y, et al. MD-2 is a new predictive biomarker in dilated cardiomyopathy and exerts direct effects in isolated cardiomyocytes. *Int J Cardiol.* (2018) 270:278–86. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2018.06.025
- 66. McNamara DM, Starling RC, Cooper LT, Boehmer JP, Mather PJ, Janosko KM, et al. Clinical and demographic predictors of outcomes in recent onset dilated cardiomyopathy: results of the IMAC (Intervention in Myocarditis and Acute Cardiomyopathy)-2 study. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2011) 58:1112–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2011.05.033
- Stienen S, Salah K, Moons AH, Bakx AL, Pol PV, Kortz RAM, et al. NT-proBNP (N-Terminal pro-B-Type Natriuretic Peptide)-Guided Therapy in Acute Decompensated Heart Failure. *Circulation.* (2018) 137:1671–83. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.117.029882
- Kragelund C, Grønning B, Køber L, Hildebrandt P, Steffensen R. N-Terminal pro–B-type natriuretic peptide and long-term mortality in stable coronary heart disease. N Engl J Med. (2005) 352:666–75. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa042330
- Kertai MD, Li YJ, Ji Y, Qi W, Lombard FW, Shah SH, et al. Genomewide association study of new-onset atrial fibrillation after coronary artery bypass grafting surgery. *Am Heart J.* (2015) 170:580–90.e528. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2015.06.009
- Chen T, Huang W, Qian J, Luo W, Shan P, Cai Y, et al. Macrophagederived myeloid differentiation protein 2 plays an essential role in ox-LDLinduced inflammation and atherosclerosis. *EBioMedicine*. (2020) 53:102706. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2020.102706
- Huang S, You S, Qian J, Dai C, Shen S, Wang J, et al. Myeloid differentiation 2 deficiency attenuates AngII-induced arterial vascular oxidative stress, inflammation, and remodeling. *Aging*. (2021) 13:4409–27. doi: 10.18632/aging.202402
- 72. Han J, Zou C, Mei L, Zhang Y, Qian Y, You S, et al. MD2 mediates angiotensin II-induced cardiac inflammation and remodeling via directly binding to Ang II and activating TLR4/NF-κB signaling pathway. *Basic Res Cardiol.* (2016) 112:9. doi: 10.1007/s00395-016-0599-5
- Kurdi M, Booz GW. New take on the role of angiotensin ii in cardiac hypertrophy and fibrosis. *Hypertension*. (2011) 57:1034–8. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.111.172700
- 74. Fang Q, Wang J, Zhang Y, Wang L, Li W, Han J, et al. Inhibition of myeloid differentiation factor-2 attenuates obesity-induced cardiomyopathy and fibrosis. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. (2018) 1864:252–62. doi: 10.1016/j.bbadis.2017.09.026
- 75. Zhang Y, Chen H, Zhang W, Cai Y, Shan P, Wu D, et al. Arachidonic acid inhibits inflammatory responses by binding to myeloid differentiation factor-2 (MD2) and preventing MD2/toll-like receptor 4 signaling activation. *Biochim Biophys Acta.* (2020) 1866:165683. doi: 10.1016/j.bbadis.2020.165683
- Wang Y, Qian Y, Fang Q, Zhong P, Li W, Wang L, et al. Saturated palmitic acid induces myocardial inflammatory injuries through direct binding to TLR4 accessory protein MD2. *Nat Commun.* (2017) 8:13997. doi: 10.1038/ncomms13997
- Wang Y, Luo W, Han J, Khan ZA, Fang Q, Jin Y, et al. MD2 activation by direct AGE interaction drives inflammatory diabetic cardiomyopathy. *Nat Commun.* (2020) 11:2148. doi: 10.1038/s41467-020-15978-3
- Qian J, Luo W, Dai C, Wang J, Guan X, Zou C, et al. Myeloid differentiation protein 2 mediates angiotensin II-induced inflammation and mesenchymal transition in vascular endothelium. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. (2021) 1867:166043. doi: 10.1016/j.bbadis.2020.166043
- 79. Fang Z, Wu D, Deng J, Yang Q, Zhang X, Chen J, et al. An MD2perturbing peptide has therapeutic effects in rodent and rhesus

monkey models of stroke. *Sci Transl Med.* (2021) 13:eabb6716. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.abb6716

- Park BS, Lee J-O. Recognition of lipopolysaccharide pattern by TLR4 complexes. *Exp Mol Med.* (2013) 45:e66. doi: 10.1038/emm.2013.97
- Ranoa DRE, Kelley SL, Tapping RI. Human lipopolysaccharide-binding protein (LBP) and CD14 independently deliver triacylated lipoproteins to Toll-like receptor 1 (TLR1) and TLR2 and enhance formation of the ternary signaling complex. J Biol Chem. (2013) 288:9729–41. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M113.453266
- Serrano M, Moreno-Navarrete JM, Puig J, Moreno M, Guerra E, Ortega F, et al. Serum lipopolysaccharide-binding protein as a marker of atherosclerosis. *Atherosclerosis.* (2013) 230:223–7. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2013.07.004
- Lepper PM, Schumann C, Triantafilou K, Rasche FM, Schuster T, Frank H, et al. Association of lipopolysaccharide-binding protein and coronary artery disease in men. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2007) 50:25–31. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2007.02.070
- 84. Lepper PM, Kleber ME, Grammer TB, Hoffmann K, Dietz S, Winkelmann BR, et al. Lipopolysaccharide-binding protein (LBP) is associated with total and cardiovascular mortality in individuals with or without stable coronary artery disease results from the Ludwigshafen Risk and Cardiovascular Health Study (LURIC). *Atherosclerosis.* (2011) 219:291–7. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2011.06.001
- Hernández C, Ortega F, García-Ramírez M, Villarroel M, Casado J, García-Pascual L, et al. Lipopolysaccharide-binding protein and soluble CD14 in the vitreous fluid of patients with proliferative diabetic retinopathy. *Retina*. (2010) 30:345–52. doi: 10.1097/IAE.0b013e3181b7738b
- Sakura T, Morioka T, Shioi A, Kakutani Y, Miki Y, Yamazaki Y, et al. Lipopolysaccharide-binding protein is associated with arterial stiffness in patients with type 2 diabetes: a cross-sectional study. *Cardiovasc Diabetol.* (2017) 16:62. doi: 10.1186/s12933-017-0545-3
- Roberts LM, Buford TW. Lipopolysaccharide binding protein is associated with CVD risk in older adults. *Aging Clin Exp Res.* (2021) 33:1651–8. doi: 10.1007/s40520-020-01684-z
- Kitchens RL, Thompson PA. Modulatory effects of sCD14 and LBP on LPS-host cell interactions. J Endotoxin Res. (2005) 11:225–9. doi: 10.1179/096805105X46565
- Han YH, Onufer EJ, Huang LH, Sprung RW, Davidson WS, Czepielewski RS, et al. Enterically derived high-density lipoprotein restrains liver injury through the portal vein. *Science*. (2021) 373:eabe6729. doi: 10.1126/science.abe6729
- Martin SS, Khokhar AA, May HT, Kulkarni KR, Blaha MJ, Joshi PH, et al. HDL cholesterol subclasses, myocardial infarction, and mortality in secondary prevention: the Lipoprotein Investigators Collaborative. *Eur Heart J.* (2015) 36:22–30. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehu264
- Febbraio M, Hajjar DP, Silverstein RL. CD36: a class B scavenger receptor involved in angiogenesis, atherosclerosis, inflammation, and lipid metabolism. J Clin Invest. (2001) 108:785–91. doi: 10.1172/JCI14006
- Park YM. CD36, a scavenger receptor implicated in atherosclerosis. *Exp Mol Med.* (2014) 46:e99. doi: 10.1038/emm.2014.38
- Stewart CR, Stuart LM, Wilkinson K, van Gils JM, Deng J, Halle A. CD36 ligands promote sterile inflammation through assembly of a Tolllike receptor 4 and 6 heterodimer. *Nat Immunol.* (2010) 11:155–61. doi: 10.1038/ni.1836
- Hoebe K, Georgel P, Rutschmann S, Du X, Mudd S, Crozat K, et al. CD36 is a sensor of diacylglycerides. *Nature*. (2005) 433:523–7. doi: 10.1038/nature03253
- Moore KJ, Freeman MW. Scavenger receptors in atherosclerosis: beyond lipid uptake. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2006) 26:1702–11. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000229218.97976.43
- 96. Woo MS, Yang J, Beltran C, Cho S. Cell surface CD36 protein in monocyte/macrophage contributes to phagocytosis during the resolution phase of ischemic stroke in mice. J Biol Chem. (2016) 291:23654–61. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M116.750018
- Dehn S, Thorp EB. Myeloid receptor CD36 is required for early phagocytosis of myocardial infarcts and induction of Nr4a1-dependent mechanisms of cardiac repair. *FASEB J.* (2018) 32:254–64. doi: 10.1096/fj.20170 0450r

- Sung MM, Byrne NJ, Kim TT, Levasseur J, Masson G, Boisvenue JJ, et al. Cardiomyocyte-specific ablation of CD36 accelerates the progression from compensated cardiac hypertrophy to heart failure. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol.* (2017) 312:H552–60. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00626.2016
- Balkaya M, Kim ID, Shakil F, Cho S. CD36 deficiency reduces chronic BBB dysfunction and scar formation and improves activity, hedonic and memory deficits in ischemic stroke. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. (2021) 41:486–501. doi: 10.1177/0271678X20924099
- 100. Cho S, Kim E. CD36: a multi-modal target for acute stroke therapy. J Neurochem. (2009) 109:126–32. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2009.05801.x
- 101. Wright SD, Ramos RA, Tobias PS, Ulevitch RJ, Mathison JC. CD14, a receptor for complexes of lipopolysaccharide (LPS) and LPS binding protein. *Science*. (1990) 249:1431–3. doi: 10.1126/science.1698311
- 102. Wurfel MM, Hailman E, Wright SD. Soluble CD14 acts as a shuttle in the neutralization of lipopolysaccharide (LPS) by LPS-binding protein and reconstituted high density lipoprotein. J Exp Med. (1995) 181:1743–54. doi: 10.1084/jem.181.5.1743
- 103. Tan Y, Kagan JC. A Cross-disciplinary perspective on the innate immune responses to bacterial lipopolysaccharide. *Mol Cell.* (2014) 54:212–23. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2014.03.012
- Medzhitov R, Preston-Hurlburt P, Janeway CA. A human homologue of the Drosophila Toll protein signals activation of adaptive immunity. *Nature*. (1997) 388:394–7. doi: 10.1038/41131
- 105. Passlick B, Flieger D, Ziegler-Heitbrock HW. Identification and characterization of a novel monocyte subpopulation in human peripheral blood. *Blood.* (1989) 74:2527–34. doi: 10.1182/blood.V74.7.2527.bloodjournal7472527
- 106. Mahnke K, Becher E, Ricciardi-Castagnoli P, Luger TA, Schwarz T, Grabbe S. CD14 is expressed by subsets of murine dendritic cells and upregulated by lipopolysaccharide. *Adv Exp Med Biol.* (1997) 417:145–59. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4757-9966-8_25
- 107. Kim JI, Lee CJ, Jin MS, Lee CH, Paik SG, Lee H, et al. Crystal structure of CD14 and its implications for lipopolysaccharide signaling. *J Biol Chem.* (2005) 280:11347–51. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M414607200
- 108. Chakravortty D, Kato Y, Koide N, Sugiyama T, Kawai M, Fukada M, et al. Production of tissue factor in CD14-expressing human umbilical vein endothelial cells by lipopolysaccharide. *FEMS Microbiol Lett.* (1999) 178:235–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-6968.1999.tb08682.x
- Granucci F, Zanoni I. Role of CD14 in host protection against infections and in metabolism regulation. *Front Cell Infect Microbiol.* (2013) 3:32. doi: 10.3389/fcimb.2013.00032
- Akashi-Takamura S, Miyake K. TLR accessory molecules. Curr Opin Immunol. (2008) 20:420–5. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2008.07.001
- 111. Triantafilou M, Triantafilou K. Lipopolysaccharide recognition: CD14, TLRs and the LPS-activation cluster. *Trends Immunol.* (2002) 23:301–4. doi: 10.1016/S1471-4906(02)02233-0
- 112. Jiang Z, Georgel P, Du X, Shamel L, Sovath S, Mudd S, et al. CD14 is required for MyD88-independent LPS signaling. *Nat Immunol.* (2005) 6:565–70. doi: 10.1038/ni1207
- Roedig H, Nastase MV, Frey H, Moreth K, Zeng-Brouwers J, Poluzzi C. Biglycan is a new high-affinity ligand for CD14 in macrophages. *Matrix Biol.* (2019) 77:4–22. doi: 10.1016/j.matbio.2018.05.006
- 114. Baumann CL, Aspalter IM, Sharif O, Pichlmair A, Blüml S, Grebien F. CD14 is a coreceptor of Toll-like receptors 7 and 9. J Exp Med. (2010) 207:2689–701. doi: 10.1084/jem.20101111
- 115. Ashida K, Miyazaki K, Takayama E, Tsujimoto H, Ayaori M, Yakushiji T, et al. Characterization of the expression of TLR2 (toll-like receptor 2) and TLR4 on circulating monocytes in coronary artery disease. *J Atheroscler Thromb.* (2005) 12:53–60. doi: 10.5551/jat.12.53
- 116. Malaud E, Merle D, Piquer D, Molina L, Salvetat N, Rubrecht L, et al. Local carotid atherosclerotic plaque proteins for the identification of circulating biomarkers in coronary patients. *Atherosclerosis*. (2014) 233:551– 8. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2013.12.019
- 117. Rogacev KS, Cremers B, Zawada AM, Seiler S, Binder N, Ege P, et al. CD14++CD16+ monocytes independently predict cardiovascular events: a cohort study of 951 patients referred for elective coronary angiography. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2012) 60:1512–20. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2012. 07.019

- Xiang Y, Liang B, Zhang X, Zheng F. Lower HDL-C levels are associated with higher expressions of CD16 on monocyte subsets in coronary atherosclerosis. *Int J Med Sci.* (2020) 17:2171–9. doi: 10.7150/ijms.47998
- 119. Lubos E, Mahoney CE, Leopold JA, Zhang Y-Y, Loscalzo J, Handy DE. Glutathione peroxidase-1 modulates lipopolysaccharideinduced adhesion molecule expression in endothelial cells by altering CD14 expression. *FASEB J.* (2010) 24:2525–32. doi: 10.1096/fj.09-147421
- 120. Stoll LL, Denning GM, Li W-G, Rice JB, Harrelson AL, Romig SA, et al. Regulation of endotoxin-induced proinflammatory activation in human coronary artery cells: expression of functional membrane-bound cd14 by human coronary artery smooth muscle cells. *J Immunol.* (2004) 173:1336–43. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.173.2.1336
- 121. Blomkalns AL, Gavrila D, Thomas M, Neltner BS, Blanco VM, Benjamin SB. CD14 Directs adventitial macrophage precursor recruitment: role in early abdominal aortic aneurysm formation. J Am Heart Assoc. (2013) 2:e000065. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.112.000065
- 122. Janova H, Böttcher C, Holtman IR, Regen T, van Rossum D, Götz A, et al. CD14 is a key organizer of microglial responses to CNS infection and injury. *Glia.* (2016) 64:635–49. doi: 10.1002/glia.22955
- 123. Al-Kindi SG, Buzkova P, Shitole SG, Reiner AP, Garg PK, Gottdiener JS, et al. Soluble CD14 and risk of heart failure and its subtypes in older adults. *J Card Fail*. (2020) 26:410–9. doi: 10.1016/j.cardfail.2020.03.003
- 124. Reiner AP, Lange EM, Jenny NS, Chaves PHM, Ellis J, Li J, et al. Soluble CD14: genomewide association analysis and relationship to cardiovascular risk and mortality in older adults. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2013) 33:158–64. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.112.300421
- 125. Ho JE, Lyass A, Courchesne P, Chen G, Liu C, Yin X, et al. Protein biomarkers of cardiovascular disease and mortality in the community. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2018) 7:e008108. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.117.008108
- 126. Knuefermann P, Nemoto S, Misra A, Nozaki N, Defreitas G, Goyert SM. CD14-deficient mice are protected against lipopolysaccharide-induced cardiac inflammation and left ventricular dysfunction. *Circulation.* (2002) 106:2608–15. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000038110.69369.4C
- 127. Carpenter S, Wochal P, Dunne A, O'Neill LAJ. Toll-like receptor 3 (TLR3) signaling requires TLR4 Interactor with leucine-rich REPeats (TRIL). J Biol Chem. (2011) 286:38795–804. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M111.255893
- 128. Carpenter S, Carlson T, Dellacasagrande J, Garcia A, Gibbons S, Hertzog P. TRIL, a Functional component of the TLR4 signaling complex, highly expressed in brain. *J Immunol.* (2009) 183:3989–95. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0901518
- 129. Jia H, Ma H, Li Z, Chen F, Fang B, Cao X, et al. Downregulation of LncRNA TUG1 inhibited TLR4 signaling pathway-mediated inflammatory damage after spinal cord ischemia reperfusion in rats via suppressing TRIL expression. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. (2019) 78:268–82. doi: 10.1093/jnen/nly126
- Yoon SI, Hong M, Wilson IA. An unusual dimeric structure and assembly for TLR4 regulator RP105-MD-1. *Nat Struct Mol Biol.* (2011) 18:1028–35. doi: 10.1038/nsmb.2106
- 131. Nagai Y, Kobayashi T, Motoi Y, Ishiguro K, Akashi S, Saitoh S, et al. The radioprotective 105/MD-1 complex links TLR2 and TLR4/MD-2 in antibody response to microbial membranes. *J Immunol.* (2005) 174:7043–9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.174.11.7043
- 132. Ogata H, Su IH, Miyake K, Nagai Y, Akashi S, Mecklenbräuker I, et al. The Toll-like receptor protein Rp105 regulates lipopolysaccharide signaling in B cells. J Exp Med. (2000) 192:23–30. doi: 10.1084/jem.192.1.23
- 133. Guo X, Jiang H, Chen J, Zhang BF, Hu Q, Yang S, et al. RP105 ameliorates hypoxiareoxygenation injury in cardiac microvascular endothelial cells by suppressing TLR4MAPKsNF-kB signaling. *Int J Mol Med.* (2018) 42:505–13. doi: 10.3892/ijmm.2018.3621
- 134. Bastiaansen AJ, Karper JC, Wezel A, de Boer HC, Welten SM, de Jong RC. TLR4 accessory molecule RP105 (CD180) regulates monocyte-driven arteriogenesis in a murine hind limb ischemia model. *PLoS ONE.* (2014) 9:e99882. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0099882
- 135. Guo X, Jiang H, Yang J, Chen J, Yang J, Ding JW, et al. Radioprotective 105 kDa protein attenuates ischemia/reperfusion-induced myocardial apoptosis and autophagy by inhibiting the activation of the TLR4/NFκB signaling pathway in rats. *Int J Mol Med.* (2016) 38:885–93. doi: 10.3892/ijmm.2016.2686

- 136. Yang J, Yang C, Yang J, Ding J, Li X, Yu Q, et al. RP105 alleviates myocardial ischemia reperfusion injury via inhibiting TLR4/TRIF signaling pathways. *Int J Mol Med.* (2018) 41:3287–95. doi: 10.3892/ijmm.2018.3538
- 137. Yang J, Guo X, Yang J, Ding J, Li S, Yang R, et al. RP105 Protects against apoptosis in ischemia/reperfusion-induced myocardial damage in rats by suppressing TLR4-mediated signaling pathways. *Cell Physiol Biochem.* (2015) 36:2137–48. doi: 10.1159/000430180
- 138. Huang W, Yang J, He C, Yang J. RP105 plays a cardioprotective role in myocardial ischemia reperfusion injury by regulating the Tolllike receptor 2/4 signaling pathways. *Mol Med Rep.* (2020) 22:1373– 37320d Repca3892/mmr.2020.11242
- Louwe MC, Karper JC, de Vries MR, Nossent AY, Bastiaansen AJNM, van der Hoorn JWA, et al. RP105 deficiency aggravates cardiac dysfunction after myocardial infarction in mice. *Int J Cardiol.* (2014) 176:788–93. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2014.07.086
- 140. Wezel A, de Vries MR, Maassen JM, Kip P, Peters EA, Karper JC, et al. Deficiency of the TLR4 analogue RP105 aggravates vein graft disease by inducing a pro-inflammatory response. *Sci Rep.* (2016) 6:24248. doi: 10.1038/srep24248
- 141. Bezhaeva T, Wong C, de Vries MR, van der Veer EP, van Alem CMA, Que I. Deficiency of TLR4 homologue RP105 aggravates outward remodeling in a murine model of arteriovenous fistula failure. *Sci Rep.* (2017) 7:10269. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-10108-4
- 142. Karper JC, Ewing MM, de Vries MR, de Jager SC, Peters EA, de Boer HC. TLR accessory molecule RP105 (CD180) is involved in post-interventional vascular remodeling and soluble RP105 modulates neointima formation. *PLoS ONE.* (2013) 8:e67923. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0067923
- 143. Wezel A, van der Velden D, Maassen JM, Lagraauw HM, de Vries MR. RP105 deficiency attenuates early atherosclerosis via decreased monocyte influx in a CCR2 dependent manner. *Atherosclerosis.* (2015) 238:132–9. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2014.11.020
- 144. Karper JC, Jager SCAD, Ewing MM, Vries MRD, Bot I, Santbrink PJV. An unexpected intriguing effect of toll-like receptor regulator RP105 (CD180) on atherosclerosis formation with alterations on B-cell activation. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. (2013) 33:2810–17. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.113.301882
- 145. Miyake K, Shimazu R, Kondo J, Niki T, Akashi S, Ogata H, et al. Mouse MD-1, a molecule that is physically associated with RP105 and positively regulates its expression. J Immunol. (1998) 161:1348–53.
- 146. Ohto U, Miyake K, Shimizu T. Crystal structures of mouse and human RP105/MD-1 complexes reveal unique dimer organization of the toll-like receptor family. J Mol Biol. (2011) 413:815–25. doi: 10.1016/j.jmb.2011.09.020
- 147. Frey N, Olson EN. Cardiac hypertrophy: the good, the bad, and the ugly. Annu Rev Physiol. (2003) 65:45–79. doi: 10.1146/annurev.physiol.65.092101.142243
- 148. Xiong X, Liu Y, Mei Y, Peng J, Wang Z, Kong B, et al. Novel protective role of myeloid differentiation 1 in pathological cardiac remodelling. *Sci Rep.* (2017) 7:41857. doi: 10.1038/srep41857
- 149. Peng J, Liu Y, Xiong X, Huang C, Mei Y, Wang Z, et al. Loss of MD1 exacerbates pressure overload-induced left ventricular structural and electrical remodelling. *Sci Rep.* (2017) 7:5116. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-05379-w
- 150. Fu H, Shuai W, Kong B, Jiang X, Huang H. MD1 Depletion predisposes to ventricular arrhythmias in the setting of myocardial infarction. *Heart Lung Circ.* (2021) 30:869–81. doi: 10.1016/j.hlc.2020.09.938
- 151. Divanovic S, Trompette A, Atabani SF, Madan R, Golenbock DT, Visintin A, et al. Negative regulation of Toll-like receptor 4 signaling by the Toll-like receptor homolog RP105. *Nat Immunol.* (2005) 6:571–8. doi: 10.1038/ ni1198
- 152. Shuai W, Kong B, Fu H, Shen C, Huang H. Loss of MD1 increases vulnerability to ventricular arrhythmia in diet-induced obesity mice via enhanced activation of the TLR4/MyD88/CaMKII signaling pathway. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis.* (2019) 29:991–8. doi: 10.1016/j.numecd.2019. 06.004
- 153. Shuai W, Kong B, Fu H, Shen C, Jiang X, Huang H. MD1 deficiency promotes inflammatory atrial remodelling induced by high-fat diets. *Can J Cardiol.* (2019) 35:208–16. doi: 10.1016/j.cjca.2018.11.020

- Shuai W, Kong B, Fu H, Jiang X, Huang H. The effect of MD1 on potassium and L-type calcium current of cardiomyocytes from high-fat diet mice. *Channels.* (2020) 14:181–9. doi: 10.1080/19336950.2020.1772628
- 155. Jiang X, Kong B, Shuai W, Shen C, Yang F, Fu H, et al. Loss of MD1 exacerbates myocardial ischemia/reperfusion injury and susceptibility to ventricular arrhythmia. *Eur J Pharmacol.* (2019) 844:79–86. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2018.11.025
- 156. Shen C-J, Kong B, Shuai W, Liu Y, Wang G-J, Xu M, et al. Myeloid differentiation protein 1 protected myocardial function against high-fat stimulation induced pathological remodelling. J Cell Mol Med. (2019) 23:5303–16. doi: 10.1111/jcmm.14407
- 157. Dambuza IM, Brown GD. C-type lectins in immunity: recent developments. *Curr Opin Immunol.* (2015) 32:21–7. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2014.12.002
- 158. Li X, Bian Y, Pang P, Yu S, Wang X, Gao Y, et al. Inhibition of Dectin-1 in mice ameliorates cardiac remodeling by suppressing NFκB/NLRP3 signaling after myocardial infarction. *Int Immunopharmacol.* (2020) 80:106116. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2019.106116
- 159. Ye XC, Hao Q, Ma WJ, Zhao QC, Wang WW, Yin HH, et al. Dectin-1/Syk signaling triggers neuroinflammation after ischemic stroke in mice. J Neuroinflammation. (2020) 17:17. doi: 10.1186/s12974-019-1693-z
- 160. Fan Q, Tao R, Zhang H, Xie H, Lu L, Wang T, et al. Dectin-1 contributes to myocardial ischemia/reperfusion injury by regulating macrophage polarization and neutrophil infiltration. *Circulation*. (2019) 139:663–78. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.118.036044
- 161. Gantner BN, Simmons RM, Canavera SJ, Akira S, Underhill DM. Collaborative induction of inflammatory responses by dectin-1 and Toll-like receptor 2. J Exp Med. (2003) 197:1107–17. doi: 10.1084/jem.20021787
- 162. Gerold G, Abu Ajaj K, Bienert M, Laws H-J, Zychlinsky A, de Diego JL. A Toll-like receptor 2–integrin β3 complex senses bacterial lipopeptides via vitronectin. *Nat Immunol.* (2008) 9:761–8. doi: 10.1038/ni.1618
- Kagan JC, Medzhitov R. Phosphoinositide-mediated adaptor recruitment controls toll-like receptor signaling. *Cell.* (2006) 125:943–55. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2006.03.047
- 164. Brown SL, Lundgren CH, Nordt T, Fujii S. Stimulation of migration of human aortic smooth muscle cells by vitronectin: implications for atherosclerosis. *Cardiovasc Res.* (1994) 28:1815–20. doi: 10.1093/cvr/28.12.1815
- Ekmekçi ÖB, Ekmekçi H. Vitronectin in atherosclerotic disease. Clin Chim Acta. (2006) 368:77–83. doi: 10.1016/j.cca.2005.12.015
- 166. Naito M, Funaki C, Hayashi T, Yamada K, Asai K, Yoshimine N, et al. Substrate-bound fibrinogen, fibrin and other cell attachmentpromoting proteins as a scaffold for cultured vascular smooth muscle cells. *Atherosclerosis.* (1992) 96:227–34. doi: 10.1016/0021-9150(92)90069-S
- Matsuno H, Stassen JM, Vermylen J, Deckmyn H. Inhibition of integrin function by a cyclic RGD-containing peptide prevents neointima formation. *Circulation*. (1994) 90:2203–6. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.90.5.2203
- 168. Wu C-H, Chen Y-C, Hsiao G, Lin C-H, Liu C-M, Sheu J-R. Mechanisms involved in the inhibition of neointimal hyperplasia by abciximab in a rat model of balloon angioplasty. *Thromb Res.* (2001) 101:127–38. doi: 10.1016/S0049-3848(00)00384-4
- 169. de Waard V, Arkenbout EK, Carmeliet P, Lindner V, Pannekoek H. Plasminogen activator inhibitor 1 and vitronectin protect against stenosis in a murine carotid artery ligation model. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2002) 22:1978–83. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000042231.04318.E6
- 170. Peng L, Bhatia N, Parker AC, Zhu Y, Fay WP. Endogenous vitronectin and plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 promote neointima formation in murine carotid arteries. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2002) 22:934–9. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000019360.14554.53
- 171. Thiagarajan P, Kelly KL. Exposure of binding sites for vitronectin on platelets following stimulation. J Biol Chem. (1988) 263:3035–8. doi: 10.1016/S0021-9258(18)69172-0
- 172. Jia C, Malone HM, Keasey MP, Lovins C, Elam J, Hagg T. Blood vitronectin induces detrimental brain interleukin-6 and correlates with outcomes after stroke only in female mice. *Stroke.* (2020) 51:1587–95. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.120.029036
- Acharya Y, Alameer A, Calpin G, Alkhattab M, Sultan S. A comprehensive review of vascular complications in COVID-19. *J Thromb Thrombolysis*. (2021) 1–8. doi: 10.1007/s11239-021-02593-2

- 174. Zhou F, Yu T, Du R, Fan G, Liu Y, Liu Z, et al. Clinical course and risk factors for mortality of adult inpatients with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China: a retrospective cohort study. *Lancet.* (2020) 395:1054–62. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30566-3
- 175. Liu J, Li S, Liu J, Liang B, Wang X, Wang H, et al. Longitudinal characteristics of lymphocyte responses and cytokine profiles in the peripheral blood of SARS-CoV-2 infected patients. *EBioMedicine*. (2020) 55:102763. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2020.102763
- 176. Rauch A, Labreuche J, Lassalle F, Goutay J, Caplan M, Charbonnier L, et al. Coagulation biomarkers are independent predictors of increased oxygen requirements in COVID-19. *J Thromb Haemost.* (2020) 18:2942–53. doi: 10.1111/jth.15067
- 177. Shi C, Wang L, Ye J, Gu Z, Wang S, Xia J, et al. Predictors of mortality in patients with coronavirus disease 2019: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *BMC Infect Dis.* (2021) 21:663. doi: 10.1186/s12879-021-06369-0
- 178. Zheng M, Karki R, Williams EP, Yang D, Fitzpatrick E, Vogel P, et al. TLR2 senses the SARS-CoV-2 envelope protein to produce inflammatory cytokines. *Nat Immunol.* (2021) 22:829–38. doi: 10.1038/s41590-021-00937-x
- 179. Mullarkey M, Rose JR, Bristol J, Kawata T, Kimura A, Kobayashi S. Inhibition of endotoxin response by e5564, a novel Toll-like receptor 4directed endotoxin antagonist. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. (2003) 304:1093–102. doi: 10.1124/jpet.102.044487
- 180. Opal SM, Laterre PF, Francois B, LaRosa SP, Angus DC, Mira JP, et al. Effect of eritoran, an antagonist of MD2-TLR4, on mortality in patients with severe sepsis: the ACCESS randomized trial. *JAMA*. (2013) 309:1154–62. doi: 10.1001/jama.2013.2194

- 181. Shirey KA, Lai W, Scott AJ, Lipsky M, Mistry P, Pletneva LM, et al. The TLR4 antagonist Eritoran protects mice from lethal influenza infection. *Nature*. (2013) 497:498–502. doi: 10.1038/nature12118
- 182. Tardif JC, Kouz S, Waters DD, Bertrand OF, Diaz R, Maggioni AP, et al. Efficacy and safety of low-dose colchicine after myocardial infarction. *N Engl J Med.* (2019) 381:2497–505. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1912388
- Nidorf SM, Fiolet ATL, Mosterd A, Eikelboom JW, Schut A, Opstal TSJ, et al. Colchicine in patients with chronic coronary disease. N Engl J Med. (2020) 383:1838–47. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2021372

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Bezhaeva, Karper, Quax and de Vries. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Association of Neutrophil to Lymphocyte Ratio With Plaque Rupture in Acute Coronary Syndrome Patients With Only Intermediate Coronary Artery Lesions Assessed by Optical Coherence Tomography

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by: Jacco Karper, WZA, Netherlands

Reviewed by:

Hilde Emmy Groot, University Medical Center Groningen, Netherlands Paul H. A. Quax, Leiden University, Netherlands Mark Ewing, Onze Lieve Vrouwe Gasthuis (OLVG), Netherlands

*Correspondence:

Junfeng Zhang jfzhang_dr@163.com Huili Zhang huilizhang815@163.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Atherosclerosis and Vascular Medicine, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 04 September 2021 Accepted: 17 February 2022 Published: 10 March 2022

Citation:

Jiang J, Zeng H, Zhuo Y, Wang C, Gu J, Zhang J and Zhang H (2022) Association of Neutrophil to Lymphocyte Ratio With Plaque Rupture in Acute Coronary Syndrome Patients With Only Intermediate Coronary Artery Lesions Assessed by Optical Coherence Tomography. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 9:770760. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.770760 Jintong Jiang[†], Huasu Zeng[†], Yang Zhuo, Changqian Wang, Jun Gu, Junfeng Zhang^{*} and Huili Zhang^{*}

Department of Cardiology, Shanghai Ninth People's Hospital, Shanghai Jiao Tong University School of Medicine, Shanghai, China

Objectives: Plaque vulnerability and rupture rather than plaque size are the major cause of clinical events in patients with intermediate coronary lesions. Therefore, the present study was aimed to explore potential markers associated with plaque rupture in acute coronary syndrome (ACS) patients with intermediate coronary lesions.

Methods: A total of 82 ACS patients presenting with only intermediate coronary lesions (40–70% stenosis demonstrated by quantitative coronary angiography) and no severe stenosis in other main coronary arteries [median age 63 years, 53 male and 29 female] were enrolled. Plaque morphology were assessed by optical coherence tomography (OCT). Hematological indices were assayed by automated hematological analyzer.

Results: Plaque rupture was identified in 14 patients by OCT. Neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio (NLR) in patients with plaque rupture (n = 14) was significantly higher than that in patients with non-plaque rupture (n = 68) [3.85 (3.28, 4.77) vs. 2.13 (1.40, 2.81), p < 0.001]. Multivariate logistic regression analysis revealed that NLR was one of the independent risk factors for plaque rupture in intermediate coronary artery lesions (odds ratio 1.64, 95% confidence intervals 1.18–2.29, p = 0.003). ROC curve analysis found a cutoff point of NLR > 2.94 for plaque rupture with 93.8% sensitivity and 77.9% specificity.

Conclusion: NLR, an inflammatory biomarker, is closely associated with plaque rupture in intermediate coronary artery lesions. Monitoring NLR may be useful in risk stratification and management for intermediate coronary artery lesions.

Keywords: intermediate coronary artery lesion, plaque rupture, optical coherence tomography, neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio (NLR), atherosclerosis

INTRODUCTION

Intermediate coronary artery stenosis is defined as an angiographic stenosis of 40–70% (1, 2). It may account for up to 25% of patients undergoing coronary angiography (3). Optimal assessment and interventional strategy for intermediate lesions continues to be a clinical challenge for cardiologists. Therefore, it is meaningful to explore potential biomarkers which can provide useful information on pathophysiology, risk stratification and management for this condition.

Numerous studies have shown that plaque vulnerability and rupture rather than plaque size and stenosis severity are the major cause of cardiovascular events in patients with coronary artery disease (CAD) (4, 5). The process of plaque rupture may be attributed to neutrophil infiltration and subsequent neutrophil-platelet adhesion. Neutrophil infiltration in disrupted plaques and tissue damage caused by neutrophil elastase were directly visualized by immunohistochemistry in the arteries of the circle of Willis from human autopsy cases (6). Animal studies suggest that infiltrated neutrophils make plaques prone to rupture by releasing proteolytic enzymes, superoxide radicals and inflammatory mediators (7, 8).

Neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio (NLR), reflecting the combination of neutrophil and lymphocyte alterations is currently proposed as an accurate biomarker with predictive power for cardiovascular adverse events in patients with acute coronary syndrome (ACS), stable CAD patients and patients undergoing coronary artery bypass graft (CABG) (9–13). Unfortunately, to the best of our knowledge, there is a paucity of the association of NLR with plaque vulnerability in CAD patients, especially in patients with intermediate lesions. Given this background, the present study was aimed to investigate the possible link between NLR and plaque rupture in patients with only intermediate coronary lesions in the acute phase of ACS.

Optical coherence tomography (OCT) is a catheter-based imaging modality that provides detailed visualization of intraluminal coronary artery structures. By OCT imaging, cardiologists are able to observe the plaque morphology and composition *in vivo*, such as thin-cap fibroatheroma, plaque erosion, plaque rupture and calcified nodule (14, 15). Therefore, we used OCT to identify plaque rupture in ACS patients with only intermediate coronary lesions and then compared blood cell counts, hematological indices and inflammatory response between patients with and without plaque rupture.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Population

This is a prospective observational study conducted at Shanghai Ninth People's Hospital, Shanghai Jiaotong University School of Medicine. Our study complied with the declaration of Helsinki and was approved by the hospital ethnics review board (No. 2016-256-T191). Informed consent was obtained from all the participants. A total number of 186 consecutive ACS patients were evaluated for enrollment in this study during the period from September 2016 to December 2020. All the patients received elective coronary angiography and OCT within 72 hours after admission. A total number of 82 ACS patients with only intermediate coronary lesions were finally enrolled and evaluated. One hundred and four ACS patients were excluded from the study because they also had severe stenosis (>70%) in other main coronary arteries. ACS was clinically diagnosed according to the elevated cardiac biomarkers, abnormal electrocardiogram indicating myocardial ischemia, clinical symptoms of angina pectoris or cardiac wall motion abnormalities by echocardiography. ACS included ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI), non-ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction (NSTEMI), and unstable angina pectoris (UA). Patients with severe valvular heart disease, severe heart failure, infectious disease, autoimmune diseases, serious lung diseases, sever liver and kidney disease, malignant tumor, hemorrhage, and hematologic disorders were excluded from the study.

All patients were routinely treated with anti-platelet drugs, statins, β -blocker or angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor or angiotensin II receptor blocker. Demographic information, clinical data and laboratory findings were collected. All the patients were followed up every 3 months for a median of 35.0 months [18.0, 45.5]. Major adverse cardiac events (MACE) were recorded during the period of follow-up. MACE was defined as the composite of all cause death, cardiac death, MI, coronary revascularization and stroke.

Coronary Angiography

All participants underwent elective coronary angiography by the standard Judkin's technique. Coronary angiograms were assessed and quantified separately by two independent interventional physicians blind to the clinical data. An intermediate coronary lesion was defined as a luminal narrowing with a diameter stenosis of 40–70% in any of the main coronary arteries, including the left main artery (LM), left anterior descending artery (LAD), left circumflex coronary artery (LCX), and right coronary artery (RCA), or main branches of the vascular systems (the diameter of the target vessel is ≥ 2.5 mm).

Optical Coherence Tomography Procedure and Imaging Analysis

All the intermediate lesions were assessed by OCT. OCT images were acquired using ILUMIEN OPTIS System with Dragonfly OPTIS imaging Catheter (Abbott Vascular, Santa Clara, CA, United States) and analyzed by two independent investigators who were blinded to the clinical presentations and angiographic findings. Morphological evaluation of intermediate lesions included plaque composition, plaque rupture, erosion, calcified nodule, vasospasm, and thrombus (14, 15). Plaque rupture was defined as the presence of a fibrous cap discontinuity and cavity formation in the plaque (**Figure 1A**).

Blood Examination

Blood samples for evaluating hematological parameters and biomarkers of cardiac injury and inflammation were collected from a large antecubital vein of each patient immediately after



admission. Blood samples for assaying biochemical parameters were collected after a 12-h overnight fast usually within 24 hours after admission. Blood cell counts and hematological indices were determined using an automated blood cell counter, the Coulter LH780 Hematology Analyzer (Beckman Coulter Ireland Inc.). Serum levels of total cholesterol (TC), low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) and high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C), and triglycerides (TG) were measured by biochemical auto-analyzer (Siemens Advia 2400). NLR was calculated by dividing neutrophil count to lymphocyte count. Platelet to lymphocyte ratio (PLR) was calculated by dividing platelet count to lymphocyte count.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was performed with SPSS version 21.0. Continuous variables were presented as median [first quartile, third quartile] and compared using the Mann-Whitney U test. Categorical variables were expressed as percentage and compared using the chi-square-test. Clinical features and hematological indices with *p*-value < 0.10 in univariate analysis were included in multivariate logistic regression analysis. Multivariate logistic regression analysis with forward stepwise was performed to

evaluate the independent factors associated with the risk of plaque rupture. The odds ratios (OR) and 95% confidence intervals (CI) were calculated. Areas under the receiver-operator characteristic (ROC) curve for NLR related to plaque rupture were conducted. A two-tailed *p*-value of < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

A total of 82 ACS patients (median age 63 years [57, 70], 53 male and 29 female) with only intermediate coronary lesion were enrolled and investigated. Sixty-six patients were diagnosed with UA. Fourteen and two patients were diagnosed with NSTEMI and STEMI, respectively. A total of 124 lesions (2 lesions in LM, 69 lesions in LAD, 18 lesions in LCX, and 35 lesions in RCA) were assessed by OCT. The OCT findings were described as follow: 35.7% (45/124) fibroalcific plaques, 22.6% (28/124) fibroatheroma, 8.1% (10/124) fibrocalcific plaques, 16.9% (21/124) mixed plaque, 11.3% (14/124) plaque rupture, 1.6% (2/124) spasm, 1.6% (2/124) dissection, 0.81% (1/124) intimal ulceration/erosion, and 0.81% (1/124) calcified nodule.

Patients were divided into rupture group (n = 14) and nonrupture group (n = 68) based on the OCT findings. Their demographic and clinical characteristics as well as laboratory data were summarized in Table 1. As shown in Table 1, patients in rupture group were significantly younger than non-rupture group. They also had higher proportions of male gender and current smokers as well as an increased level of Troponin I in comparison with non-rupture group. No substantial difference was observed between the two groups in terms of BNP, CRP, lipid profiles, hypertension, diabetes, and CAD family history. After follow-up for a median of 35 months [18.0, 45.5], an obvious difference was observed in the incidence of MACE between rupture and non-rupture group (3/14 vs. 3/68, p = 0.026). Three patients (1 NSTEMI and 2 recurrent UA) in non-rupture group underwent revascularization because of exacerbation of stenosis severity in intermediate coronary lesions (>70% stenosis). In rupture group, one recurrent NSTEMI and one recurrent UA occurred. These two patients received drug-eluted stent implantation as the diameter stenosis caused by intermediate lesions dramatically increased to > 70%. One patient in rupture group got ischemic stroke at 2-year follow-up.

Table 2 showed the comparison of hematological parameters between rupture and non-rupture groups. Total number of WBC and differential count of neutrophils in rupture group were significantly higher than those in non-rupture group (both p < 0.01) whereas the lymphocyte count in rupture group was much lower than non-rupture group (p < 0.01). Median NLR was 3.85 [3.28, 4.77] and 2.13 [1.40, 2.81] in rupture and non-rupture group, respectively. NLR in rupture group was significantly higher than that in non-rupture group (p < 0.001). Median PLR was 169.45 [127.81, 210.21] and 121.62 [92.72, 160.04] in rupture and non-rupture groups, respectively and the difference between two groups was statistically significant (p = 0.002). Additionally, the two groups had similar levels of red blood cell count, hemoglobin, mean corpuscular hemoglobin (MCH), mean corpuscular volume (MCV), red blood cell distribution width (RDW), monocyte count, platelet count, mean platelet volume (MPV), and platelet distribution width (PDW).

Logistic regression analysis was performed to identify potential risk factors of plaque rupture in ACS patients with only intermediate coronary lesions (**Table 3**). Multivariate logistic regression analysis showed that NLR (OR1.64, 95% CI 1.18–2.29, p = 0.003) and status of current smoking (OR 6.74, 95% CI 1.61– 28.21, p = 0.009) were independent factors associated with the risk of plaque rupture in intermediate lesions. Moreover, ROC curve analysis identified that NLR of 2.94 was an optimal cutoff value associated with the risk of plaque rupture in ACS patients with only intermediate lesions. NLR > 2.94 had 93.8% sensitivity and 77.9% specificity (AUC 0.882, CI 95% 0.809–0.955, p < 0.01) for predicting plaque rupture (**Figure 1B**).

In addition, sex differences in inflammatory markers were analyzed. As shown in **Supplementary Table 1**, male patients in rupture group had more WBC and neutrophils, less lymphocytes as well as higher NLR and PLR in comparison with male patients in non-rupture group. In contrast, female patients in non-rupture and rupture group had similar levels of WBC, leukocyte differential count, NLR and PLR. No sex difference **TABLE 1** | Baseline demographic and clinical characteristics of patients with or without plaque rupture.

	Plaque rupture (n = 14)	Non-plaque rupture (n = 68)	<i>p</i> -value
Age (years)	57 [51, 65]	64 [60, 70]	0.005
Male	12 (85.7%)	39 (57.4%)	0.046
Current smoking	10 (71.2%)	18 (26.5%)	0.001
Hypertension	9 (64.3%)	42 (61.7%)	0.859
Diabetes mellitus	2 (14.3%)	11 (16.2%)	0.860
Family history of CAD	3 (21.4%)	10 (14.7%)	0.531
Aspirin and/or thienopyridine	12 (85.7%)	60 (88.2%)	0.793
Beta blocker	4 (28.6%)	16 (23.5%)	0.689
ACEI/ARB	6 (42.9%)	26 (38.2%)	0.859
Statin	8 (57.1%)	35 (51.5%)	0.699
BMI (kg/m ²)	23.49 [21.34, 27.09]	24.56 [23.25, 26.65]	0.346
TG (mmol/L)	1.63 [0.97, 2.12]	1.63 [1.18, 2.15]	0.810
TC (mmol/L)	3.91 [3.47, 4.28]	4.01 [3.52, 4.81]	0.820
LDL-C (mmol/L)	2.73 [2.18, 3.21]	2.70 [2.12, 3.47]	0.844
HDL-C (mmol/L)	0.99 [0.84, 1.13]	1.01 [0.90, 1.18]	0.824
Troponin I (ng/ml)	0.07 [0.00, 0.71]	0.01 [0.00, 0.03]	0.003
BNP (pg/ml)	50.00 [25.75, 109.25]	55.00 [25.00, 106.00]	0.900
CRP (mg/L)	1.99 [1.28, 3.89]	1.28 [1.28, 3.45]	0.074
eGFR (ml/min)	79.54 [52.08, 99.28]	64.30 [50.68, 78.40]	0.068

Values are expressed as n (%) or median [first quartile, third quartile]. CAD, coronary artery disease; ACEI, angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor; ARB, angiotensin II receptor blocker; TC, total cholesterol; TG, triglyceride; LDL-C, low density lipoprotein cholesterol; HDL-C, high density lipoprotein cholesterol.

in inflammatory markers was obtained within rupture or nonrupture group.

DISCUSSION

Plaque rupture has been shown to be associated with the risk of MACE in patients with angiographically intermediate coronary artery lesions (16, 17). Exploring potential biomarkers associated with plaque rupture will be helpful in the followup of intermediate lesions and risk monitoring. NLR is a well-established and easily accessible inflammatory marker. Its prognostic value in CVD and predictive power for MACE have been highlighted by numerous epidemiological studies (9-13). Therefore, the present study assessed the plaque features in intermediate lesions by OCT and then explored the association of NLR with plaque rupture. We found that inflammation is more active in plaque rupture and elevated NLR is one of the independent risk factors for plaque rupture in intermediate lesions in the acute phase of ACS. The optimal cut-off point of NLR for plaque rupture in ACS patients with only intermediate lesions is >2.94 with 93.8% sensitivity and 77.9% specificity. Our study suggests that NLR, an inexpensive and readily available marker may provide useful information on cardiovascular risk assessment and management in intermediate coronary lesions. To the best of our knowledge, it is first study to investigate the relationship between NLR

	Plaque rupture (n = 14)	Non-plaque rupture (n = 68)	<i>p</i> -value
Red blood cells (×10 ¹²)	4.54 [4.26, 4.80]	4.33 [3.99, 4.68]	0.530
Hemoglobin (g/L)	140.50 [128.00, 146.75]	134.00 [124.00, 141.00]	0.345
MCH (pg)	30.40 [29.70, 31.58]	30.30 [29.22, 31.40]	0.426
MCV (fL)	89.85 [88.53, 93.35]	90.10 [87.40, 92.70]	0.786
RDW (%)	13.10 [12.80, 13.50]	13.00 [12.40, 13.50]	0.286
White blood cells $(\times 10^9)$	7.50 [6.73, 8.15]	6.10 [5.10, 6.90]	0.006
Neutrophils ($\times 10^9$)	4.90 [4.00, 5.90]	3.50 [2.60, 4.40]	0.001
Lymphocytes (×10 ⁹)	1.30 [1.10, 1.50]	1.70 [1.30, 2.00]	0.002
Monocytes (×10 ⁹)	0.45 [0.39, 0.80]	0.44 [0.34, 0.60]	0.232
NLR	3.85 [3.28, 4.77]	2.13 [1.40, 2.81]	0.000
Platelets (×10 ⁹)	228.00 [143.75, 262.00]	206.00 [178.50, 224.75]	0.080
MPV (fL)	10.05 [9.93, 10.88]	10.40 [9.90, 10.80]	0.887
PDW (%)	11.85 [10.60, 13.18]	12.30 [11.20, 13.20]	0.707
PLR	169.45 [127.81, 210.21]	121.62 [92.72, 160.04]	0.002

Values are expressed as n (%) or median [first quartile, third quartile]. MCH, Mean corpuscular hemoglobin; MCV, Mean corpuscular volume; MPV, Mean platelet volume; NLR, Neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio; PLR, Platelet to lymphocyte ratio; PDW, Plate distribution width; RDW, Red blood cell distribution width.

TABLE 3 | Logistic regression analysis for plaque rupture in patients with intermediate coronary artery lesions.

	Univariate				Multivaria	te
	OR	95%CI	p-value	OR	95%CI	p-value
Age < 63 years*	3.62	0.96–11.80	0.058			
Male	4.46	0.93-21.49	0.062			
Current smoking	6.94	1.93–24.94	0.001	6.74	1.61–28.21	0.009
Troponin I	1.95	0.88-4.33	0.101			
WBC	1.41	1.03-1.94	0.031			
Neutrophils	1.65	1.14-2.37	0.007			
Lymphocytes	0.10	0.02-0.50	0.005			
NLR	1.73	1.21-2.46	0.002	1.64	1.18–2.29	0.003
PLR	1.02	1.00-1.03	0.002			

*Age was categorized according to the median of age distribution (<63 years or \geq 63 years).

and acute atherosclerotic events, for instance plaque rupture in intermediate lesions.

Since chronic inflammation in arterial walls plays an essential role in every stage of atherosclerosis, the present study investigated the profiles of circulating leukocytes in patients with only intermediate lesion. We found an obvious elevation in neutrophil count and a pronounced decrease in lymphocyte count in plaque rupture group although their total WBC count was still within the normal range. As a results, NLR significantly raised in plaque rupture group. The close correlation between increased neutrophils and acute cardiovascular events is well-established because the presence of neutrophil infiltration has been identified at the site of plaque rupture in both animal models and human autopsy cases (6-8). Moreover, lymphopenia is another common hematological finding observed in ACS or MI (18-20). Lymphopenia has recently been suggested to be associated with increased risk of long-term mortality in patients undergoing CAG, regardless of the coronary presentation (21). Several possible mechanisms may account for the reduction of circulating lymphocytes in acute cardiovascular events (22, 23). During the acute setting of coronary artery disease, activation of immune system increased lymphocyte apoptosis in atherosclerotic lesions, resulting in the destabilization of atherosclerotic plaques (22). In response to physiological stress, a release of cortisol, catecholamines, and proinflammatory cytokines may lead to lymphopenia (23). Acute stress also caused the redistribution of lymphocytes to lymphoid organs and the inversion of CD4⁺/CD8⁺ T lymphocyte ratio (23).

Of note, NLR is a better marker of inflammation associated with plaque rupture than a single white blood cell count. Univariate logistic regression showed that neutrophil and lymphocyte differential counts as well as NLR were associated with plaque rupture. Nevertheless, by multiple logistic regression analysis, only NLR was identified as one of the independent factors associated with plaque rupture. Thus, NLR is likely to be a more accurate and reliable biomarker for evaluating inflammatory status and the risk of plaque rupture in intermediate lesions, as it reflects the combination of neutrophil and lymphocyte alterations in atherosclerotic events. In another word, ACS patients with only intermediate lesions should be cautiously monitored and followed-up when they have increased NLR > 2.94 (NLR cut-off value of 2.94 was observed in our study). Unfortunately, we did not analyze the predictive value of NLR to the long-term outcome of intermediate lesions in ACS patients because of the limited number of MACE observed during the follow-up. It warrants further investigation to elucidate whether NLR is a prognostic factor in patients with intermediate lesions.

As platelets contribute to the pathophysiology of ACS, the present study assessed the alterations of platelet indices (PLR, PDW, and MPV) in intermediate lesions. PLR dramatically increased in plaque rupture group while PDW and MPV remained unchanged. Unfortunately, PLR was not closely related to plaque rupture in intermediate lesions analyzed by multivariate analysis although it has been suggested to have a prognostic value in ACS patients (24, 25). On the other hand, it is worth emphasizing that EDTA, an anticoagulant used in blood sample collection may induce platelet swelling and thus increasing the value of PDW and MPV (26). Some medications, such as statin also have effect on the variability in platelet size in CAD (27). Thus, the link between platelet indices and plaque rupture still warrants further investigation and these factors affecting platelet features should be taken into account in our future study. Additionally, other hematological parameters, such as monocyte count and RDW did not alter in plaque rupture group. Taken together, our findings show that platelet indices and RDW are not powerful indicators for plaque rupture in intermediate lesions.

In addition to NLR, we found that the status of current smoking is another attributor to the plaque rupture in intermediate lesions [OR 6.74, 95%CI 1.61–28.21]. It has been well-documented that cigarette smoke destabilizes plaques and promotes plaque rupture by enhancing inflammation, activating matrix metalloproteinases, stimulating platelet activation and shifting the balance of hemostasis toward thrombus formation (28, 29). Smoke quitting causes an exponential reduction in acute cardiovascular events, particularly in the first year after cessation (30). Therefore, smoke cessation is highly recommended in ACS patients although they have only intermediate coronary lesions, especially those whose NLR is more than 2.94.

Limitations of the Study

We recognized that there were several limitations in our study. Firstly, this prospective and observational study was conducted in a single center with a relatively small sample size. NLR was assayed in ACS patients with only intermediate lesions at admission. It is difficult to discriminate that NLR is upregulated before or after the event of plaque rupture. Thus, it is insufficient to provide a causative explanation for the association between NLR and plaque rupture in intermediate lesions. Secondly, it is difficult to analyze the prognostic value of NLR in intermediate coronary lesions because of the small sample size and the limited number of MACE. Thirdly, our findings may not reflect the alterations in female patients since the majority of the study population was male, especially in plaque rupture group. Large prospective cohort studies are required to obtain a better understanding between NLR and plaque rupture in intermediate lesions.

CONCLUSION

Increased NLR is associated with OCT identified-plaque rupture in ACS patients with only intermediate coronary artery lesions. NLR may be used as a potential biomarker for plaque rupture in risk stratification and management for intermediate coronary artery lesions.

REFERENCES

- Tobis J, Azarbal B, Slavin L. Assessment of intermediate severity coronary lesions in the catheterization laboratory. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2007) 49:839–48. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2006.10.055
- Levine GN, Bates ER, Blankenship JC, Bailey SR, Bittl JA, Cercek B, et al. 2011 ACCF/AHA/SCAI guideline for percutaneous coronary intervention: executive summary: a report of the American college of cardiology foundation/American heart association task force on practice guidelines and the society for cardiovascular angiography and interventions. *Catheter Cardiovasc Interv*. (2012) 79:453–95. doi: 10.1002/ccd.23438
- Patel MR, Peterson ED, Dai D, Brennan JM, Redberg RF, Anderson HV, et al. Low diagnostic yield of elective coronary angiography. *N Engl J Med.* (2010) 362:886–95. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0907272
- Burke AP, Farb A, Malcom GT, Liang YH, Smialek J, Virmani R, et al. Coronary risk factors and plaque morphology in men with coronary disease who died suddenly. N Engl J Med. (1997) 336:1276–82. doi: 10.1056/ NEJM199705013361802

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Ethnics Review Board of Shanghai Ninth People's Hospital, Shanghai Jiaotong University School of Medicine. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JJ and HZe performed data collection and analysis and wrote the manuscript. YZ and CW performed CAG and OCT. JG contributed to data interpretation and assisted in conducting the study. HZh and JZ were the principal investigators and provided study design, interpretation, manuscript drafting and editing. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the Guiding Medical Project of Shanghai Science and Technology Committee (Grant No. 19411963300) and the project of construction and application of biobank for coronary heart disease of the Shanghai Ninth People's Hospital (YBKA201910).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm. 2022.770760/full#supplementary-material

- Kolodgie FD, Burke AP, Farb A, Gold HK, Yuan J, Narula J, et al. The thincap fibroatheroma: a type of vulnerable plaque: the major precursor lesion to acute coronary syndromes. *Curr Opin Cardiol.* (2001) 16:285–92. doi: 10.1097/ 00001573-200109000-00006
- Larionov S, Dedeck O, Birkenmeier G, Thal DR. Expression of alpha2macroglobulin, neutrophil elastase, and interleukin-1 alpha differs in earlystage and late-stage atherosclerotic lesions in the arteries of the circle of Willis. Acta Neuropathol. (2007) 113:33–43. doi: 10.1007/s00401-006-0134-0
- Drechsler M, Megens RT, van Zandvoort M, Weber C, Soehnlein O. Hyperlipidemia-triggered neutrophilia promotes early atherosclerosis. *Circulation.* (2010) 122:1837–45. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.110. 961714
- Döring Y, Drechsler M, Wantha S, Kemmerich K, Lievens D, Vijayan S, et al. Lack of neutrophil-derived CRAMP reduces atherosclerosis in mice. *Circ Res.* (2012) 110:1052–6. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.112.265868
- 9. Duffy BK, Gurm HS, Rajagopal V, Gupta R, Ellis SG, Bhatt DL. Usefulness of an elevated neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio in predicting long-term mortality

after percutaneous coronary intervention. Am J Cardiol. (2006) 97:993-6. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2005.10.034

- Gibson PH, Croal BL, Cuthbertson BH, Small GR, Ifezulike AI, Gibson G, et al. Preoperative neutrophil–lymphocyte ratio and outcome from coronary artery bypass grafting. *Am Heart J.* (2007) 154:995–1002. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2007.06. 043
- Dragu R, Huri S, Zukermann R, Suleiman M, Mutlak D, Agmon Y, et al. Predictive value of white blood cell subtypes for long-term outcome following myocardial infarction. *Atherosclerosis*. (2008) 196:405–12. doi: 10.1016/j. atherosclerosis.2006.11.022
- Tamhane UU, Aneja S, Montgomery D, Rogers EK, Eagle KA, Gurm HS. Association between admission neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio and outcomes in patients with acute coronary syndrome. *Am J Cardiol.* (2008) 102:653–7. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2008.05.006
- Adamstein NH, MacFadyen JG, Rose LM, Glynn RJ, Dey AK, Libby P, et al. The neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio and incident atherosclerotic events: analyses from five contemporary randomized trials. *Eur Heart J.* (2021) 42:896–903. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehaa1034
- 14. Tearney GJ, Regar E, Akasaka T, Adriaenssens T, Barlis P, Bezerra HG, et al. Consensus standards for acquisition, measurement, and reporting of intravascular optical coherence tomography studies: a report from the international working group for intravascular optical coherence tomography standardization and validation. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2012) 59:1058–72. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2011.09.079
- Mintz GS. Clinical utility of intravascular imaging and physiology in coronary artery disease. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2014) 64:207–22. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2014. 01.015
- Pijls NH, van Schaardenburgh P, Manoharan G, Boersma E, Bech JW, van't Veer M, et al. Percutaneous coronary intervention of functionally nonsignificant stenosis: 5-year follow-up of the DEFER Study. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2007) 49:2105–11. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2007.01.087
- Bae JH, Corban MT, Seo YH, Kim T, Lee G, Kwon TG, et al. Ten-year clinical outcomes of an intermediate coronary lesion; prognosis and predictors of major adverse cardiovascular events. *Int J Cardiol.* (2020) 299:26–30. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2019.06.076
- Núñez J, Núñez E, Bodí V, Sanchis J, Miñana G, Mainar L, et al. Usefulness of the neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio in predicting long-term mortality in ST segment elevation myocardial infarction. *Am J Cardiol.* (2008) 101:747–52. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2007.11.004
- Azab B, Zaher M, Weiserbs KF, Torbey E, Lacossiere K, Gaddam S, et al. Usefulness of neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio in predicting short- and longterm mortality after non-ST-elevation myocardial infarction. *Am J Cardiol.* (2010) 106:470–6. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2010.03.062
- Mor A, Luboshits G, Planer D, Keren G, George J. Altered status of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells in patients with acute coronary syndromes. *Eur Heart J.* (2006) 27:2530–7. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehl222
- Zafrir B, Hussein S, Jaffe R, Barnett-Griness O, Saliba W. Lymphopenia and mortality among patients undergoing coronary angiography: long-term follow-up study. *Cardiol J.* (2020). doi: 10.5603/CJ.a2020.0141 [Epub ahead of print].

- 22. Pasqui AL, Di Renzo M, Bova G, Bruni F, Puccetti L, Pompella G, et al. T cell activation and enhanced apoptosis in non-ST elevation myocardial infarction. *Clin Exp Med.* (2003) 3:37–44. doi: 10.1007/s102380300014
- Hofmann U, Frantz S. Role of lymphocytes in myocardial injury, healing, and remodeling after myocardial infarction. *Circ Res.* (2015) 116:354–67. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.116.304072
- 24. Azab B, Shah N, Akerman M, McGinn JT Jr. Value of platelet/lymphocyte ratio as a predictor of all-cause mortality after non-ST-elevation myocardial infarction. *J Thromb Thrombolysis*. (2012) 34:326–34. doi: 10.1007/s11239-012-0718-6
- 25. Wang Y, Peng Z. Prognostic value of platelet/lymphocyte ratio and CAMI-STEMI score for major adverse cardiac events in patients with acute ST segment elevation myocardial infarction after percutaneous coronary intervention: a prospective observational study. *Medicine (Baltimore)*. (2021) 100:e26942. doi: 10.1097/MD.00000000026942
- Thompson CB, Diaz DD, Quinn PG, Lapins M, Kurtz SR, Valeri CR. The role of anticoagulation in the measurement of platelet volumes. *Am J Clin Pathol.* (1983) 80:327–32. doi: 10.1093/ajcp/80.3.327
- De Luca G, Venegoni L, Iorio S, Secco GG, Cassetti E, Verdoia M, et al. novara atherosclerosis study group. platelet distribution width and the extent of coronary artery disease: results from a large prospective study. *Platelets*. (2010) 21:508–14. doi: 10.3109/09537104.2010.494743
- Csordas A, Bernhard D. The biology behind the atherothrombotic effects of cigarette smoke. *Nat Rev Cardiol.* (2013) 10:219–30. doi: 10.1038/nrcardio. 2013.8
- Messner B, Bernhard D. Smoking and cardiovascular disease: mechanisms of endothelial dysfunction and early atherogenesis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2014) 34:509–15. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.113.30 0156
- Critchley JA, Capewell S. Mortality risk reduction associated with smoking cessation in patients with coronary heart disease: a systematic review. *JAMA*. (2003) 290:86–97. doi: 10.1001/jama.290.1.86

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Jiang, Zeng, Zhuo, Wang, Gu, Zhang and Zhang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Inflammatory Mediators in Atherosclerotic Vascular Remodeling

Bryce R. Evans^{1,2†}, Anaïs Yerly^{1,2†}, Emiel P. C. van der Vorst^{3,4,5,6}, Iris Baumgartner^{1,2}, Sarah Maike Bernhard^{1,2}, Marc Schindewolf^{1,2} and Yvonne Döring^{1,2,3,4*}

¹ Division of Angiology, Swiss Cardiovascular Center, Inselspital, Bern University Hospital, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland, ² Department for BioMedical Research (DBMR), University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland, ³ Institute for Cardiovascular Prevention (IPEK), Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich (LMU), Munich, Germany, ⁴ DZHK (German Centre for Cardiovascular Research), Partner Site Munich Heart Alliance, Munich, Germany, ⁵ Institute for Molecular Cardiovascular Research (IMCAR) and Interdisciplinary Center for Clinical Research (IZKF), RWTH Aachen University, Aachen, Germany, ⁶ Department of Pathology, Cardiovascular Research Institute Maastricht (CARIM), Maastricht University Medical Centre, Maastricht, Netherlands

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Paul H. A. Quax, Leiden University, Netherlands

Reviewed by:

Teresa Padro, Institut de Recerca de l'Hospital de la Santa Creu i Sant Pau, Spain Stephanie Lehoux, McGill University, Canada

> *Correspondence: Yvonne Döring yvonne.doering@insel.ch

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Atherosclerosis and Vascular Medicine, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

> Received: 03 February 2022 Accepted: 11 April 2022 Published: 04 May 2022

Citation:

Evans BR, Yerly A, van der Vorst EPC, Baumgartner I, Bernhard SM, Schindewolf M and Döring Y (2022) Inflammatory Mediators in Atherosclerotic Vascular Remodeling. Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 9:868934. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.868934 Atherosclerotic vascular disease remains the most common cause of ischemia, myocardial infarction, and stroke. Vascular function is determined by structural and functional properties of the arterial vessel wall, which consists of three layers, namely the adventitia, media, and intima. Key cells in shaping the vascular wall architecture and warranting proper vessel function are vascular smooth muscle cells in the arterial media and endothelial cells lining the intima. Pathological alterations of this vessel wall architecture called vascular remodeling can lead to insufficient vascular function and subsequent ischemia and organ damage. One major pathomechanism driving this detrimental vascular remodeling is atherosclerosis, which is initiated by endothelial dysfunction allowing the accumulation of intimal lipids and leukocytes. Inflammatory mediators such as cytokines, chemokines, and modified lipids further drive vascular remodeling ultimately leading to thrombus formation and/or vessel occlusion which can cause major cardiovascular events. Although it is clear that vascular wall remodeling is an elementary mechanism of atherosclerotic vascular disease, the diverse underlying pathomechanisms and its consequences are still insufficiently understood.

Keywords: atherosclerosis, remodeling, inflammatory mediator, chemokines, cytokines

INTRODUCTION

Inflammatory mediators such as chemokines and cytokines are quickly released by a multitude of cell types during inflammation and trauma and thereby orchestrate a vital immune response and vascular remodeling. These interactions can occur in either an autocrine or paracrine fashion resulting in structural and functional changes of the vascular wall. However, during chronic inflammatory conditions these mediators can also cause tissue damage or (irreversible) tissue remodeling, a term referring to structural and functional changes of the arterial vessel wall (1). A chronic disease that is characterized by such arterial vessel remodeling is atherosclerotic vascular disease, which is the most common cause of cardiovascular disease (CVD) (2). Mechanisms involved in atherosclerotic arterial remodeling include hyperplasia of the arterial intima and media, changes in vascular collagen and elastin, endothelial dysfunction, and arterial calcification. Identifying the cross talk between cells of the vasculature which maintain or disrupt vascular homeostasis and result in vascular remodeling may offer strategic insight for CVD prevention.

Atherosclerosis is initiated by endothelial dysfunction allowing lipids to accumulate in the intima, which subsequently results in intimal inflammation driving (persistent) vascular changes (3). Various inflammatory mediators comprising of modified lipids, such as oxidized low-density lipoprotein (oxLDL), but also chemokines, cytokines and lipid mediators further foster the endothelial dysfunction and increase vascular permeability. This increased permeability further stimulates the influx and accumulation of lipids and immune cells in the intimal layer of the vascular wall, resulting in a vicious circle (3). The immune cell infiltration into the vessel wall is further increased by the upregulation of adhesion molecules on the endothelium, stimulated by the inflammatory environment. This further induces the arrest of monocytes and other leukocytes onto the vessel wall which subsequently transmigrate into the intima (4, 5). Infiltrated monocytes subsequently differentiate into macrophages which will engulf excess lipids and develop into lipid laden foam cells. Due to the excess uptake of lipids, these foam cells will eventually undergo apoptosis and necrosis, resulting in the formation of a necrotic core in atherosclerotic lesions (6). Accumulation of such necrotic debris leads to the continued release of toxic and pro-inflammatory stimuli in the intima, further promoting inflammation, remodeling and vulnerability of the plaque.

Key cells in shaping the vascular architecture are vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMCs), which are normally present in the arterial media and express a range of "SMC markers" including smooth muscle cell myosin heavy chain (MYH11), smooth muscle cell actin (SM-a), smoothelin and others. These VSMCs are considered to have a contractile phenotype, which is important to maintain the vascular tone. However, during atherosclerosis formation a phenotype switch is induced by inflammatory mediators resulting in the transition from a contractile phenotype to a synthetic phenotype. Additionally, VSMCs will proliferate and migrate from the media into the intima where they will produce extracellular matrix (ECM) to form a fibrous cap and stabilize the atherosclerotic lesions. Moreover, VSMCs with a synthetic phenotype adopt macrophage-like characteristics and can also develop into SMC-derived foam cells (2). Additionally and especially in later stages of lesion development, synthetic VSMCs also produce and secrete matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) resulting in greater proteolytic activity toward elastin and collagen, which destabilizes the plaque and increases the risk of plaque rupture and thrombus formation (7).

This review aims to draw attention to the main inflammatory mediators involved in vascular remodeling seen in atherosclerosis.

CHEMOKINES

Chemokines are a family of chemoattractant cytokines secreted by various cells, which play a vital role in cell migration from the bloodstream into tissues. They induce cell movement in response to and toward a chemokine gradient also referred to as chemotaxis (8). In addition, chemokines play an important role in various cellular functions including proliferation, survival and differentiation (9). Chemokines can be classified into four structural subfamilies, CC, CXC, CX₃C and C based on the location of the key cysteine residues in the disulfide bonding which are either juxtaposed (CC) or separated by 1 or 3 amino acids (CXC and CX₃C) respectively (10). Chemokines initiate cellular responses through interaction with seven-transmembrane G-protein coupled receptors (GPCRs), more specifically classical chemokine receptors, or with atypical chemokine receptors (ACKRs), which do not signal through G-proteins (11).

CC chemokines have at least 27 distinct members reported in mammals, called CC chemokine ligands (CCL) and are typically responsible for the induction of leukocyte migration (10, 11). Currently, 17 different CXC chemokines have been described in mammals, which can be further subdivided into two subcategories, based on the presence or absence a specific amino acid sequence of glutamic acid-leucine-arginine immediately before the first cysteine of the CXC motif (12). The subgroup of CXC chemokines with this sequence specifically induce the migration of neutrophils, while the subgroup without this sequence typically attract lymphocytes. More unique is CX₃CL1, which possesses three amino acids between the two cysteines and is also termed CX₃C chemokine or fractalkine (12) and the two C chemokines XCL1 (lymphotactin- α) and XCL2 (lymphotactin- β) (12).

The remainder of this chapter will focus on individual chemokines that have been shown to be involved in vascular remodeling during inflammation with a particular focus on atherosclerosis.

CCL2

CCL2 (Table 1) also known as monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 is a member of the CC chemokine subfamily and exhibits potent chemotactic activity toward monocytes and T lymphocytes (36). Jones et al. (37) demonstrated that activated VSMCs isolated from mice secreted more CCL2 and CXCL1 and in vivo knockout of Protease-Activated Receptor 2 (PAR2) in vascular cells reduced their expression of CCL2/CXCL1 and resulted in a reduction of macrophage content in atherosclerotic lesions compared to the control animals. Additional findings demonstrated increased plaques stability, increased smooth muscle actin alpha 2 ACTA-2, collagen content and reduced interleukin-1 (IL)-1 and tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-α. This suggests that CCL2 acts on macrophage chemotaxis into the lesion in a paracrine fashion (Figure 2). Furthermore, CCL2 may interact on VSMC via an autocrine mechanism to stimulate the phenotypic changes toward a synthetic phenotype. Besides promoting the transmigration of circulating monocytes, CCL2 also promotes cytokine production and adhesion molecule expression on monocytes (38). CCL2 expression is induced by inflammatory cytokines, growth factors, or complement factors in monocytes, ECs, and VSMCs (39, 40). Furthermore, CCL2 seems to be an important chemokine in the development of atherosclerosis, since its expression has been detected in atherosclerotic lesions but not in vessels obtained from healthy individuals (38, 41) and in patients with MI (36, 42). Enhanced CCL2 within the lesion is correlated with histopathologic,

Chemokines	Receptors	Cells affected	Proposed effect in vascular remodeling	References
CCL2	CCR2	Monocytes	Recruitment	(13)
				(14)
				(15)
		VSMCs	Migration via ΡΙ3Κγ signaling	(16)
			Activation of NF-kβ and AP-1 leading to cytokine secretion	(17)
			Proliferation	
CCL5 (RANTES)	CCR1	Monocytes	Recruitment, Arrest, infiltration	(18)
	CCR3	Macrophages	Differentiation into foam cells	(19)
	CCR5	VSMCs	Proliferation	(19)
			Phenotypic switch from contractile to synthetic repair cell	
CCL19/CCL21	CCR7	Monocytes	Recruitment	(20)
		Macrophages	Foam cell formation	(21)
				(22)
		VSMCs	Proliferation	(22)
			Increase MMP-1 expression	
CXCL10	CXCR3	CD4+ T lymphocytes	Recrutment of CD4+ T lymphocytes and Tregs	(23)
		Endothelial cells	Reduced wound healing	(24)
XCL12	CXCR4	Monocytes	Recruitment	(25)
		Macrophages	Differentiation into foam cell	(25)
		VSMCs	Migration	(26)
			Secretion of collagen	(27)
				(28)
CXCL16	CXCR6	Platelets	Deposition on ECs	(29)
		Macrophages	Differentiation into foam cells	(30)
				(31)
		VSMCs	Differentiation into foam cells	(30)
				(31)
X3CL1 Fractalkine)	CX3CR1	Monocytes	Recruitment and adhesion	(32)
				(33)
		VSMCs	Proliferation	(34)
				(35)

TABLE 1 | Overview of chemokines involved in atherosclerosis remodeling and their physiological effect.

molecular, and clinical hallmarks of plaque vulnerability, clearly suggesting that this chemokine also plays a role in advanced stages of lesion development (43). Interestingly, circulating CCL2 levels also correlate with subclinical atherosclerosis disease severity in postmenopausal women and may act as a potential early biomarker in this population (44). Further studies have demonstrated that circulating myeloid cells deposit CCL2 on the arterial endothelium to enhance monocyte recruitment and thereby drive atherogenesis (15).

CCL2 is also involved in vascular remodeling as it has been shown to stimulate the binding activity of *nuclear*

factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells (NF κ B) to activator protein-1 (AP-1) in cultured human VSMCs (HVSMCs) grown from unused portions of saphenous veins harvested during coronary artery bypass surgery (17). In addition, CCL2 was reported to induce the proliferation and IL-6 secretion from HVSMCs *in vitro* (17). Furthermore, recombinant CCL2 stimulated HVSMC proliferation *in vitro via* AP-1, which was inhibited by *mitogen-activated protein kinase* (MEK)-1 and MEK2 inhibitor treatment (17). This suggests that CCL2 induces differential activation of NF κ B and AP-1 leading to cytokine secretion and proliferation in human VSMCs.

Moreover, pharmacological phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase gamma (PI3Ky) inhibition, inactivation of PI3Ky, as well as genetic deletion of PI3Ky in mice was used to study the role of CCL2 on the platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) signaling pathway and migration processes in primary aortic VSMCs (16). A wound healing assay illustrated that CCL2 is crucial for VSMC migration via PI3Ky signaling as blocking the CCL2/CCR2 pathway or the inhibition of PI3Ky reduced PDGFstimulated aortic VSMC migration by 50% (16). Furthermore, a low-density lipoprotein receptor knock-out $(Ldlr^{-/-})$ mouse model fed a Western diet (WD) for 8-weeks treated with a PI3Ky inhibitor showed decreased atherosclerotic lesion size and increased plaque collagen content (45). Finally, VSMCs isolated from PI3Ky-deficient mice ($PI3Ky^{-/-}$), or mice expressing an inactive PI3Ky, termed PI3Ky^{KD/KD}, showed reduced migration when compared to the control cells in response to CCL2 and PDGF (16). Combined these results demonstrate that CCL2 plays a role in lesion formation by promoting VSMC migration in a PI3Ky dependent manner but can also result in decreased plaque stability by reducing the collagen formation.

Another study demonstrated that a CCL2 competitor (PA508) reduced inflammatory monocyte recruitment, limited neointimal hyperplasia, and attenuated myocardial ischemia/reperfusion injury in an *Apolipoprotein E* knock-out ($Apoe^{-/-}$) mouse model, highlighting the potential of PA508 as novel therapeutic approach to treat MI (13). However, the study did not examine mice on a WD to investigate the therapeutic potential of PA508 on atherosclerosis development. Nevertheless, another study treating $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice, fed with a WD for 6-weeks, daily with a CCR2 antagonist (INCB3344) revealed reduced circulating CCR2⁺ monocytes and diminished atherosclerotic plaques in both the carotid artery and the aortic root (14), proving the therapeutic potential of CCL2/CCR2 targeting for atherogenesis.

Overall, as CCL2 has been shown to be overexpressed in atherosclerotic lesions it is likely that it plays a prominent role in vascular remodeling of VSMCs in atherosclerosis (**Figure 1**). CCL2 may stabilize the plaque by fostering migration of medial VSMCs into the intima and increase their proliferation while in parallel, recruitment of arterial leukocytes into the lesion triggers atherogenesis (15). Furthermore, therapeutic strategies, such as the PI3K γ inhibition or CCL2/CCR2 pathway inhibition reveal a decrease in lesion size in mice due to the reduced VSMC migration (45) (**Table 2**). Nevertheless, further research is necessary to demonstrate whether the putative beneficial effects of CCL2 on VSMCs, e.g., increased proliferation and subsequent increase of plaque stability, outbalance its pro-atherogenic effects on leukocyte recruitment.

CCL5

CCL5, a chemokine which is also known as RANTES, can bind to a plethora of receptors including CCR1, CCR3 and CCR5 (**Table 1**) (48). Platelet-derived deposition of CCL5 on the activated endothelium results in monocyte arrest (49), which appears to be dependent on P-selectin (50). Wireinjury induced neointima formation in the carotid artery of $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice showed that the systemic inhibition of CCL5 or P-selectin deficiency hindered neointima formation as well as monocyte infiltration (50). Furthermore, it could be demonstrated that CCL5 mRNA and protein levels were upregulated in the aortic intima of $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mice fed a WD for 3 weeks and a function-blocking antibody to CCR5 significantly reduced monocyte recruitment into the lesions (18). Further investigations using a *bone marrow transplantation* (BMT) experiment demonstrated that hematopoietic CCL5 regulates monocyte recruitment and accumulation of macrophages in the lesions after 3 weeks of cholesterol-rich diet feeding of $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mice. However, after 6 weeks of cholesterol-rich diet, CCL5 only plays a minor role in the recruitment of monocytes into the lesions suggesting that CCL5 only plays a role in early stages of lesion formation and subsequent vascular remodeling (18).

Similar results were seen in a 2-week WD $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mouse model where mice were treated with a CCL5 antagonist (Met-RANTES). Treated animals had reduced atherosclerotic lesion size and a reduction in relative lesional foam cell content compared to the control group (46). Thus, CCL5 mediates vascular remodeling in atherogenesis via monocyte arrest and infiltration into the lesion and facilitates the differentiation and development of monocytes into foam cells, although the exact underlying mechanisms behind this CCL5-induced foam cell formation remain to be elucidated. Another study, using $CCL5^{-/-}CCR5^{-/-}$ mice on a 12-week WD, showed significantly reduced expression of the synthetic markers osteopontin and proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA), while the expression of the contractile VSMC marker SMa was increased in the thoracoabdominal aorta compared to the control group (19). Furthermore, in vitro culturing of human aortic SMCs (HASMCs) with palmitic acid resulted in an increased expression of proliferative and synthetic phenotype markers while inhibition of CCR5 using the antagonist maraviroc or RNA interference prevented HASMC proliferation and synthetic phenotype formation (19). Macrophages from stroke patients, exhibit an increased expression of CCL5 which signals through CCR5 on VSMCs driving their proliferation and dedifferentiation, suggesting a paracrine relationship between these macrophages and vascular VSMCs [(19, 51), p. 153]. These data suggest that CCL5 induces VSMC proliferation and phenotypic switching from a contractile to synthetic phenotype via CCR5 (Figure 2). The latter would argue for a pro-atherosclerotic role of CCL5 and induction of a synthetic VSMC phenotype promoting vascular remodeling. However, Lin et al. did not backcross the mice on an atherosclerotic background such as $Apoe^{-/-}$ or $Ldlr^{-/-}$, making it impossible to determine whether CCL5 also promotes a synthetic VSMC phenotype during atherogenesis.

CCL5 can also heterodimerize with CXCL4, another plateletderived chemokine deposited onto vascular endothelium (52). Enhanced CXCL4 presence in human plasma correlates with the severity of human atherosclerotic disease and the platelet specific deletion of CXCL4 decreases atherosclerotic lesions in mice (53, 54). Furthermore, interfering with this heterodimer via the use of the cyclic peptide MKEY resulted in decreased leukocyte recruitment and release of NETs (47). All in all, these studies suggest that CCL5 at least exerts part of its atherogenic effects by heterodimerizing with CXCL4.



FIGURE 1 Involvement of inflammatory mediators in vascular remodeling in atherosclerosis. Inflammatory mediators, such as interlukin-1 β (IL-1 β), IL-22, IL-33 and tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF α) cytokines can influence the progression of atherosclerosis and CVD *via* the activation of the endothelium resulting in the upregulation of adhesion molecules. Furthermore, these mediators increase vascular permeability, through IL-1 β , IL-22, TNF α and LTB4 and along with the adhesion molecule upregulation allows for the infiltration of monocytes and other immune cells recruited *via* chemokine ligand 2 (CCL2), C-X-C Motif Chemokine Ligand 12 (CXCL12), CCL5, CX3CL1, IL-1 β , IL-22, TNF- α Leukotriene B4 (LTB4), 5-LO. Mediators like CCL2, CCL19, CXCL10, CX3CL1, IL-1 β , IL-22, Prostaglandin E₂ (PGE2) and LTB4 also induce the migration and proliferation of VSMCs into the intima and affect the production of collagen, which, in turn, modulates plaque stability. Foam cell formation is initiated by CCL2, CCL5, CXCL16, IL-20, CXCL16, IL-20, CVL16, IL-20, CVL10, CX3CL1, IL-10, a potent anti-inflammatory cytokine, prevents the formation of foam cells and SMC migration and proliferation. As the lesion grows, blood vessel lumen is narrowing eventually causing vessel occlusion which may lead to major adverse cardiovascular complications. Inflammatory mediators CXCL12, IL-1 β , IL-22, Soluble suppression of tumorigenesis-2 (SST2), TNF α and Growth/Differentiation Factor-15 (GDF-15) also play a role in the stability of the lesion by controlling collagen in the fibrous cap. In addition, mediators like LL-22, GDF-15 and PGE2 regulate vasoconstriction and vasodilation of the arteries thereby controlling blood pressure and ensuring proper vascular function (this figure was made with Biorender.com).

CD146, a cell adhesion molecule expressed on arterial endothelium was also implicated in CCL5-mediated changes to the vascular wall. $CD146^{-/-}Apoe^{-/-}$ mice fed a WD for 24 weeks displayed lesions with a greater neutrophil and macrophage content correlating with the upregulation of CCL5 secretion when compared to the control group (55). Furthermore, neutrophil recruitment was increased in CD146-deficient mice 12 h after thioglycolate-induced peritonitis, whereby this increased recruitment correlated with the enhanced CCL5 secretion in the peritoneal cavity. The same study showed that mice treated with maraviroc between

week 12 to 24 of WD feeding showed smaller atherosclerotic lesions and reduced neutrophilia in $CD146^{-/-}Apoe^{-/-}$ mice to the same level found in $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice (55). These data suggest that CCL5 plays a prominent role in neutrophil recruitment and foam cell formation in atherosclerotic lesions and identifies CD146 agonists as potential therapeutic targets to lower CCL5 levels (**Figure 1**). Hence, increased levels of CCL5 may act as a biomarker for the severity of atherosclerosis and may even be a potent therapeutic target for SMC proliferation and phenotype switching (**Table 2**).

Chemokine	Therapeutic Treatment	Clinical trials	Animal experimenta- tion	Outcomes on atherosclerosis	References
CCL2	Pharmacological phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase gamma (ΡΙ3Κγ) inhibitor	-	4	Reduces PDGF-Stimulates aortic VSMC migration by 50%	(16)
	CCL2 competitor (PA508)	-	\checkmark	Reduces inflammatory monocyte recruitment	(13)
				Limited neointimal hyperplasia and attenuates myocardial ischemia/reperfusion injury	
	CCR2 antagonist (INCB3344)	_	\checkmark	Reduces circulating CCR2+ monocytes, Diminished atherosclerotic plaques	(14)
CCL5	CCL5 antagonist (Met-RANTES)	-	\checkmark	Reduced atherosclerotic lesion size	(46)
				Reduction in foam cells	
	MKEY	-	\checkmark	Decreases leukocyte recruitment into infarcted tissue Decreases release of NETs	(47)
CCL19/CCL21	anti-CCL21 monoclonal antibody	-	\checkmark	Reduction of the infarction size after AMI	(20)
CXCL10	pharmaceutical antagonist specific for CXCR3 (NBI-74330)		\checkmark	Reduced lesion size, CD4+ T lymphocytes content and increased Tregs content	(23)
CXCL12	_	-	_	-	_
CXCL16	-	-	-	_	-
CX3CL1	CX3CL1-Fc fusion protein	-	\checkmark	Reduces atherosclerotic lesions size, independent of the diet	(33)

TABLE 2 Targeting chemokines as therapeutic treatments in vascular remodeling and CVD.

CCL19/CCL21

Chemokines CCL19 and CCL21 and their receptor CCR7 (**Table 1**) are associated with the modulation of inflammatory responses in lymphoid and nonlymphoid tissues, including atherosclerotic lesions (56–58). Elevated levels of circulating CCL19 and CCL21 can be found in patients with unstable angina pectoris compared to controls (57) and enhanced levels of these chemokines were also observed in patients with carotid atherosclerosis, both systemically (CCL21) and within the lesion (CCL19 and CCL21) (22).

In a mouse model studying MI, the inhibition of CCL21 via intravenous injection of anti-CCL21 monoclonal antibodies led to the reduction of the infarction size after acute MI (20). Anti-CCL21 monoclonal antibody treatment further resulting in reduced MMP-9 and total collagen content in the myocardium. CCL21 was also shown to increase the binding of *acetylated LDL* (ac-LDL) to macrophages, inducing the up-regulation of *LDL receptor*-1 (LOX-1), a scavenger receptor of ox-LDL which has been shown to drive foam cell formation (21, 22). Furthermore, the lipid droplet marker *adipose differentiation-related protein* (ADRP) was upregulated in CCL21-treated macrophages indicating that CCL21 induces foam cell formation (59).

CCL19 has been shown to induce proliferation of VSMCs and results in increased MMP-1 serum levels (22), which positively correlates with total plaque burden (60). Using a BMT experiment of either $CCL19^{-/-}$ or $CCL21^{-/-}$ bone marrow into $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mice it was further demonstrated that CCL21 directs leukocyte homing into atherosclerotic lesions, whereas CCL19 induces the activation of leukocytes, lipid uptake by macrophages and foam-cell formation (61). Thus, CCL19 is involved in vascular remodeling in atherosclerosis, by inducing VSMC proliferation and enhancing protein expression of MMP-1 in VSMCs, which acts to destabilize the plaques, while both CCL19 and CCL21 foster macrophage foam cell formation (**Figure 1**). Blocking CCL19 and/or CCL21 may therefore be a potent therapeutic target to decrease the lipid content in lesions and increase plaque stability (**Table 2**).

CXCL10

EC, VSMCs, and macrophages all express CXCL10 during atherosclerosis while its receptor CXCR3 is mainly expressed on CD4⁺ T cells (**Table 1**) (62). Evidence from $Apoe^{-/-} Cxcl10^{-/-}$ mice on a WD for 6 and 12 weeks demonstrated attenuated lesions, reduced CD4⁺ T cell content and increased regulatory T cells (Tregs) markers within the lesions, suggesting an increase in Tregs within the lesion of $Apoe^{-/-} Cxcl10^{-/-}$ compared



autocrine manor, CCL2 and CCL5 for example activate VSMCs to undergo phenotypical changes in atherosclerosis. EC and VSMC derived CCL2 can further foster cross-talk between them promoting remodeling. CCL2 from ECs triggers synthetic differentiation of VSMCs and CCL2 from VSMCs promotes monocyte recruitment. Alternatively, mediators like interlukin-1 β , expressed by dendritic cells (DCs) and natural killer (NKs) cells promote the upregulation of adhesion molecule expression by ECs, transmigration of circulating leukocytes and VSMC proliferation in a paracrine fashion. IL-1 β in addition can act upon macrophages to promote IL-1 β secretion in an autocrine manner. IL-6 secreted by ECs, monocytes, T cells, neutrophils and VSMCs promotes adhesion molecule expression by ECs as well as transmigration of circulating immune cells into the atherosclerotic plaque (this figure was made with Biorender.com).

to the control (63). Furthermore, $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mice fed a 2-week WD before a collar placement and a further 8 week WD with daily treatments of a pharmaceutical antagonist specific for CXCR3 (NBI-74330) demonstrated a reduced lesion size in the aorta and aortic root compared to the control (23). Further investigation showed reduced CD4⁺ T cells in the lesion and greater expression of genes associated with greater presence of Tregs in the plaques from mice treated with NBI-74330. This suggests that CXCL10 plays a prominent role in vascular remodeling and may be a potential therapeutic target (Table 2). Further experiments were conducted in $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice fed a WD for 2 weeks followed by induction of an unstable plaque with a flow-altering device around the carotid artery. These animals were further fed a WD for 9 weeks and treated with a bioactivityneutralizing monoclonal CXCL10 antibody (MAB466) (64). The CXCL10 antibody treatment resulted in a more stable lesion phenotype with increased VSMCs content compared to

untreated controls. Hence, CXCL10 may also influence VSMC behavior affecting plaque stability, potentially making CXCL10 an attractive therapeutic target for vascular remodeling (65). Adding to this, in PI3KyKD/KD mice treated with the CXCL10 antibody (MAB466) demonstrated that CXCL10 production by VSMCs inhibited endothelial healing in a wire induced scratch model (24). This suggests that CXCL10 also has a paracrine relationship with endothelial healing and may play a role in maintaining endothelial dysfunction in atherosclerosis. However, this would need to be further investigated in an atherosclerotic mouse model on a WD. Furthermore, studies using an in vitro model in which human endothelial cells (SGHEC-7) were co-cultured with the human VSMC cell line SGHVSMC-9 demonstrated that CXCL10 expression contributes to remodeling by altering the motility and differentiation of the VSMCs (66). Future studies could investigate the role of CXCL10 on the phenotypic switching of VSMCs within atherosclerosis.

CXCL12

The chemokine CXCL12 (Table 1) is highly expressed in human atherosclerotic lesions (32, 67) and genome-wide association studies noted that the genomic locus 10q11, hosting the CXCL12 gene and the intergenic single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) rs2802492 located near CXCL12, are independently associated with CXCL12 plasma levels and coronary artery disease (CAD) risk (68, 69). Furthermore, a causative detrimental role of enhanced CXCL12 titers in CAD was described (70) and may also account for CVD in general, rendering CXCL12 a useful biomarker for CVD risk. In line with this, mouse studies could show that EC-specific CXCL12 knock out in Apoe^{-/-}mice fed a WD for 12 weeks reduced the lesion area in the thoracoabdominal aorta and the aortic arch as well as CXCL12 plasma levels compared to control mice (69). Furthermore, a positive correlation between CXCL12 plasma levels and lesion area was seen in the control but not in EC-CXCL12 deficient mice. Combined, these observations suggest that EC-derived CXCL12 promotes atherosclerosis and vascular remodeling (69).

In vitro assays exploring the effects of ox-LDL treatment demonstrated an increase in CXCL12 protein and mRNA expression compared to untreated controls for both THP-1 cells (human monocyte cell line derived from a patient with acute monocytic leukemia) and HASMCs (71). Furthermore, Gao et al. (25) showed that CXCL12-treated THP-1 cells expressed less ATP Binding Cassette Subfamily A Member 1 (ABCA1) and subsequently resulted in a reduced cholesterol efflux capacity toward apolipoprotein A1 (ApoA-I). The same study also revealed that systemic overexpression of CXCL12 in Apoe^{-/-} mice, using a lentivirus, resulted in increased lesion formation as well as macrophage accumulation in the plaques. A more detailed analysis demonstrated decreased ABCA1 mRNA expression in lesional macrophages in Apo $e^{-/-}$ mice which overexpressed CXCL12 supporting the observations made in vitro (25). Together, these data suggest that CXCL12 promotes the formation of macrophage-derived foam cells in atherosclerotic lesions via inhibition of ABCA1 expression. The potential of CXCL12 to promote foam cell formation by VSMCs or any other analysis of VSMCs was not investigated in the in vivo model in this study and should therefore be a subject for future research.

In contrast to the above described observations, CXCL12 is upregulated in the artery via lysophosphatidic acid in response to vessel injury, and the increase in circulating CXCL12 induces the migration of a subtype of Sca-1+ Lin- smooth muscle progenitor cells (SPCs) (26, 27). Intravenous injection of CXCL12 in Apoe^{-/-} mice fed a WD resulted in increased plaque stabilization, characterized by increased collagen content and a thicker fibrous cap, via the accumulation of SPCs (28). However, this study analyzed ligated carotid arteries, which display significant phenotypical differences in their lesion composition compared to «native» atherosclerotic lesions.Contrary, presence of CXCL12 does also induce recruitment of endothelial cell progenitors and fosters neovascularization in MI (72). While neovascularlarization in the context of MI seems beneficial another recent study has shown that active non-canonical NF-KB signaling in microvessels of carotid atherosclerotic lesions together with enhanced CXCL12 expresssion and neovascularization may induce plaque instability (73).

Overall, CXCL12 plays a critical role in the development of vascular remodeling as demonstrated by EC-derived CXCL12 mediating atheroprogression or the accumulation of VSMCs in the intima in response to increased CXCL12 titers (**Figure 1**) (26, 27, 69). Taken together, CXCL12 may serve as biomarker for CAD risk (70) and seems to drive macrophage foam cell formation and lesion growth. On the other hand, animal studies also suggest that it increases lesion stability by recruitment of SPCs and infiltration of medial VSMCs. Hence, therapeutical targeting of CXCL12 should only be cell specific and considered with great care.

CXCL16

CXCL16 is an atypical chemokine containing a mucin-like stalk, transmembrane and cytoplasmic domains, which are not found in other CXC chemokines (74). CXCL16 has two distinct forms, the membrane-bound form which promotes the firm adhesion of cells expressing the receptor CXCR6 and the soluble form, generated by proteolytic cleavage of membrane-bound CXCL16, which acts as a chemoattractant for CXCR6⁺ cells (74). CXCL16 (Table 1) is expressed on stimulated ECs and VSMCs, macrophages, dendritic cells (DC) and platelets, whereas its receptor CXCR6 is expressed on memory and effector T cells, natural killer (NK) cells and NK T cells and is also found on plasma B cells (29, 75). CXCL16 is expressed in human atherosclerotic plaques and lesion severity is correlated with increased CXCL16 levels, as shown in human carotid endarterectomy specimens (76). It could be demonstrated that CXCL16 expression in the plaque enhanced platelet deposition on the endothelium (29). Furthermore, in vitro studies using human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs) established that the immobilization of CXCL16 promoted CXCR6-dependent platelet adhesion to the endothelium during physiologic flow and at low shear rates (77). This data implies that CXCL16 may play a role in vascular inflammation and thrombo-occlusive diseases. However, future investigations need to assess this relationship also on the more pathologically relevant arterial endothelium to understand platelet adhesion in an atherosclerotic model. Zhao et al. demonstrated that during ischemia reperfusion injury, cardiac EC-derived CXCL16 recruits CD11b+Ly6Chigh inflammatory cells and facilitates the release of *tumor necrosis factor* α (TNF α) (interferon) IFN- γ and interleukin (IL)-17 in the heart. In line with this, silencing of CXCL16 by applying a specific shRNA reduced cardiac apoptosis, inflammation and dysfunction in ischemia reperfusion induced mice (78).

CXCL16 may also play a role in vascular remodeling through alteration of foam cell formation as its expression has been found to be upregulated in lipid-laden intimal macrophages and VSMCs (30). Moreover, CXCL16 may also directly contribute to foam cell formation as it is known to be a scavenger receptor for phosphatidylserine and oxLDL and its expression is upregulated in lipid-laden intimal macrophages and VSMCs via an autocrine mechanism (30). Growing evidence highlights the potential for VSMCs to develop into foam cells (71) and, like macrophages, VSMCs also express CXCL16 in response to IFN- γ stimulation, which also correlates with an increased uptake of oxLDL by VSMCs (31). Therefore, it can be surmised that CXCL16 facilitates the development of macrophage and VSMC foam cells (**Figure 1**). However, to our best knowledge so far no therapeutic treatment against CXCL16 has been investigated in the context of atherosclerosis and chronic vascular inflammation opening a potential interesting novel avenue of future research.

CX3CL1

CX3CL1 also known as fractalkine is also a chemokine which can be present as a membrane-bound or soluble form (79). Both forms activate the chemokine receptor CX3CR1 (Table 1), where the transmembrane form induces integrin-independent leukocyte adhesion and the soluble form is a chemoattractant for leukocytes (80). During atherosclerosis, monocytes expressing CX3CR1 bind and adhere to the endothelium which express the membrane-bound form of CX3CL1 (81). CD16⁺CX3CR1^{HIGH} monocytes then activate endothelial signal transducer and activator of transcription 1 (STAT1), NFKB and p65 phosphorylation to upregulate proliferation and expression of CX3CL1, IL-1β, Intercellular adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1) and vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM-1) by ECs (82, 83). Hence, the CX3CL1-CX3CR1 axis enhances a proatherosclerotic EC phenotype via the upregulation of adhesion molecules and inflammatory mediators. In this context, in vitro studies have shown that CX3CL1 is upregulated on activated VSMCs and triggers monocyte adhesion to VSMCs (32). Further work has demonstrated that $Cx3cr1^{-/-}$ animals—post femoral arterial injury induced via an angioplasty guide wire-were protected against intimal hyperplasia due to decreased monocyte trafficking to the lesion compared to the control group (34). In addition, CX3CR1 deficiency resulted in decreased VSMC proliferation and intimal accumulation, which is either directly or indirectly a result of defective monocyte infiltration (34). The relationship between CX3CL1-CX3CR1 and inhibited VSMC proliferation and intimal accumulation in vascular remodeling still needs to be elucidated in detail. One study has demonstrated that a mononuclear CX3CR1+ cell population residing in murine bone marrow provides a source of SPCs after wireinduced vascular injury, which differentiate into VSMCs within the neointimal plaque (35). Furthermore, BMT of CX3CR1 deficient bone marrow into C57BL6/J mice demonstrated that Cx₃cr1 expression is essential for VSMC differentiation from SPCs in the vascular wall (35). Thus, CX3CL1 may play a prominent role in intimal hyperplasia promoting atherosclerosis through increased VSMC proliferation and monocyte trafficking. However, it would be worthwhile to perform similar studies using either an $Apoe^{-/-}$ or a $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mouse fed a WD to provide results that truly reflect CVD triggered mechanisms.

Another recent study treated $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mice with a CX₃CL1-Fc fusion protein inhibiting the CX₃CR1-CX3CL1 interaction. This fusion protein treatment significantly reduced atherosclerotic lesion size, independent of WD diet feeding and reduced M1-like macrophage and T cell accumulation in the aortic wall (33). Thus CX3CL1-Fc could be a potent therapeutic option interfering with vascular remodeling and atherosclerosis (Table 2). Along this line, another study implemented the use of a DNA vaccine, a vector that contains genes encoding a single-chain antibody specific for the mouse dendritic cell (DC) antigen DEC205 and the receptor CX3CR1 (DEC-CX3CR1) and a non-DC DNA vaccine (Con-CX3CR1). Both vectors were injected into $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice fed a normal chow diet (84). DEC-CX3CR1 vaccinated mice demonstrated a significantly reduced atherosclerotic plaque size compared to both Con-CX3CR1 vaccinated and unvaccinated mice (84). Furthermore, DEC-CX3CR1 mice showed reduced monocyte infiltration and lipid deposition in the lesions compared to unvaccinated mice, although the lesional macrophages still possessed an M1 phenotype. Not only does this further support the role of the CX3CL1-CX3CR1 axis in vascular remodeling (Figure 1), but it also emphasizes the need to conduct more studies on DNA vaccination (Table 2) as an effective therapeutic strategy against atherosclerosis and vascular remodeling. Overall, CX3CL1 plays an important role in M1 macrophage differentiation and the migration/proliferation of VSMC resulting in vascular changes (Figure 1).

CYTOKINES

Cytokines are molecules that are secreted by immune cells and other specific cell types that modulate the inflammatory immune response and mediate cell-cell communication. Cytokines are subdivided into different classes: TNFs, IFNs, ILs, transforming growth factors (TGFs) including growth/differentiation growth factors (GDF), colony-stimulating factors (CSFs) and chemokines as detailed before. In atherosclerosis, pro-inflammatory cytokines play an important role in the initiation and progression of the disease and in the instigation of endothelial dysfunction, upregulation of adhesion molecules and promotion of immune cell migration as well as their infiltration into the lesion. All these different factors lead to arterial remodeling and subsequent changes in vascular function (85). The most important cytokines that are known to contribute to atherosclerosis lesion remodeling are IL-1, IL-6, IL-10, IL-22, IL-33, TNF-α and GDF-15 which will be discussed below in greater detail:

Interleukin 1

IL-1 was one of the first cytokines to be discovered and it is divided into two related but functionally distinct isoforms: IL- 1α and IL-1\beta. Here, the main focus will be on IL-1\beta as this is a potent driver of the inflammatory response in atherosclerosis and vascular inflammation. IL-1 β is synthesized by many cells including neutrophils, NK cells, DCs, ECs macrophages, monocytes and SMCs (Figure 2). In atherosclerosis, its synthesis is triggered by the uptake of cholesterol crystals by macrophages activating the NLR family pyrin domain containing 3 (NLRP3) inflammasome or by the binding of IL-1 family members to their receptor IL-1R resulting in a positive autocrine inflammatory feedback loop (86). In addition to cholesterol, monocytic inflammasomes and the production of IL-1 β can be activated by dying VSMC and in turn promotes VSMC proliferation as shown in vitro and in vivo in C57BL/6 mice of vein graft injury (87). IL-1β itself induces the upregulation of adhesion molecules such

as ICAM1 and VCAM1 as well as the monocyte chemoattractant chemokine CCL2 (please see section CCL2) on ECs promoting leukocyte recruitment into the atherosclerotic plaque (Figure 1; Table 3) (88, 115, 116). Pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-18 has also an important role in cross-talk between ECs and the underlying VSMCs. Specific secretion of IL-1^β by SMC induces E-selectin expression by ECs (117). In turn, IL-1 β secretion by activated ECs promotes VSMC proliferative, synthetic and macrophage-like phenotypes (118). The barrier function of ECs is crucial to maintain vascular wall homeostasis. However, in atherosclerotic conditions, dyslipidemia and proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-1ß promote excessive adhesion molecule expression by ECs leading to endothelial dysfunction and increased permeability of the EC barrier due to the disruption of intercellular junctions, resulting in increased leukocyte infiltration and vascular remodeling (Figures 1, 2; Table 3) (90). In addition, IL-1β promotes VSMC proliferation by stimulation of autocrine production of PDGF (Figure 1) and the production and release of the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-6 (Table 3) (92, 93). IL-1 β -induced EC dysfunction is also promoted by plasma trimethylamine-N-oxide (TMAO). TMAO is an oxidation product of the liver that is made from compounds synthetized by intestinal bacteria and an elevated concentration of TMAO increases monocyte mobilization and activation leading to low-grade inflammation (119). In line with this, high plasma levels of TMAO are associated with atherosclerosis and increased risk of CVD. In this context Boini et al. (119) showed that TMAO increases the assembly and activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome leading to an increased production of IL-1β in carotid arteries of WT mice with partially ligated carotid artery. In addition, in vitro experiments indicate that TMAO treatment induces NLRP3-dependent endothelial hyperpermeability by decreasing zonula occludens-1 (ZO-1), a tight junction protein responsible for junction integrity, expression in mouse carotid arterial endothelial cells (CAECs) (119). Therefore, targeting TMAO may help to reduce adverse remodeling in atherosclerosis by preventing EC leakage and infiltration of inflammatory cells as well as reducing IL-1ß driven inflammation (119). IL-1 β also increases the expression of dipeptidyl peptidase 4 (DPP4), which is a transmembrane protein expressed on ECs that is involved in glucose metabolism and cardiometabolic disease (120). Recent studies showed that DPP4 inhibition decreases atherosclerotic plaque burden. For example, Meng et al. investigated the atheroprotective role of the DPP4 inhibitor trelagliptin on HAECs exposed to IL- 1β in vitro, showing that trelagliptin treatment had a strong inhibitory effect on the expression of adhesion molecules and pro-inflammatory chemokines and cytokines that orchestrate monocyte adhesion on the endothelium (89). Mechanistically, trelagliptin inhibits IL-1ß induced NFkB transcription factor activation which subsequently prevents the transcription of the monocyte chemoattractant chemokines CCL2, CXCL1 as well as the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-6 and the adhesion molecules ICAM1 and VCAM1 (mRNA and protein levels) (Table 3) (89).

Results from studies that focus on IL- β antibody blocking or knock out *in vivo* are less straightforward. Earlier work in Apoe^{-/-}mice in which the anti-IL-1 β antibody XMA052

MG1K was injected twice weekly during 16 weeks of WD showed a decrease of aortic lesion area of 37, 22 and 29% with 0.1, 1.0, 10 mg/kg XMA052 MG1K, respectively, compared to IgG injected control $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice (91). In vitro experiments performed in the same study revealed reduced release of other pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-6, IL-8, TNF-α and CCL2 from cultured macrophages and reduced release of the proteolytic enzymes MMP-3 and MMP-9 from ECs and VSMCs, after XOMA 052, a human engineered IgG2 anti-IL-1β antibody, treatment (Tables 3, 4) (91). However, MMP-3 and MMP-9 expression were not affected in vivo, and no difference was observed in the plaque collagen content suggesting that plaque stability is not modified by this treatment (91). Yet, when anti-IL-1ß treatment was tested to investigate its role in established atherosclerotic lesions, it led to adverse remodeling. Cell-specific effects of the IL-1ß antibody (mouse monoclonal antibody, Novartis, 10 mg/kg) were tested by Gomez et al. on VSMC lineage tracing $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice where the fate and migration of SMCs can be monitored during the development of atherosclerosis by using an inducible Cre-flox system to label MYH11⁺ SMC specific YFP expression ($Apoe^{-/-}Myh11$ -CreER^{T2}R26R-YFP). The anti-IL-1ß monoclonal antibody treatment did not lead to any differences in the aortic plaque size compared to IgG treated control animals after 18 weeks WD. In addition, anti-IL-1β treated mice showed thinner fibrous caps characterized by a 30% decrease of collagen, a 40% decrease of VSMC content, though a surprising 50% increase of lesional macrophages within the fibrous cap (Table 4) (121). These results indicate that anti-IL-1β treatment has a detrimental effect on fibrous cap remodeling promoting plaque instability.

Nevertheless, the Canakinumab Anti-inflammatory Thrombosis Outcome Study (CANTOS) was the first big scale clinical trial confirming the potential of anti-inflammatory IL-1 β therapy in CVD. In the CANTOS trial, anti-IL-1 β (canakinumab) treatment resulted in a decrease of inflammatory markers in the plasma of patients such as high-sensitivity C-reactive protein (hsCRP) (26–41%) and IL-6 (6–25%) (129–131).

The receptor for IL-1 β , *IL*-1 β receptor type 1 (IL-1R1), was also described to reduce atherosclerotic plaque development (132, 133). However and in sharp contrast, lack of the *IL*-1 β receptor antagonist (IL-1ra) promotes atherosclerotic plaque formation (134). More recent studies further support this controversial role of IL-1R1 and IL-1ra in atherosclerosis development and more precisely in atherosclerotic plaque remodeling.

IL-1R1 deletion has a dual role in plaque stability and outward vessel remodeling as shown in a female mouse model lacking IL-1R1 (*IL*-1*R*1^{-/-}*Apoe*^{-/-}) and fed a WD for 30 weeks. These mice showed reduced aortic root lesion size as well as a 50% reduction of the lumen area of the brachiocephalic artery when compared to control *IL*-1*R*1^{+/+}*Apoe*^{-/-} mice. However, these reductions were accompanied by enhanced features of plaque instability, characterized by decreased VSMCs and collagen content. MMP-3 expression in the brachiocephalic artery was also significantly lower in *IL*-1*R*1^{-/-}*Apoe*^{-/-} animals which may explain the reduced collagen content in the plaques (135). In line with this, IL-1Ra-deficient mice exhibited considerable inflammation in

TABLE 3	Overview of	cvtokines	involved in	atherosclerosis	remodeling	and their	ohvsiologica	effect.

Cytokines	Receptors	Cells affected	Proposed effect in vascular remodeling	References
IL-1β	IL-1R	ECs	EC dysfunction	(88)
			Expression of ICAM1, VCAM1, CCL2	(89)
			Leukocyte adhesion and infiltration into the intima	(90)
		Macrophages	Expression of IL-6, IL-8, TNFa, CCL2	(91)
		VSMCs	Proliferation	(92)
			IL-6 expression	(93)
			Collagen expression	
IL-6	Gp130	ECs	ICAM1, VCAM1 expression	(94)
				(95)
		Monocytes	Recruitment, infiltration	(96)
				(97)
		VSMCs	Recruitment and migration	(98)
				(95)
		Neutrophils	Recruitment	(96)
				(97)
		ECM	Collagen deposition	(99)
L-10	IL-10R1	Macrophages	Prevent proinflammatory cytokines production	(100)
				(101)
				(102)
			Prevent foam cell formation	
	IL-10R2			
			Promotes M2 macrophage polarization	
-22	IL-1R1	ECs	ICAM1, VCAM1 expression	(103)
				(104)
				(105)
		Macrophage	Phenotypic change from anti-inflammatory into	(105)
			pro-inflammatory cell type, Reduced cholesterol efflux	
		VSMCs	Migration and proliferation	(106)
			Phenotypic switch	(107)
			from contractile into synthetic repair cell	(105)
-33	ST2	ECs	VCAM1, ICAM1, E-selectin, CCL2 expression	(108)
		Macrophage	Inhibits foam cell formation	(109)
		T cells	Differentiation into Th2 cells	(109)
NFa	TNF1 TNF2	ECs	ICAM1, VCAM1, CCL2 expression	(110)
		Monocytes	Recruitment, Differentiation into macrophages	(111)
				(112)
		Macrophage	Foam cell formation	(110)
		VSMCs	Proliferation	(113)
				(114)

the aorta accompanied by an increased macrophage content in the adventitia and destruction of the elastic lamina, which is normally important to maintain arterial wall stability prevent intima lesion progression (136, 137). Another study also investigated the role of IL-1Ra in atherosclerosis lesion development by making use of IL-1R $a^{+/+}$ and IL-1R $a^{+/-}$ mice (IL-1R $a^{-/-}$ mice were excluded from this study due to reduced weight gain and differential cholesterol metabolism) on $Apoe^{-/-}$ background. Heterozygous and control animals were fed normal chow diet for 16 weeks and IL-1R $a^{+/-}Apoe^{-/-}$ mice showed a 30% increase of atherosclerotic lesion size compared to IL- $1Ra^{+/+}Apoe^{-/-}$ mice (134). Interestingly, after 32 weeks of chow diet feeding the lesion size was similar in both groups, but macrophage accumulation in the lesions was reduced in IL- $1Ra^{+/-}Apoe^{-/-}$ animals compared to control. VSMCs in the same lesions showed a 15% decrease compared to control IL- $1Ra^{+/+}/Apoe^{-/-}$ animals (134). These findings suggest that IL1-Ra plays an important role in the development of atherosclerotic lesions and also suggests that it impacts plaque composition, modulation and stability (**Figure 1**).

Cytokines	Therapeutic Treatment	Clinical trials	Animal experimentation	Outcomes on atherosclerosis	References
IL-1 β	Canakinumab	\checkmark	\checkmark	Decreases aortic lesion area, Decreases IL-6, IL-8, TNF α , CCL2, Decreases collagen and VSMC content	(91)
					(121)
IL-6	Raloxifene	\checkmark	\checkmark	Decreases aortic lesion area, Decreases IL-6, Decreases ICAM1, VCAM1 expression, Decrease macrophage and VSMC content	(95)
	Ziltivekimab	\checkmark	-	Decreases of serum CRP	(122)
	Tocilizumab	\checkmark	-	Decreases CRP, Ameliorates FMD, Increase total cholesterol	(123)
IL-10	Nothing yet	-	-	-	-
L-22	Fezakinumab	\checkmark	-	Not published yet	(124)
L-33	Nothing yet	_	-	-	_
TNFα	Adalimumab	\checkmark	\checkmark	Decreases VCAM1, E-selectin, CRP, and aortic stiffness; Increases oxLDL	(125)
					(126)
					(127)
	Etanercept	\checkmark	-	Decreases aortic stiffness, Increases cholesterol and triglycerides	(128)

TABLE 4 | Targeting cytokines as therapeutic treatments in vascular remodeling and CVD.

Taken together, IL-1ß is detrimental and promotes earlystage atherosclerosis development but on the other hand animal models suggest that it is beneficial in an advanced stage of the disease to maintain plaque stability and avoid major cardiovascular complications. Plaque stability also seems to be affected by interfering with IL1-R1 or IL-1RA. Nevertheless, it is important to keep in mind that research on mice and in vitro assays have certain limitations with regards to the translation to human pathologies. Therefore, efficacy and safety of the CANTOS trial and its promising beneficial results in patients with adverse cardiovascular events still hold true even if research on IL-1ß on atherosclerosis in mice and in vitro findings are sometimes conflictual meaning that the results are not always consistent from one study to another. In addition, one should keep in mind that $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice are severely hypercholesterolemic which does not fully translate with the CANTOS patients who were under statin treatment. Moreover, canakinumab in CANTOS was only administered quarterly and not weekly which may explain why no effects on lesion stability were reported yet. The latter also underlines the importance of careful timing of treatment regimens.

Interleukin 6

IL-6 is secreted by various cells including epithelial cells, VSMCs, vascular ECs, monocytes, and T cells (**Figure 2**) (138) and promotes the synthesis of acute phase proteins such as CRP, amyloid A, $\beta 2$ protein, hemopexin and haptoglobin. Both CRP and amyloid A are biomarkers of chronic inflammation and their levels predict cardiovascular risk (97, 139). In addition, IL-6 shows chemotactic activity for monocytes and neutrophils and promotes the expression of adhesion molecules (**Table 3**) (94) and chemokines leading to vascular remodeling by the induction

of leukocyte adhesion and infiltration into the intima (**Figures 1**, **2**; **Table 3**) (96, 97). More precisely, paracrine secretion of IL-6 by VSMC induces expression of the adhesion molecule E-selectin on ECs (117). In addition, in response to IL-6 signaling ECs and SMC also start to secrete IL-6 (140). TNF α activated ECs also induce SMC production of IL-6 (141).

Circulating IL-6 is a biomarker for CVD such as acute coronary syndrome with atherosclerosis (142). A study on carotid atherosclerosis showed that blood levels of IL-6 and TNFα were higher in patients with carotid atherosclerosis compared to control subjects and the cytokine levels increased with increasing amounts of carotid atherosclerosis stenosis (143). IL-6 was also shown to promote migration and viability of macrophages and VSMCs in vitro and regulate ECM deposition and reorganization (Table 3) (95, 98). One mechanism of IL-6 driven SMC migration is made via MyD88 and TRIF action and activation of p38 MAPK and ERK1/2 signaling) (144). Schieffer et al. investigated the role of IL-6 deficiency on atherosclerosis development. In this study, IL-6 deficient $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice $(Apoe^{-/-}IL-6^{-/-})$ were fed with chow diet for 53 ± 4 weeks and showed a significant decrease in aortic transcript and protein levels of MMP-9, tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase-1, collagen I and V and lysyl oxidase (145), an important protein for the formation and repair of the ECM, compared to $Apoe^{-/-}$ control mice (146). Additionally, Apoe^{-/-}IL-6^{-/-} mice exhibited a decrease in macrophage and leukocyte infiltration into the lesions, although atherosclerotic lesion formation was enhanced in Apoe $^{-/-}IL$ -6^{-/-} compared to $Apoe^{-/-}$ animals (28.1 vs. 14.9% respectively). The latter may be explained by the observed increase of total cholesterol, LDL, and very-low-density lipoprotein VLDL in IL-6 deficient animals and a decrease of plasma IL-10, compared to control mice (146).

Interestingly, a recent study showed an atheroprotective effect of raloxifene treatment in male $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice fed a WD for 12 weeks. Raloxifene is a drug that is prescribed to post menopause women to prevent osteoporosis and is able to inhibit IL-6 binding to the IL-6 receptor subunit GP130, thereby prohibiting downstream signaling pathways such as STAT3. In this study, it was observed that daily administration of 5 mg/kg raloxifene reduced the area of atherosclerotic lesion size in the aorta and aortic root in Apoe-/- mice compared with untreated control Apoe^{-/-} mice (95). In addition, raloxifene significantly decreased the expression of IL-6, ICAM1, and VCAM1 in the aortic vascular ECs and reduced the lesional macrophage and VSMC content in these aortic lesions. Mechanistically it could be demonstrated that raloxifene decreases atherosclerosis by preventing IL-6-induced phosphorylation of STAT3 and inhibiting the IL-6/GP130 interaction (Tables 3, 4) (95).

IL-6 secretion by aortic perivascular adipose tissue (PVAT) also promotes aortic stiffness and remodeling in $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mice compared to WT C57BL/6 mice fed with chow diet (99). Aortic stiffness, mediated by changes in the ECM protein expression, is caused by an increase in cross-linking of collagen (147). Consistent with other studies, Du et al. (99) also observed an increase in IL-6-ediated collagen type I expression in the aorta of $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mice (**Table 3**). These findings suggest that IL-6 may play an important role in inducing changes in the ECM by increasing collagen type I expression and thereby promoting subsequent arterial stiffness and thus vascular remodeling (**Figure 1**).

RESCUE, a trial to evaluate the reduction in inflammation in patients with advanced chronic renal disease utilizing antibodymediated IL-6 inhibition investigated the effect of ziltivekimab in patients with high cardiovascular risk (122). Patients in this study had elevated serum CRP levels and chronic kidney disease and were randomly allocated into groups with differential monthly subcutaneous administrations of ziltivekimab (total of 7.5 mg, 15 mg or 30 mg) or placebo. After 12 weeks of treatment, CPR levels decreased by 77% in the 7.5 mg group and by 92% in the 30 mg group. Biomarkers of systemic inflammation and thrombosis, relevant to atherosclerosis, were also reduced in a dose-dependent manner, while no severe side effects were detected. Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the study unfortunately had to be terminated before the planned secondary 24-week endpoint to avoid exogenous causes of increased CPR levels and thereby bias the interpretation of the results. However, it is planned to do a large-scale cardiovascular outcome trial on the same population to investigate the effect of ziltivekimab on the recurrence rate of vascular events (Table 4) (122). Another clinical study investigated the efficiency of an anti-IL-6 treatment, tocilizumab, on endothelial function in highrisk CVD patients with rheumatoid arthritis (RA). Tocilizumab is a humanized monoclonal antibody that targets the soluble and membrane-bound IL-6 receptor. The study consisted of three groups, whereby 18 patients received tocilizumab (8 mg/kg IV) every 4 weeks, 24 patients underwent anti-TNFα treatment (methotrexate 15-25 mg/week or leflunomide 20 mg/d) and 18 control patients who were treated with synthetic diseasemodifying antirheumatic drugs (123). Endothelial function was evaluated by flow-mediated dilation (FMD) measurements before and after 16 weeks of starting the different treatments. As expected, patients from the tocilizumab treated group showed the most striking reduction in mean CRP levels compared to the other treatments. Furthermore, the mean FMD only significantly improved in the tocilizumab group, increasing from 3.43 to 4.96%. On the other hand, anti-IL-6 treatment greatly enhanced the atherogenic lipid profile and increased total cholesterol levels (Table 4) (123). Long-term treatment with tocilizumab was also addressed in a pilot study with 16 female RA patients receiving monthly injections with tocilizumab (8 mg/kg IV) and endothelial function was again measured by FMD. The endothelial function significantly improved after 6 months of treatment compared to 16 non-RA control subjects (148). As underlined by various clinical trials, tocilizumab worsens the lipid profile, total cholesterol burden, LDL, and triglyceride profile. However, it does also improve endothelial function and therefore reduces vascular remodeling. Therefore, to minimize the detrimental effects of elevated lipids, it would be ideal to for example combine tocilizumab with statin treatment.

Interleukin 10

IL- 10 is an anti-inflammatory cytokine produced mainly by macrophages and T cells. IL-10 signaling is mediated through a two-receptor complex named IL-10 receptor 1 (IL-10R1) and IL-10R2. The receptor complex is constitutively expressed on numerous hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cells such as epithelial cells and fibroblast and is upregulated upon activation (149). In atherosclerosis, IL-10 prevents remodeling by inhibiting macrophage activation and their proinflammatory cytokine production including TNF α , IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-8, granulocyte stimulating factor (G-CSF) and granulocyte macrophage colonystimulating factor (GM-CSF), foam cell formation, MMP expression, VSMC proliferation and therefore helps to reduce atherosclerotic plaque formation (**Figure 1; Table 3**) (101, 150).

In contrast, IL-10 deficiency in Apoe^{-/-} after 16 weeks on chow diet leads to greater atherosclerosis plaque formation, an increase in blood cholesterol (e.g., LDL), an increase in Th1 cell response in the lesion as well as greater tissue factor activities, systemic coagulation and vascular thrombosis compared to control (151). In APOE*3-Leiden mice under cholesterolenriched high-fat diet with cuff-induced neointima formation in the femoral artery, IL-10 deficiency led to increased neointima formation. On the other hand, in the same mouse model, IL-10 overexpression by means of single intramuscular injection of IL-10 resulted in a 45% decrease of neointima surface (152). However, $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mice transplanted with marrow cells from IL-10 transgenic male mice on a C57BL/6J background and fed chow diet for 4 weeks prevents the formation of advanced lesions, shifts Th1 cells toward Th2 phenotype and decreases IFN-y levels in the lesion (153). Interestingly, IL-10 overexpression leads to increased modified LDL uptake by macrophages, although it also stimulates its efflux and thus prevents foam cell formation (Figure 1) (100). Overall, IL-10 diminishes lesion burden by decreasing proinflammatory cytokine levels and promoting an anti-inflammatory environment in the lesion with M2 polarized macrophages as well as Th2 cells and prevents foam cell formation (100, 154, 155). IL-10 also inhibits VSMCs activation
in vitro and *in vivo*. IL-10 treatment of LPS-stimulated rat SMCs resulted in a decreased NF- κ B activation, IL-6 secretion as well as reduced SMC migration and proliferation (**Figure 1**). In line with these observations, in a rat model of intimal hyperplasia, IL-10 treatment led to reduced SMC proliferation and intimal growth 14 days after balloon abrasion of the aorta compared with saline-injected control animals (150).

Furthermore, Jung et al. investigated more in detail the protective cellular and molecular mechanisms of IL-10 that prevent adverse MI LV remodeling. The authors show that IL-10 promotes M2 macrophage polarization *in vitro* and in turn the M2 secretome induces cardiac fibroblast activation, proliferation, migration and α -SMA expression. In addition, the same study showed that IL-10 treatment of fibroblasts reduces the ratio of collagen I to III secretion 7 days post-MI leading therefore to decrease fibrosis formation (**Table 3**) (102). These observations could mean that IL-10 levels may be implicated in plaque stability.

Systemic treatment with IL-10 is not ideal as it inhibits inflammation even when it is needed to fight pathogens. Indeed, long-term treatment of IL-10 increases the prevalence of intracellular infection such as Chlamydia and Listeria (156). In this regard, a study has tried cell-specific systems to avoid these off-target side effects. Exosomes loaded with IL-10 mRNA were engineered to target inflamed macrophages in the atherosclerotic lesion. These exosomes were used to treat $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice under 8 weeks high fat diet and resulted in decreased atherosclerotic plaque formation compared to PBS receiving control or exosome treatment (157).

Treatments and clinical trials are currently undergoing to explore the anti-inflammatory properties of IL-10 in various chronic diseases including RA, multiple sclerosis, allergies and inflammatory intestinal disease among others. However, IL-10 therapy for atherosclerosis and its effect on vascular remodeling remains to be investigated.

Interleukin 22

IL-22 is a member of the IL-10 cytokine family and is secreted by both innate and adaptive immune cells such as activated T cells especially T helper (Th) 22 cells and Th17 cells, NK cells, neutrophils, fibroblasts, and macrophages. IL-22 is involved in many cellular processes including lipid metabolism regulation, maintenance of bacterial homeostasis in the intestine and tissue regeneration (158).

The function of IL-22 in atherosclerosis is largely unknown, although evidence suggests that IL-22 is involved in vascular remodeling by promoting pro-inflammatory chemokines and antimicrobial peptide secretion as well as increasing VSMC migration and proliferation (**Figure 1**) (159, 160). In addition, IL-22 regulates adhesion molecule expression by ECs such as ICAM1 and VCAM1 as well as the production of chemokine ligands that have been implicated in adhesion, migration and recruitment of monocytes in atherogenesis (**Figure 1**) (103–105) (**Table 3**). The receptor of IL-22, being IL-22R1, is widely expressed on VSMCs, macrophages and ECs and mediates enhanced proliferation and migration through NFkB-, STAT3-, MAPK- and ERK1/2-dependent pathways in VSMCs

(Figure 1). Furthermore, paracrine IL-22 promotes macrophage differentiation from anti-inflammatory into a pro-inflammatory phenotype and impairs the cholesterol efflux capacity of the cells, thereby promoting foam cell formation (Figure 1) (161, 162). Rattik et al. demonstrated that IL-22-deficient Apoe^{-/-} mice (IL-22^{-/-} Apoe^{-/-}) fed a WD for 14 weeks had a significant reduction of atherosclerotic plaque size in both the aortic root and aorta, compared to control Apoe^{-/-} mice. In addition, $IL-22^{-/-}$ Apoe^{-/-}mice depicted reduced collagen content but increased expression of genes associated with VSMC contraction, namely α -actin, vinculin and caldesmon (Table 3) (106). The same study also explored the role of IL-22 in tissue repair mediated by arterial VSMCs in a carotid artery injury model in C57BL/6 mice. Here, an increased expression of IL-22 on VSMCs could be observed in the injured compared with non-injured arteries (106). These results suggest that IL-22 plays a key role in atherosclerotic plaque formation via the stimulation of dedifferentiation of contractile VSMCs toward synthetic repair cells resulting in plaque growth and that IL-22 is involved in plaque stability by thickening the fibrous cap, rendering it more stable by promoting lesional collagen content (Figure 1). IL-22 is therefore a double-edged sword. On the one hand, IL-22 worsens atherosclerosis by promoting inflammation, dysregulating macrophage cholesterol metabolism leading to more foam cell formation and promoting VSMCs proliferation and fibrous cap thickening (Table 3) (105). While on the other hand, IL-22 also leads to more stable plaques by increasing VSMC proliferation and migration into the intima forming a thick fibrous cap which decreases the risk of rupture and acute cardiovascular events.

Besides the above described protective effect of IL-22 it was also demonstrated that this cytokine can prevent atherosclerosis by promoting the expression of antimicrobial peptides which limit the spread of proatherogenic bacteria such as Enterobacteriaceae (Klebsiella sp), Prevotellaceae (Prevotella copri), Lachnospiraceae, Clostridiaceae and Ruminococcaceae. Additionally, a BMT of $IL-22^{-/-}$ BM into $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mice fed with WD for 16-weeks revealed larger atherosclerotic lesion sizes in hematopoietic IL-22-deficient $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mice compared to the control group (158). In these mice the aortic plaque was characterized by an increase of T cells and myeloid cell content as well as enhanced expression of aortic and intestinal proinflammatory cytokines like IL-1B, TNFa, CCL2 and CCL5. Intestinal gene expression of anti-microbial peptides C-type regenerating islet derived-3 (Reg3)-b and Reg3-g were also significantly reduced in hematopoietic IL-22 deficient $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mice compared to controls and whole metagenome shotgun sequencing analysis of cecal luminal microbiota revealed an increase of the above mentioned pro-inflammatory and proatherogenic bacterial species in absence of IL-22 (158).

However, in sharp contrast, more recently Shi et al. (107) underlined the pro-atherogenic effects of IL-22 produced by Th22 cells. After 12 weeks of WD feeding while $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice were treated with intraperitoneal injections of 2 µg recombinant mouse IL-22 (rIL-22) three times a week, it could be shown that IL-22 treatment resulted in larger atherosclerotic plaque sizes in the aortic root and the aorta as well as an increase in lesional

macrophages. Th22, Th17 cells as well as DCs, collagen and serum IL-6 levels were also enhanced compared to PBS-treated Apoe^{-/-} control mice. In addition, SMC α -actin was reduced in mice undergoing rIL-22 treatment. These observations were abolished when mice were treated three times a week with 20 µg anti-IL-22 monoclonal antibody (IL-22 mAb), proving the causal role of IL-22 in the observed effects. The same study also showed that BM-derived DCs from $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice treated with 100 ng/mL rIL-22 followed by stimulation with oxLDL displayed enhanced maturation properties and were able to induce differentiation and proliferation of naïve CD4⁺T cells into Th17 cells (107). The authors concluded that IL-22 secretion by Th22 aggravates atherosclerosis by promoting T cells (Th17), DCs and macrophage infiltration in the plaque and by inducing the dedifferentiation of contractile SMCs into synthetic SMCs (Table 3).

Human studies have also observed a correlation between circulating IL-22 levels and atherosclerosis. 45 patients with carotid artery disease were selected and were classified as symptomatic or asymptomatic based on the presence or absence of cerebrovascular symptoms. Immunostaining of plaques revealed a 7.15-fold higher IL-22 occurrence in symptomatic patients compared to the asymptomatic ones (104). Moreover, significant higher plasma levels of IL-22 were measured in patients with acute MI compared to healthy controls (163). Pre-clinical and clinical studies testing fezakinumab, a human anti-IL-22 mAb, and mAbs targeting the IL-22 receptor are still ongoing in patients with severe inflammatory diseases such as psoriasis, atopic dermatitis and rheumatoid arthritis. The limited results that are already published suggest no adverse safety concerns and <50% skin improvement, based on Percentage Change in the Scoring of Atopic Dermatitis (SCORAD) scores in atopic dermatitis patients (Table 4) (124, 164). Since atherosclerosis is also an inflammatory disease, interfering with IL-22 or IL-22 receptor may also represent a promising therapeutic target for CVD, although more elaborate research is needed to pinpoint the exact mechanisms of action.

Interleukin 33

IL-33, the most recently discovered member of the IL-1 cytokine family may also play a crucial role in vascular remodeling. This cytokine is expressed by ECs, VSMCs, epithelial cells and immune cells such as macrophages and T cells. For example, IL-33 is released from injured or necrotic ECs and acts as an alarmin leading to pro-inflammatory responses, both from innate and adaptive immune cells (165, 166). IL-33 binds to *IL-1 receptor like protein* (IL-1RL1 or also known as ST2). ST2 has two forms, a transmembrane (ST2L) and a soluble (sST2) one, which compete with each other for IL-33 binding. ST2L is expressed by various immune cells such as macrophages, T cells (predominantly Th2), mast cells, and innate lymphoid cells (167). Elevated levels of IL-33 and its soluble receptor sST2 were observed in patients suffering from pathologies such as diabetes, obesity, CAD, stroke and atherosclerosis (168).

IL-33 promotes the expression and secretion of various proinflammatory cytokines, adhesion molecules, proteolytic and coagulation factors. Investigations of IL-33 in atherosclerosis revealed that this cytokine stimulates the expression of the endothelial adhesion molecules VCAM1, ICAM1 and E-selectin as well as the expression of CCL2 in HUVECs in a concentrationdependent manner resulting in increased leukocyte adhesion (Figure 1; Table 3) (108). On the other hand, by binding to the ST2L, IL-33 can also influence the phenotype and function of macrophages and T cells (167). Furthermore, Miller et al. (109) found that IL-33 reduces atherosclerotic lesion size in the aortic sinus of 6-week-old male $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice fed with WD for 12 weeks while treated twice weekly with IL-33 injections $(1 \mu g/injection)$ compared to the PBS-injected control group. In the same study, it could be demonstrated using in vitro serum assays that the atheroprotective effect of IL-33 was due to IL-33-mediated polarization of T cells into Th2 cells, inhibition of foam cell formation and an increase of antibody production targeting oxidized LDL. Nevertheless, plaque stability from the treated and untreated group remained unchanged, characterized by similar VSMC and collagen content, suggesting that IL-33 treatment decreases atherosclerosis plaque size without affecting plaque stability (Table 3) (109).

However, also some controversial results regarding the effects of IL-33 were found in human and rat studies. In humans, circulating IL-33 levels were found to correlate with vulnerable and high-risk plaques in 191 patients with carotid artery atherosclerosis. Analysis of carotid endarterectomies (CEA) from these patients also revealed an increased plaque expression of IL-33 and its receptor ST2 as well as enhanced IL-33 serum levels in CEA patients with vulnerable plaques compared with CEA patient with stable plaques (166). In contrast to what was observed in humans, obese rats showed increased sST2 levels in the aorta which correlated with an increase in the production of collagen, fibronectin and profibrotic molecules enhancing ECM formation and vascular fibrosis (Figure 1) (169). IL-33 seems to have differential effects on the stability of the atherosclerotic plaque depending on the species, in humans it was associated with vulnerable plaques however in rats, IL-33 seems to increase plaque stability.

In addition, it was found that certain genetic polymorphisms in the IL-33 locus resulted in deferential atherosclerosis development in patients with RA. From 576 RA patients carrying the mutant TT genotype of IL-33 rs3939286 polymorphism had a significantly lower carotid intima-media thickness (cIMT) evaluated by carotid ultrasound, compared to the wild-type CC genotype. The heterozygous CT genotype had an intermediate cIMT value. Combined, these results suggest a potential protective effect of the IL-33 rs3939286 T allele in atherosclerosis development by decreasing IL-33 expression (170).

However, there are also studies showing that atherosclerosis severity was not affected by IL-33/ST2 signaling. For example, there were no significant differences in atherosclerotic lesion area between $IL33^{-/-}Apoe^{-/-}$, $ST2^{-/-}Apoe^{-/-}$ or $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice fed with 10-weeks-high cholesterol diet (171).

In conclusion, research on IL-33 and its multiple controversial effects on atherosclerosis are not yet fully elucidated and need to be better understood. A potential explanation for the controversial results are differences in tissue specific expression patterns, the applied model (e.g., deficiency vs. receptor blocking)

or the prescribed medication, which should be investigated and compared more closely in future studies.

Tumor Necrosis Factor α

TNFa is a pro-inflammatory cytokine that is expressed mainly by macrophages, DCs and T cells and activates various pathways including cell survival, apoptosis, necrosis, migration, proliferation, barrier disruption, cell adhesion and actin cytoskeleton modification (172). It has two receptors TNFR1 and TNFR2, although several studies showed that the majority of TNFa signaling is mediated through TNFR1 (173-175). TNFa modulates vascular remodeling by increasing EC permeability, up-regulation of endothelial adhesion molecules leading to monocyte adhesion to the endothelium, matrix degradation and VSMCs proliferation in the intima (Figure 1; **Table 3**) (111, 113, 176, 177). TNFα can act both in a paracrine or autocrine manner. For example, TNFa-activated ECs stimulate VSMC expression of the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-6 but also vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and further TNFα expression (141). Furthermore, TNFα secreted by ECs leads to VSMC proliferation as well as promoting synthetic and macrophage-like phenotype differentiation (118).

Therefore, TNFa is a key atherosclerotic cytokine in atherosclerosis (178) and its genetic deletion in atherogenic $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice fed 10 weeks of WD was found to decrease atherosclerotic lesion size by 50% compared to control $Apoe^{-/-}$ animals (112). In the same study a BMT of 10-week-old $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice with age-matched Apoe^{-/-} $TNF\alpha^{-/-}$ BM resulted in a 83% reduction of lesion size after 25 weeks of WD in mice with hematopoietic TNFa-deficiency (112). Unexpectedly, no differences in lipid burden, VCAM1 expression, macrophage, B cell and T cell numbers in the circulation could be observed comparing TNFa-deficient mice with control animals. These results suggest that hematopoietic TNFa may not be involved in monocyte mobilization, since adhesion molecules as well as macrophage content in the plaques were similar in both groups (Table 3) (112). Another study using $Apoe^{-/-}TNF\alpha^{-/-}$ mice found a decreased expression of the adhesion molecules VCAM1 and ICAM1 and the cytokine CCL2 in TNFa-deficient mice on chow diet compared to $Apoe^{-/-}$ control mice (Table 3) (110). The same study also described an reduced capacity of macrophages to phagocytose LDL particles, thereby promoting foam cell formation as well as an decreased expression level of the scavenger receptor class A in TNF α -deficient Apoe^{-/-} mice compared to $Apoe^{-/-}$ controls (110) (Figure 1; Table 3). Taken together, it seems that somatic TNFa deficiency has a greater impact on atherosclerosis development as it decreases endothelial adhesion molecule expression as well as foam cell formation compared to hematopoietic TNF- α deficiency.

Anti-TNF α therapies in RA patients are also known to decrease the level of serum chemerin, an adipokine that has an important role in CVD, although the relationship of chemerin and TNF α in remodeling remains unknown (179). Nevertheless, vascular remodeling seems to be affected by chemerin levels as shown *in vitro*, where chemerin deficiency decreases VSMCs proliferation and *in vivo* where it decreases neointima hyperplasia after angioplasty (180). Lack of chemerin also leads to the reduction of pro-inflammatory cytokines, like TNF α , in the serum suggesting a feedback loop between the two (179). Another component that modulates TNF α -induced remodeling is the *erythropoietin-producing human hepatocellular receptor* (EphA), which is a receptor tyrosine kinase that mediates cell-adhesion and leukocyte homing in atherosclerosis by promoting ICAM1 and VCAM1 expression on ECs (181). EphA2-deficient *Apoe*^{-/-} mice which were fed a WD for 12 weeks developed smaller innominate artery and carotid sinus plaque size compared to *Apoe*^{-/-} control animals (182). Furthermore, *in vitro* knockout of EphA2 in HAECs revealed that TNF α treatment is unable to induce monocyte adhesion to ECs lacking EphA2, suggesting that the TNF α -induced expression of adhesion molecules is inhibited upon EphA2 deficiency (182).

The effect of TNF α on endothelial function may also be modulated by food consumption. For example, aged garlic extract (AGE) and its sulfur-containing constituents improve the endothelial barrier function elicited by TNF α through stimulation of anti-inflammatory, anti-oxidative and antihypersensitive pathways in humans thereby also preventing CVD development including atherosclerosis. Active substances in AGE consisting of *S*-1-*prpenylcysteine* (S1PC) particularly interfere with TNF α -induced hyperpermeability of the endothelium (183). Therefore, adverse remodeling in atherosclerosis may also be reduced by food supplements.

Furthermore, tongxinluo (TXL), a traditional Chinese medicine product has anti-inflammatory as well as vasoprotective properties. In C57BL/6 mice subjected to carotid artery ligation, TXL treatment significantly reduced neointima hyperplasia in a dose-dependent manner by inhibiting macrophage infiltration as well as VSMCs proliferation in the intima of the artery, compared to untreated control mice (114). Further analysis revealed that the protective effects of TXL in hyperplasia are due to the inhibition of TNF α -induced miRNA-155 expression, a generally pro-inflammatory acting miRNA (114).

Nevertheless, until recently the therapeutic potential of $TNF\alpha$ blockage in atherosclerosis by pharmacological inhibitors such as monoclonal antibodies remained unknown. Oberoi et al. tested weekly injections of mouse-specific anti-TNFa monoclonal antibody CNTO5048 (12 mg/kg) in 10-week-old Ldlr^{-/-} mice fed with high fat, high cholesterol diet for either 6 or 12 weeks. Plasma inflammatory markers such as IL-6, CCL2 and TNFa were significantly decreased in mice receiving CNTO5048 after 12 weeks of treatment compared to control animals injected with IgG antibody (184). However, no differences were observed in the 6 weeks group, although mRNA expression levels of IL-6, CXCL1 and ICAM1 in vascular tissue of the aortic arch were increased after both 6- and 12-weeks treatment. On the other hand, plasma lipid profiles revealed a significant increase in VLDL cholesterol and triglycerides due to CNTO5048 treatment. Moreover, atherosclerotic plaque burden was also augmented in CNTO5048 mice. Detailed examination of the plaque composition revealed a reduction of intimal VSMC infiltration and lower collagen type I deposition within the atherosclerotic plaque in the CNTO5048-treated group which is associated with plaque instability. These counter-intuitive results revealing reduced systemic inflammation though enlarged lesion growth are most likely due to the enhanced cholesterol levels observed in the treated group. Yet, analysis of genes regulating lipid and cholesterol metabolism, such as *Apob*, *Mttp* or *Apoa5* in the liver, did not reveal any differences between the two groups (184). In contrast, adalimumab, a human-specific anti-TNF α monoclonal antibody binding and blocking both soluble and membrane bound TNF α , administered to *Ldlr*^{-/-} mice fed 10-weeks of WD, revealed reduced atherosclerotic lesion size by 52% in the anti-TNF α treated mice (2.2 mg/kg twice weekly *via* intraperitoneal injection) compared to IgG controls, while the cholesterol and triglyceride levels did not change between the groups (185). These differential results may be due to the different antibodies that were applied, since the mouse model and length of WD feeding were comparable between the two studies (184, 185).

Various clinical trials have already been conducted to evaluate the effect of anti-TNF α treatment in patients with CVD. For example, recent findings reveal a decrease in cardiovascular biomarkers, such as soluble VCAM1, in patients after treatment with adalimumab. Psoriasis is well known to increase CVD risk as well as sharing different biomarkers and pathophysiological mechanisms such as systemic inflammation and endothelial dysfunction with CVD, suggesting that this pathology might benefit from similar therapeutic approaches (186, 187). Therefore, Zdanowska et al. conducted a study using 34 patients with psoriasis and 8 healthy volunteers between 30 and 73 years old, which were treated with an initial dose of 80 mg and then 40 mg of adalimumab every 2 weeks. After 12 weeks of treatment, soluble VCAM1 serum levels were significantly decreased comparing psoriasis patients with controls, while Eselectin was not affected (Table 4) (125). On the other hand, E-selectin levels were decreased in a bi-yearly study examining the effect of adalimumab in 17 patients with psoriasis compared with 24 healthy age-, gender- and BMI-matched volunteers with the same treatment regimen. Serum levels of E-selectin as well as plasma levels of IL-22 were significantly decreased compared to baseline, both after 12 and 24 weeks of treatment (126). Plasma CPR levels also decreased but only reached a significant difference compared to baseline after 24 weeks of treatment. Notably and in sharp contrast to the previously described beneficial outcomes, circulating oxLDL levels increased during the 2 years follow-up (Table 4) (126). The atheroprotective effects of adalimumab may therefore be a cumulative effect from a repression of inflammation and reduction of cholesterol uptake by macrophages leading to reduced foam cell formation. However, since cholesterol uptake by macrophage is decreased, it causes an augmentation of circulating cholesterol, which is a side-effect that could be solved with a combinational treatment with statins.

In addition, adalinumab decreases aortic stiffness as tested in 18 RA patients receiving either a monotherapy of subcutaneous adalinumab (40 mg/ 2 weeks) or a combination with disease modifying antirheumatic drugs in comparison to control patients using methotrexate (MTX). After 3 months of therapy, adalinumab treatment significantly decreased the aortic stiffness indices as measured by carotid-femoral pulse wave velocity (cfPWV) from 8.18 m/s to 7.01 m/s while no difference was observed in patients using MTX. On the other hand, there was no significant difference in the disease augmentation index (AIx), a systemic arterial stiffness parameter (188), or other cardiovascular risk factors after the adalinumab treatment (**Table 4**) (127). Besides adalinumab, also another TNF α inhibitor called etanercept is used as therapy for patients with various chronic inflammatory diseases such as RA. Based on a recent meta-analysis, both treatments significantly decreased vascular remodeling by limiting aortic stiffness and wave reflection in RA patients, independently of the treatment duration (duration varied from 6 to 56 weeks) (**Table 4**) (128). However, in all the studies mentioned above, TNF α treatment led to enhanced cholesterol and triglyceride titers (**Table 4**).

In conclusion, TNF α therapy holds great promise in reducing CVD and benefitting cardiovascular patients by decreasing atherosclerotic plaque size as well as decreasing several pro-inflammatory markers and ameliorating aortic stiffness. However, the long-term effects of anti-TFN α treatment and augmentation of cholesterol levels need to be critically considered when judging on the superiority of the treatment for CVD patients in light of the unfavorable lipid profile (128). However, based on clinical studies, the increase in lipid profiles in patients undergoing TNF- α treatment could be reduced by combining it with statin treatment (189).

OTHER MEDIATORS

In addition to chemokines and cytokines also other factors influence vascular function and composition. Among them are for example growth factors, prostaglandins and leukotrienes which will be summarized with respect to their role in vascular remodeling in the following paragraphs.

Growth Differentiation Factor-15

Growth differentiation factor-15 (GDF-15), also known as macrophage inhibitory cytokine-1, is a member of the TGF- β family which is induced under stress conditions such as oxidative stress, inflammation, ischemia, or mechanical stretch (190). GDF-15 is known to be expressed in cardiomyocytes, especially in response to MI, but also by adipocytes, macrophages, ECs, and VSMCs from both healthy and injured tissues (191). A receptor for GDF-15 has been identified called glial cell-derived neurotrophic factor (GDNF) family receptor α -like (GFRAL). However, this receptor is mainly expressed on human brain stem cells and based on the various physiological effects of GDF-15 throughout the body it is hypothesized that other receptors should exist which are still to be discovered (192). Inflammatory proteins such as IL-1 β , TNF α , IL-2 and macrophage stimulating factor (MCSF)-1, all of which are upregulated in atherosclerosis, induce the expression of GDF-15 (192). In line with this, an increase in circulating GDF-15 protein was recently associated with an elevated risk of adverse events in patients suffering from acute coronary syndrome, chronic kidney disease or heart failure (193-197). For example, the study by Gohar et al. (194), demonstrated that high plasma levels of GDF-15 in women with carotid atherosclerotic disease are predictive for secondary cardiovascular events. However, the effect of GDF-15 on cardiac remodeling is still poorly understood. One study from Xu et

al. (198) showed that GDF-15 blocks norepinephrine-induced myocardial hypertrophy through a novel pathway involving the inhibition of epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) transactivation. In line with this observation, a recent overview from Wesseling et al. (199) emphasizes the role of GDF-15 in endothelial dysfunction, hypertrophy, and fibrosis (**Table 3**). GDF-15 was also associated with an elevated risk of adverse events in patients suffering from coronary syndrome, chronic kidney disease or heart failure (199). Heart failure involves cardiac remodeling following tissue injury which is caused by inflammation, volume, or pressure overload (199).

Growing evidence indicates that GDF-15 has detrimental effects on endothelial function by causing an increase in adhesion molecule expression and influencing the balance between vasoconstriction and vasodilatation (Figure 1). Indeed, GDF-15 leads to endothelial dysfunction by reducing vascular contraction and relaxation, which ultimately leads to an impaired cardiac function (Table 3) (190, 200). In addition, GDF-15 is implicated in cardiac hypertrophy which is described as an increased heart size and insufficient cardiac output (199). The exact role of GDF-15 on cardiomyocytes is still not fully understood but it seems that GDF-15 has both pro-hypertrophic and antihypertrophic effects depending on environmental cues. For example, GDF-15 promotes cardiac hypertrophy by protecting cardiomyocytes from apoptotic stimuli (201), but in constrast GDF-15 also seems to reduce myocardial hypertrophy by inhibiting the transactivation of EGFR (Table 3) (198). Further research also suggests that the anti-hypertrophic effects of GDF-15 on cardiomyocytes may be due to GDF-15-induced activation of small mother against decapentaplegic (SMAD) 2/3 proteins (202). GDF-15 also promotes cardiac fibrosis in heart failure and increases collagen turnover in MI as well as collagen deposition in atherosclerotic plaques (Figure 1; Table 3) (203-205).

In addition, elevated circulating GDF-15 levels are suggested as a potential biomarker for cardiovascular risk and outcome as it is directly linked to atherosclerosis progression. GDF-15 promotes plaque vulnerability through pro-inflammatory and angiogenic effects, especially in the early stages of the disease (205, 206). Furthermore, GDF-15 has been linked to cardiovascular event prediction in general and identification of high-risk patients (205, 206). Therefore, monitoring and targeting GDF-15 in CVD may improve early diagnosis and treatment strategies (206).

Prostaglandins

Prostaglandins are a group of lipids synthesized at sites of tissue damage or infection and play an important role in resolving injury and illness by regulating inflammation, blood flow and the formation of blood clots (207). The production of prostaglandins is initiated by *cyclooxygenase* (COX) which induces the production of *thromboxane* A2 (TXA2) and prostaglandins, such as *prostaglandin* (*PG*)-*D*2, PG-I2, PG-E2 and PG-F2 α (208). TNF α induces the expression of the prostaglandin endoperoxide synthase COX2 in a variety of cell types including ECs and VSMCs (186, 209, 210). PGs have also been found to induce diverse effects on VSMCs. For example, PG-D2 dictates the balance of VSMC proliferation and apoptosis

and PG-E2 causes VSMCs to contract by inhibiting the potassium current (211, 212). PG-E2 also regulates VSMC tone through the prostaglandin E 1 (EP-1) and EP-3 receptors. Furthermore, EP-1 and EP-3 activation mediates intracellular Ca²⁺ pathway activation and the reduction of cAMP induced vasoconstriction (213). In sharp contrast, PG-E2 stimulation of EP-2 and EP-4 increases cAMP promoting vasodilation (214). Moreover, stimulating contractile VSMCs with PG-D2 activates the ERK pathway resulting in PG-D2 dependent VSMC phenotypic switching (215, 216). In CVD animal models, e.g. in microsomal prostaglandin E2 synthase- $1^{-/-}$ (mPGES $1^{-/-}$) Ldlr^{-/-}mice on a 3- and 6-month WD, PGES1-deficiency, resulting in reduced circulating PG-E2 levels and resulted inreduced plaque burden and foam cell accumulation without affecting the blood pressure (217). PG-D2 is also induced by TNF α and, in turn, propagates the dedifferentiation of contractile VSMCs into a synthetic phenotype via the upregulation of proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR) (218). Furthermore, the loss of TNF α or the inhibition of COX2 repressed the induction of intimal thickening in mice (218). The same study also found that $TNF\alpha$ stimulates the activity of COX2 and thereby enhances COX2 expression in contractile VSMCs, while inhibition of COX2 suppressed TNFainduced contractile VSMC phenotypic switching and neointima formation (218). Taken together, PGs have a diverse role in vascular remodeling (Figure 1), from regulating vasoconstriction and vasodilation to VSMC proliferation and apoptosis. Yet, specifically in atherosclerosis PGs like PG-E2 can dictate lesion size (217) and PG-D2 plays an important role in the phenotypic switching of VSMCs to their pro-atherosclerotic synthetic phenotype (218). However, it is difficult to suggest PGs as a potential therapeutic target as COX2 selective inhibitors are associated with increased atherothrombotic risk (219). Therefore, further research is needed to better understand the role of PGs in vascular remodeling before developing specific treatment approaches.

Leukotrienes

Leukotrienes (LTs) are biologically active molecules produced by leukocytes, mastocytoma cells and macrophages in response to immunological and nonimmunological stimuli. LTs are well known as allergic, acute and chronic inflammatory mediators and are involved in several inflammatory conditions such as human arthritis, asthma, allograft rejection and atherosclerosis (220, 221). These inflammatory LTs originate from the 5lipoxygenase (5-LO) pathway of arachidonic acid metabolism and, together with the 5-LO-activating protein (FLAP), catalyze the arachidonic acid metabolism from membrane phospholipids resulting in the formation of LT-A4, which is an unstable precursor leukotriene. 5-LO can further be metabolized into LT-B4 or form cysteinyl-leukotrienes like LT-C4, -D4 and -E4 after conjugation with glutathione (222, 223). Macrophages are the main producers of 5-LO and a correlation has been found between macrophage content of 5-LO and 5-LO localized in DCs, foams cells, mast cells and neutrophils and atherosclerotic plaque size in humans (224). In addition, clinical, population genetic, cell biological and mouse studies have all linked the 5-LO pathway to atherogenesis and arterial wall remodeling (223).

In atherosclerosis, LTs promote the migration and accumulation of inflammatory cells into the intima of the vascular wall resulting in the initiation and progression of the disease (**Figure 1**). In addition, the inflammatory response is enhanced by the activation of leukotriene B_4 receptors 1 (BLT₁) and 2 (BLT₂) as well as the *cysteinyl-leukotrienes receptors* (CysL)-T₁ and CysLT₂. These receptors are expressed on immune cells and vascular cells which are associated with atherogenesis such as ECs, VSMCs and monocytes/macrophages and their activation through leukotriene binding lead to structural alterations of the vascular wall and thus vascular remodeling (222, 223).

Direct effects of LTs on blood vessels include left ventricular contractility modifications, blood pressure regulation, coronary artery contraction and leukocyte recruitment into the perivascular space (225-228). In vitro studies revealed that LT treatment of ECs enhances the surface expression of Pselectin, secretion of von Willebrand factor and stimulates the synthesis of platelet activation factors and promotes VSMCs proliferation (229-231). LT-B4 is expressed on diverse cell types and for example neutrophils, eosinophils, VSMCs and monocytes all respond to LT-B4-dependent cell migration and recruitment to sites of inflammation (Figure 1) (220, 228, 232). In addition, the LT-B4-BLT1 pathway mediates VSMC recruitment and proliferation in the atherosclerotic plaque leading to intima hyperplasia as shown in rats treated with the BLT receptor antagonist BIIL 284 (10 mg/kg, once daily for 14 days) after balloon-induced injury of the carotid artery (233). Overall, it is clear that LT-B4 plays an important role in leukocyte attraction and adhesion to the vascular endothelium and the proliferation and migration of VSMCs (Figure 1) (231, 234).

As 5-LO is the regulator of the production of LT-B₄ and cysteinyl leukotrienes, it is an interesting therapeutic target. 5-LO inhibition with intake of 0,1% BHB-TZD (5-(3,5-di-tert-butyl-4-hydroxybenzylidene)thiazolidin-2,4-dione) mixed in food was described to prevent plaque progression in atherogenic $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mice fed a WD for 8 weeks (235). Moreover, 5-LO inhibition with licofelone in rabbits significantly decreased the femoral artery intima/media ratio as well as macrophage infiltration in the neointima, CCL2 expression and the activation of NF κ B in the vascular lesion (236). Therefore, licofelone seems to diminish neointima formation following arterial wall injury and reduces inflammatory cell recruitment and adhesion into the arterial wall, thereby reducing atherosclerosis vascular remodeling.

Targeting LT receptors may represent an additional putative therapeutic target for the treatment of atherosclerosis and for preventing intimal hyperplasia after angioplasty. The *Carotid Atherosclerosis Progression Study* (CAPS) investigated 8 genetic polymorphisms associated with the leukotriene pathway and early atherosclerosis and remodeling in 969 patients. However, no significant effect of these polymorphisms was observed on atherosclerosis and remodeling risk based on carotid intimamedia thickness (237). This result may be explained by the fact that most patients only showed signs of early atherosclerosis, while there was insufficient plaque advancement and stenosis to demonstrate associations with advanced atherosclerosis. Another randomly sampled cohort of 470 healthy, middle-aged women and men from the *Los Angeles Atherosclerosis Study* (LAAS) investigated the association between 5-LO gene promoter polymorphism, dietary arachidonic acid intake and the effect on atherosclerosis. An increase in intima-media thickness and atherosclerotic plaques could be observed in patients carrying two variant alleles of the 5-lipoxygenase compared with patients with the common allele. In addition, among the persons with the two variant alleles, the ones ingesting more arachidonic acid had significantly elevated intima-media thickness compared to patients with a marine n-3 fatty acid rich diet. These findings suggest a diet-gene interaction effect which impacts the development of atherosclerosis (238).

An ongoing clinical study (started in May 2020, estimated end in December 2023) is examining the role of a cyteinyl leukotriene antagonist in atherosclerosis (NCT04277702). They aim to study its effect on lower limb artery re-occlusion rate in 200 patients with peripheral artery disease after endovascular treatment. Results will further demonstrate whether LTs are a promising therapeutic option.

CONCLUSION

Taken together many mediators exert divers and, in some cases, even opposing functions in atherosclerotic vascular remodeling. Future studies are needed to demonstrate whether the effects of CCL2, CCL5, CCL19, CXCL12, CXCL16 and CX3CL1 on VSMCs like increased proliferation and subsequent increase of plaque stability but also induction of phenotypic switching balance out their more pro-atherogenic effects on leukocyte recruitment and lesional foam cell formation. Hence, while considering the therapeutic targeting potential of chemokines in general one should keep in mind that chemokine blocking could reduce plaque size at costs of reduced lesion stability. Still, some chemokines may be useful as biomarkers since augmented levels of CCL5 or CXCL12 correlate with the severity of atherosclerosis or CAD respectively.

Cytokines like IL1-β, IL-6, IL-22, TNFa and GDF-15 seem to particularly foster EC activation and drive early atherogenesis while the effects of IL-33, PGs and LTs are less clear. In addition, IL1-β and IL-22 are also involved in VSMC proliferation and phenotypic switching, but animal models also suggest that IL-1 β is beneficial in an advanced stage of the disease by maintaining plaque stability. Caution is also warranted when blocking IL-6 and TNFa. Blocking of those two cytokines enhances total cholesterol burden, LDL, and triglyceride profiles despite improving endothelial function and reducing vascular remodeling. Therefore, to minimize the detrimental effects of elevated lipids, it is important to combine IL-6 and TNFa blocking with lipid lowering strategies like statin treatment. On the other hand, fostering beneficial effects of IL-10 for example to inhibit phenotypic switching of VSMCs could also be a promising therapeutic approach to delay vascular wall remodeling.

Overall, it is important keep in mind that tissue specific expression patterns, the applied model, the prescribed medication and deficiency vs. receptor blocking all differentially impact on well-orchestrated immune functions and, in addition, time and spatial resolution significantly contribute to the results summarized above.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

BE, AY, and YD performed literature research, drafted the manuscript, and made the figures. IB, SB, EV, and MS wrote the manuscript and provided corrections. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

REFERENCES

- Gistera A, Hansson GK. The immunology of atherosclerosis. Nat Rev Nephrol. (2017) 13:368–80. doi: 10.1038/nrneph.2017.51
- Van Varik BJ, Rennenberg RJ, Reutelingsperger CP, Kroon AA, De Leeuw PW, Schurgers LJ. Mechanisms of arterial remodeling: lessons from genetic diseases. *Front Genet.* (2012) 3:290. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2012. 00290
- Soehnlein O, Libby P. Targeting inflammation in atherosclerosis—from experimental insights to the clinic. *Nat Rev Drug Discov.* (2021) 20:589– 610. doi: 10.1038/s41573-021-00198-1
- Barthwal MK, Anzinger JJ, Xu Q, Bohnacker T, Wymann MP, Kruth HS. Fluid-phase pinocytosis of native low density lipoprotein promotes murine M-CSF differentiated macrophage foam cell formation. *PLoS ONE*. (2013) 8:e58054. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0058054
- Gerhardt T, Ley K. Monocyte trafficking across the vessel wall. *Cardiovasc Res.* (2015) 107:321–30. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvv147
- Libby P, Buring JE, Badimon L, Hansson GK, Deanfield J, Bittencourt MS, et al. Atherosclerosis. *Nat Rev Dis Primers*. (2019) 5:56. doi: 10.1038/s41572-019-0106-z
- Airhart N, Brownstein BH, Cobb JP, Schierding W, Arif B, Ennis TL, et al. Smooth muscle cells from abdominal aortic aneurysms are unique and can independently and synergistically degrade insoluble elastin. *J Vasc Surg.* (2014). 60:1033–41; discussion 1041–1032. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2013.07.097
- Hughes CE, Nibbs RJB. A guide to chemokines and their receptors. *FEBS J.* (2018) 285:2944–71. doi: 10.1111/febs.14466
- Raman D, Sobolik-Delmaire T, Richmond A. Chemokines in health and disease. *Exp Cell Res.* (2011) 317:575–89. doi: 10.1016/j.yexcr.2011.01.005
- Miller MC, Mayo KH. Chemokines from a structural perspective. Int J Mol Sci. (2017) 18:2088. doi: 10.3390/ijms18102088
- Gencer S, Van Der Vorst EPC, Aslani M, Weber C, Döring Y, Duchene J. Atypical chemokine receptors in cardiovascular disease. *Thromb Haemost*. (2019) 119:534–41. doi: 10.1055/s-0038-1676988
- 12. Laing KJ, Secombes CJ. Chemokines. Dev Comp Immunol. (2004) 28:443– 60. doi: 10.1016/j.dci.2003.09.006
- Liehn EA, Piccinini AM, Koenen RR, Soehnlein O, Adage T, Fatu R, et al. A new monocyte chemotactic protein-1/chemokine CC motif ligand-2 competitor limiting neointima formation and myocardial ischemia/reperfusion injury in mice. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2010) 56:1847–57. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2010.04.066
- Bot I, Ortiz Zacarías NV, De Witte WE, De Vries H, Van Santbrink PJ, Van Der Velden D, et al. A novel CCR2 antagonist inhibits atherogenesis in apoE deficient mice by achieving high receptor occupancy. *Sci Rep.* (2017) 7:52. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-00104-z
- Winter C, Silvestre-Roig C, Ortega-Gomez A, Lemnitzer P, Poelman H, Schumski A, et al. Chrono-pharmacological Targeting of the CCL2-CCR2 Axis Ameliorates Atherosclerosis. *Cell Metab.* (2018) 28:e175–82. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2018.05.002
- Fougerat A, Smirnova NF, Gayral S, Malet N, Hirsch E, Wymann MP, et al. Key role of PI3Kgamma in monocyte chemotactic protein-1-mediated amplification of PDGF-induced aortic smooth muscle cell migration. *Br J Pharmacol.* (2012) 166:1643–53. doi: 10.1111/j.1476-5381.2012. 01866.x

FUNDING

This research was funded by the Swiss National Foundation (SNF) Project IDs 310030_197655 and 4078P0_198297 to YD and CRSII5_193694 to IB as well as by the Swiss Heart Foundation, Project ID FF20099 to YD, a grant from the Interdisciplinary Center for Clinical Research within the faculty of Medicine at the RWTH Aachen University and NWO-ZonMw Veni (91619053) to EV.

- Viedt C, Vogel J, Athanasiou T, Shen W, Orth SR, Kubler W, et al. Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 induces proliferation and interleukin-6 production in human smooth muscle cells by differential activation of nuclear factor-kappaB and activator protein-1. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2002) 22:914–20. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000019009.73 586.7F
- Jongstra-Bilen J, Tai K, Althagafi MG, Siu A, Scipione CA, Karim S, et al. Role of myeloid-derived chemokine CCL5/RANTES at an early stage of atherosclerosis. J Mol Cell Cardiol. (2021) 156:69– 78. doi: 10.1016/j.yjmcc.2021.03.010
- Lin CS, Hsieh PS, Hwang LL, Lee YH, Tsai SH, Tu YC, et al. The CCL5/CCR5 Axis promotes vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation and atherogenic phenotype switching. *Cell Physiol Biochem.* (2018) 47:707– 20. doi: 10.1159/000490024
- Jiang Y, Bai J, Tang L, Zhang P, Pu J. Anti-CCL21 antibody attenuates infarct size and improves cardiac remodeling after myocardial infarction. *Cell Physiol Biochem.* (2015) 37:979–90. doi: 10.1159/000430224
- Stein S, Lohmann C, Schafer N, Hofmann J, Rohrer L, Besler C, et al. SIRT1 decreases Lox-1-mediated foam cell formation in atherogenesis. *Eur Heart J*. (2010) 31:2301–9. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehq107
- Halvorsen B, Dahl TB, Smedbakken LM, Singh A, Michelsen AE, Skjelland M, et al. Increased levels of CCR7 ligands in carotid atherosclerosis: different effects in macrophages and smooth muscle cells. *Cardiovasc Res.* (2014) 102:148–56. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvu036
- Van Wanrooij EJ, De Jager SC, Van Es T, De Vos P, Birch HL, Owen DA, et al. CXCR3 antagonist NBI-74330 attenuates atherosclerotic plaque formation in LDL receptor-deficient mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2008) 28:251–7. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.107.147827
- Lupieri A, Smirnova NF, Solinhac R, Malet N, Benamar M, Saoudi A, et al. Smooth muscle cells-derived CXCL10 prevents endothelial healing through PI3Kgamma-dependent T cells response. *Cardiovasc Res.* (2020) 116:438–49. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvz122
- 25. Gao JH, He LH, Yu XH, Zhao ZW, Wang G, Zou J, et al. CXCL12 promotes atherosclerosis by downregulating ABCA1 expression via the CXCR4/GSK3β/β-catenin(T120)/TCF21 pathway. J Lipid Res. (2019) 60:2020–33. doi: 10.1194/jlr.RA119000100
- Schober A, Knarren S, Lietz M, Lin EA, Weber C. Crucial role of stromal cell-derived factor-1alpha in neointima formation after vascular injury in apolipoprotein E-deficient mice. *Circulation.* (2003) 108:2491– 7. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000099508.76665.9A
- Subramanian P, Karshovska E, Reinhard P, Megens RT, Zhou Z, Akhtar S, et al. Lysophosphatidic acid receptors LPA1 and LPA3 promote CXCL12-mediated smooth muscle progenitor cell recruitment in neointima formation. *Circ Res.* (2010) 107:96–105. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.109. 212647
- Akhtar S, Gremse F, Kiessling F, Weber C, Schober A. CXCL12 promotes the stabilization of atherosclerotic lesions mediated by smooth muscle progenitor cells in Apoe-deficient mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2013) 33:679–86. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.112.30 1162
- 29. Borst O, Munzer P, Gatidis S, Schmidt EM, Schonberger T, Schmid E, et al. The inflammatory chemokine CXC motif ligand 16 triggers platelet activation and adhesion via CXC motif receptor 6-dependent

phosphatidylinositide 3-kinase/Akt signaling. Circ Res. (2012) 111:1297-307. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.112.276444

- Minami M, Kume N, Shimaoka T, Kataoka H, Hayashida K, Akiyama Y, et al. Expression of SR-PSOX, a novel cell-surface scavenger receptor for phosphatidylserine and oxidized LDL in human atherosclerotic lesions. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2001) 21:1796–800. doi: 10.1161/hq1001.096652
- Wagsater D, Olofsson PS, Norgren L, Stenberg B, Sirsjo A. The chemokine and scavenger receptor CXCL16/SR-PSOX is expressed in human vascular smooth muscle cells and is induced by interferon gamma. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* (2004) 325:1187–93. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2004.10.160
- 32. Zeiffer U, Schober A, Lietz M, Liehn EA, Erl W, Emans N, et al. Neointimal smooth muscle cells display a proinflammatory phenotype resulting in increased leukocyte recruitment mediated by P-selectin and chemokines. *Circ Res.* (2004) 94:776–84. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.0000121105.72718.5C
- Riopel M, Vassallo M, Ehinger E, Pattison J, Bowden K, Winkels H, et al. CX3CL1-Fc treatment prevents atherosclerosis in Ldlr KO mice. *Mol Metab.* (2019) 20:89–101. doi: 10.1016/j.molmet.2018.11.011
- 34. Liu P, Patil S, Rojas M, Fong AM, Smyth SS, Patel DD. CX3CR1 deficiency confers protection from intimal hyperplasia after arterial injury. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2006) 26:2056–62. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000234947.47788.8c
- Kumar AH, Metharom P, Schmeckpeper J, Weiss S, Martin K, Caplice NM. Bone marrow-derived CX3CR1 progenitors contribute to neointimal smooth muscle cells via fractalkine CX3CR1 interaction. *FASEB J.* (2010) 24:81–92. doi: 10.1096/fj.09-132225
- Rollins BJ. Monocyte chemoattractant protein 1: a potential regulator of monocyte recruitment in inflammatory disease. *Mol Med Today*. (1996) 2:198–204. doi: 10.1016/1357-4310(96)88772-7
- Jones SM, Mann A, Conrad K, Saum K, Hall DE, Mckinney LM, et al. PAR2 (protease-activated receptor 2) deficiency attenuates atherosclerosis in mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2018) 38:1271–82. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.117.310082
- Terkeltaub R, Boisvert WA, Curtiss LK. Chemokines and atherosclerosis. Curr Opin Lipidol. (1998) 9:397– 405. doi: 10.1097/00041433-199810000-00003
- Taubman MB, Rollins BJ, Poon M, Marmur J, Green RS, Berk BC, et al. JE mRNA accumulates rapidly in aortic injury and in platelet-derived growth factor-stimulated vascular smooth muscle cells. *Circ Res.* (1992) 70:314–25. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.70.2.314
- Ueda A, Okuda K, Ohno S, Shirai A, Igarashi T, Matsunaga K, et al. NF-kappa B and Sp1 regulate transcription of the human monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 gene. J Immunol. (1994) 153:2052–63.
- Yla-Herttuala S, Lipton BA, Rosenfeld ME, Sarkioja T, Yoshimura T, Leonard EJ, et al. Expression of monocyte chemoattractant protein 1 in macrophagerich areas of human and rabbit atherosclerotic lesions. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA. (1991) 88:5252–6. doi: 10.1073/pnas.88.12.5252
- 42. Matsumori A, Furukawa Y, Hashimoto T, Yoshida A, Ono K, Shioi T, et al. Plasma levels of the monocyte chemotactic and activating factor/monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 are elevated in patients with acute myocardial infarction. *J Mol Cell Cardiol.* (1997) 29:419–23. doi: 10.1006/jmcc.1996.0285
- Georgakis MK, Van Der Laan SW, Asare Y, Mekke JM, Haitjema S, Schoneveld AH, et al. Monocyte-chemoattractant protein-1 levels in human atherosclerotic lesions associate with plaque vulnerability. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2021) 41:2038–48. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.121. 316091
- 44. Basurto L, Gregory MA, Hernandez SB, Sanchez-Huerta L, Martinez AD, Manuel-Apolinar L, et al. Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1) and fibroblast growth factor-21 (FGF-21) as biomarkers of subclinical atherosclerosis in women. *Exp Gerontol.* (2019) 124:110624. doi: 10.1016/j.exger.2019.05.013
- 45. Fougerat A, Gayral S, Gourdy P, Schambourg A, Ruckle T, Schwarz MK, et al. Genetic and pharmacological targeting of phosphoinositide 3-kinase-gamma reduces atherosclerosis and favors plaque stability by modulating inflammatory processes. *Circulation*. (2008) 117:1310–7. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.107.720466
- 46. Veillard NR, Kwak B, Pelli G, Mulhaupt F, James RW, Proudfoot AE, et al. Antagonism of RANTES receptors reduces

atherosclerotic plaque formation in mice. *Circ Res.* (2004) 94:253–61. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.0000109793.17591.4E

- Vajen T, Koenen RR, Werner I, Staudt M, Projahn D, Curaj A, et al. Blocking CCL5-CXCL4 heteromerization preserves heart function after myocardial infarction by attenuating leukocyte recruitment and NETosis. *Sci Rep.* (2018) 8:10647. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-29026-0
- Marques RE, Guabiraba R, Russo RC, Teixeira MM. Targeting CCL5 in inflammation. *Expert Opin Ther Targets*. (2013) 17:1439–60. doi: 10.1517/14728222.2013.837886
- Von Hundelshausen P, Weber KS, Huo Y, Proudfoot AE, Nelson PJ, Ley K, et al. RANTES deposition by platelets triggers monocyte arrest on inflamed and atherosclerotic endothelium. *Circulation*. (2001) 103:1772–7. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.103.13.1772
- Schober A, Manka D, Von Hundelshausen P, Huo Y, Hanrath P, Sarembock IJ, et al. Deposition of platelet RANTES triggering monocyte recruitment requires P-selectin and is involved in neointima formation after arterial injury. *Circulation.* (2002) 106:1523–9. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000028590.02477.6F
- Fernandez DM, Rahman AH, Fernandez NF, Chudnovskiy A, Amir ED, Amadori L, et al. Single-cell immune landscape of human atherosclerotic plaques. *Nat Med.* (2019) 25:1576–88. doi: 10.1038/s41591-019-0590-4
- Fox JM, Kausar F, Day A, Osborne M, Hussain K, Mueller A, et al. CXCL4/Platelet Factor 4 is an agonist of CCR1 and drives human monocyte migration. *Sci Rep.* (2018) 8:9466. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-27710-9
- Pitsilos S, Hunt J, Mohler ER, Prabhakar AM, Poncz M, Dawicki J, et al. Platelet factor 4 localization in carotid atherosclerotic plaques: correlation with clinical parameters. *Thromb Haemost.* (2003) 90:1112– 20. doi: 10.1160/TH03-02-0069
- Sachais BS, Turrentine T, Dawicki Mckenna JM, Rux AH, Rader D, Kowalska MA. Elimination of platelet factor 4 (PF4) from platelets reduces atherosclerosis in C57Bl/6 and apoE^{-/-} mice. *Thromb Haemost.* (2007) 98:1108–13. doi: 10.1160/TH07-04-0271
- 55. Blin MG, Bachelier R, Fallague K, Moussouni K, Aurrand-Lions M, Fernandez S, et al. CD146 deficiency promotes plaque formation in a mouse model of atherosclerosis by enhancing RANTES secretion and leukocyte recruitment. J Mol Cell Cardiol. (2019) 130:76–87. doi: 10.1016/j.yjmcc.2019.03.017
- Gunn MD, Ngo VN, Ansel KM, Ekland EH, Cyster JG, Williams LT. A B-cellhoming chemokine made in lymphoid follicles activates Burkitt's lymphoma receptor-1. *Nature*. (1998) 391:799–803. doi: 10.1038/35876
- 57. Damas JK, Smith C, Oie E, Fevang B, Halvorsen B, Waehre T, et al. Enhanced expression of the homeostatic chemokines CCL19 and CCL21 in clinical and experimental atherosclerosis: possible pathogenic role in plaque destabilization. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2007) 27:614– 20. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000255581.38523.7c
- Yan Y, Chen R, Wang X, Hu K, Huang L, Lu M, et al. CCL19 and CCR7 expression, signaling pathways, and adjuvant functions in viral infection and prevention. *Front Cell Dev Biol.* (2019) 7:212. doi: 10.3389/fcell.2019.00212
- Zhou F, Pan Y, Huang Z, Jia Y, Zhao X, Chen Y, et al. Visfatin induces cholesterol accumulation in macrophages through up-regulation of scavenger receptor-A and CD36. *Cell Stress Chaperones*. (2013) 18:643– 52. doi: 10.1007/s12192-013-0417-z
- Lehrke M, Greif M, Broedl UC, Lebherz C, Laubender RP, Becker A, et al. MMP-1 serum levels predict coronary atherosclerosis in humans. *Cardiovasc Diabetol.* (2009) 8:50. doi: 10.1186/1475-2840-8-50
- Akhavanpoor M, Gleissner CA, Gorbatsch S, Doesch AO, Akhavanpoor H, Wangler S, et al. CCL19 and CCL21 modulate the inflammatory milieu in atherosclerotic lesions. *Drug Des Devel Ther.* (2014) 8:2359– 71. doi: 10.2147/DDDT.S72394
- Mach F, Sauty A, Iarossi AS, Sukhova GK, Neote K, Libby P, et al. Differential expression of three T lymphocyte-activating CXC chemokines by human atheroma-associated cells. J Clin Invest. (1999) 104:1041– 50. doi: 10.1172/JCI6993
- Heller EA, Liu E, Tager AM, Yuan Q, Lin AY, Ahluwalia N, et al. Chemokine CXCL10 promotes atherogenesis by modulating the local balance of effector and regulatory T cells. *Circulation*. (2006) 113:2301–12. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.105. 605121

- 64. Segers D, Lipton JA, Leenen PJ, Cheng C, Tempel D, Pasterkamp G, et al. Atherosclerotic plaque stability is affected by the chemokine CXCL10 in both mice and humans. *Int J Inflam.* (2011) 2011:936109. doi: 10.4061/2011/936109
- Niki T, Soeki T, Yamaguchi K, Taketani Y, Yagi S, Iwase T, et al. Elevated concentration of interferon-inducible protein of 10 kD (IP-10) is associated with coronary atherosclerosis. *Int Heart J.* (2015) 56:269– 72. doi: 10.1536/ihj.14-300
- 66. Wallace AE, Cartwright JE, Begum R, Laing K, Thilaganathan B, Whitley GS. Trophoblast-induced changes in C-x-C motif chemokine 10 expression contribute to vascular smooth muscle cell dedifferentiation during spiral artery remodeling. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2013) 33:e93–e101. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.112.300354
- Abi-Younes S, Sauty A, Mach F, Sukhova GK, Libby P, Luster AD. The stromal cell-derived factor-1 chemokine is a potent platelet agonist highly expressed in atherosclerotic plaques. *Circ Res.* (2000) 86:131– 8. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.86.2.131
- Schunkert H, König IR, Kathiresan S, Reilly MP, Assimes TL, Holm H, et al. Large-scale association analysis identifies 13 new susceptibility loci for coronary artery disease. *Nat Genet.* (2011) 43:333–8. doi: 10.1038/ng.784
- Doring Y, Van Der Vorst EPC, Duchene J, Jansen Y, Gencer S, Bidzhekov K, et al. CXCL12 derived from endothelial cells promotes atherosclerosis to drive coronary artery disease. *Circulation*. (2019) 139:1338–40. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.118.037953
- Sjaarda J, Gerstein H, Chong M, Yusuf S, Meyre D, Anand SS, et al. Blood CSF1 and CXCL12 as causal mediators of coronary artery disease. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2018) 72:300–10. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2018.04.067
- Li L, Du Z, Rong B, Zhao D, Wang A, Xu Y, et al. Foam cells promote atherosclerosis progression by releasing CXCL12. *Biosci Rep.* (2020) 40:BSR20193267. doi: 10.1042/BSR20193267
- 72. Saxena A, Fish JE, White MD, Yu S, Smyth JW, Shaw RM, et al. Stromal cell-derived factor-1alpha is cardioprotective after myocardial infarction. *Circulation*. (2008) 117:2224– 31. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.107.694992
- Maracle CX, Agca R, Helder B, Meeuwsen J, a, L., Niessen HWM, et al. Noncanonical NF-kappaB signaling in microvessels of atherosclerotic lesions is associated with inflammation, atheromatous plaque morphology and myocardial infarction. *Atherosclerosis*. (2018) 270:33–41. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2018.01.032
- Matloubian M, David A, Engel S, Ryan JE, Cyster JG. A transmembrane CXC chemokine is a ligand for HIV-coreceptor Bonzo. *Nat Immunol.* (2000) 1:298–304. doi: 10.1038/79738
- Ludwig A, Weber C. Transmembrane chemokines: versatile 'special agents' in vascular inflammation. *Thromb Haemost.* (2007) 97:694– 703. doi: 10.1160/TH07-01-0035
- Korbecki J, Bajdak-Rusinek K, Kupnicka P, Kapczuk P, Simińska D, Chlubek D, et al. The role of CXCL16 in the pathogenesis of cancer and other diseases. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2021) 22. doi: 10.3390/ijms22073490
- 77. Meyer Dos Santos S, Blankenbach K, Scholich K, Dorr A, Monsefi N, Keese M, et al. Platelets from flowing blood attach to the inflammatory chemokine CXCL16 expressed in the endothelium of the human vessel wall. *Thromb Haemost*. (2015) 114:297–312. doi: 10.1160/TH14-11-0911
- Zhao G, Zhang H, Zhu S, Wang S, Zhu K, Zhao Y, et al. Interleukin-18 accelerates cardiac inflammation and dysfunction during ischemia/reperfusion injury by transcriptional activation of CXCL16. *Cell Signal.* (2021) 87:110141. doi: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2021.110141
- Bazan JF, Bacon KB, Hardiman G, Wang W, Soo K, Rossi D, et al. A new class of membrane-bound chemokine with a CX3C motif. *Nature*. (1997) 385:640–4. doi: 10.1038/385640a0
- Saederup N, Chan L, Lira SA, Charo IF. Fractalkine deficiency markedly reduces macrophage accumulation and atherosclerotic lesion formation in CCR2^{-/-} mice: evidence for independent chemokine functions in atherogenesis. *Circulation*. (2008) 117:1642–8. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.107.743872
- Ancuta P, Rao R, Moses A, Mehle A, Shaw SK, Luscinskas FW, et al. Fractalkine preferentially mediates arrest and migration of CD16+ monocytes. J Exp Med. (2003) 197:1701–7. doi: 10.1084/jem.200 22156

- Li H, Zhang HM, Fan LJ, Li HH, Peng ZT, Li JP, et al. STAT3/miR-15a-5p/CX3CL1 Loop Regulates Proliferation and Migration of Vascular Endothelial Cells in Atherosclerosis. *Int J Med Sci.* (2021) 18:964– 74. doi: 10.7150/ijms.49460
- Roy-Chowdhury E, Brauns N, Helmke A, Nordlohne J, Bräsen JH, Schmitz J, et al. Human CD16+ monocytes promote a pro-atherosclerotic endothelial cell phenotype via CX3CR1-CX3CL1 interaction. *Cardiovasc Res.* (2021) 117:1510–22. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvaa234
- 84. Zhou JJ, Wang YM, Lee VWS, Zhang GY, Medbury H, Williams H, et al. DEC205-DC targeted DNA vaccine against CX3CR1 protects against atherogenesis in mice. *PLoS One.* (2018) 13:e0195657. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0195657
- Sprague AH, Khalil RA. Inflammatory cytokines in vascular dysfunction and vascular disease. *Biochem Pharmacol.* (2009) 78:539–52. doi: 10.1016/j.bcp.2009.04.029
- Mai W, Liao Y. Targeting IL-1beta in the treatment of atherosclerosis. Front Immunol. (2020) 11:589654. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.589654
- Li P, Li YL, Li ZY, Wu YN, Zhang CC, A X, et al. Cross talk between vascular smooth muscle cells and monocytes through interleukin- 1beta/interleukin-18 signaling promotes vein graft thickening. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2014) 34:2001–11. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.113.303145
- Bevilacqua MP, Pober JS, Wheeler ME, Cotran RS, Gimbrone MAJr. Interleukin-1 activation of vascular endothelium. Effects on procoagulant activity and leukocyte adhesion. *Am J Pathol.* (1985) 121:394–403.
- Meng J, Zhang W, Wang C, Xiong S, Wang Q, Li H, et al. The dipeptidyl peptidase (DPP)-4 inhibitor trelagliptin inhibits IL-1beta-induced endothelial inflammation and monocytes attachment. *Int Immunopharmacol.* (2020) 89:106996. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2020.106996
- Chistiakov DA, Orekhov AN, Bobryshev YV. Endothelial barrier and its abnormalities in cardiovascular disease. *Front Physiol.* (2015) 6:365. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2015.00365
- Bhaskar V, Yin J, Mirza AM, Phan D, Vanegas S, Issafras H, et al. Monoclonal antibodies targeting IL-1 beta reduce biomarkers of atherosclerosis in vitro and inhibit atherosclerotic plaque formation in Apolipoprotein E-deficient mice. *Atherosclerosis*. (2011) 216:313– 20. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2011.02.026
- 92. Libby P, Warner SJ, Friedman GB. Interleukin 1: a mitogen for human vascular smooth muscle cells that induces the release of growth-inhibitory prostanoids. *J Clin Invest.* (1988) 81:487–98. doi: 10.1172/JCI113346
- Loppnow H, Libby P. Proliferating or interleukin 1-activated human vascular smooth muscle cells secrete copious interleukin 6. J Clin Invest. (1990) 85:731–8. doi: 10.1172/JCI114498
- 94. Didion SP. Cellular and oxidative mechanisms associated with interleukin-6 signaling in the vasculature. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2017) 18:2563. doi: 10.3390/ijms18122563
- 95. Luo P, Shi W, Wang Y, Ma H, Liu T, Yan D, et al. Raloxifene inhibits IL-6/STAT3 signaling pathway and protects against highfat-induced atherosclerosis in ApoE(^{-/-}) mice. *Life Sci.* (2020) 261:118304. doi: 10.1016/j.lfs.2020.118304
- 96. Kaplanski G, Marin V, Montero-Julian F, Mantovani A, Farnarier C. IL-6: a regulator of the transition from neutrophil to monocyte recruitment during inflammation. *Trends Immunol.* (2003) 24:25–9. doi: 10.1016/S1471-4906(02)00013-3
- Madan M, Bishayi B, Hoge M, Amar S. Atheroprotective role of interleukin-6 in diet- and/or pathogen-associated atherosclerosis using an ApoE heterozygote murine model. *Atherosclerosis.* (2008) 197:504– 14. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2007.02.023
- 98. Ju X, Ijaz T, Sun H, Lejeune W, Vargas G, Shilagard T, et al. IL-6 regulates extracellular matrix remodeling associated with aortic dilation in a fibrillin-1 hypomorphic mgR/mgR mouse model of severe Marfan syndrome. J Am Heart Assoc. (2014) 3:e000476. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.113.000476
- Du B, Ouyang A, Eng JS, Fleenor BS. Aortic perivascular adipose-derived interleukin-6 contributes to arterial stiffness in low-density lipoprotein receptor deficient mice. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol.* (2015) 308:H1382– 1390. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00712.2014
- Han X, Kitamoto S, Wang H, Boisvert WA. Interleukin-10 overexpression in macrophages suppresses atherosclerosis in hyperlipidemic mice. *FASEB J.* (2010) 24:2869–80. doi: 10.1096/fj.09-148155

- Han X, Boisvert WA. Interleukin-10 protects against atherosclerosis by modulating multiple atherogenic macrophage function. *Thromb Haemost.* (2015) 113:505–12. doi: 10.1160/TH14-06-0509
- 102. Jung M, Ma Y, Iyer RP, Deleon-Pennell KY, Yabluchanskiy A, Garrett MR, et al. IL-10 improves cardiac remodeling after myocardial infarction by stimulating M2 macrophage polarization and fibroblast activation. *Basic Res Cardiol.* (2017) 112:33. doi: 10.1007/s00395-017-0622-5
- 103. Van Hoeven V, Munneke JM, Cornelissen AS, Omar SZ, Spruit MJ, Kleijer M, et al. Mesenchymal stromal cells stimulate the proliferation and IL-22 production of group 3 innate lymphoid cells. *J Immunol.* (2018) 201:1165– 73. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1700901
- 104. Xia Q, Xiang X, Patel S, Puranik R, Xie Q, Bao S. Characterisation of IL-22 and interferon-gamma-inducible chemokines in human carotid plaque. *Int J Cardiol.* (2012) 154:187–9. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2011.10.093
- 105. Luo JW, Hu Y, Liu J, Yang H, Huang P. Interleukin-22: a potential therapeutic target in atherosclerosis. *Mol Med.* (2021) 27:88. doi: 10.1186/s10020-021-00353-9
- 106. Rattik S, Hultman K, Rauch U, Soderberg I, Sundius L, Ljungcrantz I, et al. IL-22 affects smooth muscle cell phenotype and plaque formation in apolipoprotein E knockout mice. *Atherosclerosis.* (2015) 242:506– 14. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2015.08.006
- 107. Shi L, Ji Q, Liu L, Shi Y, Lu Z, Ye J, et al. IL-22 produced by Th22 cells aggravates atherosclerosis development in ApoE(^{-/-}) mice by enhancing DC-induced Th17 cell proliferation. J Cell Mol Med. (2020) 24:3064– 78. doi: 10.1111/jcmm.14967
- 108. Demyanets S, Konya V, Kastl SP, Kaun C, Rauscher S, Niessner A, et al. Interleukin-33 induces expression of adhesion molecules and inflammatory activation in human endothelial cells and in human atherosclerotic plaques. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2011) 31:2080– 9. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.111.231431
- 109. Miller AM, Xu D, Asquith DL, Denby L, Li Y, Sattar N, et al. IL-33 reduces the development of atherosclerosis. J Exp Med. (2008) 205:339– 46. doi: 10.1084/jem.20071868
- 110. Ohta H, Wada H, Niwa T, Kirii H, Iwamoto N, Fujii H, et al. Disruption of tumor necrosis factor-alpha gene diminishes the development of atherosclerosis in ApoE-deficient mice. *Atherosclerosis.* (2005) 180:11– 7. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2004.11.016
- 111. Carlos TM, Schwartz BR, Kovach NL, Yee E, Rosa M, Osborn L, et al. Vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 mediates lymphocyte adherence to cytokine-activated cultured human endothelial cells. *Blood.* (1990) 76:965– 70. doi: 10.1182/blood.V76.5.965.965
- 112. Branen L, Hovgaard L, Nitulescu M, Bengtsson E, Nilsson J, Jovinge S. Inhibition of tumor necrosis factor-alpha reduces atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein E knockout mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2004) 24:2137–42. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000143933.20616.1b
- 113. Davis R, Pillai S, Lawrence N, Sebti S, Chellappan SP. TNF-alpha-mediated proliferation of vascular smooth muscle cells involves Raf-1-mediated inactivation of Rb and transcription of E2F1-regulated genes. *Cell Cycle.* (2012) 11:109–18. doi: 10.4161/cc.11.1.18473
- 114. Zhang RN, Zheng B, Li LM, Zhang J, Zhang XH, Wen JK. Tongxinluo inhibits vascular inflammation and neointimal hyperplasia through blockade of the positive feedback loop between miR-155 and TNF-alpha. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol.* (2014) 307:H552–562. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00936.2013
- Zapolska-Downar D, Naruszewicz M. Propionate reduces the cytokineinduced VCAM-1 and ICAM-1 expression by inhibiting nuclear factorkappa B (NF-kappaB) activation. J Physiol Pharmacol. (2009) 60:123–31.
- 116. Shen CK, Huang BR, Yeh WL, Chen CW, Liu YS, Lai SW, et al. Regulatory effects of IL-1beta in the interaction of GBM and tumorassociated monocyte through VCAM-1 and ICAM-1. *Eur J Pharmacol.* (2021) 905:174216. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2021.174216
- 117. Chiu JJ, Chen LJ, Lee CI, Lee PL, Lee DY, Tsai MC, et al. Mechanisms of induction of endothelial cell E-selectin expression by smooth muscle cells and its inhibition by shear stress. *Blood.* (2007) 110:519–28. doi: 10.1182/blood-2006-08-040097
- 118. Sorokin V, Vickneson K, Kofidis T, Woo CC, Lin XY, Foo R, et al. Role of vascular smooth muscle cell plasticity and interactions in vessel wall inflammation. *Front Immunol.* (2020) 11:599415. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.599415

- Boini KM, Hussain T, Li PL, Koka S. Trimethylamine-N-oxide instigates NLRP3 inflammasome activation and endothelial dysfunction. *Cell Physiol Biochem.* (2017) 44:152–62. doi: 10.1159/000484623
- 120. Cao F, Wu K, Zhu YZ, Bao ZW. Roles and mechanisms of dipeptidyl peptidase 4 inhibitors in vascular aging. *Front Endocrinol.* (2021) 12:731273. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2021.731273
- 121. Gomez D, Baylis RA, Durgin BG, Newman A, Alencar GF, et al. (2018). Interleukin-1beta has atheroprotective effects in advanced atherosclerotic lesions of mice. *Nat Med* 24, 1418–1429. doi: 10.1038/s41591-018-0124-5
- 122. Ridker PM, Devalaraja M, Baeres FMM, Engelmann MDM, Hovingh GK, Ivkovic M, et al. IL-6 inhibition with ziltivekimab in patients at high atherosclerotic risk (RESCUE): a doubleblind, randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 2 trial. *Lancet.* (2021) 397:2060–9. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(21)00520-1
- 123. Bacchiega BC, Bacchiega AB, Usnayo MJ, Bedirian R, Singh G, Pinheiro GD. Interleukin 6 inhibition and coronary artery disease in a high-risk population: a prospective community-based clinical study. J Am Heart Assoc. (2017) 6:e005038. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.116.005038
- 124. Guttman-Yassky E, Brunner PM, Neumann AU, Khattri S, Pavel AB, Malik K, et al. Efficacy and safety of fezakinumab (an IL-22 monoclonal antibody) in adults with moderate-to-severe atopic dermatitis inadequately controlled by conventional treatments: a randomized, double-blind, phase 2a trial. *J Am Acad Dermatol.* (2018) 78:872–81 e876. doi: 10.1016/j.jaad.2018.01.016
- 125. Zdanowska N, Owczarczyk-Saczonek A, Czerwinska J, Nowakowski JJ, Kozera-Zywczyk A, Owczarek W, et al. Methotrexate and adalimumab decrease the serum levels of cardiovascular disease biomarkers (VCAM-1 and E-Selectin) in plaque psoriasis. *Medicina (Kaunas)*. (2020) 56:473. doi: 10.3390/medicina56090473
- 126. Gkalpakiotis S, Arenbergerova M, Gkalpakioti P, Potockova J, Arenberger P, Kraml P. Long-term impact of adalimumab therapy on biomarkers of systemic inflammation in psoriasis: Results of a 2 year study. *Dermatol Ther.* (2020) 33:e14110. doi: 10.1111/dth.14110
- 127. Vassilopoulos D, Gravos A, Vlachopoulos C, Kandili A, Ioakeimidis N, Pectasides D, et al. Adalimumab decreases aortic stiffness independently of its effect in disease activity in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Clin Rheumatol.* (2015) 34:359–64. doi: 10.1007/s10067-014-2718-8
- Vlachopoulos C, Gravos A, Georgiopoulos G, Terentes-Printzios D, Ioakeimidis N, Vassilopoulos D, et al. The effect of TNF-a antagonists on aortic stiffness and wave reflections: a meta-analysis. *Clin Rheumatol.* (2018) 37:515–26. doi: 10.1007/s10067-017-3657-y
- Libby P. Interleukin-1 beta as a target for atherosclerosis therapy: biological basis of CANTOS and beyond. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2017) 70:2278– 89. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2017.09.028
- 130. Ridker PM, Macfadyen JG, Thuren T, Everett BM, Libby P, Glynn RJ, et al. Effect of interleukin-1beta inhibition with canakinumab on incident lung cancer in patients with atherosclerosis: exploratory results from a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *Lancet.* (2017) 390:1833–42. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17) 32247-X
- Hassan M. CANTOS: A breakthrough that proves the inflammatory hypothesis of atherosclerosis. *Glob Cardiol Sci Pract.* (2018) 2018:2. doi: 10.21542/gcsp.2018.2
- 132. Kirii H, Niwa T, Yamada Y, Wada H, Saito K, Iwakura Y, et al. Lack of interleukin-1beta decreases the severity of atherosclerosis in ApoE-deficient mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2003) 23:656– 60. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000064374.15232.C3
- 133. Chi H, Messas E, Levine RA, Graves DT, Amar S. Interleukin-1 receptor signaling mediates atherosclerosis associated with bacterial exposure and/or a high-fat diet in a murine apolipoprotein E heterozygote model: pharmacotherapeutic implications. *Circulation.* (2004) 110:1678– 85. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000142085.39015.31
- 134. Isoda K, Sawada S, Ishigami N, Matsuki T, Miyazaki K, Kusuhara M, et al. Lack of interleukin-1 receptor antagonist modulates plaque composition in apolipoprotein E-deficient mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2004) 24:1068–73. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000127025.48140.a3
- 135. Alexander MR, Moehle CW, Johnson JL, Yang Z, Lee JK, Jackson CL, et al. Genetic inactivation of IL-1 signaling enhances atherosclerotic

plaque instability and reduces outward vessel remodeling in advanced atherosclerosis in mice. *J Clin Invest.* (2012) 122:70–9. doi: 10.1172/JCI43713

- 136. Aiello VD, Gutierrez PS, Chaves MJ, Lopes AA, Higuchi ML, Ramires JA. Morphology of the internal elastic lamina in arteries from pulmonary hypertensive patients: a confocal laser microscopy study. *Mod Pathol.* (2003) 16:411–6. doi: 10.1097/01.MP.0000067685.57858.D7
- 137. Merhi-Soussi F, Kwak BR, Magne D, Chadjichristos C, Berti M, Pelli G, et al. Interleukin-1 plays a major role in vascular inflammation and atherosclerosis in male apolipoprotein E-knockout mice. *Cardiovasc Res.* (2005) 66:583– 93. doi: 10.1016/j.cardiores.2005.01.008
- Tanaka T, Narazaki M, Kishimoto T. IL-6 in inflammation, immunity, and disease. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol.* (2014) 6:a016295. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a016295
- Thompson JC, Jayne C, Thompson J, Wilson PG, Yoder MH, Webb N, et al. A brief elevation of serum amyloid A is sufficient to increase atherosclerosis. *J Lipid Res.* (2015) 56:286–93. doi: 10.1194/jlr.M054015
- West NR. Coordination of Immune-Stroma Crosstalk by IL-6 Family Cytokines. Front Immunol. (2019) 10:1093. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.01093
- 141. Chu F, Wang M, Ma H, Zhu J. Simvastatin modulates interaction between vascular smooth muscle cell/macrophage and TNFalpha-activated endothelial cell. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. (2018) 71:268–74. doi: 10.1097/FJC.000000000000567
- 142. Gager GM, Biesinger B, Hofer F, Winter MP, Hengstenberg C, Jilma B, et al. Interleukin-6 level is a powerful predictor of long-term cardiovascular mortality in patients with acute coronary syndrome. *Vascul Pharmacol.* (2020) 135:106806. doi: 10.1016/j.vph.2020.106806
- 143. Huang P, He XY, Xu M. The role of miRNA-146a and proinflammatory cytokines in carotid atherosclerosis. *Biomed Res Int.* (2020) 2020:6657734. doi: 10.1155/2020/6657734
- 144. Lee GL, Wu JY, Tsai CS, Lin CY, Tsai YT, Lin CS, et al. TLR4-activated MAPK-IL-6 axis regulates vascular smooth muscle cell function. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2016) 17:1394. doi: 10.3390/ijms17091394
- 145. Kumari S, Panda TK, Pradhan T. Lysyl oxidase: its diversity in health and diseases. *Indian J Clin Biochem.* (2017) 32:134– 41. doi: 10.1007/s12291-016-0576-7
- 146. Schieffer B, Selle T, Hilfiker A, Hilfiker-Kleiner D, Grote K, Tietge UJ, et al. Impact of interleukin-6 on plaque development and morphology in experimental atherosclerosis. *Circulation.* (2004) 110:3493–500. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000148135.08582.97
- Pierce GL. Mechanisms and Subclinical Consequences of Aortic Stiffness. *Hypertension*. (2017) 70:848– 53. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.117.08933
- 148. Protogerou AD, Zampeli E, Fragiadaki K, Stamatelopoulos K, Papamichael C, Sfikakis PP. A pilot study of endothelial dysfunction and aortic stiffness after interleukin-6 receptor inhibition in rheumatoid arthritis. *Atherosclerosis.* (2011) 219:734–6. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2011.09.015
- 149. Shouval DS, Ouahed J, Biswas A, Goettel JA, Horwitz BH, Klein C, et al. Interleukin 10 receptor signaling: master regulator of intestinal mucosal homeostasis in mice and humans. Adv Immunol. (2014) 122:177– 210. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-800267-4.00005-5
- 150. Mazighi M, Pelle A, Gonzalez W, Mtairag El M, Philippe M, Henin D, et al. IL-10 inhibits vascular smooth muscle cell activation in vitro and in vivo. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. (2004) 287:H866–871. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00918.2003
- 151. Caligiuri G, Rudling M, Ollivier V, Jacob MP, Michel JB, Hansson GK, et al. Interleukin-10 deficiency increases atherosclerosis, thrombosis, and lowdensity lipoproteins in apolipoprotein E knockout mice. *Mol Med.* (2003) 9:10–7. doi: 10.1007/BF03402102
- 152. Eefting D, Schepers A, De Vries MR, Pires NM, Grimbergen JM, Lagerweij T, et al. The effect of interleukin-10 knock-out and overexpression on neointima formation in hypercholesterolemic APOE*3-Leiden mice. *Atherosclerosis.* (2007) 193:335– 42. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2006.09.032
- 153. Pinderski LJ, Fischbein MP, Subbanagounder G, Fishbein MC, Kubo N, Cheroutre H, et al. Overexpression of interleukin-10 by activated T lymphocytes inhibits atherosclerosis in LDL receptor-deficient Mice by altering lymphocyte and macrophage phenotypes. *Circ Res.* (2002) 90:1064–71. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.0000018941.10726.FA

- 154. Namiki M, Kawashima S, Yamashita T, Ozaki M, Sakoda T, Inoue N, et al. Intramuscular gene transfer of interleukin-10 cDNA reduces atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein E-knockout mice. *Atherosclerosis.* (2004) 172:21–9. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2003. 08.032
- Zimmerman MA, Reznikov LL, Raeburn CD, Selzman CH. Interleukin-10 attenuates the response to vascular injury. J Surg Res. (2004) 121:206– 13. doi: 10.1016/j.jss.2004.03.025
- 156. Terkeltaub RA. IL-10: an "immunologic scalpel" for atherosclerosis? Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. (1999) 19:2823– 5. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.19.12.2823
- Bu T, Li Z, Hou Y, Sun W, Zhang R, Zhao L, et al. Exosome-mediated delivery of inflammation-responsive Il-10 mRNA for controlled atherosclerosis treatment. *Theranostics*. (2021) 11:9988–10000. doi: 10.7150/thno.64229
- 158. Fatkhullina AR, Peshkova IO, Dzutsev A, Aghayev T, Mcculloch JA, Thovarai V, et al. (2018). An interleukin-23-interleukin-22 axis regulates intestinal microbial homeostasis to protect from diet-induced atherosclerosis. *Immunity* 49 943-957 e949. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2018.09.011
- 159. Che Y, Su Z, Xia L. Effects of IL-22 on cardiovascular diseases. Int Immunopharmacol. (2020) 81:106277. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2020.106277
- 160. Xu S, Zhang J, Liu J, Ye J, Xu Y, Wang Z, et al. The role of interleukin-10 family members in cardiovascular diseases. *Int Immunopharmacol.* (2021) 94:107475. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2021.107475
- 161. Chellan B, Yan L, Sontag TJ, Reardon CA, Hofmann Bowman MA. IL-22 is induced by \$100/calgranulin and impairs cholesterol efflux in macrophages by downregulating ABCG1. J Lipid Res. (2014) 55:443– 54. doi: 10.1194/jlr.M044305
- 162. Hou Y, Zhu L, Tian H, Sun HX, Wang R, Zhang L, et al. IL-23-induced macrophage polarization and its pathological roles in mice with imiquimod-induced psoriasis. *Protein Cell.* (2018) 9:1027–38. doi: 10.1007/s13238-018-0505-z
- 163. Zhang L, Wang T, Wang XQ, Du RZ, Zhang KN, Liu XG, et al. Elevated frequencies of circulating Th22 cell in addition to Th17 cell and Th17/Th1 cell in patients with acute coronary syndrome. *PLoS ONE.* (2013) 8:e71466. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0071466
- 164. Kragstrup TW, Andersen T, Heftdal LD, Hvid M, Gerwien J, Sivakumar P, et al. The IL-20 cytokine family in rheumatoid arthritis and spondyloarthritis. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:2226. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02226
- 165. Aimo A, Migliorini P, Vergaro G, Franzini M, Passino C, Maisel A, et al. The IL-33/ST2 pathway, inflammation and atherosclerosis: trigger and target? *Int J Cardiol.* (2018) 267:188–92. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2018.05.056
- 166. Stankovic M, Ljujic B, Babic S, Maravic-Stojkovic V, Mitrovic S, Arsenijevic N, et al. IL-33/IL-33R in various types of carotid artery atherosclerotic lesions. *Cytokine*. (2019) 120:242–50. doi: 10.1016/j.cyto.2019.05.010
- 167. Lu J, Kang J, Zhang C, Zhang X. The role of IL-33/ST2L signals in the immune cells. *Immunol Lett.* (2015) 164:11– 7. doi: 10.1016/j.imlet.2015.01.008
- Altara R, Ghali R, Mallat Z, Cataliotti A, Booz GW, Zouein FA. Conflicting vascular and metabolic impact of the IL-33/sST2 axis. *Cardiovasc Res.* (2018) 114:1578–94. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvy166
- 169. Martinez-Martinez E, Miana M, Jurado-Lopez R, Rousseau E, Rossignol P, Zannad F, et al. A role for soluble ST2 in vascular remodeling associated with obesity in rats. *PLoS One.* (2013) 8:e79176. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0079176
- 170. Lopez-Mejias R, Genre F, Remuzgo-Martinez S, Robustillo-Villarino M, Garcia-Bermudez M, Llorca J, et al. Protective role of the interleukin 33 rs3939286 gene polymorphism in the development of subclinical atherosclerosis in rheumatoid arthritis patients. *PLoS ONE*. (2015) 10:e0143153. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0143153
- 171. Martin P, Palmer G, Rodriguez E, Woldt E, Mean I, James RW, et al. Atherosclerosis severity is not affected by a deficiency in IL-33/ST2 signaling. *Immun Inflamm Dis.* (2015) 3:239–46. doi: 10.1002/ iid3.62
- Full LE, Monaco C. Targeting inflammation as a therapeutic strategy in accelerated atherosclerosis in rheumatoid arthritis. *Cardiovasc Ther.* (2011) 29:231–42. doi: 10.1111/j.1755-5922.2010.00159.x
- 173. Zhang L, Peppel K, Sivashanmugam P, Orman ES, Brian L, Exum ST, et al. Expression of tumor necrosis factor receptor-1 in arterial wall cells

promotes atherosclerosis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2007) 27:1087–94. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000261548.49790.63

- 174. Xanthoulea S, Thelen M, Pottgens C, Gijbels MJ, Lutgens E, De Winther MP. Absence of p55 TNF receptor reduces atherosclerosis, but has no major effect on angiotensin II induced aneurysms in LDL receptor deficient mice. *PLoS ONE.* (2009) 4:e6113. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0006113
- 175. Kim CW, Oh ET, Park HJ. A strategy to prevent atherosclerosis via TNF receptor regulation. FASEB J. (2021) 35:e21391. doi: 10.1096/fj.20200 0764R
- 176. Goerdt S, Zwadlo G, Schlegel R, Hagemeier HH, Sorg C. Characterization and expression kinetics of an endothelial cell activation antigen present in vivo only in acute inflammatory tissues. *Exp Cell Biol.* (1987) 55:117– 26. doi: 10.1159/000163407
- 177. Brett J, Gerlach H, Nawroth P, Steinberg S, Godman G, Stern D. Tumor necrosis factor/cachectin increases permeability of endothelial cell monolayers by a mechanism involving regulatory G proteins. J Exp Med. (1989) 169:1977–91. doi: 10.1084/jem.169.6.1977
- Tousoulis D, Oikonomou E, Economou EK, Crea F, Kaski JC. Inflammatory cytokines in atherosclerosis: current therapeutic approaches. *Eur Heart J.* (2016) 37:1723–32. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehv759
- Liu H, Xiong W, Luo Y, Chen H, He Y, Cao Y, et al. Adipokine chemerin stimulates progression of atherosclerosis in ApoE(-/-) mice. *Biomed Res Int.* (2019) 2019:7157865. doi: 10.1155/2019/7157865
- 180. Xiong W, Luo Y, Wu L, Liu F, Liu H, Li J, et al. Chemerin stimulates vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation and carotid neointimal hyperplasia by activating mitogen-activated protein kinase signaling. *PLoS ONE*. (2016) 11:e0165305. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0165305
- London M, Gallo E. The EphA2 and cancer connection: potential for immune-based interventions. *Mol Biol Rep.* (2020) 47:8037–48. doi: 10.1007/s11033-020-05767-y
- 182. Finney AC, Funk SD, Green JM, Yurdagul AJr, Rana MA, Pistorius R, et al. EphA2 expression regulates inflammation and fibroproliferative remodeling in atherosclerosis. *Circulation*. (2017) 136:566–82. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.116.026644
- 183. Kunimura K, Miki S, Takashima M, Suzuki JI. S-1-propenylcysteine improves TNF-alpha-induced vascular endothelial barrier dysfunction by suppressing the GEF-H1/RhoA/Rac pathway. *Cell Commun Signal.* (2021) 19:17. doi: 10.1186/s12964-020-00692-w
- Oberoi R, Vlacil AK, Schuett J, Schosser F, Schuett H, Tietge UJF, et al. Anti-tumor necrosis factor-alpha therapy increases plaque burden in a mouse model of experimental atherosclerosis. *Atherosclerosis*. (2018) 277:80– 9. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2018.08.030
- 185. Zhu L, Giunzioni I, Tavori H, Covarrubias R, Ding L, Zhang Y, et al. Loss of macrophage low-density lipoprotein receptor-related protein 1 confers resistance to the antiatherogenic effects of tumor necrosis factor-alpha inhibition. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2016) 36:1483– 95. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.116.307736
- 186. Kim YA, Kim JY, Kim MR, Hwang KJ, Chang DY, Jeon MK. Tumor necrosis factor-alpha-induced cyclooxygenase-2 overexpression in eutopic endometrium of women with endometriosis by stromal cell culture through nuclear factor-kappaB activation. J Reprod Med. (2009) 54:625–30.
- 187. Raaby L, Ahlehoff O, De Thurah A. Psoriasis and cardiovascular events: updating the evidence. Arch Dermatol Res. (2017) 309:225– 8. doi: 10.1007/s00403-016-1712-1
- Janner JH, Godtfredsen NS, Ladelund S, Vestbo J, Prescott E. The association between aortic augmentation index and cardiovascular risk factors in a large unselected population. *J Hum Hypertens*. (2012) 26:476– 84. doi: 10.1038/jhh.2011.59
- 189. Hassan S, Milman U, Feld J, Eder L, Lavi I, Cohen S, et al. Effects of anti-TNF-alpha treatment on lipid profile in rheumatic diseases: an analytical cohort study. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2016) 18:261. doi: 10.1186/s13075-016-1148-1
- 190. Rochette L, Dogon G, Zeller M, Cottin Y, Vergely C. GDF15 and cardiac cells: current concepts and new insights. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2021) 22:8889. doi: 10.3390/ijms22168889
- 191. Adela R, Banerjee SK. GDF-15 as a target and biomarker for diabetes and cardiovascular diseases: a translational prospective. J Diabetes Res. (2015) 2015:490842. doi: 10.1155/2015/490842

- 192. Wischhusen J, Melero I, Fridman WH. Growth/differentiation factor-15 (GDF-15): from biomarker to novel targetable immune checkpoint. Front Immunol. (2020) 11:951. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.00951
- 193. Dominguez-Rodriguez A, Abreu-Gonzalez P, Hernandez-Baldomero IF, Avanzas P, Bosa-Ojeda F. Change in growth differentiation factor 15, but not C-reactive protein, independently predicts major cardiac events in patients with non-ST elevation acute coronary syndrome. *Mediators Inflamm.* (2014) 2014:929536. doi: 10.1155/2014/929536
- 194. Gohar A, Goncalves I, Vrijenhoek J, Haitjema S, Van Koeverden I, Nilsson J, et al. Circulating GDF-15 levels predict future secondary manifestations of cardiovascular disease explicitly in women but not men with atherosclerosis. *Int J Cardiol.* (2017) 241:430–6. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2017.03.101
- 195. Nair V, Robinson-Cohen C, Smith MR, Bellovich KA, Bhat ZY, Bobadilla M, et al. Growth differentiation factor-15 and risk of CKD progression. J Am Soc Nephrol. (2017) 28:2233–40. doi: 10.1681/ASN.2016080919
- 196. Liu JX, Li YP, Liu BH, Zhao XJ, Zhang ZY, Wang JD, et al. Repeated measurement of growth-differentiation factor-15 in Chinese Han patients with post-myocardial infarction chronic heart failure. J Geriatr Cardiol. (2018) 15:618–27. doi: 10.11909/j.issn.1671-5411.2018.10.002
- 197. Mirna M, Rohm I, Jirak P, Wernly B, Baz L, Paar V, et al. Analysis of novel cardiovascular biomarkers in patients with pulmonary hypertension (PH). *Heart Lung Circ.* (2020) 29:337–44. doi: 10.1016/j.hlc.2019.03.004
- 198. Xu XY, Nie Y, Wang FF, Bai Y, Lv ZZ, Zhang YY, et al. Growth differentiation factor (GDF)-15 blocks norepinephrine-induced myocardial hypertrophy via a novel pathway involving inhibition of epidermal growth factor receptor transactivation. J Biol Chem. (2014) 289:10084– 94. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M113.516278
- 199. Wesseling M, De Poel JHC, De Jager SCA. Growth differentiation factor 15 in adverse cardiac remodelling: from biomarker to causal player. ESC Heart Fail. (2020) 7:1488–501. doi: 10.1002/ehf2.12728
- 200. Mazagova M, Buikema H, Landheer SW, Vavrinec P, Buiten A, Henning RH, et al. Growth differentiation factor 15 impairs aortic contractile and relaxing function through altered caveolar signaling of the endothelium. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol.* (2013) 304:H709–718. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00543.2012
- 201. Heger J, Schiegnitz E, Von Waldthausen D, Anwar MM, Piper HM, Euler G. Growth differentiation factor 15 acts anti-apoptotic and prohypertrophic in adult cardiomyocytes. J Cell Physiol. (2010) 224:120– 6. doi: 10.1002/jcp.22102
- 202. Xu J, Kimball TR, Lorenz JN, Brown DA, Bauskin AR, Klevitsky R, et al. GDF15/MIC-1 functions as a protective and antihypertrophic factor released from the myocardium in association with SMAD protein activation. *Circ Res.* (2006) 98:342–50. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.0000202804.84885.d0
- 203. De Jager SC, Bermudez B, Bot I, Koenen RR, Bot M, Kavelaars A, et al. Growth differentiation factor 15 deficiency protects against atherosclerosis by attenuating CCR2-mediated macrophage chemotaxis. J Exp Med. (2011) 208:217–25. doi: 10.1084/jem.20100370
- 204. Lok SI, Winkens B, Goldschmeding R, Van Geffen AJ, Nous FM, Van Kuik J, et al. Circulating growth differentiation factor-15 correlates with myocardial fibrosis in patients with non-ischaemic dilated cardiomyopathy and decreases rapidly after left ventricular assist device support. *Eur J Heart Fail.* (2012) 14:1249–56. doi: 10.1093/eurjhf/hfs120
- 205. Wang FF, Chen BX, Yu HY, Mi L, Li ZJ, Gao W. Correlation between growth differentiation factor-15 and collagen metabolism indicators in patients with myocardial infarction and heart failure. *J Geriatr Cardiol.* (2016) 13:88–93. doi: 10.11909/j.issn.1671-5411.2016.01.002
- 206. Wang J, Wei L, Yang X, Zhong J. Roles of growth differentiation factor 15 in atherosclerosis and coronary artery disease. J Am Heart Assoc. (2019) 8:e012826. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.119.012826
- Ricciotti E, Fitzgerald GA. Prostaglandins and inflammation. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. (2011) 31:986–1000. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.110.207449
- Bozza PT, Bakker-Abreu I, Navarro-Xavier RA, Bandeira-Melo C. Lipid body function in eicosanoid synthesis: an update. *Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids*. (2011) 85:205–13. doi: 10.1016/j.plefa.2011.04.020
- 209. Itatsu K, Sasaki M, Yamaguchi J, Ohira S, Ishikawa A, Ikeda H, et al. Cyclooxygenase-2 is involved in the up-regulation of matrix metalloproteinase-9 in cholangiocarcinoma induced by tumor necrosis factor-alpha. Am J Pathol. (2009) 174:829–41. doi: 10.2353/ajpath.2009.080012

- Battula S, Hao S, Pedraza PL, Stier CT, Ferreri NR. Tumor necrosis factor-alpha induces renal cyclooxygenase-2 expression in response to hypercalcemia. *Prostaglandins Other Lipid Mediat*. (2012) 99:45– 50. doi: 10.1016/j.prostaglandins.2012.07.001
- 211. Ren J, Karpinski E, Benishin CG. Prostaglandin E2 contracts vascular smooth muscle and inhibits potassium currents in vascular smooth muscle cells of rat tail artery. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther*. (1995) 275:710–9.
- 212. Ragolia L, Palaia T, Paric E, Maesaka JK. Prostaglandin D2 synthase inhibits the exaggerated growth phenotype of spontaneously hypertensive rat vascular smooth muscle cells. *J Biol Chem.* (2003) 278:22175–81. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M302769200
- 213. An S, Yang J, So SW, Zeng L, Goetzl EJ. Isoforms of the EP3 subtype of human prostaglandin E2 receptor transduce both intracellular calcium and cAMP signals. *Biochemistry.* (1994) 33:14496–502. doi: 10.1021/bi00252a016
- 214. Foudi N, Gomez I, Benyahia C, Longrois D, Norel X. Prostaglandin E2 receptor subtypes in human blood and vascular cells. *Eur J Pharmacol.* (2012) 695:1–6. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2012.08.009
- 215. Hayashi K, Takahashi M, Kimura K, Nishida W, Saga H, Sobue K. Changes in the balance of phosphoinositide 3-kinase/protein kinase B (Akt) and the mitogen-activated protein kinases (ERK/p38MAPK) determine a phenotype of visceral and vascular smooth muscle cells. J Cell Biol. (1999) 145:727– 40. doi: 10.1083/jcb.145.4.727
- 216. Yoshida T, Gan Q, Shang Y, Owens GK. Platelet-derived growth factor-BB represses smooth muscle cell marker genes via changes in binding of MKL factors and histone deacetylases to their promoters. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol.* (2007) 292:C886–895. doi: 10.1152/ajpcell.00449.2006
- 217. Wang M, Zukas AM, Hui Y, Ricciotti E, Pure E, Fitzgerald GA. Deletion of microsomal prostaglandin E synthase-1 augments prostacyclin and retards atherogenesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. (2006) 103:14507–12. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0606586103
- Lee HS, Yun SJ, Ha JM, Jin SY, Ha HK, Song SH, et al. Prostaglandin D2 stimulates phenotypic changes in vascular smooth muscle cells. *Exp Mol Med.* (2019) 51:1–10. doi: 10.1038/s12276-019-0299-y
- Mcgettigan P, Henry D. Cardiovascular risk with non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs: systematic review of populationbased controlled observational studies. *PLoS Med.* (2011) 8:e1001098. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1001098
- 220. Friedrich EB, Tager AM, Liu E, Pettersson A, Owman C, Munn L, et al. Mechanisms of leukotriene B4-triggered monocyte adhesion. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. (2003) 23:1761–7. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000092941.77774.3C
- 221. Yokomizo T, Nakamura M, Shimizu T. Leukotriene receptors as potential therapeutic targets. J Clin Invest. (2018) 128:2691– 701. doi: 10.1172/JCI97946
- 222. Back M, Hansson GK. Leukotriene receptors in atherosclerosis. *Ann Med.* (2006) 38:493–502. doi: 10.1080/07853890600982737
- 223. Colazzo F, Gelosa P, Tremoli E, Sironi L, Castiglioni L. Role of the cysteinyl leukotrienes in the pathogenesis and progression of cardiovascular diseases. *Mediators Inflamm.* (2017) 2017:2432958. doi: 10.1155/2017/2432958
- 224. Spanbroek R, Grabner R, Lotzer K, Hildner M, Urbach A, Ruhling K, et al. Expanding expression of the 5-lipoxygenase pathway within the arterial wall during human atherogenesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2003) 100:1238– 43. doi: 10.1073/pnas.242716099
- 225. Dahlen SE, Bjork J, Hedqvist P, Arfors KE, Hammarstrom S, Lindgren JA, et al. Leukotrienes promote plasma leakage and leukocyte adhesion in postcapillary venules: in vivo effects with relevance to the acute inflammatory response. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (1981) 78:3887–91. doi: 10.1073/pnas.78.6.3887
- 226. Michelassi F, Landa L, Hill RD, Lowenstein E, Watkins WD, Petkau AJ, et al. Leukotriene D4: a potent coronary artery vasoconstrictor associated with impaired ventricular contraction. *Science.* (1982) 217:841–3. doi: 10.1126/science.6808665
- 227. Allen S, Dashwood M, Morrison K, Yacoub M. Differential leukotriene constrictor responses in human atherosclerotic coronary

arteries. Circulation. (1998) 97:2406-13. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.97. 24.2406

- 228. Subramanian BC, Majumdar R, Parent CA. The role of the LTB4-BLT1 axis in chemotactic gradient sensing and directed leukocyte migration. *Semin Immunol.* (2017) 33:16–29. doi: 10.1016/j.smim.2017.07.002
- 229. Datta YH, Romano M, Jacobson BC, Golan DE, Serhan CN, Ewenstein BM. Peptido-leukotrienes are potent agonists of von Willebrand factor secretion and P-selectin surface expression in human umbilical vein endothelial cells. *Circulation.* (1995) 92:3304–11. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.92.11.3304
- 230. Pedersen KE, Bochner BS, Undem BJ. Cysteinyl leukotrienes induce Pselectin expression in human endothelial cells via a non-CysLT1 receptormediated mechanism. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther.* (1997) 281:655–62.
- 231. Kaetsu Y, Yamamoto Y, Sugihara S, Matsuura T, Igawa G, Matsubara K, et al. Role of cysteinyl leukotrienes in the proliferation and the migration of murine vascular smooth muscle cells in vivo and in vitro. *Cardiovasc Res.* (2007) 76:160–6. doi: 10.1016/j.cardiores.2007.05.018
- 232. Heller EA, Liu E, Tager AM, Sinha S, Roberts JD, Koehn SL, et al. Inhibition of atherogenesis in BLT1-deficient mice reveals a role for LTB4 and BLT1 in smooth muscle cell recruitment. *Circulation.* (2005) 112:578– 86. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.105.545616
- 233. Back M, Bu DX, Branstrom R, Sheikine Y, Yan ZQ, Hansson GK. Leukotriene B4 signaling through NF-kappaB-dependent BLT1 receptors on vascular smooth muscle cells in atherosclerosis and intimal hyperplasia. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2005) 102:17501–6. doi: 10.1073/pnas.05058 45102
- Aiello RJ, Bourassa PA, Lindsey S, Weng W, Freeman A, Showell HJ. Leukotriene B4 receptor antagonism reduces monocytic foam cells in mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2002) 22:443–9. doi: 10.1161/hq0302.105593
- Choi JH, Jeon HJ, Park JG, Sonn SK, Lee MR, Lee MN, et al. Anti-atherogenic effect of BHB-TZD having inhibitory activities on cyclooxygenase and 5-lipoxygenase in hyperlipidemic mice. *Atherosclerosis.* (2010) 212:146– 52. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2010.05.003
- 236. Vidal C, Gomez-Hernandez A, Sanchez-Galan E, Gonzalez A, Ortega L, Gomez-Gerique JA, et al. Licofelone, a balanced inhibitor of cyclooxygenase and 5-lipoxygenase, reduces inflammation in a rabbit model of atherosclerosis. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther.* (2007) 320:108–16. doi: 10.1124/jpet.106.110361
- 237. Bevan S, Lorenz MW, Sitzer M, Markus HS. Genetic variation in the leukotriene pathway and carotid intimamedia thickness: a 2-stage replication study. *Stroke.* (2009) 40:696–701. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.108.525733
- 238. Dwyer JH, Allayee H, Dwyer KM, Fan J, Wu H, Mar R, et al. Arachidonate 5-lipoxygenase promoter genotype, dietary arachidonic acid, and atherosclerosis. *N Engl J Med.* (2004) 350:29–37. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa025079

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Evans, Yerly, van der Vorst, Baumgartner, Bernhard, Schindewolf and Döring. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Hiroki Aoki, Kurume University, Japan

REVIEWED BY Vivian De Waard, Academic Medical Center, Netherlands Barbara Kutryb-Zajac, Medical University of Gdansk, Poland

*CORRESPONDENCE Masanori Aikawa maikawa@bwh.harvard.edu

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Atherosclerosis and Vascular Medicine, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

RECEIVED 04 March 2022 ACCEPTED 28 June 2022 PUBLISHED 03 August 2022

CITATION

Morgan S, Lee LH, Halu A, Nicolau JS, Higashi H, Ha AH, Wen JR, Daugherty A, Libby P, Cameron SJ, Mix D, Aikawa E, Owens AP III, Singh SA and Aikawa M (2022) Identifying novel mechanisms of abdominal aortic aneurysm via unbiased proteomics and systems biology. *Front. Cardiovasc. Med.* 9:889994. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.889994

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Morgan, Lee, Halu, Nicolau, Higashi, Ha, Wen, Daugherty, Libby, Cameron, Mix, Aikawa, Owens, Singh and Aikawa. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Identifying novel mechanisms of abdominal aortic aneurysm via unbiased proteomics and systems biology

Stephanie Morgan¹, Lang Ho Lee¹, Arda Halu^{1,2}, Jessica S. Nicolau¹, Hideyuki Higashi¹, Anna H. Ha¹, Jennifer R. Wen¹, Alan Daugherty³, Peter Libby⁴, Scott J. Cameron⁵, Doran Mix⁶, Elena Aikawa^{1,4}, A. Phillip Owens III⁷, Sasha A. Singh¹ and Masanori Aikawa^{1,2,4*}

¹Cardiovascular Division, Center for Interdisciplinary Cardiovascular Sciences, Brigham and Women's Hospital and Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, United States, ²Channing Division of Network Medicine, Brigham and Women's Hospital and Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, United States, ³Department of Physiology, Saha Cardiovascular Research Center, University of Kentucky, Lexington, KY, United States, ⁴Center for Excellence in Vascular Biology, Brigham and Women's Hospital and Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, United States, ⁵Department of Cardiovascular Medicine, Section of Vascular Medicine, Heart Vascular and Thoracic Institute, Cleveland Clinic Foundation, Cleveland, OH, United States, ⁶Division of Vascular Surgery, Department of Surgery, University of Rochester School of Medicine, Rochester, NY, United States, ⁷Division of Cardiovascular Health and Disease, Department of Internal Medicine, University of Cincinnati College of Medicine, Cincinnati, OH, United States

Background: Abdominal aortic aneurysm (AAA), characterized by a continued expansion of the aorta, leads to rupture if not surgically repaired. Mice aid the study of disease progression and its underlying mechanisms since sequential studies of aneurysm development are not feasible in humans. The present study used unbiased proteomics and systems biology to understand the molecular relationship between the mouse models of AAA and the human disease.

Methods and results: Aortic tissues of developing and established aneurysms produced by either angiotensin II (AngII) infusion in Apoe^{-/-} and Ldlr^{-/-} mice or intraluminal elastase incubation in wildtype C57BL/6J mice were examined. Aortas were dissected free and separated into eight anatomical segments for proteomics in comparison to their appropriate controls. High-dimensional proteome cluster analyses identified site-specific protein signatures in the suprarenal segment for Angll-infused mice (159 for $Apoe^{-/-}$ and 158 for $Ldlr^{-/-}$) and the infrarenal segment for elastase-incubated mice (173). Network analysis revealed a predominance of inflammatory and coagulation factors in developing aneurysms, and a predominance of fibrosis-related pathways in established aneurysms for both models. To further substantiate our discovery platform, proteomics was performed on human infrarenal aortic aneurysm tissues as well as aortic tissue collected from age-matched controls. Protein processing and inflammatory pathways, particularly neutrophil-associated inflammation, dominated the proteome of the human aneurysm abdominal tissue. Aneurysmal tissue from both mouse and human had inflammation, coagulation, and protein processing signatures, but differed in the prevalence of neutrophil-associated pathways, and erythrocyte and oxidative stress-dominated networks in the human aneurysms.

Conclusions: Identifying changes unique to each mouse model will help to contextualize model-specific findings. Focusing on shared proteins between mouse experimental models or between mouse and human tissues may help to better understand the mechanisms for AAA and establish molecular bases for novel therapies.

KEYWORDS

inflammation, thrombosis, network analysis, angiotensin II, elastase, mouse model

Introduction

An aneurysm is characterized by a localized expansion of arterial wall, which may portend rupture (1). Abdominal aortic aneurysms (AAA) occur primarily between the renal arteries and the bifurcation of the iliac arteries (2), affecting up to 8% of men over the age of 65 (3). In addition to male sex, other risks for AAA include smoking, advanced age, previous myocardial infarction, and family history (4). Many AAAs remain asymptomatic and only incidentally undergo detection through abdominal imaging such as ultrasonography, computed tomography angiography, and magnetic resonance imaging (1). Despite many efforts to establish predictive or diagnostic imaging techniques (5), circulating biomarkers (6), or disease features such as intraluminal thrombus (ILT) (7) for indication of rupture-prone aneurysms, none have proven to be sufficiently robust to be implemented in clinical practice. No medical approaches to reducing AAA expansion have been validated, rather, once an aneurysm diameter has reached an established "threshold" [4.5-5.0 cm for women and 5.5 cm for men (8)], the only treatment option involves surgical repair. Better understanding the pathogenesis of AAA may provide a molecular basis for new targeted medical therapies for the prevention of AAA progression and rupture.

Studies of tissues collected from patients undergoing surgical repair have defined the pathological characteristics of AAAs, including loss of extracellular matrix (ECM) integrity, medial degeneration, and inflammation (9). Proteomics-based studies have explored further features of human AAA such as the contribution of the ILT (10), identifying differential markers within the ECM (11), or pursuing potential circulating biomarkers (12). While the reliance on mice to study this disease is convenient, the relevance or extent of overlap between AAA mice and the human condition remains unclear.

Among several types of experimental AAA in mice (13, 14), the most common are provoked by either angiotensin II (AngII) or elastase (15). AngII is infused using a subcutaneously implanted osmotic pump and produces suprarenal AAAs

in ≤ 1 weeks (13). AngII-infusion is usually performed in hypercholesteremic Apoe^{-/-} or $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mice fed a high fat and cholesterol enriched "Western" diet (16). In the elastase model, either intraluminal elastase perfusion or topical elastase incubation in/on the infrarenal aorta results in immediate arterial dilation with cell death, elastin fragmentation, and inflammation driving further diameter expansion through 2 weeks after surgery (14). Each model recapitulates selected features of human AAA (e.g., inflammation, ECM destruction, luminal dilation, intact intima, and rupture-induced death), but neither covers the full spectrum of pathology. While the AngII model in $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice more closely mirrors the human disease in its inclusion of hypercholesterolemia, a relatively chronic disease development, and the heterogeneity of aneurysms between mice, its mortality rate reaches higher (nearly 40%) than in humans (17) and the thrombus occurs extraluminally due to medial rupture resulting in adventitial dissection (17). In the elastase model, surgical intervention and manipulation drives initial inflammation and aortic dilation producing consistent and uniform aneurysms without requirement of genetic alteration. However, the elastase model relies on experienced microsurgical skills and the administration of a foreign substance (i.e., porcine elastase).

Prior studies have explored mechanisms of aneurysm expansion by examination of temporal changes in tissue pathology (18, 19), or similarities between mouse and human tissues (20). The present study uses a systems approach, involving unbiased mass spectrometry-enabled proteomics, high-dimensional bioinformatics, and systems biology, to complete proteome profiling of the three most commonly used mouse models of AAA: systemic AngII infusion into $Apoe^{-/-}$ and $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mice and localized elastase perfusion into wildtype mice. The initial goal involved identifying both commonality and disparity amongst these three models. To further substantiate such an approach in mice, we performed proteomics in a set of human AAAs which may unify the human condition with each model *via* their common and potentially critical molecular signatures. Ultimately, this study aims to

better understand mechanisms that drive AAA, providing molecular bases for new therapies.

Methods

The Online Data Supplement contains additional detailed methods. Male Apoe^{-/-} (n = 12) or $Ldlr^{-/-}$ (n = 13)mice in a C57BL/6J background at 10-12 weeks of age, underwent infusion of AngII via a subcutaneously placed osmotic minipump (13). Male wildtype C57BL/6J mice (10-12 weeks of age, n = 10) underwent experimental AAA creation with the luminal infusion of porcine pancreatic elastase (14). The aorta was cut into 8 segments (segment 1, aortic arch; segments 2-4, thoracic; segment 5, suprarenal; segment 6 corresponded with renal vessels; segments 7 and 8, infrarenal). Human AAA tissue was obtained from nine patients (4 female and 5 male) aged 65 \pm 7.7 years undergoing open aneurysm repair at the University of Rochester Medical Center. The patient criteria for open surgical repair were defined as AAA diameter exceeding 55 mm for males, AAA diameters between 50 and 55 mm for females, rapidly expanding aortic diameters $(\geq 5 \text{ mm in } 6 \text{ months with a minimum diameter of } 40 \text{ mm})$ or symptoms attributable to AAA and AAA rupture. Mural thrombi were collected during surgery, along with residual aortic wall fragments, and were immediately flash frozen until protein processing. Control tissue was procured from the infrarenal aortas (5 males and 5 females) of deceased individuals aged 58 \pm 6.6 years and rapidly frozen for analysis. Mouse and human tissue was proteolyzed using either a chloroform:methanol extraction strategy or the standard protocol provided by the PreOmics iST Kit. Peptide samples were analyzed with the LTQ-Orbitrap mass spectrometer or the Orbitrap Fusion Lumos mass spectrometer, each coupled to an Easy-nLC1000 HPLC pump (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Proteins were identified and quantified using Proteome Discoverer (v2.1, Thermo Fisher Scientific). Proteomics data were analyzed further using the statistical software suite, Qlucore (version 3.3, http://www. qlucore.com/), XINA (21) and the protein-protein interaction network (Supplementary material).

Results

Mouse study rationale and design

The primary aim of the present study involved identifying and comparing proteins and molecular pathways defining the two most commonly used mouse AAA models: AngII infusion into $Apoe^{-/-}$ or $Ldlr^{-/-}$ male mice, and the localized, luminal perfusion with elastase into the infrarenal aorta of male wildtype mice (Figure 1A). To capture a proteome correlated with a "developing" aneurysm as well as one that correlated with an "established" aneurysm, we chose two time-intervals for aortic tissue harvest: 2 and 4 weeks after initiation of AngII infusion, and 4 days and 2 weeks after elastase exposure (Figure 1B). The extent of aortic expansion was determined by ultrasound-based measurements of aortic diameter (Figure 1C; Supplementary Table 1), depicted as percent increase at each time interval (Figure 1D). Aortic diameter dilation of >50% (relative to baseline prior to aneurysm induction) was considered aneurysmal. Compared to elastase, expansions due to AngII infusion demonstrated greater variability (Figure 1D), consistent with previous reports (16, 22).

Histopathology demonstrated adventitial thickening, cellular infiltrate, and elastin layer tears or breaks common to both two models (Figures 1E,F). The difference between diameter of representative aortas from saline-infused from each model can be attributed to the suprarenal or infrarenal locality of the AngII and elastase models, respectively.

Global proteomic profiling of mouse AAAs

To capture the spatiotemporal protein expression patterns within and across experimental AAAs, we performed labelfree proteomic profiling of the arch, thoracic, suprarenal, and infrarenal segments of the aorta (Figure 2A). The proteomics data reflected the variation in the aneurysmal expansion between and within the AAA models (Supplementary Figure 1; all mice studied). This variability, particularly notable in AngII-infused mice, could pose problems if the proteomes of mice with an aortic expansion < 50% would dilute the aneurysm-specific variation in the proteome. We therefore selected a subset of mice from each group that would specifically capture the aneurysm-specific proteome, prioritizing the final analyses on data acquired from three mice, per procedure, with the most severe aneurysm pathology (Figure 2B) for subsequent analyses.

Proteome profiling revealed distinct aortic molecular patterns

A total of 2,477 proteins from all three AAA groups and appropriate controls were quantified (Supplementary Table 2). A Venn diagram demonstrated the interconnectivity of these models (1,913 proteins were shared amongst all three groups), as well as the unique features resulting from the specific aneurysm model and/or the genetic background of each group (Figure 2C). Hierarchical clustering of protein abundances revealed three major patterns (Figure 2D). Pattern 1, a baseline pattern, contains predominately proteins associated with AngII model controls, or segments of artery not directly affected by surgery (i.e., artery segments 1 through 6) in the elastase model. Pattern 2, a general pathology pattern, contains proteins whose expression coincides with aneurysm locality within each model



(suprarenal segments in the AngII groups, infrarenal segments in the elastase model); and Pattern 3 is populated by proteins with increased expression in the arch segments of $Apoe^{-/-}$ and $Ldlr^{-/-}$ aneurysmal mice.

The principal component analyses (PCA, Figure 2E) further delineated the intra-group sources of variability. Segments of the suprarenal and arch aorta revealed the greatest variation in the $Apoe^{-/-}$ group, likely due to the



Proteomic profiling of three AAA models. (A) Gross image of artery and segmentation method, and cartoon depiction of segments with corresponding numbers and colors. (B) Representation of the number of mice included in proteomic analysis (top set of numbers) and filtration of this group by aneurysm severity (bottom set). (C) Venn diagrams for the number of proteins, increased or decreased, identified across the three animal models. (D) Hierarchical cluster analyses (by protein, rows) showed their relative abundances across models (grouped at top) and segments [colored across top correlated to coloration in (A)]. (E) Principal component analysis representing protein expression for each artery fragment from each individual model, including saline controls. Coloration of the fractions follows cartoon in (A) with shaded outlines indicating general grouping of arterial segments on the plot.



FIGURE 3

High-dimensional cluster analyses identified AAA model proteins. (A) Original eight arterial fragments re-colored to represent three major segment groups for subsequent clustering. (B) Protein signatures from all three AAA models were combined to generate a single cluster depicting the variance from the combined protein data. (C) Protein abundance clusters showing sum-normalized quantified data on the y-axis and arterial segment group [colored according to scheme in panel (A)] on the x-axis. Selected expression patterns colored red (AngII) or green (elastase) according to model. (D) Composition pie charts depict source (i.e., model) from which each cluster derives its constituent proteins. Gray shades represent saline groups, dark ($Apoe^{-/-}$) and light ($LdIr^{-/-}$) pink represent AngII model, and green represents the elastase-perfused mice. Red (AngII) are (elastase) outlines mirror highlighted clusters in (B). (E) Venn diagram shows the number of proteins identified as being correlated significantly with aneurysm development in each model. (F) A select set of proteins unique to one model or shared across two or more models are listed. (G) Western blots of candidate aneurysmal proteins. Red and green asterisks indicate from which model(s) the proteins were enriched. (H) Coro1a and Ctsb proteins were omitted from elastase and AngII dataset filtering, respectively, due to strict filtering criteria, but still appear to reflect aneurysmal signatures.

aneurysmal and atherosclerotic plaque features, respectively. Several points representing the arch and suprarenal segments remain intermingled, possibly demonstrating the interference of atherosclerotic and aneurysmal features in these mice, even in the absence of a "Western" diet (Figure 2E). The $Ldlr^{-/-}$ plot, on the other hand, showed the fewer intermingled suprarenal and arch segment points, possibly due to the expected absence of atherosclerotic plaques in these mice in the absence of a "Western" diet (23). In complete contrast, and as expected for the elastase group in wildtype mice, infrarenal fractions cluster closely together and provide the most notable variation (Figure 2E).

High-dimensional model-based clustering for spatial resolution of aneurysmal proteins

The PCA (Figure 2E) revealed that the protein abundance patterns of the eight segments can be simplified into three arterial segments of interest: arch (segments 1-3), suprarenal/thoracic (4–6), and infrarenal (7 and 8) (Figure 3A). Subsequent, in-depth analyses of the data was performed using these data-identified arterial segments. The multi-dimensional nature of our dataset, including model, treatment, time interval, and aortic section, required careful consideration to identify proteins contributing to aneurysm development and progression. Thus, we turned to a high dimensional dataset clustering strategy that combined protein abundance profiles from multiple datasets into a single dataset for clustering (21) (Figure 3B). The single 20-cluster output, comprising a combined 11,600 protein profiles pertaining to 2,477 unique proteins, depicted the variation across all six groups-the three aneurysms and their saline control counterparts (Figures 3B,C). Abundance profiles expected from aneurysm-specific responses for the AngII model (suprarenal, red-highlighted clusters) or the elastase model (infrarenal, green-highlighted clusters) were selected (Figure 3C). The pie charts depict group compositions for each cluster, with red-highlighted, red/pink dominated pie charts demonstrating a dominance of proteins from the AngII groups whereas green-highlighted pie charts show a dominance of proteins from the elastase group (green shades; Figure 3D).

Proteins from the five AngII- and three elastase- dominated clusters were further filtered to identify those with a profile unique to the aneurysm, i.e., the counterpart saline profile did not fall within any of the selected cluster patterns. These filtered protein lists were refined by identifying proteins with a fold change ≥ 2 or ≤ 0.5 as compared to their localized saline controls, *p*-value ≤ 0.05 , and false discovery rate (FDR) ≤ 0.05 . This high dimensional clustering and filtering step reduced the proteins of interest to include 159 and 158 proteins in AngII-infused *Apoe*^{-/-} and *Ldlr*^{-/-} mice, respectively, and 173 proteins in the elastase mouse group (Figure 3E;

Supplementary Table 3). The elastase model contains 127 unique proteins and shares 31 and 26 proteins with AngII-infused $Ldlr^{-/-}$ or $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice, respectively; the two groups in the AngII model share 56 common proteins.

The list of eleven proteins shared across all groups includes three proteins of particular interest: regulator complex protein Lamtor 3 (LAMTOR3), procollagen C-endopeptidase enhancer 1 (PCOLCE), and collagen alpha-1 (XII) chain (COL12A) (Figure 3F; Supplementary Table 3). LAMTOR3 participates in mitogen activated kinase 1 (MAPK1/ERK2) signaling (24, 25), a protein studied previously in aneurysm (26, 27) and enriched in AngII $Ldlr^{-/-}$ and wildtype elastase aneurysms. PCOLCE interacts with THBS1 (28) and MMPs such as MMP2 (29), two proteins identified in both AngII groups and implicated previously in mouse aneurysm models as well as human aneurysms (26, 27, 30-33). In addition to PCOLCE, the presence of COL12A in all three aneurysm groups indicates a role for fibrosis and/or ECM interactions (34). Other proteins listed in Figure 3F include those with relevance to the networks shown further below. A full list of filtered aneurysmal proteins is presented in Supplementary Table 3.

Western blot analyses and tissue immunostaining validated select proteins (Supplementary Table 4). For the later interval in each model, we readily detected and verified an increase in signal for CORO1A (AngII-filtered protein), CTSB (elastase-filtered) and HMGB1 (AngII and elastase-commonly filtered) across all three groups (Figure 3G). Although the presence of STAT3 and MAPK1 could be confirmed in each model using Western blot analysis, the expression was not increased in aneurysmal tissues as compared to control (Figure 3G). While immunostaining revealed FERMT3/KINDLIN3 to be increased moderately in AngII *Apoe*^{-/-} tissues as compared to control, the difference did not reach significance (Supplementary Figure 2).

Due to the multi-step, stringent filtration process chosen for this proteomics dataset, there are proteins ultimately listed as associated with only one AAA model (e.g., CORO1A in AngII, and CTSB in elastase), which are in actuality increased in the respective aneurysm region for both models. CORO1A increased in elastase-administered tissues but was excluded from the elastase model proteome because corresponding saline-perfused tissues exhibited a similar expression pattern (Figure 3H). AngII-infused $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice excluded CTSB due to its elevated expression in both supra- and infrarenal segments (Cluster #11 in Figure 3C). This retrospective examination of the proteomes reflected the pros and cons of any given protein filtering strategy.

Temporal trends in the aneurysmal proteomes differed within and between AAA models

Our study aimed to monitor the proteomes of early (developing) and late (established) aneurysms, providing a

means to address a potential mechanism and investigate factors in disease progression. Considering each model separately, Venn diagrams provided an overview of aneurysm-related proteins in early and late time intervals (Figure 4A). With the aim to visualize potential relationships across different AAA proteomes and identify the molecular mediators between early and late intervals, we built subnetworks for each model by mapping the temporally labeled (early, late, or both) proteins on a fixed coordinate system on the protein-protein interaction (PPI) network (Figures 4B-D). The PPI network was built from human interaction databases, and thus the human orthologs for proteins are indicated in the subnetworks. Inspecting the connections within each model's subnetwork revealed the following trends: (1) the largest PPI subnetwork for AngII mice comprised ribosomal proteins that primarily associate with the early interval for $Ldlr^{-/-}$ and the late interval for $Apoe^{-/-}$ (Figures 4B,C); and (2) the largest PPI subnetwork for the elastase model comprises a distinct group of ribosomal proteins that remain connected to EGFR and MAPK subnetworks primarily associated with the late interval (Figure 4D). This MAPK node connected to LAMTOR3 and WASF2, two proteins identified in all three aneurysm groups. These proteins were associated with the late stage/established AAA in AngII $Ldlr^{-/-}$, but with early/developing, late, or both stages for AngII $Apoe^{-/-}$ and elastase-perfused mice. Other proteins that were relatively close to the MAPK node include THBS1, MMP2 in both AngII groups, and PCOLCE in all three groups (Figures 4B-D). Particularly in the context of the integrins found in proximity to this subnetwork in the late stage AngII groups (ITGAM/CD11b, ITGB2/CD18, ITGA2B, ITGB3) (35-37), THBS1 (30, 38) and WASF2 (39) may have contributed to adhesion and transmigration activities. The overall topology of the fixed coordinate PPI confirmed, as expected, that the AngII Apoe^{-/-} and Ldlr^{-/-} models share more similarities to each other than to the elastase model; but a closer look at subnetworks demonstrated that peak expression times vary across all three groups.

A representative subset of significantly enriched pathways derived from AAA proteomes at early and late time intervals of each group are presented in a heatmap (Figure 4E; Supplementary Figure 3 for the complete list of pathways). Signaling pathways related to translation and transcription, inflammation and inflammatory cell activities, and coagulation pathways were associated with all three groups, primarily the early and late interval proteomes of both AngII models, and the late interval proteome of the elastase model (Figure 4E). The early interval proteome for the elastase model uniquely associates with apoptosis-related pathways and phagocytosis (Fc gamma R-mediated phagocytosis), while oxidative stress (ROS, RNS production in phagocytes) is identified in the early proteome of the AngII $Ldlr^{-/-}$ group. The early and late interval proteome of the AngII Apoe^{-/-} group share several features including cell damage and apoptosis (apoptosis-induced

DNA fragmentation, phagosome), and features that may indicate endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress (retrograde and anterograde transport, ER associated degradation, and cargo concentration in the ER) (Supplementary Figure 3; Figure 4E). The late interval proteomes of the AngII model shared pathways related to ECM and collagen formation and leukocyte infiltration, while the late interval of the elastase model included pathways of nuclear factor kappa B (NF- κ B)-driven inflammation and shared pathways of vasculogenesis (vascular endothelial growth factor, VEGF), cell proliferation, and mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signaling with the late interval AngII $Ldlr^{-/-}$ proteome (Figure 4E).

Thrombus did not bias aneurysmal proteome data

The proteomic signal from the thrombus could potentially supersede that of the arterial wall at the site of aneurysm expansion. We used laser capture microdissection (LCM) to separate the thrombus from the surrounding arterial wall for proteomics (Supplementary Figure 4; Supplementary Table 5). From six $Apoe^{-/-}$ and three $Ldlr^{-/-}$ aneurysm LCM samples, we quantified a total of 2,311 proteins. A two-group comparison between the arterial wall and thrombus proteomes was performed for each genotype (Supplementary Figure 4; Supplementary Table 5). Most differentiating proteins within each group were increased in the arterial wall. Since the wall and thrombus proteomes largely overlap, the thrombus itself did not account for the differences between aneurysm and control tissues.

Human aneurysmal tissues provided limited but distinct proteome signatures

To further substantiate the clinical relevance of the mouse models, we performed a proteomics study on human diseased tissues. Nine human infrarenal AAA samples were acquired, and eight were separated into thrombus and AAA tissues, leaving one sample with no distinct thrombus as an intact sample. Non-aneurysmal, infrarenal aortic tissues from 10 autopsy cases served as controls (Figure 5A; Supplementary Table 6). A total 2,485 proteins were quantified, however, initial analyses showed control tissues to contribute 43 unique proteins as compared to 6 from AAA tissues and none from thrombus tissues (Figure 5B).

Hierarchical clustering of the protein abundances yielded three major clusters that showed not only a marked difference between the control and aneurysmal tissues, but also a subdivision within the aneurysmal aortic wall samples (Figure 5C). Specifically, five AAA samples clustered closer to the thrombus samples, hence designated thrombus-like



AAA (T-AAA), whereas the remaining four aneurysmal aortic wall samples formed a distinct cluster and were designated non-thrombus AAA (nT-AAA, Figure 5D). The heatmap also demonstrated that, when compared to the control tissues, aneurysmal tissues contain a low abundance of most detected proteins, likely reflecting the ECM breakdown, medial degeneration, and acellular composition of these tissues. Only a few proteins comprised the tissue-specific proteome signal, defined primarily by Cluster 1 for nT-AAA samples and Cluster 3 for T-AAA and thrombus samples (Figure 5C). The full list of

the protein abundances within each tissue type is represented in Supplementary Table 6.

Since the protein distribution signal varied greatly between control and aneurysmal tissues, we instead compared tissues using a percentile ranking of their averaged protein abundances. Each protein is plotted according to relative abundance within each tissue type, and each plot divided to five percentile ranks (pentiles) in order to identify proteins moving from lower percentile ranks in control tissues to higher percentile ranks in the aneurysmal tissues (Figure 5E). We mapped the locations



of some proteins of interest as identified from the animal models such as FERMT3/KINDLIN3, CORO1A, THBS1, and STAT3, and observed interesting trends: FERMT3/KINDLIN3, CORO1A, and THBS1 move up in abundance rank between control and each aneurysmal tissue, with FERMT3/KINDLIN3 and CORO1A moving from the 60th to 80th percentiles, and THBS1 remaining in the upper most pencentile range (Figure 5E). STAT3, on the other hand, moved to lower abundance ranks in all three aneurysmal tissues, dropping to as low as the 40th percentile in the T-AAA tissues.

Murine AAA models exhibited overlapping and unique features compared to the human disease network

The increase in abundance rank for FERMT3/KINDLIN3 and CORO1A led to the examination of other proteins

exhibiting a similar behavior (Supplementary Table 7). These analyses resulted in 122 (nT-AAA), 160 (T-AAA) and 192 (thrombus) proteins that were mapped to the PPI network (Figure 6). Larger font and arrows are used to highlight several topological features, proteins, and/or subnetworks shared among the three networks. For example, a subnetwork of proteins related to translation and transcription predominates the nT-AAA network (Figure 6A) but remained almost completely absent from the T-AAA and thrombus networks (Figures 6B,C). The latter two networks, while generally comprising a complementary topology, contain notable attributes. Specifically, the thrombus network contained a subnetwork populated by proteasome-related proteins such as proteasome subunit alpha 1 (PSMA1), 4 (PSMA4), 6 (PSMA6), and 7 (PSMA7), which further extends to both an erythrocyte subnetwork and a platelet subnetwork, including scavenger receptor CD36, platelet glycoproteins GP1BB and GP9, von Willebrand factor (VWF) (Figure 6C). The erythrocyte subnetwork, including erythrocyte membrane protein band 4.2



(EPB42) and/or protein 4.1 (EPB41), spectrins beta and alpha 1 (SPTB and SPTA1), and ankyrin-1 (ANK1) is present in each the T-AAA, nT-AAA, and thrombus network (Figures 6A,B). The interactions between this erythrocyte subnetwork and the proteasome and platelet subnetworks specifically in the thrombus PPI network could reflect inflammation and oxidative stress contributed by a thrombus (7, 10, 40, 41). Proteins shared among the three networks include matrix metalloproteinases

MMP9 and MMP12, the metalloproteinase inhibitors TIMP1 and TIMP3, and myeloperoxidase (MPO) are identified in at least two the networks, and each protein has been identified previously in at least one proteomics-based aneurysm study (11). In addition, integrins including ITGB2 (CD18), ITGAM (CD11b), and ITGA2B are identified, supporting a role for leukocyte infiltration within aneurysmal tissues (35, 37, 42). The monocyte/macrophage marker CD14 is linked to LTF



(lactoferrin) that has been shown to have inflammatory effects on macrophages (43–45).

We next combined all three sets of mouse and human aneurysmal proteomes, and created a combined consensus network (Figure 7; Supplementary Figure 5; Supplementary Table 8). The combined network contains a highly interconnected, central subnetwork comprised largely of ribosomal proteins and other transcription/translationrelated proteins, and an outer subnetwork that comprises an extensive network of immunity, platelet activation, and integrin biology-related proteins (Figure 7). The proteome of the three mouse model datasets and the human nT-AAA contributed



unique and overlapping nodes to the central subnetwork, whereas no contribution by human thrombus and T-AAA proteomes occurs (Figure 7; Supplementary Figures 5E–G). A more general assessment of this combined network leads to the following initial impressions: (1) a prominent deviation between the elastase model and any of the other networks due to its largest subnetwork localized to the right side of the network (Figure 4D); and (2) the consistent presence of inflammation and leukocyte migration-related pathways throughout all six networks.

To assess the degree of association between human tissue and mouse model subnetworks at the molecular level, we performed network closeness analyses (Figures 7B,C). Both analyses depict the highest level of similarity between all three aneurysm model groups and the nT-AAA human tissue type, likely attributed in part to the central transcription/translation subnetwork. In contrast to the human thrombus tissue, which has relatively high overlap with nearly all mouse groups, the disparity between T-AAA and all three mouse groups indicates this tissue type to be relatively unique to the human disease.

Discussion

The use of murine AAA models in research studies has several purposes, including the potential to examine elements of disease development over time. Our study design includes the consideration of temporal features for each group aiming to capture developing and late-stage aneurysmal molecular features. As a consequence, the current study reveals how these models progress and, when considered in context of the human tissue proteome(s), how their progression

relates to the human disease (Figure 8). A comparison of "early" and "late" tissue proteomes reveals several consistent elements of diseased tissue in all time intervals and aneurysm groups including translation, inflammation, platelet activity and coagulation, and MAPK signaling. The differences between time intervals provide valuable insight to the progression of each model. Early time interval pathways include indications of apoptosis and phagocytosis (elastase wildtype and AngII-infused Apoe^{-/-}) and oxidative stress (AngII-infused $Ldlr^{-/-}$). The late time interval proteome is populated by pro-fibrotic and leukocyte infiltration pathways (AngII model), angiogenesis, cell proliferation, and MAPK signaling (elastase wildtype and AngII $Ldlr^{-/-}$), and NF- κ B-mediated inflammation (elastase wildtype). Interestingly, both the early and the late proteome of the AngII model include pathways potentially related to ER stress, a feature shown to influence aneurysm (46, 47). The late proteome of each model appears at least partially influenced by injury response(s) to tissue damage at the early stages of aneurysm development. Notably, continued AngII infusion past 28 days can lead to rupture (48), whereas elastase-induced aneurysm expansion ceases by about 14 days without a secondary treatment (49). Continued expansion in this modified elastase model is attributed to chronic inflammation, highlighting a role for leukocyte infiltration (identified in lateinterval AngII model proteomes) as a driver of continued expansion in AngII aneurysms (48).

The choice to include only male mice in this study was made primarily to adhere to convention of the field with the hope of producing a dataset applicable to the largest number of studies. Existing evidence suggests that aneurysms produced in female mice are significantly different from those produced in male mice (50). Future studies may further identify the precise differences between the sexes in the context of these mouse models.

Comparison between the human and mouse aneurysmal proteomes in the next stage of this study permitted us to explore the extent of molecular conservation between the human and mouse aneurysmal tissues. The PPI networks of the human aneurysmal tissues indicated many plateletand acute inflammatory phase-related proteins for the T-AAA tissues; whereas the nT-AAA tissue network was defined by a prevalent subnetwork related primarily to transcription, translation, and protein processing. This heavily interconnected subnetwork comprised the inner network of the combined murine-human AAA PPI network (Figure 7), and the shared nature of this inner network may suggest its relationship to the vascular cells present in these tissue types as compared to the relatively decellularized nature of the thrombus-related tissues in the human samples (51). PCOLCE, CORO1A, and FERMT3/KINDLIN3 in the combined networks suggest a role for collagen turnover and angiogenesis (28, 52, 53), platelet function (54), and integrin biology (54-57) pathways also identified in the murine aneurysm proteomes. The prominence of neutrophil-related proteins and the presence of both MMP9 and MMP12 in the human networks supports the role for sustained influx of damaging inflammatory cell types in human tissues (58), a feature mirrored in the late interval AngII infusion models. A similar conclusion was reached in a study examining the AngII $Apoe^{-/-}$ model, the elastase model, and human tissues through the use of genomics (59). Findings in that study led those authors to conclude, in part, that the AngII model likely provides a more "chronic" disease state with continued inflammatory cell infiltrate, while the elastase model eventually reaches a "healing" stage in which fibrosis occurs. Interestingly, despite several study design differences, several of our pathways of interest converge with these previous studies including leukocyte motility, integrin signaling, and THBS1 activity.

The previously described platelet and erythrocyte subnetwork within the thrombus-related human tissues may contribute to the continued inflammatory response, specifically through accumulation of leukocytes, platelets, and erythrocytes, oxidative stress, and the activity of proteolytic pathways (40, 51). The laser capture microdissection component of our study demonstrated that the extramural thrombus found in the AngII model has little or no proteomic difference to the surrounding arterial wall, whereas our proteomic assessment of the human tissue demonstrates differences between the thrombotic and non-thrombotic AAA tissues. The isolation of the AngII-induced thrombus in the extravascular space, as compared to the constant exposure to blood experienced by the human ILT, likely drives this difference. While this evidence does not necessarily determine the thrombus present in murine models to be biologically inert, it lends support to the idea that the thrombus of human AAA holds a significant role in driving the disease (10, 40, 47, 51, 60).

An in-depth exploration of each pathway of interest and its constituent proteins is beyond the scope of this study, however, the study does provide a valuable road map for further analyses. The study provides insight to the ways in which the experimental mouse models represent and/or deviate from the human disease they represent. While we demonstrate that the most common models share several specific proteins and protein pathways with the human disease, the data also reveal interesting details: (1) in contrast to the human ILT, AngII aneurysmassociated, extraluminal thrombus does not appear to contribute to aneurysmal expansion; (2) although the proteomes of the two mouse aneurysm models indicate similar signaling pathways, differences emerging at the late interval proteome point toward events including continued leukocyte infiltration and ER stress setting the stage for continued aneurysmal expansion in the AngII model. Identifying the specific proteins or signaling pathways underlying aneurysm expansion may provide key targets for therapeutic strategies.

Data availability statement

The authors acknowledge that the data presented in this study must be deposited and made publicly available in an acceptable repository, prior to publication. Frontiers cannot accept a article that does not adhere to our open data policies. Data are available *via* ProteomeXchange with identifier PXD032293.

Ethics statement

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by University of Rochester Cardiovascular Tissue Bank Internal Review Board. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study. The animal study was reviewed and approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of the Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center.

Author contributions

SM contributed to the study design, performed most *in vitro* and *in vivo* experiments and data analysis, and drafted and finalized the manuscript. LL and AH conducted bioinformatics and network analyses. JN assisted in *in vitro* experiments and histological assays. HH performed mass spectrometry. AHH and JW performed histological analysis. AD and PL provided advice and critically read the manuscript. SC and DM provided human AAA samples. EA supervised histological assays, provided advice, and critically read the manuscript. AO contributed to scientific discussions, provided human AAA samples, and critically read the manuscript. SS contributed to the

study design, supervised mass spectrometry-assisted proteomics and its data analysis, and critically read and finalized the manuscript. MA directed the project, contributed to the study design and data interpretation, critically read and finalized the manuscript, and was responsible for funding and overall administration. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This study was primarily supported by a research grant from Kowa Company, Ltd., Nagoya, Japan (to MA), which was not involved in the study design, experiments, data acquisition, and preparation of the manuscript, and in part by the grants from the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute (R01HL126901 and R01HL149302 to MA; R01HL136431, R01HL141917, and R01HL147095 to EA; R01HL080472 and R01HL134892 to PL; R01HL133723 and R35HL155649 to AD; R99HL116786 and R01HL147171 to AO; and R01HL158801 to SC).

Acknowledgments

We thank Andrew Mlynarchik for assistance in mouse experimental procedures.

Conflict of interest

Author HH is an employee of Kowa and was visiting scientist at Brigham and Women's Hospital when the study was conducted. Author MA has received research grants from Pfizer and Sanofi. Author PL is an unpaid consultant to or involved in clinical trials for Amgen, AstraZeneca, Esperion Therapeutics, Ionis Pharmaceuticals, Kowa, Novartis, Pfizer, Sanofi-Regeneron, and XBiotech, is a member of scientific advisory board for Amgen, Corvidia Therapeutics, DalCor Pharmaceuticals, IFM Therapeutics, Kowa, Olatec Therapeutics, Medimmune, Novartis, and XBiotech, and serves on the Board of XBiotech. The laboratory of PL has received research funding in the last 2 years from Novartis. Author PL has a financial interest in Xbiotech. His interests were reviewed and are managed by Brigham and Women's Hospital and Partners HealthCare in accordance with their conflict of interest policies.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated

organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fcvm.2022.889994/full#supplementary-material

SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE 1

Raw ultrasound measurements.

SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE 2

Median normalized, label-free based quantification of the two AAA mouse models and their saline counterparts: AngII (*ApoE-/-* and *Ldlr-/-*) and elastase (wildtype *C57BL/6J*).

SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE 3

AAA-induced suprarenal and infrarenal filtered proteins.

SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE 4 Antibodies for Western blot and immunostaining.

indibodies for western blot and initialiost

SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE 5

Laser capture microdissection of thrombus and arterial wall tissues in AngII-infused Apoe^{-/-} and Ldlr^{-/-} mice.

SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE 6

Label-free based quantification of human aneurysm and control group artery samples.

SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE 7

Control and aneurysmal protein abundance rank comparisons.

SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE 8

Mouse and Human Uniprot and MGI IDs.

SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 1

Proteomic profiling of three aneurysm models with all mice included.

SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 2

Fermt3/Kindlin3 immunostaining. (A) Representative images of Fermt3/Kindlin3 immunostaining in abdominal aortic cross-sections from saline- and AngII-infused $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice. Scale = 300 μ m. (B) Quantification of Fermt3/Kindlin3 immunostaining in tissue sections from saline (n = 3) and AngII (n = 3)-infused $Apoe^{-/-}$ mice. (C) Representative image of an aneurysmal cross-section from an $Apoe^{-/-}$ mouse; Adventitia (A), media (M) and intima (I). Scale = 100 μ m. (D) Representative tissue section of a thrombotic region from an $Apoe^{-/-}$ mouse. Scale = 100 μ m.

SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 3

Extended heatmap of enriched pathways.

SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 4

Proteome profiling of LCM aneurysmal tissues from AngII-infused mice. (A) LCM was performed on aortic segments of 4 and 5 $Apoe^{-/-}$ and $Ldlr^{-/-}$ mice, respectively. (B) Example LCM samples prepared from proteomics. (C,D) Heatmap of a two-group comparison between thrombus and arterial wall samples. Protein lists are provided in Supplementary Table 5.

SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 5

High-resolution, node-readable consensus networks with animal and human tissue superimpositions. (A) Consensus; (B) Elastase wildtype; (C) AnglI *Apoe*^{-/-}; (D) AnglI *Ldlr*^{-/-}; (E) Human nT-AAA *Apoe*^{-/-}; (F) Human T-AAA; (G) Human thrombus.

References

1. Moxon JV, Parr A, Emeto TI, Walker P, Norman PE, Golledge J. Diagnosis and monitoring of abdominal aortic aneurysm: current status and future prospects. *Curr Probl Cardiol.* (2010) 35:512–48. doi: 10.1016/j.cpcardiol.2010.08.004

2. Shimizu K, Mitchell RN, Libby P. Inflammation and cellular immune responses in abdominal aortic aneurysms. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2006) 26:987–94. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000214999.12921.4f

3. Norman PE, Jamrozik K, Lawrence-Brown MM, Le MT, Spencer CA, Tuohy RJ, et al. Population based randomised controlled trial on impact of screening on mortality from abdominal aortic aneurysm. *BMJ.* (2004) 329:1259. doi: 10.1136/bmj.38272.478438.55

4. Blanchard JF, Armenian HK, Friesen PP. Risk factors for abdominal aortic aneurysm: results of a case-control study. *Am J Epidemiol.* (2000) 151:575–83. doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.aje.a010245

5. Emeto TI, Alele FO, Smith AM, Smith FM, Dougan T, Golledge J. Use of nanoparticles as contrast agents for the functional and molecular imaging of abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Front Cardiovasc Med.* (2017) 4:16. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2017.00016

6. Soto B, Gallastegi-Mozos T, Rodriguez C, Martinez-Gonzalez J, Escudero JR, Vila L, et al. Circulating CCL20 as a new biomarker of abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Sci Rep.* (2017) 7:17331. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-17594-6

7. Behr-Rasmussen C, Grondal N, Bramsen MB, Thomsen MD, Lindholt JS. Mural thrombus and the progression of abdominal aortic aneurysms: a large population-based prospective cohort study. *Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg.* (2014) 48:301–7. doi: 10.1016/j.ejvs.2014.05.014

8. Brewster DC, Cronenwett JL, Hallett JW, Jr., Johnston KW, Krupski WC, et al. Guidelines for the treatment of abdominal aortic aneurysms. Report of a subcommittee of the Joint Council of the American Association for Vascular Surgery and Society for Vascular Surgery. *J Vasc Surg.* (2003) 37:1106–17. doi: 10.1067/mva.2003.363

9. Lindeman JH, Abdul-Hussien H, Schaapherder AF, Van Bockel JH, Von der Thusen JH, Roelen DL, et al. Enhanced expression and activation of proinflammatory transcription factors distinguish aneurysmal from atherosclerotic aorta: IL-6- and IL-8-dominated inflammatory responses prevail in the human aneurysm. *Clin Sci.* (2008) 114:687–97. doi: 10.1042/CS20070352

10. Martinez-Pinna R, Madrigal-Matute J, Tarin C, Burillo E, Esteban-Salan M, Pastor-Vargas C, et al. Proteomic analysis of intraluminal thrombus highlights complement activation in human abdominal aortic aneurysms. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2013) 33:2013–20. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.112.301191

11. Didangelos A, Yin X, Mandal K, Saje A, Smith A, Xu Q, et al. Extracellular matrix composition and remodeling in human abdominal aortic aneurysms: a proteomics approach. *Mol Cell Proteomics*. (2011) 10:M111 008128. doi: 10.1074/mcp.M111.008128

12. Martinez-Pinna R, Gonzalez de Peredo A, Monsarrat B, Burlet-Schiltz O, Martin-Ventura JL. Label-free quantitative proteomic analysis of human plasmaderived microvesicles to find protein signatures of abdominal aortic aneurysms. *Proteomics Clin Appl.* (2014) 8:620–5. doi: 10.1002/prca.201400010

13. Daugherty A, Manning MW, Cassis LA. Angiotensin II promotes atherosclerotic lesions and aneurysms in apolipoprotein E-deficient mice. *J Clin Invest.* (2000) 105:1605–12. doi: 10.1172/JCI7818

14. Pyo R, Lee JK, Shipley JM, Curci JA, Mao D, Ziporin SJ, et al. Targeted gene disruption of matrix metalloproteinase-9 (gelatinase B) suppresses development of experimental abdominal aortic aneurysms. *J Clin Invest.* (2000) 105:1641–9. doi: 10.1172/JCI8931

15. Lysgaard Poulsen J, Stubbe J, Lindholt JS. Animal models used to explore abdominal aortic aneurysms: a systematic review. *Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg.* (2016) 52:487–99. doi: 10.1016/j.ejvs.2016.07.004

16. Liu J, Lu H, Howatt DA, Balakrishnan A, Moorleghen JJ, Sorci-Thomas M, et al. Associations of ApoAI and ApoB-containing lipoproteins with AngII-induced abdominal aortic aneurysms in mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2015) 35:1826–34. doi: 10.1161/atvb.35.suppl_1.462

17. Trachet B, Aslanidou L, Piersigilli A, Fraga-Silva RA, Sordet-Dessimoz J, Villanueva-Perez P, et al. Angiotensin II infusion into ApoE-/- mice: a model for aortic dissection rather than abdominal aortic aneurysm? *Cardiovasc Res.* (2017) 113:1230–42. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvx128

18. Saraff K, Babamusta F, Cassis LA, Daugherty A. Aortic dissection precedes formation of aneurysms and atherosclerosis in angiotensin II-infused, apolipoprotein E-deficient mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2003) 23:1621–6. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000085631.76 095.64

19. Van Vickle-Chavez SJ, Tung WS, Absi TS, Ennis TL, Mao D, Cobb JP, et al. Temporal changes in mouse aortic wall gene expression during the development of elastase-induced abdominal aortic aneurysms. *J Vasc Surg.* (2006) 43:1010–20. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2006.01.004

20. Moxon JV, Liu D, Moran CS, Crossman DJ, Krishna SM, Yonglitthipagon P, et al. Proteomic and genomic analyses suggest the association of apolipoprotein C1 with abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Proteomics Clin Appl.* (2014) 8:762–72. doi: 10.1002/prca.201300119

21. Lee LH, Halu A, Morgan S, Iwata H, Aikawa M, Singh SA. XINA: a workflow for the integration of multiplexed proteomics kinetics data with network analysis. *J Proteome Res.* (2019) 18:775–81. doi: 10.1021/acs.jproteome.8b00615

22. Iida Y, Xu B, Schultz GM, Chow V, White JJ, Sulaimon S, et al. Efficacy and mechanism of angiotensin II receptor blocker treatment in experimental abdominal aortic aneurysms. *PLoS ONE.* (2012) 7:e49642. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0049642

23. Teupser D, Persky AD, Breslow JL. Induction of atherosclerosis by lowfat, semisynthetic diets in LDL receptor-deficient C57BL/6J and FVB/NJ mice: comparison of lesions of the aortic root, brachiocephalic artery, and whole aorta (en face measurement). *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2003) 23:1907– 13. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000090126.34881.B1

24. de Araujo ME, Stasyk T, Taub N, Ebner HL, Furst B, Filipek P, et al. Stability of the endosomal scaffold protein LAMTOR3 depends on heterodimer assembly and proteasomal degradation. *J Biol Chem.* (2013) 288:18228–42. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M112.349480

25. Lunin VV, Munger C, Wagner J, Ye Z, Cygler M, Sacher M. The structure of the MAPK scaffold, MP1, bound to its partner, p14. A complex with a critical role in endosomal map kinase signaling. *J Biol Chem.* (2004) 279:23422–30. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M401648200

26. Groeneveld ME, van Burink MV, Begieneman MP, Niessen HW, Wisselink W, Eringa EC, et al. Activation of extracellular signal-related kinase in abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Eur J Clin Invest.* (2016) 46:440–7. doi: 10.1111/eci.12618

27. Wang C, Qian X, Sun X, Chang Q. Angiotensin II increases matrix metalloproteinase 2 expression in human aortic smooth muscle cells via AT1R and ERK1/2. *Exp Biol Med.* (2015) 240:1564–71. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4939-2895-8

28. Salza R, Peysselon F, Chautard E, Faye C, Moschcovich L, Weiss T, et al. Extended interaction network of procollagen C-proteinase enhancer-1 in the extracellular matrix. *Biochem J.* (2014) 457:137–49. doi: 10.1042/BJ20130295

29. Bekhouche M, Kronenberg D, Vadon-Le Goff S, Bijakowski C, Lim NH, Font B, et al. Role of the netrin-like domain of procollagen C-proteinase enhancer-1 in the control of metalloproteinase activity. *J Biol Chem.* (2010) 285:15950– 9. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M109.086447

30. Liu Z, Morgan S, Ren J, Wang Q, Annis DS, Mosher DF, et al. Thrombospondin-1 (TSP1) contributes to the development of vascular inflammation by regulating monocytic cell motility in mouse models of abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Circ Res.* (2015) 117:129–41. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.117.305262

31. Yamashiro Y, Thang BQ, Shin SJ, Lino CA, Nakamura T, Kim J, et al. Role of thrombospondin-1 in mechanotransduction and development of thoracic aortic aneurysm in mouse and humans. *Circ Res.* (2018) 123:660–72. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.118.313105

32. Jana S, Chute M, Hu M, Winkelaar G, Owen CA, Oudit GY, et al. ADAM (a disintegrin and metalloproteinase) 15 deficiency exacerbates Ang II (angiotensin II)-induced aortic remodeling leading to abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2020) 40:1918–34. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.120.314600

33. Maguire EM, Pearce SWA, Xiao R, Oo AY, Xiao Q. Matrix metalloproteinase in abdominal aortic aneurysm and aortic dissection. *Pharmaceuticals.* (2019) 12:118. doi: 10.3390/ph12030118

34. Castro NE, Kato M, Park JT, Natarajan R. Transforming growth factor beta1 (TGF-beta1) enhances expression of profibrotic genes through a novel signaling cascade and microRNAs in renal mesangial cells. *J Biol Chem.* (2014) 289:29001–13. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M114.600783

35. Aziz MH, Cui K, Das M, Brown KE, Ardell CL, Febbraio M, et al. The upregulation of integrin alphaDbeta2 (CD11d/CD18) on inflammatory macrophages promotes macrophage retention in vascular lesions and development of atherosclerosis. *JImmunol.* (2017) 198:4855–67. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1602175

36. Cui K, Ardell CL, Podolnikova NP, Yakubenko VP. Distinct migratory properties of M1, M2, and resident macrophages are regulated by alphaDbeta2 and alphaMbeta2 integrin-mediated adhesion. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:2650. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02650

37. Zhou M, Wang X, Shi Y, Ding Y, Li X, Xie T, et al. Deficiency of ITGAM attenuates experimental abdominal aortic aneurysm in mice. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2021) 10:e019900. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.120.019900

38. Kuijpers MJ, de Witt S, Nergiz-Unal R, van Kruchten R, Korporaal SJ, Verhamme P, et al. Supporting roles of platelet thrombospondin-1 and CD36 in thrombus formation on collagen. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2014) 34:1187–92. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.113.302917

39. Mooren OL, Li J, Nawas J, Cooper JA. Endothelial cells use dynamic actin to facilitate lymphocyte transendothelial migration and maintain the monolayer barrier. *Mol Biol Cell*. (2014) 25:4115–29. doi: 10.1091/mbc.e14-05-0976

40. Wiernicki I, Parafiniuk M, Kolasa-Wolosiuk A, Gutowska I, Kazimierczak A, Clark J, et al. Relationship between aortic wall oxidative stress/proteolytic enzyme expression and intraluminal thrombus thickness indicates a novel pathomechanism in the progression of human abdominal aortic aneurysm. *FASEB J*. (2019) 33:885–95. doi: 10.1096/fj.201800633R

41. Schrottmaier WC, Mussbacher M, Salzmann M, Assinger A. Plateletleukocyte interplay during vascular disease. *Atherosclerosis.* (2020) 307:109– 20. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2020.04.018

42. Sagan A, Mrowiecki W, Mikolajczyk TP, Urbanski K, Siedlinski M, Nosalski R, et al. Local inflammation is associated with aortic thrombus formation in abdominal aortic aneurysms. Relationship to clinical risk factors. *Thromb Haemost.* (2012) 108:812–23. doi: 10.1160/TH12-05-0339

43. Gao CH, Dong HL, Tai L, Gao XM. Lactoferrin-containing immunocomplexes drive the conversion of human macrophages from M2- into M1-like phenotype. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:37. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00037

44. Hu L, Hu X, Long K, Gao C, Dong HL, Zhong Q, et al. Extraordinarily potent proinflammatory properties of lactoferrin-containing immunocomplexes against human monocytes and macrophages. *Sci Rep.* (2017) 7:4230. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-04275-7

45. Dong H, Yang Y, Gao C, Sun H, Wang H, Hong C, et al. Lactoferrincontaining immunocomplex mediates antitumor effects by resetting tumorassociated macrophages to M1 phenotype. *J Immunother Cancer.* (2020) 8:e000339. doi: 10.1136/jitc-2019-000339

46. Navas-Madronal M, Rodriguez C, Kassan M, Fite J, Escudero JR, Canes L, et al. Enhanced endoplasmic reticulum and mitochondrial stress in abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Clin Sci.* (2019) 133:1421–38. doi: 10.1042/CS20190399

47. Wang DH, Makaroun MS, Webster MW, Vorp DA. Effect of intraluminal thrombus on wall stress in patient-specific models of abdominal aortic aneurysm. *J Vasc Surg.* (2002) 36:598–604. doi: 10.1067/mva.2002.126087

48. Rateri DL, Howatt DA, Moorleghen JJ, Charnigo R, Cassis LA, Daugherty A. Prolonged infusion of angiotensin II in apoE(-/-) mice promotes macrophage

recruitment with continued expansion of abdominal aortic aneurysm. Am J Pathol. (2011) 179:1542–8. doi: 10.1016/j.ajpath.2011.05.049

49. Lu G, Su G, Davis JP, Schaheen B, Downs E, Roy RJ, et al. A novel chronic advanced stage abdominal aortic aneurysm murine model. *J Vasc Surg.* (2017) 66:232-42.e4. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2016.07.105

50. Fashandi AZ, Spinosa M, Salmon M, Su G, Montgomery W, Mast A, et al. Female mice exhibit abdominal aortic aneurysm protection in an established rupture model. *J Surg Res.* (2020) 247:387–96. doi: 10.1016/j.jss.2019.10.004

51. Cameron SJ, Russell HM, Owens AP 3rd. Antithrombotic therapy in abdominal aortic aneurysm: beneficial or detrimental? *Blood.* (2018) 132:2619–28. doi: 10.1182/blood-2017-08-743237

52. Newman AC, Nakatsu MN, Chou W, Gershon PD, Hughes CC. The requirement for fibroblasts in angiogenesis: fibroblast-derived matrix proteins are essential for endothelial cell lumen formation. *Mol Biol Cell.* (2011) 22:3791–800. doi: 10.1091/mbc.e11-05-0393

53. Lagoutte P, Bettler E, Vadon-Le Goff S, Moali C. Procollagen C-proteinase enhancer-1 (PCPE-1), a potential biomarker and therapeutic target for fibrosis. *Matrix Biol Plus.* (2021) 11:100062. doi: 10.1016/j.mbplus.2021.100062

54. Stocker TJ, Pircher J, Skenderi A, Ehrlich A, Eberle C, Megens RTA, et al. The actin regulator coronin-1A modulates platelet shape change and consolidates arterial thrombosis. *Thromb Haemost.* (2018) 118:2098–111. doi: 10.1055/s-0038-1675604

55. Wen L, Marki A, Roy P, McArdle S, Sun H, Fan Z, et al. Kindlin-3 recruitment to the plasma membrane precedes high-affinity beta2-integrin and neutrophil arrest from rolling. *Blood.* (2021) 137:29–38. doi: 10.1182/blood.2019003446

56. Malinin NL, Zhang L, Choi J, Ciocea A, Razorenova O, Ma YQ, et al. A point mutation in KINDLIN3 ablates activation of three integrin subfamilies in humans. *Nat Med.* (2009) 15:313–8. doi: 10.1038/nm.1917

57. Pick R, Begandt D, Stocker TJ, Salvermoser M, Thome S, Bottcher RT, et al. Coronin 1A, a novel player in integrin biology, controls neutrophil trafficking in innate immunity. *Blood.* (2017) 130:847–58. doi: 10.1182/blood-2016-11-749622

58. Investigators MRS. Aortic wall inflammation predicts abdominal aortic aneurysm expansion, rupture, and need for surgical repair. *Circulation.* (2017) 136:787–97. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.117.028433

59. Gabel G, Northoff BH, Balboa A, Becirovic-Agic M, Petri M, Busch A, et al. Parallel murine and human aortic wall genomics reveals metabolic reprogramming as key driver of abdominal aortic aneurysm progression. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2021) 10:e020231. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.120.020231

60. Koole D, Zandvoort HJ, Schoneveld A, Vink A, Vos JA, van den Hoogen LL, et al. Intraluminal abdominal aortic aneurysm thrombus is associated with disruption of wall integrity. *J Vasc Surg.* (2013) 57:77–83. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2012.07.003

Frontiers in **Cardiovascular Medicine**

Innovations and improvements in cardiovascular treatment and practice

Focuses on research that challenges the status quo of cardiovascular care, or facilitates the translation of advances into new therapies and diagnostic tools.

Discover the latest Research Topics



Frontiers

Avenue du Tribunal-Fédéral 34 1005 Lausanne, Switzerland frontiersin.org

Contact us

+41 (0)21 510 17 00 frontiersin.org/about/contact frontiers

Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine



